

Guide to Planning and Zoning Laws of New York State

JAMES A. COON LOCAL GOVERNMENT TECHNICAL SERIES

A Division of the New York Department of State

NEW YORK STATE DEPARTMENT OF STATE 99 WASHINGTON AVENUE ALBANY, NY 12231-0001 http://www.dos.ny.gov

Revised: 2021
This booklet contains the text of the statutes through the 2020 Legislative Session.
Reprinted: 2023

PREFACE

This publication, part of the Department of State's "James A. Coon Local Government Technical Series," is designed to help municipal officials and attorneys make more efficient use of planning and zoning laws. The guide provides the text of each pertinent section of law with notations in the margin to assist in referencing. Notes at the end of certain sections reference other related statutes and list Department publications, if any.

To ensure optimal use of this guide, readers should know:

- ~Although each section of law is printed verbatim, marginal notations are not part of the statutes. They have been added to highlight key points only.
- ~More than one set of statutes may apply to a municipal action. For example, provisions of the Town Law naturally govern towns, but important provisions affecting town planning and zoning laws also appear in the General Municipal Law, the Public Health Law and others. Therefore, all applicable statutes should be consulted.
- ~This booklet contains the text of the statutes through the 2010 legislative session. It replaces ALL previous versions.
- ~Readers are encouraged to download additional publications cited in the notes from the Department of State webpage at www.dos.ny.gov
- ~The reader may view additional New York State Statutes at the following website:

http://public.leginfo.state.ny.us/MENUGETF.cgi?C OMMONQUERY=LAW S+&TARGET=VIEW

CONTENTS

STATUTES	PAGE
General City Law	1
Town Law	43
Village Law	91
General Municipal Law	141
Municipal Home Rule Law	175
Miscellaneous Laws	185
Agriculture and Markets Law	187
Education Law	187
Environmental Conservation Law	189
Public Health Law	196
Highway Law	197
Real Property Law.	200
Real Property Tax Law	202
General Construction Law	203
Public Officers Law	204
Social Services Law.	208
Index	211

The New York State Department of State offers training on a variety of topics. Check out our training pages on the DOS website at:

https://dos.ny.gov/training-assistance

SECTION HEADINGS

SECTIO	TION	
§ 20	Grant of specific powers	3
§ 20-f	Transfer of development rights; definitions; conditions;	
	procedures	3
§ 20-g	Intermunicipal cooperation in comprehensive planning and	
	land use regulation	5
§ 26	Official map, establishment	7
§ 27	Planning board, creation and appointment	8
§ 27-a	Site plan review	10
§ 27-b	Approval of special use permits	13
§ 28-a	City comprehensive plan	14
§ 29	Official map, changes	17
§ 31	Planning board, general reports	18
§ 32	Subdivision review; approval of plats; development of filed	
	plats	18
§ 33	Subdivision review; approval of plats; additional requisites	25
§ 34	Subdivision review; record of plats	27
§ 35	Permits for building in bed of mapped streets	28
§ 35-a	Limitation of time for revocation of permit	28
§ 36	Municipal improvements in streets, buildings not on mapped	
	streets	28
§ 37	Subdivision review; approval of cluster development	30
§ 38	Court review	31
§ 39	Separability clause	32
§ 81	Zoning board of appeals	32
§ 81-a	Board of appeals procedure	34
§ 81-b	Permitted action by board of appeals	36
§ 81-c	Article seventy-eight proceeding	37
§ 81-d	Incentive zoning; definitions, purposes, conditions,	
J	procedures	38
§ 81-e	Article not applicable to certain cities	
§ 81-f	Planned unit development zoning districts	
§ 83	Amendments, alterations and changes in district lines	
§ 83-a	Exemption of lots shown on approved subdivision plats	

§ 20. Grant of specific powers.

Subject to the constitution and general laws of this state, every city is empowered:...

- 24. To regulate and limit the height, bulk and location of buildings hereafter erected, to regulate and determine the area of yards, courts and other open spaces, and to regulate the density of population in any given area, and for said purposes to divide the city into districts. Such regulations shall be uniform for each class of buildings throughout any district, but the regulations in one or more districts may differ from those in other districts. Such regulations shall be designed to secure safety from fire, flood and other dangers and to promote the public health and welfare, including, so far as conditions may permit, provision for adequate light, air, convenience of access, and the accommodation of solar energy systems and equipment and access to sunlight necessary therefor, and shall be made with reasonable regard to the character of buildings erected in each district, the value of land and the use to which it may be put, to the end that such regulations may promote public health, safety and welfare and the most desirable use for which the land of each district may be adapted and may tend to conserve the value of buildings and enhance the value of land throughout the city.
- 25. To regulate and restrict the location of trades and industries and the location of buildings, designed for specified uses, and for said purposes to divide the city into districts and to prescribe for each such district the trades and industries that shall be excluded or subjected to special regulation and the uses for which buildings may not be erected or altered. Such regulations shall be designed to promote the public health, safety and general welfare and shall be made with reasonable consideration, among other things, to the character of the district, its peculiar suitability for particular uses, the conservation of property values and the direction of building development, in accord with a well considered plan.

Notes: Multiple Dwellings-

- 1. Height, bulk, open spaces see Multiple Dwelling Law, §26.
- 2. Two or more buildings on same lot see Multiple Dwelling Law, §28

§ 20-f. Transfer of development rights; definitions; conditions; procedures.

- 1. As used in this section:
 - a. "Development rights" shall mean the rights permitted to a lot, parcel, or area of land under a zoning ordinance or local law respecting permissible use, area, density, bulk or height of improvements executed thereon. Development rights may be calculated and allocated in accordance with such factors as area, floor area, floor area ratios, density, height limitations, or any other criteria that will effectively quantify a value for the development right in a reasonable and uniform manner that will carry out the objectives of this section.
 - b. "Receiving district" shall mean one or more designated districts or areas of land to which development rights generated from one or more sending districts may be transferred and in which increased development is permitted to occur by reason of such transfer.
 - "Sending district" shall mean one or more designated districts or areas
 of land in which development rights may be designated for use in one or
 more receiving districts.
 - d. "Transfer of development rights" shall mean the process by which development rights are transferred from one lot, parcel, or area of land in any sending district to another lot, parcel or area of land in one or more receiving districts.
- In addition to existing powers and authorities to regulate by planning or zoning including authorization to provide for transfer of development rights pursuant

Scope of grant of power

Purpose of regulations

Regulation of trade and industry

Purpose of regulations

Considerations -- well considered plan

Definitions

"Development rights"

"Receiving district"

"Sending district"

"Transfer of development rights"

Authority to provide for transfer of development rights

Purposes

Sending districts

Receiving districts

Generic Environmental Impact Statement

Designation and mapping of districts

Sending district conservation easements

to other enabling law, the legislative body of any city is hereby empowered to provide for transfer of development rights subject to the conditions hereinafter set forth and such other conditions as the city legislative body deems necessary and appropriate that are consistent with the purposes of this section, except that in cities of over one million any transfer of development rights shall be provided in the zoning ordinance after adoption by the city planning commission and board of estimate. The purpose of providing for transfer of development rights shall be to protect the natural, scenic or agricultural qualities of open lands, to enhance sites and areas of special character or special historical, cultural, aesthetic or economic interest or value, to protect lands at risk from sea level rise, storm surge, or flooding, and to enable and encourage flexibility of design and careful management of land in recognition of land as a basic and valuable natural resource. The conditions hereinabove referred to are as follows:

- That transfer of development rights, and the sending and receiving districts, shall be established in accordance with a well-considered plan within the meaning of subdivision twenty-five of section twenty of this article. The sending district from which transfer of development rights may be authorized shall consist of natural, scenic, recreational, agricultural or open land or sites of special historical, cultural, aesthetic or economic values sought to be protected. Every receiving district, to which transfer of development rights may be authorized, shall have been found by the legislative body of the city, after evaluating the effects of potential increased development which is possible under the transfer of development rights provisions, to contain adequate resources, environmental quality and public facilities including adequate transportation, water supply, waste disposal and fire protection, and that there will be no significant environmentally damaging consequences and such increased development is compatible with the development otherwise permitted by the city and by the federal, state, and county agencies having jurisdiction to approve permissible development within the district. A generic environmental impact statement pursuant to the provisions of article eight of the environmental conservation law shall be prepared by the city for the receiving district before any such district, or any sending district, is designated, and such statement shall be amended from time to time by the city if there are material changes in circumstances. Where a transfer of development rights affects districts in two or more school, special assessment or tax districts, it may not unreasonably transfer the tax burden between the taxpayers of such districts. The receiving and sending districts need not be coterminous with zoning districts.
- b. That sending and receiving districts be designated and mapped with specificity and the procedure for transfer of development rights be specified. Notwithstanding any other provision of law to the contrary, environmental quality review pursuant to article eight of the environmental conservation law for any action in a receiving district that utilizes development rights shall only require information specific to the project and site where the action will occur and shall be limited to review of the environmental impacts of the action, if any, not adequately reviewed in the generic environmental impact statement.
- c. That the burden upon land within a sending district from which development rights have been transferred shall be documented by an instrument duly executed by the grantor in the form of a conservation easement, as defined in title three of article forty-nine of the environmental conservation law, which burden upon such land shall be enforceable by the appropriate city in addition to any other person or entity granted enforcement rights by the terms of the instrument. All provisions of law applicable to such conservation easements pursuant to such title shall apply with respect to conservation easements hereunder, except that the city may adopt standards pertaining to the duration of such easements that are more stringent than such standards promulgated by the department of environmental conservation pursuant to such title. Upon the designation of any sending district, the city shall adopt regulations

Certificates of development rights

Real property tax assessments

Development rights banks

Impact of transfer of development rights on low and moderate income housing

Procedure for enacting

Legislative intent, promotion of intergovernmental cooperation

establishing uniform minimum standards for instruments creating such easements within the district. No such modification or extinguishment of an easement shall diminish or impair development rights within any receiving district. Any development right which has been transferred by a conservation easement shall be evidenced by a certificate of development right which shall be issued by the city to the transferee in a form suitable for recording in the registry of deeds for the county where the receiving district is situated in the manner of other conveyances of interests in land affecting its title.

- d. That within one year after a development right is transferred, the assessed valuation placed on the affected properties for real property tax purposes shall be adjusted to reflect the transfer. A development right which is transferred shall be deemed to be an interest in real property and the rights evidenced thereby shall inure to the benefit of the transferee, and his heirs, successors and assigns.
- e. That development rights shall be transferred reflecting the normal market in land, including sales between owners of property in sending and receiving districts, a city may establish a development rights bank or such other account in which development rights may be retained and sold in the best interest of the city. Cities shall be authorized to accept for deposit within the bank gifts, donations, bequests or other development rights. All receipts and proceeds from sales of development rights sold by the city shall be deposited in a special municipal account to be applied against expenditures necessitated by the municipal development rights program.
- f. That prior to designation of sending or receiving districts, the legislative body of the city shall evaluate the impact of transfer of development rights upon the potential development of low or moderate income housing lost in sending districts and gained in receiving districts and shall find either there is approximate equivalence between potential low and moderate housing units lost in the sending district and gained in the receiving districts or that the city has or will take reasonable action to compensate for any negative impact upon the availability or potential development of low or moderate income housing caused by the transfer of development rights.
- 3. A legislative body of a city modifying its zoning ordinance or enacting a local law pursuant to this section shall follow the procedure for adopting and amending its zoning ordinance or local laws, as the case may be, including all provisions for notice applicable for changes or amendments to a zoning ordinance, local law or regulation.
- Nothing in this section shall be construed to invalidate any provision for transfer of development rights heretofore or hereafter adopted by any local legislative body, or, in the case of cities over one million, by the board of estimate.

Note: For a discussion of the concept and use of transfer of development rights, see DOS Legal Memorandum: "Transfer of Development Rights."

§ 20-g. Intermunicipal cooperation in comprehensive planning and land use regulation.

I. Legislative intent. This section is intended to illustrate the statutory authority that any municipal corporation has under article five-G of the general municipal law and place within land use law express statutory authority for cities, towns and villages to enter into agreements to undertake comprehensive planning and land use regulation with each other or one for the other, and to provide that any city, town or village may contract with a county to carry out all or a portion of the ministerial functions related to the land use of such city, town or village as may be agreed upon. By the enactment of this section the legislature seeks to promote intergovernmental cooperation that could result in increased coordination and effectiveness of comprehensive planning and land use

regulation, more efficient use of infrastructure and municipal revenues, as well as the enhanced protection of community resources, especially where such resources span municipal boundaries.

- 2. Authorization and effects.
 - (a) In addition to any other general or special powers vested in a city to prepare a comprehensive plan and enact and administer land use regulations, by local law or ordinance, rule or regulation, each city is hereby authorized to enter into, amend, cancel and terminate agreements with any other municipality or municipalities to undertake all or a portion of such powers, functions and duties.
 - (b) Any one or more municipalities located in a county which has established a county planning board, commission or other agency, hereinafter referred to as a county planning agency, are hereby authorized to enter into, amend, cancel and terminate agreements with such county in order to authorize the county planning agency to perform and carry out certain ministerial functions on behalf of such municipality or municipalities related to land use planning and zoning. Such functions may include, but are not limited to, acting in an advisory capacity, assisting in the preparation of comprehensive plans and land use regulations to be adopted and enforced by such municipality or municipalities and participating in the formation and functions of individual or joint administrative boards and bodies formed by one or more municipalities.
 - (c) Such agreements shall apply only to the performance or exercise of any function or power which each of the municipal corporations has the authority by any general or special law to prescribe, perform, or exercise separately.
- 3. Definitions. As used herein:
 - (a) "Municipality", means a city, town or village.
 - (b) "Community resource", means a specific public facility, infrastructure system, or geographic area of special economic development, environmental, scenic, cultural, historic, recreational, parkland, open space, natural resource, or other unique significance, located wholly or partially within the boundaries of one or more given municipalities.
 - (c) "Intermunicipal overlay district", means a special land use district which encompasses all or a portion of one or more municipalities for the purpose of protecting, enhancing or developing one or more community resources as provided herein.
- Intermunicipal agreements. In addition to any other powers granted to municipalities to contract with each other to undertake joint, cooperative agreements any municipality may:
 - (a) create a consolidated planning board which may replace individual planning boards, if any, which consolidated planning board shall have the powers and duties as shall be determined by such agreement;
 - (b) create a consolidated zoning board of appeals which may replace individual zoning boards of appeals, if any, which consolidated zoning board of appeals shall have the powers and duties as shall be determined by such agreement;
 - (c) create a comprehensive plan and/or land use regulations which may be adopted independently by each participating municipality;
 - (d) provide for a land use administration and enforcement program which may replace individual land use administration and enforcement

Authorization to enter into intermunicipal agreement

Agreements with county planning agencies

Scope of agreements

Limitations of agreements

Definitions of terms for purposes of land use planning and regulation

Creation of a consolidated planning board

Creation of a consolidated zoning board of appeals

Creation of a comprehensive plan

Creation of a consolidated land use enforcement program

programs, if any, the terms and conditions of which shall be set forth in such agreement; and

- (e) create an intermunicipal overlay district for the purpose of protecting, enhancing or developing community resources that encompass two or more municipalities.
- 5. Special considerations.
 - (a) Making joint agreements. Any agreement made pursuant to the provisions of this section may contain provisions as the parties deem to be appropriate, and including provisions relative to the items designated in paragraphs a through m inclusive as set forth in subdivision two of section one hundred nineteen-o of the general municipal law.
 - (b) Establishing the duration of agreement. Any agreement developed pursuant to the provisions of this section may contain procedures for periodic review of the terms and conditions of the agreement, including those relating to the duration, extension or termination.
 - (c) Amending local laws or ordinances. Local laws or ordinances shall be amended, as appropriate, to reflect the provisions contained in intermunicipal agreements established pursuant to the provisions of this section.
- 6. Appeal of action by aggrieved party or parties. Any officer, department, board or bureau of any municipality with the approval of the legislative body, or any person or persons jointly or severally aggrieved by any act or decision of a planning board, zoning board of appeals or agency created pursuant to the provisions of this section may bring a proceeding by article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules in a court of record on the ground that such decision is illegal, in whole or in part. Such proceeding must be commenced within thirty days after the filing of the decision in the office of the city clerk. Commencement of the proceeding shall stay proceedings upon the decision from which the appeal is taken. All issues in any proceeding under this section shall have a preference over all other civil actions and proceedings.
- 7. Any agreements made between two or more municipalities pursuant to article five-G of the general municipal law or any other law which provides for the undertaking of any land use regulation or activity on a joint, cooperative or contract basis, if valid when so made, shall not be invalidated by the provisions of this section.
- 8. The provisions of this section shall be in addition to existing authority and shall not be deemed or construed as a limitation, diminution or derogation of any statutory authority authorizing municipal cooperation.

§ 26. Official map, establishment.

Every city by ordinance, local law or resolution of the legislative body which has the authority to lay out, adopt and establish streets, highways and parks may establish an official map of the city showing the streets, highways and parks theretofore laid out, adopted and established by law. Drainage systems may also be shown on this map. Such map is to be deemed to be final and conclusive with respect to the location and width of streets, highways, drainage systems and the location of parks shown thereon. Such official map is hereby declared to be established to conserve and promote the public health, safety and general welfare. Said ordinance, local law or resolution shall make it the duty of some appropriate official or employee of said city at once to file with the clerk or register of the county or counties in which said city is situated a certificate showing that the city has established an official map.

Creation of an intermunicipal overlay district

Joint agreements

Duration of agreement

Appeal of action by aggrieved parties

Existing agreements valid

Existing authority not limited

Contents of map

Map to be final and conclusive with respect to streets, parks and drainage systems shown thereon

Purpose of official map

Filing

§ 27. Planning board, creation and appointment.

Authorization to create, except for cities with over one million population

Appointment of members and chairperson

Appropriation of expenses

Ineligibility

Terms served and conditions of service for planning board members

Terms of members

Increasing membership

Decreasing membership

Planning board members are required to receive training on an annual basis

Authorization. The legislative body of each city, except a city having a
population of more than one million, is hereby authorized by local law or
ordinance to create a planning board consisting of five or seven members.
Members and the chairperson of such planning board shall be appointed by
the mayor or other duly authorized appointing authority. In the absence of a
chairperson, the planning board may designate a member to serve as
chairperson. Not more than a minority of the members of such board shall
hold any other public office or position in such city.

- 2. Appropriation for planning board. The legislative body of each city is hereby authorized and empowered to make such appropriation as it may see fit for planning board expenses. The legislative body may, as part of the local law or ordinance creating such planning board, provide for the compensation of planning board members. The planning board shall have the power and authority to employ experts, clerks and a secretary, and to pay for their services, and to provide for such other expenses as may be necessary and proper, not exceeding in all the appropriation that may be made therefor by the city legislative body for such planning board; excepting and providing that in cities in which the general power and authority to fix salaries and prescribe positions is placed in some other board or officer the foregoing power and authority shall be in such other duly authorized board or officer.
- 3. Legislative body members ineligible. No person who is a member of the legislative body of a city to which the provisions of this section are applicable, shall be eligible for membership on such planning board.
- 4. Terms of members first appointed. The terms of the members of the planning board first appointed shall be so fixed that the term of one member shall expire at the end of the official year in which such members were initially appointed. The terms of the remaining members first appointed shall be so fixed that one term shall expire at the end of each official year thereafter. At the expiration of the term of each member first appointed, his or her successor shall be appointed for a term which shall be equal in years to the number of members of the board.
- 5. Terms of members now in office. Members now holding office for terms which do not expire at the end of the official year shall, upon the expiration of their term, hold office until the end of the official year and their successors shall then be appointed for terms which shall be equal in years to the number of members of the planning board.
- 6. Increasing membership. Any legislative body of a city may, by local law or ordinance, increase a five member planning board to seven members. Additional members shall be first appointed for single terms in order that the terms of members shall expire in each of seven successive years and their successors shall thereafter be appointed for full terms of seven years. No such additional member shall take part in the consideration of any matter for which an application was on file with the planning board at the time of his or her appointment.
- 7. Decreasing membership. A legislative body of a city which has seven members on the planning board may by local law or ordinance, decrease the membership to five, to take effect upon the next two expirations of terms. However, no incumbent shall be removed from office except upon the expiration of his or her term, except as hereinafter provided.
- 7-a. Training and attendance requirements.
 - (a) Each member of the planning board of a city, except a city having a population of more than one million, shall complete, at a minimum, four hours of training each year designed to enable such members to more effectively carry out their duties. Training received by a member in excess

of four hours in any one year may be carried over by the member into succeeding years in order to meet the requirements of this subdivision. Such training shall be approved by the legislative body and may include, but not be limited to, training provided by a municipality, regional or county planning office or commission, county planning federation, state agency, statewide municipal association, college or other similar entity. Training may be provided in a variety of formats, including but not limited to, electronic media, video, distance learning and traditional classroom training.

Must receive training to be eligible for reappointment

(b) To be eligible for reappointment to such board, such member shall have completed the training promoted by the city pursuant to this subdivision.

Waivers

(c) The training required by this subdivision may be waived or modified by resolution of the legislative body of the city when, in the judgment of such legislative body, it is in the best interest of the city to do so.

Decisions of board not voided if not in compliance with training requirements

(d) No decision of a planning board shall be voided or declared invalid because of a failure to comply with this subdivision.

Filing vacancies in unexpired terms

8. Vacancy in office. If a vacancy shall occur otherwise than by expiration of term, the mayor, or other duly authorized appointing authority, shall appoint the new member for the unexpired term.

Removal of members

9. Removal of members. The mayor, or other duly authorized appointing authority, shall have the power to remove, after public hearing, any member of the planning board for cause. Any planning board member may be removed for non-compliance with minimum requirements relating to meeting attendance and training as established by the city legislative body by local law or ordinance.

Compatibility of offices

10. Compatibility of offices. The municipal officials or employees on such board shall not, by reason of membership thereon, forfeit their right to exercise the powers, perform the duties or receive the compensation of the municipal office or position held by them during such membership. No municipal officer or employee shall be appointed to the planning board in the event such officer or employee cannot carry out the duties of his or her position without a conflict in the performance of his or her duties as a member of the planning board.

Duties of chairperson

11. Chairperson duties. All meetings of the planning board shall be held at the call of the chairperson and at such other times as such board may determine. Such chairperson, or in his or her absence, the acting chairperson, may administer oaths and compel the attendance of witnesses.

Service on other planning boards

12. Service on other planning boards. No person shall be disqualified from serving as a member of the city planning board by reason of serving as a member of a county planning board.

Rules and regulations

13. Rules and regulations. The planning board may recommend to the city legislative body regulations relating to any subject matter over which the planning board has jurisdiction under this article or any other statute, or under local law or ordinance of the city. Adoption of any such recommendations by the city legislative body shall be by local law or ordinance.

Referral of certain matters to the planning board

14. Report on referred matters; general reports.

a. The legislative body of the city may by general or special rule provide for the reference of any matter or class of matters, other than those referred to in subdivision thirteen of this section, to the planning board before final action is taken thereon by the legislative body or other office or officer of said city having final authority over said matter. The legislative body may further stipulate that final action thereon shall not be taken until the planning board has submitted its report thereon, or has had a reasonable time, to be fixed by the legislative body in said rule, to submit the report. Powers of planning board

Planning commission

Appointment of alternate members to serve in the event of a conflict of interest

- b. The planning board may review and make recommendations on a proposed city comprehensive plan or amendment thereto. In addition, the planning board shall have the full power and authority to make investigations, maps, reports, and recommendations in connection therewith relating to the planning and development of the city as it deems desirable, providing the total expenditures of said board shall not exceed the appropriation provided therefor.
- 15. Planning commission. In any city in which there is a planning commission created under article twelve-A of the general municipal law, the legislative body of the city, instead of authorizing the appointment of a planning board under this article, may provide that the existing commission shall continue, the members thereof thereafter to be appointed in accordance with the provisions of such article twelve-A, and to have the powers and duties as specified for a planning board appointed under this article, in addition to the powers and duties as specified in article twelve-A of the general municipal law, provided, however, that in any such city section two hundred thirty-eight of the general municipal law shall not be in force.

16. Alternate members.

- a. The legislative body of each city except a city having a population of more than one million may, by local law or ordinance or as a part of the local law or ordinance creating the planning board, establish alternate planning board member positions for purposes of substituting for a member in the event such member is unable to participate because of a conflict of interest. Alternate members of the planning board shall be appointed by the mayor or other duly authorized appointing authority, for terms established by the legislative body of the city.
- b. The chairperson of the planning board may designate an alternate member to substitute for a member when such member is unable to participate because of a conflict of interest on an application or matter before the board. When so designated, the alternate member shall possess all the powers and responsibilities of such member of the board. Such designation shall be entered into the minutes of the initial planning Board meeting at which the substitution is made.
- c. All provisions of this section relating to planning board member training and continuing education, attendance, conflict of interest, compensation, eligibility, vacancy in office, removal, compatibility of office and service on other boards, shall also apply to alternate members.
- 17. Voting requirements. Every motion or resolution of a planning board shall require for its adoption the affirmative vote of a majority of all the members of the planning board. Where an action is the subject of a referral to the county planning agency or regional planning council the voting provisions of sections two hundred thirty-nine-m and two hundred thirty-nine-n of the general municipal law shall apply.

Note: For planning commission provisions, see Article 12-A of General Municipal

§ 27-a. Site plan review.

1. Definition of site plan. As used in this section the term "site plan" shall mean a rendering, drawing, or sketch prepared to specifications and containing necessary elements, as set forth in the applicable ordinance or local law, which shows the arrangement, layout and design of the proposed use of a single parcel of land as shown on said plan. Plats showing lots, blocks or sites which are subject to review pursuant to authority provided for the review of subdivisions under section thirty-two of this article shall continue to be subject to such review and shall not be subject to review as site plans under this section.

Defines term "site plan"

2. Approval of site plans.

Authorization for approval of site plans by planning board or other administrative body The legislative body of each city may, as part of a zoning ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to subdivisions twenty-four and twenty-five of section twenty of this chapter or by local law or ordinance adopted pursuant to other enabling law, authorize the planning board or such other administrative body that it shall so designate, to review and approve, approve with modifications or disapprove site plans, prepared to specifications set forth in the ordinance or local law and/or in regulations of such authorized board. Site plans shall show the arrangement, layout and design of the proposed use of the land on said plan. The ordinance or local law shall specify the land uses that require site plan approval and the elements to be included on plans submitted for approval. The required site plan elements which are included in the local law or ordinance may include, where appropriate, those related to parking, means of access, screening, signs, landscaping, architectural features, location and dimensions of buildings, adjacent land uses and physical features meant to protect adjacent land uses as well as any additional elements specified by the legislative body in such zoning ordinance or local law.

Issuance of building permits

b. When an authorization to approve site plans is granted by the legislative body pursuant to this section, the terms thereof may condition the issuance of a building permit upon such approval.

Application for area variance made to the zoning board of appeals

3. Application for area variance. Notwithstanding any provisions of law to the contrary, where a proposed site plan contains one or more features which do not comply with the zoning regulations, application may be made to the zoning board of appeals for an area variance pursuant to section eighty-one-b of article five-a of this chapter without the necessity of a decision or determination of an administration official charged with the enforcement of the zoning regulations.

Conditions for approval of site plans

4. Conditions attached to the approval of site plans. The authorized board shall have the authority to impose such reasonable conditions and restrictions as are directly related to and incidental to a proposed site plan. Upon its approval of said site plan, any such conditions must be met in connection with the issuance of permits by applicable enforcement agents or officers of the city.

Waiver of requirements

5. Waiver of requirements. The legislative body may further empower the authorized board to, when reasonable, waive any requirements for the approval, approval with modifications or disapproval of site plans submitted for approval. Any such waiver, which shall be subject to appropriate conditions set forth in the local law adopted pursuant to this section, may be exercised in the event any such requirements are found not to be requisite in the interest of the public health, safety and general welfare or inappropriate to a particular site plan.

Reservation of parkland or money in lieu thereof

6. Reservation of parkland on site plans containing residential units.

Required findings

- a. Before such authorized board may approve a site plan containing residential units, such site plan shall also show, when required by such board, a park or parks suitably located for playground or other recreational purposes.
- b. Land for park, playground or other recreational purposes may not be required until the authorized board has made a finding that a proper case exists for requiring that a park or parks be suitably located for playgrounds or other recreational purposes within the city. Such findings shall include an evaluation of the present and anticipated future needs for park and recreational facilities in the city based on projected population growth to which the particular site plan will contribute.
- c. In the event the authorized board makes a finding pursuant to paragraph b of this subdivision that the proposed site plan presents a proper case for requiring a park or parks suitably located for playgrounds or other recreational purposes, but that a suitable park or parks of adequate size to meet the requirement cannot be properly located on such site plan, the

Money in lieu of parkland

Credit for land set aside or money donated in lieu thereof

Bond or other security

Public hearing on site plan

Filing of decision

Notices mailed 10 days before public hearing on proposed actions

Compliance with SEQRA

Court review

authorized board may require a sum of money in lieu thereof to be established by the legislative body. In making such determination of suitability, the board shall assess the size and suitability of lands shown on the site plan which could be possible locations for park or recreational facilities, as well as practical factors including whether there is a need for additional facilities in the immediate neighborhood. Any monies required by the authorized board in lieu of land for park, playground or other recreational purposes, pursuant to the provisions of this section, shall be deposited into a trust fund to be used by the city exclusively for park, playground or other recreational purposes, including the acquisition of property.

- d. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this subdivision, if the land included in a site plan under review is a portion of a subdivision plat which has been reviewed and approved pursuant to section thirty-two of this article, the authorized board shall credit the applicant for any land set aside or money donated in lieu thereof under such subdivision plat approval. In the event of resubdivision of such plat, nothing shall preclude the additional reservation of parkland or money donated in lieu thereof.
- 7. Performance bond or other security. As an alternative to the installation of required infrastructure and improvements, prior to approval by the authorized board, a performance bond or other security sufficient to cover the full cost of the same, as estimated by the authorized board or a city department designated by the authorized board to make such estimate, where such departmental estimate is deemed acceptable by the authorized board, shall be furnished to the city by the owner. Such security shall be provided to the city pursuant to the provisions of subdivision eight of section thirty-three of this article.
- 8. Public hearing and decision on site plans. In the event a public hearing is required by ordinance or local law adopted by the legislative body, the authorized board shall conduct a public hearing within sixty-two days from the day an application is received on any matter referred to it under this section. The authorized board shall mail notice of said hearing to the applicant at least ten days before said hearing and shall give public notice of said hearing in a newspaper of general circulation in the city at least five days prior to the date thereof and shall make a decision on the application within sixty-two days after such hearing, or after the day the application is received if no hearing has been held. The time within which the authorized board must render its decision may be extended by mutual consent of the applicant and such board. The decision of the authorized board shall be filed in the office of the city clerk within five business days after such decision is rendered, and a copy thereof mailed to the applicant. Nothing herein shall preclude the holding of a public hearing on any matter on which a public hearing is not so required.
- 9. Notice to county planning board or agency or regional planning council. At least ten days before such hearing, the authorized board shall mail notices thereof to the county planning board or agency or regional planning council, as required by section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law, which notice shall be accompanied by a full statement of such proposed action, as defined in subdivision one of section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law. In the event a public hearing is not required, such proposed action shall be referred before final action is taken thereon.
- 10. Compliance with state environmental quality review act. The authorized board shall comply with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations.
- 11. Court review. Any person aggrieved by a decision of the authorized board or any officer, department, board or bureau of the city may apply to the supreme court for review by a proceeding under article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules. Such proceedings shall be instituted within thirty days after the filing of a decision by such board in the office of the city clerk. The court may take evidence or appoint a referee to take such evidence as it may direct, and

Costs

Preference over all civil actions

Does not apply to cities of over one million population

report the same, with findings of fact and conclusions of law, if it shall appear that testimony is necessary for the proper disposition of the matter. The court shall itself dispose of the matter on the merits, determining all questions which may be presented for determination.

- 12. Costs. Costs shall not be allowed against the authorized board unless it shall appear to the court that it acted with gross negligence, in bad faith, or with malice in making the decision appealed from.
- 13. Preference. All issues addressed by the court in any proceeding under this section shall have preference over all civil actions and proceedings.
- Applicability. This section shall not apply to any city having a population of more than one million.

Note: Effective July 1, 2006, General Municipal Law §239-nn requires notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a site plan or special use permit for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Defines term "special use permit"

Approval of special use permits by planning boards or other administrative bodies

Application for area variance made to zoning board of appeals

Conditions on issuance of special use permits

Waiver of requirements by authorized board

Public hearing and decision of authorized board

§ 27-b. Approval of special use permits.

- Definition of special use permit. As used in this section the term "special use permit" shall mean an authorization of a particular land use which is permitted in a zoning ordinance or local law, subject to requirements imposed by such zoning ordinance or local law to assure that the proposed use is in harmony with such zoning ordinance or local law and will not adversely affect the neighborhood if such requirements are met.
- 2. Approval of special use permits. The legislative body may, as part of a zoning ordinance or local law, authorize the planning board or such other administrative body that it shall designate to grant special use permits as set forth in such zoning ordinance or local law.
- 3. Application for area variance. Notwithstanding any provision of law to the contrary, where a proposed special use permit contains one or more features which do not comply with the zoning regulations, application may be made to the zoning board of appeals for an area variance pursuant to section eighty-one-b of article five-a of this chapter, without the necessity of a decision or determination of an administrative official charged with the enforcement of the zoning regulations.
- 4. Conditions attached to the issuance of special use permits. The authorized board shall have the authority to impose such reasonable conditions and restrictions as are directly related to and incidental to the proposed special use permit. Upon its granting of said special use permit, any such conditions must be met in connection with the issuance of permits by applicable enforcement agents or officers of the city.
- 5. Waiver of requirements. The legislative body may further empower the authorized board to, when reasonable, waive any requirements for the approval, approval with modifications or disapproval of special use permits submitted for approval. Any such waiver, which shall be subject to appropriate conditions set forth in the ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this section, may be exercised in the event any such requirements are found not to be requisite in the interest of the public health, safety and general welfare or inappropriate to a particular special use permit.
- 6. Public hearing and decision on special use permits. The authorized board shall conduct a public hearing within sixty-two days from the day an application is received on any matter referred to it under this section. Public notice of said hearing shall be printed in a newspaper of general circulation in the city at least five days prior to the date thereof. The authorized board shall decide upon the application within sixty-two days after the hearing. The time within which the authorized board must render its decision may be extended by mutual consent

GENERAL CITY LAW

Filing of decision

Notice of public hearing mailed ten days in advance

Compliance with SEQRA

Review by courts

Costs

Preference over all other civil actions and proceedings

Does not apply to cities of over one million population

Does not apply to cities over one million population

Findings and intent

of the applicant and the board. The decision of the authorized board on the application after the holding of the public hearing shall be filed in the office of the city clerk within five business days after such decision is rendered, and a copy thereof mailed to the applicant.

- 7. Notice to applicant and county planning board or agency and regional planning council. At least ten days before such hearing, the authorized board shall mail notices thereof to the applicant and to the county planning board or agency and regional planning council, as required by section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law, which notice shall be accompanied by a full statement of such proposed action, as defined in subdivision two of section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law.
- Compliance with state environmental quality review act. The authorized board shall comply with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations.
- 9. Court review. Any person aggrieved by a decision of the planning board or such other designated body or any officer, department, board or bureau of the city may apply to the supreme court for review by a proceeding under article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules. Such proceedings shall be instituted within thirty days after the filling of a decision by such board in the office of the city clerk. The court may take evidence or appoint a referee to take such evidence as it may direct, and report the same, with findings of fact and conclusions of law, if it shall appear that testimony is necessary for the proper disposition of the matter. The court shall itself dispose of the matter on the merits, determining all questions which may be presented for determination.
- 10. Costs. Costs shall not be allowed against the planning board or other administrative body designated by the legislative body unless it shall appear to the court that it acted with gross negligence, in bad faith, or with malice in making the decision appealed from.
- Preference. All issues addressed by the court in any proceeding under this section shall have preference over all civil actions and proceedings.
- Applicability. This section shall not apply to any city having a population of more than one million.

§ 28-a. City comprehensive plan.

- Application. This section shall not apply in a city having a population of more than one million.
- Legislative findings and intent. The legislature hereby finds and determines that:
 - (a) Significant decisions and actions affecting the immediate and long-range protection, enhancement, growth and development of the state and its communities are made by local governments.
 - (b) Among the most important powers and duties granted by the legislature to a city government is the authority and responsibility to undertake city comprehensive planning and to regulate land use for the purpose of protecting the public health, safety and general welfare of its citizens.
 - (c) The development and enactment by the city government of a city comprehensive plan which can be readily identified, and is available for use by the public, is in the best interest of the people of each city.
 - (d) The great diversity of resources and conditions that exist within and among the cities of the state compels the consideration of such diversity in the development of each city comprehensive plan.

- (e) The participation of citizens in an open, responsible and flexible planning process is essential to the designing of the optimum city comprehensive plan.
- (f) The city comprehensive plan is a means to promote the health, safety and general welfare of the people of the city and to give due consideration to the needs of the people of the region of which the city is a part.
- (g) The comprehensive plan fosters cooperation among governmental agencies planning and implementing capital projects and municipalities that may be directly affected thereby.
- (h) It is the intent of the legislature to encourage, but not to require, the preparation and adoption of a comprehensive plan pursuant to this section. Nothing herein shall be deemed to affect the status or validity of existing master plans, comprehensive plans, or land use plans.
- 3. Definitions. As used in this section, the term:
 - (a) "city comprehensive plan" means the materials, written and/or graphic, including but not limited to maps, charts, studies, resolutions, reports and other descriptive material that identify the goals, objectives, principles, guidelines, policies, standards, devices and instruments for the immediate and long-range protection, enhancement, growth and development of the city.
 - (b) "land use regulation" means an ordinance or local law enacted by the city for the regulation of any aspect of land use and community resource protection and includes any zoning, subdivision, special use permit or site plan regulation or any other regulation which prescribes the appropriate use of property or the scale, location, and intensity of development.
 - (c) "special board" means a board consisting of one or more members of the planning board and such other members as are appointed by the legislative body of the city to prepare a proposed comprehensive plan and/or an amendment thereto.
- 4. Content of a city comprehensive plan. The city comprehensive plan may include the following topics at the level of detail adapted to the special requirements of the city:
 - (a) General statements of goals, objectives, principles, policies, and standards upon which proposals for the immediate and long-range enhancement, growth and development of the city are based.
 - (b) Consideration of regional needs and the official plans of other government units and agencies within the region.
 - (c) The existing and proposed location and intensity of land uses.
 - (d) Consideration of agricultural uses, historic and cultural resources, coastal and natural resources and sensitive environmental areas.
 - (e) Consideration of population, demographic and socio-economic trends and future projections.
 - (f) The location and types of transportation facilities.
 - (g) Existing and proposed general location of public and private utilities and infrastructure.
 - (h) Existing housing resources and future housing needs, including affordable housing.
 - The present and future general location of educational and cultural facilities, historic sites, health facilities and facilities for emergency services.

Definitions

"City comprehensive plan"

"Land use regulation"

"Special board"

Content of comprehensive plan

- (j) Existing and proposed recreation facilities and parkland.
- (k) The present and potential future general location of commercial and industrial facilities.
- Specific policies and strategies for improving the local economy in coordination with other plan topics.
- (m) Propose measures, programs, devices, and instruments to implement the goals and objectives of the various topics within the comprehensive plan.
- (n) All or part of the plan of another public agency.
- (o) Any and all other items which are consistent with the orderly growth and development of the city.
- 5. Preparation. The legislative body of the city, or by resolution of such body, the planning board or a special board, may prepare a proposed city comprehensive plan and amendments thereto. In the event the planning board or special board is directed to prepare a proposed comprehensive plan or amendment thereto, such board shall, by resolution, recommend such proposed plan or amendment to the legislative body of the city.

6. Referrals.

- (a) Any proposed comprehensive plan or amendment thereto that is prepared by the legislative body of the city or a special board may be referred to the city planning board for review and recommendation before action by the legislative body of the city.
- (b) The legislative body of the city shall, prior to adoption, refer the proposed comprehensive plan or any amendment thereto to the county planning board or agency or regional planning council for review and recommendation as required by section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law. In the event the proposed plan or amendment thereto is prepared by the city planning board or a special board, such board may request comment on such proposed plan or amendment from the county planning board or agency or regional planning council.
- 7. Public hearings; notice.
 - (a) In the event the legislative body of the city prepares a proposed city comprehensive plan or amendment thereto, the legislative body of the city shall hold one or more public hearings and such other meetings as it deems necessary to assure full opportunity for citizen participation in the preparation of such proposed plan or amendment, and in addition, the legislative body of the city shall hold one or more public hearings prior to adoption of such proposed plan or amendment.
 - (b) In the event the legislative body of the city has directed the planning board or a special board to prepare a proposed comprehensive plan or amendment thereto, the board preparing the plan shall hold one or more public hearings and such other meetings as it deems necessary to assure full opportunity for citizen participation in the preparation of such proposed plan or amendment. The legislative body of the city shall, within ninety days of receiving the planning board or special board's recommendations on such proposed plan or amendment, and prior to adoption of such proposed plan or amendment, hold a public hearing on such proposed plan or amendment.
 - (c) Notice of a public hearing shall be published in a newspaper of general circulation in the city at least ten calendar days in advance of the hearing. The proposed comprehensive plan or amendment thereto shall be made available for public review during said period at the office of the city clerk and may be made available at any other place, including a public library.

Legislative body of city to determine who prepares plan

Referrals

Required referral to county planning board

Hearings - one or more during preparation, one or more prior to adoption

City legislative body must hold a hearing within 90 days on a proposed plan submitted to them by the planning board or special board assigned to prepare the comprehensive plan

Provide notice of hearing 10 days in advance

Copies available for public review

Adoption of plan by resolution

Subject to SEQRA review

May serve as a Generic Environmental Impact Statement

Consideration of county agriculture and farmland protection plan

Provide for periodic review of the adopted comprehensive plan

All city land use regulations must be in accordance with the plan

All capital project plans must take into consideration the plan

Filing of adopted plan with city clerk and county planning agency

Authority to change or add to official map

Notice and hearing

Notice of street layout, opening or widening

Referral to planning board for report

Effect of changes

Changes in streets and highways pursuant to other provisions of law deemed to be change or addition to official map

- 8. Adoption. The legislative body of the city may adopt by resolution a city comprehensive plan or any amendment thereto.
- 9. Environmental review. A city comprehensive plan, and any amendment thereto, is subject to the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations. A city comprehensive plan may be designed to also serve as, or be accompanied by, a generic environmental impact statement pursuant to the state environmental quality review act statute and regulations. No further compliance with such law is required for subsequent site specific actions that are in conformance with the conditions and thresholds established for such actions in the generic environmental impact statement and its findings.
- 10. Agricultural review and coordination. A city comprehensive plan and any amendments thereto, for a city containing all or part of an agricultural district or lands receiving agricultural assessments within its jurisdiction, shall continue to be subject to the provisions of article twenty-five-AA of the agriculture and markets law relating to the enactment and administration of local laws, ordinances, rules or regulations. A newly, adopted or amended city comprehensive plan shall take into consideration applicable county agricultural and farmland protection plans as created under article twenty-five-AAA of the agriculture and markets law.
- 11. Periodic review. The legislative body of the city shall provide, as a component of such proposed comprehensive plan, the maximum intervals at which the adopted plan shall be reviewed.
- 12. Effect of adoption of the city comprehensive plan.
 - (a) All city land use regulations must be in accordance with a comprehensive plan adopted pursuant to this section.
 - (b) All plans for capital projects of another governmental agency on land included in the city comprehensive plan adopted pursuant to this section shall take such plan into consideration.
- 13. Filing of city comprehensive plan. The adopted city comprehensive plan and any amendments thereto shall be filed in the office of the city clerk and a copy thereof shall be filed in the office of the county planning agency.

Note: For a discussion of the relationship between the comprehensive plan and zoning, see DOS publication "Zoning and the Comprehensive Plan".

§ 29. Official map, changes.

Such legislative body is authorized and empowered, whenever and as often as it may deem it for the public interest, to change or add to the official map of the city so as to lay out new streets, highways or parks, or to widen or close existing streets, highways or parks. Drainage systems may also be shown on this map. At least five days' notice of a public hearing on any proposed action with reference to such change in the official map shall be published at least once in an official publication of said city or in a newspaper of general circulation therein. No change in the official map shall be made for the lay out of a new street or the opening or widening of any street unless notice shall have been sent by registered mail, return receipt requested, to the person and address noted on the last preceding real property tax notice issued on the property which is to be included in such proposed layout, opening or widening of such streets. Before making such addition or change the matter shall be referred to the planning board for report thereon, but if the planning board shall not make its report within thirty days of such reference, it shall forfeit the right further to suspend action. Such additions and changes when adopted shall become a part of the official map of the city, and shall be deemed to be final and conclusive with respect to the location of the streets, highways and parks shown thereon. The layout, widening or closing, or the approval of the layout, widening or closing of streets, highways or parks by the city under provisions of law other than those contained in this article shall be deemed to be a change or addition to the official map, and shall be subject to all the provisions of this article.

Authority to make investigations, reports, etc. Purpose Authority Approval of plats already filed Defines term "undeveloped" Filing of certificate **Definitions** "Subdivision" "Preliminary plat" "Preliminary plat approval"

"Final plat"

§ 31. Planning board, general reports.

The planning board shall have full power and authority to make such investigations, maps and reports and recommendations in connection therewith relating to the planning and development of the city as to it seems desirable providing the total expenditures of said board shall not exceed the appropriation for its expenses.

§ 32. Subdivision review; approval of plats; development of filed plats.

- Purpose. For the purpose of providing for the future growth and development
 of the city and affording adequate facilities for the housing, transportation,
 distribution, comfort, convenience, safety, health and welfare of its population,
 the legislative body of the city may by resolution, authorize and empower the
 planning board to approve preliminary and final plats of subdivisions showing
 lots, blocks or sites, with or without streets or highways.
- 2. Authorization for review of previously filed plats. For the same purposes and under the same conditions, the legislative body of the city may, by resolution, authorize and empower the planning board to approve the development of plats, entirely or partially undeveloped, which were filed in the office of the clerk of the county in which such plat is located prior to the appointment of such planning board and grant to the board the power to approve such plats. The term "undeveloped" shall mean those plats where twenty percent or more of the lots within the plat are unimproved unless existing conditions, such as poor drainage, have prevented their development.
- Filing of certificate. The clerk of every city which has authorized its planning board to approve plats as set forth herein shall immediately file a certificate of that fact with the clerk or register of the county in which such city is located.
- 4. Definitions. When used in this article the following terms shall have the respective meanings set forth herein except where the context shows otherwise:
 - (a) "Subdivision", means the division of any parcel of land into a number of lots, blocks or sites as specified in a law, rule or regulation, with or without streets or highways, for the purpose of sale, transfer of ownership, or development. The term "subdivision" may include any alteration of lot lines or dimensions of any lots or sites shown on a plat previously approved and filed in the office of the county clerk or register of the county in which such plat is located. Subdivisions may be defined and delineated by local regulation, as either "major" or "minor", with the review procedures and criteria for each set forth in such local regulations.
 - (b) "Preliminary plat", means a drawing prepared in a manner prescribed by local regulation showing the layout of a proposed subdivision including, but not restricted to, road and lot layout and approximate dimensions, key plan, topography and drainage, all proposed facilities unsized, including preliminary plans and profiles, at suitable scale and in such detail as local regulation may require.
 - (c) "Preliminary plat approval", means the approval of the layout of a proposed subdivision as set forth in a preliminary plat but subject to the approval of the plat in final form in accordance with the provisions of this section.
 - (d) "Final plat", means a drawing prepared in a manner prescribed by local regulation, that shows a proposed subdivision, containing in such additional detail as shall be provided by local regulation all information required to be shown on a preliminary plat and the modifications, if any, required by the planning board at the time of approval of the preliminary plat if such preliminary plat has been so approved.

"Conditional approval of a final plat"

"Final plat approval"

Submission of preliminary plats

Compliance with SEQRA

Receipt of complete preliminary plat

Preliminary plats - planning board as lead agency

Public hearing

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Public hearing; notice, length

- (e) "Conditional approval of a final plat", means approval by a planning board of a final plat subject to conditions set forth by the planning board in a resolution conditionally approving such plat. Such conditional approval does not qualify a final plat for recording nor authorize issuance of any building permits prior to the signing of the plat by a duly authorized officer of the planning board and recording of the plat in the office of the county clerk or register as herein provided.
- (f) "Final plat approval", means the signing of a plat in final form by a duly authorized officer of a planning board pursuant to a planning board resolution granting final approval to the plat, or after conditions specified in a resolution granting conditional approval of the plat are completed. Such final approval qualifies the plat for recording in the office of the county clerk or register, in the county in which such plat is located.
- Approval of preliminary plats.
 - (a) Submission of preliminary plats. All plats shall be submitted to the planning board for approval in final form provided, however, that where the planning board has been authorized to approve preliminary plats, the owner may submit or the planning board may require that the owner submit a preliminary plat for consideration. Such a preliminary plat shall be clearly marked "preliminary plat" and shall conform to the definition provided in this section.
 - (b) Coordination with the state environmental quality review act. The planning board shall comply with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations.
 - (c) Receipt of a complete preliminary plat. A preliminary plat shall not be considered complete until a negative declaration has been filed or until a notice of completion of the draft environmental impact statement has been filed in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. The time periods for review of a preliminary plat shall begin upon filing of such negative declaration or such notice of completion.
 - (d) Planning board as lead agency under the state environmental quality review act; public hearing; notice; decision.
 - (i) Public hearing on preliminary plats. The time within which the planning board shall hold a public hearing on the preliminary plat shall be coordinated with any hearings the planning board may schedule pursuant to the state environmental quality review act, as follows:
 - (1) If such board determines that the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the preliminary plat is not required, the public hearing on such plat shall be held within sixty-two days after the receipt of a complete preliminary plat by the clerk of the planning board; or
 - (2) If such board determines that an environmental impact statement is required, and a public hearing on the draft environmental impact statement is held, the public hearing on the preliminary plat and the draft environmental impact statement shall be held jointly within sixty-two days after the filing of the notice of completion of such draft environmental impact statement in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. If no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the public hearing on the preliminary plat shall be held within sixty-two days of filing the notice of completion.
 - (ii) Public hearing; notice, length. The hearing on the preliminary plat shall be advertised at least once in a newspaper of general circulation in the city at least five days before such hearing if no

GENERAL CITY LAW

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a subdivision plat for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Decision on preliminary plat

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Grounds for decision

Preliminary plat - planning board not as lead agency

Public hearing

Public hearing; notice, length

Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a subdivision plat for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Decision on preliminary plat

When no EIS is required

hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, or fourteen days before a hearing held jointly therewith. The planning board may provide that the hearing be further advertised in such manner as it deems most appropriate for full public consideration of such preliminary plat. The hearing on the preliminary plat shall be closed upon motion of the planning board within one hundred twenty days after it has been opened.

- (iii) Decision. The planning board shall approve, with or without modification, or disapprove such preliminary plat as follows:
 - (1) If the planning board determines that the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the preliminary plat is not required such board shall make its decision within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing; or
 - (2) If the planning board determines that an environmental impact statement is required, and a public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the final environmental impact statement shall be filed within forty-five days following the close of such public hearing in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. If no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the final environmental impact statement shall be filed within forty-five days following the close of the public hearing on the preliminary plat. Within thirty days of the filing of such final environmental impact statement, the planning board shall issue findings on the final environmental impact statement and make its decision on the preliminary plat.
- (iv) Grounds for decision. The grounds for a modification, if any, or the grounds for disapproval shall be stated upon the records of the planning board. When so approving a preliminary plat, the planning board shall state in writing any modifications it deems necessary for submission of the plat in final form.
- (e) Planning board not as lead agency under the state environmental quality review act; public hearing; notice; decision.
 - (i) Public hearing on preliminary plats. The planning board shall, with the agreement of the lead agency, hold the public hearing on the preliminary plat jointly with the lead agency's hearing on the draft environmental impact statement. Failing such agreement or if no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the planning board shall hold the public hearing on the preliminary plat within sixty-two days after receipt of a complete preliminary plat by the clerk of the planning board.
 - (ii) Public hearing; notice, length. The hearing on the preliminary plat shall be advertised at least once in a newspaper of general circulation in the city at least five days before such hearing if held independently of the hearing on the draft environmental impact statement, or fourteen days before a hearing held jointly therewith. The planning board may provide that the hearing be further advertised in such manner as it deems most appropriate for full public consideration of such preliminary plat. The hearing on the preliminary plat shall be closed upon motion of the planning board within one hundred twenty days after it has been opened.
 - (iii) Decision. The planning board shall by resolution approve with or without modification or disapprove the preliminary plat as follows:
 - (1) If the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the preliminary plat is not required, the planning board shall make its decision within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing on the preliminary plat.

When an EIS is required

Grounds for decision

Certification and filing

Filing of decision

Revocation of approval

Final plat approval

Final plats in substantial agreement with approved preliminary plat

Final plats when no preliminary plat is required; receipt of complete final plat

Final plats not in substantial agreement with approved preliminary plat or when no preliminary plat is required

Final plat - planning board as lead agency

Public hearing

- (2) If an environmental impact statement is required, the planning board shall make its own findings and its decision on the preliminary plat within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing on such preliminary plat or within thirty days of the adoption of findings by the lead agency, whichever period is longer.
- (iv) Grounds for decision. The grounds for modification, if any, or the grounds for disapproval shall be stated upon the records of the planning board. When so approving a preliminary plat, the planning board shall state in writing any modifications it deems necessary for submission of the plat in final form.
- (f) Certification and filing of preliminary plat. Within five business days of the adoption of the resolution granting approval of such preliminary plat, such plat shall be certified by the clerk of the planning board as having been granted preliminary approval and a copy of the plat and resolution shall be filed in such clerk's office. A copy of the resolution shall be mailed to the owner.
- (g) Filing of decision on preliminary plat. Within five business days from the date of the adoption of the resolution stating the decision of the board on the preliminary plat, the chairman or other duly authorized member of the planning board shall cause a copy of such resolution to be filed in the office of the city clerk.
- (h) Revocation of approval of preliminary plat. Within six months of the approval of the preliminary plat the owner must submit the plat in final form. If the final plat is not submitted within six months, approval of the preliminary plat may be revoked by the planning board.
- 6. Approval of final plats.
 - (a) Submission of final plats. Final plats shall conform to the definition provided by this section.
 - (b) Final plats which are in substantial agreement with approved preliminary plats. When a final plat is submitted which the planning board deems to be in substantial agreement with a preliminary plat approved pursuant to this section, the planning board shall by resolution conditionally approve with or without modification, disapprove, or grant final approval and authorize the signing of such plat, within sixty-two days of its receipt by the clerk of the planning board.
 - (c) Final plats when no preliminary plat is required to be submitted; receipt of complete final plat. When no preliminary plat is required to be submitted, a final plat shall not be considered complete until a negative declaration has been filed or until a notice of completion of the draft environmental impact statement has been filed in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. The time periods for review of such plat shall begin upon filing of such negative declaration or such notice of completion.
 - (d) Final plats; not in substantial agreement with approved preliminary plats, or when no preliminary plat is required to be submitted. When a final plat is submitted which the planning board deems not to be in substantial agreement with a preliminary plat approved pursuant to this section, or when no preliminary plat is required to be submitted and a final plat clearly marked "final plat" is submitted conforming to the definition provided by this section the following shall apply:
 - (i) Planning board as lead agency; public hearing; notice; decision.
 - (1) Public hearing on final plats. The time within which the planning board shall hold a public hearing on such final plat shall be coordinated with any hearings the planning board may schedule

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Public hearing; notice, length

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a subdivision plat for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Decision on final plat

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Grounds for decision

pursuant to the state environmental quality review act, as follows:

- (a) if such board determines that the preparation of an environmental impact statement is not required, the public hearing on a final plat not in substantial agreement with a preliminary plat, or on a final plat when no preliminary plat is required to be submitted, shall be held within sixty-two days after the receipt of a complete final plat by the clerk of the planning board; or
- (b) if such board determines that an environmental impact statement is required, and a public hearing on the draft environmental impact statement is held, the public hearing on the final plat and the draft environmental impact statement shall be held jointly within sixty-two days after the filing of the notice of completion of such draft environmental impact statement in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. If no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the public hearing on the final plat shall be held within sixty-two days following filing of the notice of completion.
- (2) Public hearing; notice, length. The hearing on the final plat shall be advertised at least once in a newspaper of general circulation in the city at least five days before such hearing if no hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, or fourteen days before a hearing held jointly therewith. The planning board may provide that the hearing be further advertised in such manner as it deems most appropriate for full public consideration of such final plat. The hearing on the final plat shall be closed upon motion of the planning board within one hundred twenty days after it has been opened.
- (3) Decision. The planning board shall make its decision on the final plat as follows:
 - (a) if such board determines that the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the final plat is not required, the planning board shall by resolution conditionally approve, with or without modification, disapprove, or grant final approval and authorize the signing of such plat within sixty-two days after the date of the public hearing; or
 - (b) if such board determined that an environmental impact statement is required, and a public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the final environmental impact statement shall be filed within forty-five days following the close of such public hearing in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. If no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the final environmental impact statement shall be filed within forty-five days following the close of the public hearing on the final plat. Within thirty days of the filing of the final environmental impact statement, the planning board shall issue findings on such final environmental impact statement and shall by resolution conditionally approve, with or without modification, disapprove, or grant final approval and authorize the signing of such plat.
- (4) Grounds for decision. The grounds for a modification, if any, or the grounds for disapproval shall be stated upon the records of the planning board.

Final plat - planning board not as lead agency

Public hearing

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a subdivision plat for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Public hearing; notice, length

Decision on final plat

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Approval, certification and filing of final plat

Conditional approval of final plat

Approval of plat in sections

- (ii) Planning board not as lead agency; public hearing; notice; decision.
 - (1) Public hearing. The planning board shall, with the agreement of the lead agency, hold the public hearing on the final plat jointly with the lead agency's hearing on the draft environmental impact statement. Failing such agreement or if no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the planning board shall hold the public hearing on the plat within sixty-two days after the receipt of a complete final plat by the clerk of the planning board.
 - (2) Public hearing; notice, length. The hearing on the final plat shall be advertised at least once in a newspaper of general circulation in the city at least five days before such hearing if held independently of the hearing on the draft environmental impact statement, or fourteen days before a hearing held jointly therewith. The planning board may provide that the hearing be further advertised in such manner as it deems most appropriate for full public consideration of such final plat. The hearing on the final plat shall be closed upon motion of the planning board within one hundred twenty days after it has been opened.
 - (3) Decision. The planning board shall by resolution conditionally approve, with or without modification, disapprove, or grant final approval and authorize the signing of such plat as follows:
 - (a) If the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the final plat is not required, the planning board shall make its decision within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing on such final plat.
 - (b) If an environmental impact statement is required, the planning board shall make its own findings and its decision on the final plat within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing on such final plat or within thirty days of the adoption of findings by the lead agency, whichever period is longer. The grounds for a modification, if any, or the grounds for disapproval shall be stated upon the records of the planning board.
- 7. Approval and certification of final plats.
 - (a) Certification of plat. Within five business days of the adoption of the resolution granting conditional or final approval of the final plat, such plat shall be certified by the clerk of the planning board as having been granted conditional or final approval and a copy of such resolution and plat shall be filed in such clerk's office. A copy of the resolution shall be mailed to the owner. In the case of a conditionally approved plat, such resolution shall include a statement of the requirements which when completed will authorize the signing thereof. Upon completion of such requirements the plat shall be signed by said duly authorized officer of the planning board and a copy of such signed plat shall be filed in the office of the clerk of the planning board or filed with the city clerk as determined by the legislative body of the city.
 - (b) Approval of plat in sections. In granting conditional or final approval of a plat in final form, the planning board may permit the plat to be subdivided and developed in two or more sections and may in its resolution granting conditional or final approval state that such requirements as it deems necessary to insure the orderly development of the plat be completed before said sections may be signed by the duly authorized officer of the planning board. Conditional or final approval of the sections of a final plat, may be granted concurrently with conditional or final approval of the entire plat, subject to any requirements imposed by the planning board.
 - (c) Duration of conditional approval of final plat. Conditional approval of the final plat shall expire within one hundred eighty days after the resolution

Duration of conditional approval

Default approval of preliminary or final plats

Extension of time

Completion of SEQRA requirements

Filing of decision on final plat

Referral pursuant to General Municipal Law

Filing of final plat with county within 62 days of final approval

Partial filing

Abandonment

granting such approval unless all requirements stated in such resolution have been certified as completed. The planning board may extend by not more than two additional periods of ninety days each the time in which a conditionally approved plat must be submitted for signature if, in the planning board's opinion, such extension is warranted by the particular circumstances.

- 8. Default approval of preliminary or final plat. The time periods prescribed herein within which a planning board must take action on a preliminary plat or a final plat are specifically intended to provide the planning board and the public adequate time for review and to minimize delays in the processing of subdivision applications. Such periods may be extended only by mutual consent of the owner and the planning board. In the event a planning board fails to take action on a preliminary plat or a final plat within the time prescribed therefor after completion of all requirements under the state environmental quality review act, or within such extended period as may have been established by the mutual consent of the owner and the planning board, such preliminary or final plat shall be deemed granted approval. The certificate of the city clerk as to the date of submission of the preliminary or final plat and the failure of the planning board to take action within the prescribed time shall be issued on demand and shall be sufficient in lieu of written endorsement or other evidence of approval herein required.
- 9. Filing of decision on final plat. Within five business days from the date of the adoption of the resolution stating the decision of the board on the final plat, the chairman or other duly authorized member of the planning board shall cause a copy of such resolution to be filed in the office of the city clerk.
- 10. Notice to county planning board or agency or regional planning council. When a county planning board or agency or a regional planning council has been authorized to review subdivision plats pursuant to section two hundred thirty-nine-n of the general municipal law, the clerk of the planning board shall refer all applicable preliminary and final plats to such county planning board or agency or regional planning council as provided in that section.
- 11. Filing of final plat; expiration of approval. The owner shall file in the office of the county clerk or register such approved final plat or a section of such plat within sixty-two days from the date of final approval or such approval shall expire. The following shall constitute final approval: the signature of the duly authorized officer of the planning board constituting final approval by the planning board of a plat as herein provided; or the approval by such board of the development of a plat or plats already filed in the office of the county clerk or register of the county in which such plat or plats are located if such plats are entirely or partially undeveloped; or the certificate of the city clerk as to the date of the submission of the final plat and the failure of the planning board to take action within the time herein provided. In the event the owner shall file only a section of such approved plat in the office of the county clerk or register, the entire approved plat shall be filed within thirty days of the filing of such section with the city clerk in each city in which any portion of the land described in the plat is situated. Such section shall encompass at least ten percent of the total number of lots contained in the approved plat and the approval of the remaining sections of the approved plat shall expire unless said sections are filed before the expiration of the exemption period to which such plat is entitled under the provisions of section eighty-three-a of this chapter.
- Subdivision abandonment. The owner of an approved subdivision may abandon such subdivision pursuant to the provisions of section five hundred sixty of the real property tax law.

Purpose

Additional requirements

Streets and highways

Coordination with official map or city comprehensive plan

Monuments

Other requirements

Compliance with zoning

Reservation of parkland or money in lieu thereof

Required findings

§ 33. Subdivision review; approval of plats; additional requisites.

- 1. Purpose. Before the approval by the planning board of a plat showing lots, blocks or sites, with or without streets or highways, or the approval of a plat already filed in the office of the clerk of the county wherein such plat is situated if the plat is entirely or partially undeveloped, the planning board shall require that the land shown on the plat be of such character that it can be used safely for building purposes without danger to health or peril from fire, flood, drainage or other menace to neighboring properties or the public health, safety and welfare.
- 2. Additional requirements. The planning board shall also require that:
 - (a) the streets and highways be of sufficient width and suitable grade and shall be suitably located to accommodate the prospective traffic, to afford adequate light and air, to facilitate fire protection, and to provide access of firefighting equipment to buildings. If there be an official map or city comprehensive plan, such streets and highways shall be coordinated so as to compose a convenient system conforming to the official map and properly related to the proposals shown in the comprehensive plan of the city;
 - (b) suitable monuments be placed at block corners and other necessary points as may be required by the board and the location thereof is shown on the map of such plat;
 - (c) all streets and other public places shown on such plats be suitably graded and paved; street signs, sidewalks, street lighting standards, curbs, gutters, street trees, water mains, fire alarm signal devices (including necessary ducts and cables or other connecting facilities), sanitary sewers and storm drains be installed all in accordance with standards, specifications and procedures acceptable to the appropriate city departments except as hereinafter provided, or alternatively that a performance bond or other security be furnished to the city as hereinafter provided.
- Compliance with zoning regulations. Where a zoning ordinance or local law
 has been adopted by the city, the plots shown on said plat shall at least comply
 with the requirements thereof subject, however, to the provisions of section
 thirty-seven of this article.
- 4. Reservation of parkland on subdivision plats containing residential units.
 - (a) Before the planning board may approve a subdivision plat containing residential units, such subdivision plat shall also show, when required by such board, a park or parks suitably located for playground or other recreational purposes.
 - (b) Land for park, playground or other recreational purposes may not be required until the planning board has made a finding that a proper case exists for requiring that a park or parks be suitably located for playgrounds or other recreational purposes within the city. Such findings shall include an evaluation of the present and anticipated future needs for park and recreational facilities in the city based on projected population growth to which the particular subdivision plat will contribute.
 - (c) In the event the planning board makes a finding pursuant to paragraph (b) of this subdivision that the proposed subdivision plat presents a proper case for requiring a park or parks suitably located for playgrounds or other recreational purposes, but that a suitable park or parks of adequate size to meet the requirement cannot be properly located on such subdivision plat, the planning board may require a sum of money in lieu thereof, in an amount to be established by the legislative body of the city. In making such determination of suitability, the board shall assess the size and suitability of land shown on the subdivision plat which could be possible

Money in lieu of parkland

locations for park or recreational facilities, as well as practical factors including whether there is a need for additional facilities in the immediate neighborhood. Any money required by the planning board in lieu of land for park, playground or other recreational purposes, pursuant to the provisions of this section, shall be deposited into a trust fund to be used by the city exclusively for park, playground or other recreational purposes, including the acquisition of property.

Consideration of the character of the development

Character of the development. In making such determination regarding streets, highways, parks and required improvements, the planning board shall take into consideration the prospective character of the development, whether dense residence, open residence, business or industrial.

Application for area variance made to the zoning board of appeals

Application for area variance. Notwithstanding any provision of law to the contrary, where a plat contains one or more lots which do not comply with the zoning local law or ordinance, application may be made to the zoning board of appeals for an area variance pursuant to section eighty-one-b of this chapter, without the necessity of a decision or determination of an administrative official charged with the enforcement of the zoning regulations. In reviewing such application the zoning board of appeals shall request the planning board to provide a written recommendation concerning the proposed variance.

Waiver of requirements

Waiver of requirements. The planning board may waive, when reasonable, any requirements or improvements for the approval, approval with modifications or disapproval of subdivisions submitted for its approval. Any such waiver, which shall be subject to appropriate conditions, may be exercised in the event any such requirements or improvements are found not to be requisite in the interest of the public health, safety, and general welfare or inappropriate because of inadequacy or lack of connecting facilities adjacent or in proximity to the subdivision.

Bonds or other security

Performance bond or other security.

Security required when plat is

(a) Furnishing of performance bond or other security. As an alternative to the installation of infrastructure and improvements, as above provided, prior to planning board approval, a performance bond or other security sufficient to cover the full cost of the same, as estimated by the planning board or a city department designated by the planning board to make such estimate, where such departmental estimate is deemed acceptable by the planning board, shall be furnished to the city by the owner.

approved in sections

(b) Security where plat approved in sections. In the event that the owner shall be authorized to file the approved plat in sections, as provided in subdivision seven of section thirty-two of this article, approval of the plat may be granted upon the installation of the required improvements in the section of the plat filed in the office of the county clerk or register or the furnishing of security covering the costs of such improvements. The owner shall not be permitted to begin construction of buildings in any other section until such section has been filed in the office of the county clerk or register and the required improvements have been installed in such section or a security covering the cost of such improvements is provided.

Forms of security

- (c) Form of security. Any such security must be provided pursuant to a written security agreement with the city, approved by the legislative body of the city and also approved by the city attorney as to form, sufficiency and manner of execution, and shall be limited to:
 - a performance bond issued by a bonding or surety company;
 - (ii) the deposit of funds in, or a certificate of deposit issued by, a bank or trust company located and authorized to do business in this state;
 - (iii) an irrevocable letter of credit from a bank located and authorized to do business in this state:

- (iv) obligations of the United States of America; or
- (v) any obligations fully guaranteed as to interest and principal by the United States of America, having a market value at least equal to the full cost of such improvements. If not delivered to the city, such security shall be held in a city account at a bank or trust company.
- (d) Term of security agreement. Any such performance bond or security agreement shall run for a term to be fixed by the planning board, but in no case for a longer term than three years, provided, however, that the term of such performance bond or security agreement may be extended by the planning board with consent of the parties thereto. If the planning board shall decide at any time during the term of the performance bond or security agreement that the extent of building development that has taken place in the subdivision is not sufficient to warrant all the improvements covered by such security, or that the required improvements have been installed as provided in this section and by the planning board in sufficient amount to warrant reduction in the amount of said security, and upon approval by the legislative body of the city, the planning board may modify its requirements for any or all such improvements, and the amount of such security shall thereupon be reduced by an appropriate amount so that the new amount will cover the cost in full of the amended list of improvements required by the planning board.
- (e) Default of security agreement. In the event that any required improvements have not been installed as provided in this section within the term of such security agreement, the legislative body of the city may thereupon declare the said performance bond or security agreement to be in default and collect the sum remaining payable thereunder; and upon the receipt of the proceeds thereof, the city shall install such improvements as are covered by such security and as commensurate with the extent of building development that has taken place in the subdivision but not exceeding in cost the amount of such proceeds.

§ 34. Subdivision review; record of plats.

- 1. Filing of plat with county clerk or register.
 - (a) No plat of a subdivision of land showing lots, blocks or sites shall be filed or recorded in the office of the county clerk or register until it has been approved by a planning board which has been empowered to approve such plats. Further, such approval must be endorsed in writing on the plat in such manner as the planning board may designate.
 - (b) Such endorsement shall stipulate that the plat does not conflict with the county official map, where one exists, or in cases where plats do front on or have access to or are otherwise related to roads or drainage systems shown on the county official map, that such plat has been approved in the manner specified by section two hundred thirty-nine-f of the general municipal law.
- Notification of filing. It shall be the duty of the county clerk or register to notify
 the planning board in writing within three days of the filing or recording of any
 plat approved by such planning board, identifying such plat by its title, date of
 filing or recording, and official file number.
- 3. Effect of filing. After such plat is approved and filed, the streets, highways and parks shown on such plat shall be and become a part of the official map or plan of the city.
- 4. Cession or dedication of streets, highways or parks.
 - (a) All streets, highways or parks shown on a filed or recorded plat are offered for dedication to the public unless the owner of the affected land,

Term of security agreement

Default of security agreement

Only plats approved and signed by the planning board may be filed

Plan may not conflict with county official map

County clerk must notify city planning board when a plat is filed or recorded

Relationship to city official map or plan

Unless otherwise noted by owner, all streets, highways or parks are offered for dedication If plat approval expires before filing or recording, any offer of dedication is voided or the owner's agent, makes a notation on the plat to the contrary prior to final plat approval. Any street, highway or park shown on a filed or recorded plat shall be deemed to be private until such time as it has been formally accepted by a resolution of the local legislative body, or until it has been condemned by the city for use as a public street, highway or park.

(b) In the event that such approved plat is not filed or recorded prior to the expiration date of the plat approval as provided in section thirty-two of this article, then such offer of dedication shall be deemed to be invalid, void and of no effect on and after such expiration date.

Note: Approval of plats related to roads or drainage systems shown on county official map - see General Municipal Law, §239-k

Purpose

No permit to be issued for any building in bed of street shown on official map or plan

Authority to vary terms of section under certain circumstances and to impose conditions

Notice, hearing, publication

Review

Granting of permit where proposed street widening or extension has been shown on official map for ten years

Action to revoke permit on grounds that building is in bed of mapped street must be commenced within fifteen years

Extension of time

Effect of failure to commence action

§ 35. Permits for building in bed of mapped streets.

For the purpose of preserving the integrity of such official map or plan no permit shall hereafter be issued for any building in the bed of any street or highway shown or laid out on such map or plan, provided, however, that if the land within such mapped street or highway is not yielding a fair return on its value to the owner, the board of appeals or other similar board in any city which has established such a board having power to make variances or exception in zoning regulations shall have power in a specific case by the vote of a majority of its members to grant a permit for a building in such street or highway which will as little as practicable increase the cost of opening such street or highway, or tend to cause a change of such official map or plan, and such board may impose reasonable requirements as a condition of granting such permit, which requirements shall inure to the benefit of the city. Before taking any action authorized in this section, the board of appeals or similar board shall give a hearing at which parties in interest and others shall have an opportunity to be heard. At least fifteen days notice of the time and place of such hearing shall be published in an official publication of said city or in a newspaper of general circulation therein. Any such decision shall be subject to review by certiorari order issued out of a court of record in the same manner and pursuant to the same provisions as in appeals from the decisions of such board upon zoning regulations.

Where a proposed street widening or extension has been shown on such official map or plan for ten years or more and the city has not acquired title thereto, the city may, after a hearing on notice as hereinabove provided, grant a permit for a building and/or structure in such street or highway and shall impose such reasonable requirements as are necessary to protect the public interest as a condition of granting such permit, which requirements shall inure to the benefit of the city.

§ 35-a. Limitation of time for revocation of permit.

An action or proceeding to revoke a building permit on the ground that the building erected pursuant thereto stands wholly or partly within the bed of any street or highway shown on the official map or plan of a city must be commenced within fifteen years from the time of the issuance of such permit; but if at the time this act takes effect more than fourteen years have elapsed since the time of the issuance of the permit, an action or proceeding to revoke the permit on such ground must be commenced within one year from the time this act takes effect. If no action or proceeding is commenced within the time limited, the permit shall be deemed as valid as if it had been issued pursuant to the provisions of section thirty-five of this chapter.

§ 36. Municipal improvements in streets, buildings not on mapped streets.

 A city having a population of less than one million. No public municipal street utility or improvement shall be constructed by any city having a population of No public municipal street utility or improvement to be constructed in city of less than one million unless it is a public street shown on official map

No permit to be issued for any building unless access street suitably improved is shown on official map

Performance bond in lieu of improvement

Variance procedure in event of unnecessary hardship

Procedure relating to cities of one million or more

No certificate of occupancy to be issued unless access street has been placed on official map; improvement of access street and abutting mapped streets

Performance bond

less than one million in any street or highway until it has become a public street or highway and is duly placed on the official map or plan. No permit for the erection of any building shall be issued unless a street or highway giving access to such proposed structure has been duly placed on the official map or plan, which street or highway shall have been suitably improved to the satisfaction of the planning board in accordance with standards and specifications approved by the appropriate city departments as adequate in respect to the public health, safety and general welfare for the special circumstances of the particular street or highway or alternately that a performance bond sufficient to cover the full cost of such improvement as estimated by such board shall be furnished to the city by the owner. Such performance bond shall be issued by a bonding or surety company approved by the corporation counsel of the city, or by the owner with security acceptable to the legislative body, and shall also be approved by such corporation counsel as to form, sufficiency and manner of execution. The term, manner of modification and method of enforcement of such bond shall be determined by the planning board in substantial conformity with section thirty-three of this article. The applicant for such a permit may appeal from the decision of the administrative officer having charge of the issue of permits to the board of appeals or other similar board, in any city which has established a board having the power to make variances or exceptions in zoning regulations for: a) an exception if the circumstance of the case do not require the structure to be related to existing or proposed streets or highways and/or b) an area variance pursuant to section 81-b of this chapter and the same provisions are hereby applied to such appeals and to such board as are provided in cases of appeals on zoning regulations. The board may in passing on such appeal make any reasonable exception and issue the permit subject to conditions that will protect any future street or highway layout. Any such decision shall be subject to review under the provisions of article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules.

2. A city having a population of one million or more. No public municipal street utility or improvement shall be constructed by any city having a population of one million or more in any street or highway until it has become a public street or highway and is duly placed on the official map or plan, with the exception that a city may construct improvements and provide services to any public way (mapped or unmapped) if the public way has been open and in use to the public for a minimum of ten years. The existence of the public way must be attested to by documents satisfactory to the municipality, such as reports of city agencies providing municipal services. No certificate of occupancy shall be issued in such city for any building unless a street or highway giving access to such structure has been duly placed on the official map or plan, which street or highway, and any other mapped street or highway abutting such building or structure shall have been suitably improved to the satisfaction of the department of transportation of the city in accordance with standards and specifications approved by such department as adequate in respect to the public health, safety and general welfare for the special circumstances of the particular street or highway, or, alternately, unless the owner has furnished to the department of transportation of such city a performance bond naming the city as obligee, approved by such department, to the full cost of such improvement as estimated by such department, or other security approved by such department, that such improvement will be completed within the time specified by such department. If such improvement has not been installed within the time specified by such department, such department may declare such performance bond or other security to be in default and shall collect, in the name of the city, the sum remaining payable thereunder. Upon receipt of the proceeds thereof, the city shall install such improvement. If the cost of such improvement exceeds the sum remaining payable under such bond or other security, the owner shall be liable for and shall pay to the city, the amount of such excess. Where the enforcement of the provisions of this section would entail practical difficulty or unnecessary hardship, and where the circumstances of the case do not require the structure to be related to existing or proposed streets or highways, the applicant for such a certificate of occupancy may appeal from the decision of the administrative officer having charge of the issuance of certificates of occupancy to the board of standards

Variance procedure

No permit to be granted for erection of building unless liability policy furnished

Every permit to contain statement that no certificate of occupancy to be issued unless access street and abutting mapped streets, suitably improved, are shown on official map or performance bond furnished

Definitions

"Cluster development"

"Zoning districts"

Legislative body of city must authorize cluster development by local law or ordinance and appeals or other similar board of such city having power to make variances or exceptions in zoning regulations, and the same provisions are hereby applied to such appeals and to such board as are provided in cases of appeals on zoning regulations. The board may in passing on such appeal make any reasonable exception and issue the certificate of occupancy subject to conditions that will protect any future street or highway layout. Any such decision shall be subject to review under the provisions of article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules. No permit shall be granted for the erection of any building or structure in such city unless the owner has furnished to the commissioner of transportation of such city a policy of liability insurance, marked paid, in such amounts as may be fixed by such department, insuring, indemnifying and saving the city harmless from any claims, suits, demands, causes of action and judgments by reason of personal injuries sustained by any person or persons, including death, and from any claims, suits, demands, causes of action and judgments for damages to property, occurring on any such street or highway giving access to or abutting such structure, up to the date of the issuance of the certificate of occupancy or up to the date of the completion of the improvement of such street or highway as required by or pursuant to this section, whichever is later. In the event that the owner is covered by such a policy of liability insurance, the department of transportation may accept a certificate of endorsement extending such policy to include and cover the city. Every permit issued for the erection of any such building or structure shall contain a statement that no certificate of occupancy will be issued with respect to such building or structure unless a street or highway giving access to such structure has been duly placed on the official map or plan, which street or highway and any other mapped street or highway abutting such building or structure shall have been suitably improved to the satisfaction of the department of transportation of the city in accordance with standards and specifications approved by such department as adequate in respect to the public health, safety and general welfare for the special circumstances of the particular street or highway or, alternately, unless the owner has furnished to the department of transportation a performance bond naming the city as obligee, approved by such department, sufficient to cover the full cost of such improvement as estimated by such department, or other security approved by such department, that such improvement will be completed within the time specified by such department.

§ 37. Subdivision review; approval of cluster development.

- 1. Definitions. As used in this section:
 - (a) "cluster development" shall mean a subdivision plat or plats, approved pursuant to this article, in which the applicable zoning ordinance or local law is modified to provide an alternative permitted method for the layout, configuration and design of lots, buildings and structures, roads, utility lines and other infrastructure, parks, and landscaping in order to preserve the natural and scenic qualities of open lands.
 - (b) "zoning districts" shall mean districts provided for in subdivisions twenty-four and twenty-five of section twenty of this chapter.
- 2. Authorization; purpose.
 - (a) The legislative body of the city may, by local law or ordinance, authorize the planning board to approve a cluster development simultaneously with the approval of a plat or plats pursuant to the provisions of this article. Approval of a cluster development shall be subject to the conditions set forth in this section and in such local law or ordinance. Such local law or ordinance shall also specify the zoning districts in which cluster development may be applicable.

Encourage flexibility of design

(b) The purpose of a cluster development shall be to enable and encourage flexibility of design and development of land in such a manner as to preserve the natural and scenic qualities of open lands.

Conditions.

(a) This procedure may be followed at the discretion of the planning board if, in said board's judgment, its application would benefit the city. Provided, however, that in granting such authorization to the planning board, the legislative body of the city may also authorize the planning board to require the owner to submit an application for cluster development subject to criteria contained in the local law or ordinance authorizing cluster development.

(b) A cluster development shall result in a permitted number of building lots or dwelling units which shall in no case exceed the number which could be permitted, in the planning board's judgment, if the land were subdivided into lots conforming to the minimum lot size and density requirements of the zoning ordinance or local law applicable to the district or districts in which such land is situated and conforming to all other applicable requirements. Provided, however, that where the plat falls within two or more contiguous districts, the planning board may approve a cluster development representing the cumulative density as derived from the summing of all units allowed in all such districts, and may authorize any actual construction to take place in all or any portion of one or more of such districts.

(c) The planning board as a condition of plat approval may establish such conditions on the ownership, use, and maintenance of such open lands shown on the plat as it deems necessary to assure the preservation of the natural and scenic qualities of such open lands. The legislative body of the city may require that such conditions shall be approved by the legislative body of the city before the plat may be approved for filing.

(d) The plat showing such cluster development may include areas within which structures may be located, the height and spacing of buildings, open spaces and their landscaping, off-street open and enclosed parking spaces, streets, driveways, and any other features required by the planning board. In the case of a residential plat or plats, the dwelling units permitted may be, at the discretion of the planning board, in detached, semi-detached, attached, or multi-story structures.

4. Notice and public hearing. The proposed cluster development shall be subject to review at a public hearing or hearings held pursuant to section thirty-two of this article for the approval of plats.

5. Filing of plat. On the filing of the plat in the office of the county clerk or register, a copy shall be filed with the city clerk, who shall make appropriate notations and references thereto on the city zoning map.

6. Effect. The provisions of this section shall not be deemed to authorize a change in the permissible use of such lands as provided in the zoning ordinance or local law applicable to such lands.

§ 38. Court review.

Any person or persons, jointly or severally aggrieved by any decision of the planning board concerning such plat or the changing of the zoning regulations of such land, or any officer, department, board or bureau of the city, may obtain a review in the manner provided by the civil practice law and rules provided the proceeding is commenced within thirty days after the filing of the decision in the office of the city clerk.

Cluster procedure may be followed at the discretion of the planning boar d, how ever, special authorization from the legislative body is needed to require clustering

Maximum density applicable to parcel must be maintained

Allowable densities in various zoning districts may be summed

Conditions may be established to preserve natural and scenic qualities of open lands

Content of plat

A cluster development is a subdivision subject to hearings as required by §32 of General City Law

Filing

No change in permitted use

Right of court review by aggrieved persons

Thirty-day limitation

Filing is in the office of the city clerk

Stay of proceedings

Commencement of the proceeding shall stay proceedings upon the decision appealed from.

The court may reverse or affirm, wholly or partly, or may modify the decision brought up for review.

Costs shall not be allowed against the planning board, unless it shall appear to the court that it acted with gross negligence or in bad faith or with malice in making the decision appealed from.

All issues in any proceeding under this section shall have preference over all other civil actions and proceedings.

§ 39. Separability clause.

If any part or provision of this article or the application thereof to any person or circumstance be adjudged invalid by any court of competent jurisdiction, such judgment shall be confined in its operation to the part, provision or application directly involved in the controversy in which such judgment shall have been rendered and shall not affect or impair the validity of the remainder of this article or the application thereof to other persons or circumstances and the legislature hereby declares that it would have enacted this article or the remainder thereof had the invalidity of such provision or application thereof been apparent.

§ 81. Zoning board of appeals.

- 1. Appointment of members. The mayor or in a city having a city manager, the city manager of any city to which subdivisions twenty-four and twenty-five of section twenty of this chapter are applicable, shall appoint a board of appeals consisting of three or five members as shall be determined by local law or ordinance and shall designate the chairperson thereof. In the absence of the chairperson the board of appeals may designate a member to serve as acting chairperson. The legislative body may provide for compensation to be paid to experts, clerks and a secretary and provide for such other expenses as may be necessary and proper, not exceeding the appropriation made for such purpose.
- Legislative body members ineligible. No person who is a member of the legislative body of the city shall be eligible for membership on such board of appeals.
- 3. Terms of members first appointed. In the creation of a new board of appeals, or the reestablishment of terms of an existing board, the appointment of members to the board shall be for terms so fixed that one member's term shall expire at the end of the official year in which such members were initially appointed. The remaining members' terms shall be so fixed that one member's term shall expire at the end of each official year thereafter. At the expiration of each original member's appointment, the replacement member shall be appointed for a term which shall be equal in years to the number of members of the board.
- 4. Terms of members now in office. Members now holding office for terms which do not expire at the end of the official year shall, upon the expiration of their term, hold office until the end of the official year and their successors shall then be appointed for terms which shall be equal in years to the number of members of the board.
- 5. Increasing membership. The legislative body may, by local law or ordinance, increase a three member board of appeals to five members. Additional members shall be first appointed for single terms in order that the terms of members shall expire in each of five successive years and their successors shall thereafter be appointed for full terms of five years. No such additional

Costs

Preference over other civil actions

compensation for experts; staff; expenses

Appointment of members;

Ineligibility

Terms of office

Terms of members to be extended to end of year

Increasing membership

member shall take part in the consideration of any matter for which an application was on file with the board of appeals at the time of his or her appointment.

Decreasing membership

Decreasing membership. A legislative body which has increased the number of members of the board of appeals to five may, by local law or ordinance, decrease the number of members of the board of appeals to three to take effect upon the next two expirations of terms. Any board of appeals which, upon the effective date of this section has seven members, may continue to act as a duly constituted zoning board of appeals until the legislative body, by local law or ordinance, reduces such membership to three or five. However, no incumbent shall be removed from office except upon the expiration of his or her term.

Filing vacancies in unexpired term

Zoning board of appeals members

are required to receive training on an

 Vacancy in office. If a vacancy shall occur otherwise than by expiration of term, the mayor or in a city having a city manager, the city manager shall appoint the new member for the unexpired term.

7-a. Training and attendance requirements.

(a) Each member of the board of appeals in a city, except a city having a population of more than one million, shall complete, at a minimum, four hours of training each year designed to enable such members to more effectively carry out their duties. Training received by a member in excess of four hours in any one year may be carried over by the member into succeeding years in order to meet the requirements of this subdivision. Such training shall be approved by the legislative body and may include, but not be limited to, training provided by a municipality, regional or county planning office or commission, county planning federation, state agency, statewide municipal association, college or other similar entity. Training may be provided in a variety of formats, including but not limited to, electronic media, video, distance learning and traditional classroom training.

Must receive training to be eligible for reappointment

(b) To be eligible for reappointment to such board, such member shall have completed the training promoted by the city pursuant to this subdivision.

Waivers

annual basis

(c) The training required by this subdivision may be waived or modified by resolution of the legislative body of the city when, in the judgement of such legislative body, it is in the best interest of the city to do so.

Decisions of board not voided if not in compliance with training requirements (d) No decision of a board of appeals shall be voided or declared invalid because of a failure to comply with this subdivision.

Removal of members

8. Removal of members. The mayor or in a city having a city manager, the city manager shall have the power to remove, after public hearing, any member of the zoning board of appeals for cause. Any zoning board of appeals member may be removed for non-compliance with any minimum requirements relating to meeting attendance and training as established by the legislative body by local law or ordinance.

Compatibility of offices in performance of duties

9. Compatibility of offices. The municipal officials or employees on such board shall not, by reason of membership thereon, forfeit their right to exercise the powers, perform the duties or receive the compensation of the municipal office or position held by them during such membership. No municipal officer or employee shall be appointed to the zoning board of appeals in the event such officer or employee cannot carry out the duties of his or her position without a conflict in the performance of his or her duties as a member of the zoning board of appeals.

Duties of chairperson

10. Chairperson duties. All meetings of the board of appeals shall be held at the call of the chairperson and at such other times as such board may determine. Such chairperson, or in his or her absence, the acting chairperson, may administer oaths and compel the attendance of witnesses.

For a discussion of zoning board of appeals powers and duties under this statute and the applicable court decisions, see the DOS Local Government Technical Series "Zoning Board of publication Appeals."

Keeping of minutes, records

Filings

Authority of the board to seek assistance

The appellate nature of the board

Decisions of the enforcement officer are filed in the enforcement office, unless the city legislative body designate filing in the city clerk's office

11. Alternate members.

- (a) The legislative body of each city except a city having a population of more than one million may, by local law or ordinance, or as part of the local law or ordinance creating the zoning board of appeals, establish alternate zoning board of appeals member positions for purposes of substituting for a member in the event such member is unable to participate because of a conflict of interest. Alternate members of the zoning board of appeals shall be appointed by the mayor or other duly authorized appointing authority, for terms established by the legislative body of the city.
- (b) The chairperson of the zoning board of appeals may designate an alternate member to substitute for a member when such member is unable to participate because of a conflict of interest on an application or matter before the board. When so designated, the alternate member shall possess all the powers and responsibilities of such member of the board. Such designation shall be entered into the minutes of the initial zoning board of appeals meeting at which the substitution is made.
- (c) All provisions of this section relating to zoning board of appeals member training and continuing education, attendance, conflict of interest, compensation, eligibility, vacancy in office, removal, compatibility of office and service on other boards, shall also apply to alternate members.

81-a. Board of appeals procedure.

- Meetings, minutes, records. Meetings of such board of appeals shall be open to the public to the extent provided in article seven of the public officers law. Such board of appeals shall keep minutes of its proceedings, showing the vote of each member upon every question, or if absent or failing to vote, indicating such fact, and shall also keep records of its examinations and other official actions.
- Filing requirements. Every rule, regulation, every amendment or repeal thereof, and every order, requirement, decision or determination of the board of appeals shall be filed in the office of the city clerk within five business days and shall be a public record.
- Assistance to the board of appeals. Such board shall have the authority to call upon any department, agency or employee of the city for such assistance as shall be deemed necessary and as shall be authorized by the legislative body. Such department, agency or employee may be reimbursed for any expenses incurred as a result of such assistance.
- Hearing appeals. Unless otherwise provided by local law or ordinance, the jurisdiction of the board of appeals shall be appellate only and shall be limited to hearing and deciding appeals from and reviewing any order, requirement. decision, interpretation, or determination, made by the administrative official charged with the enforcement of any ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this article. Such appeal may be taken by any person aggrieved, or by an officer, department, board or bureau of the city.
- Filing of administrative decision and time of appeal.
 - (a) Each order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination of the administrative official charged with the enforcement of the zoning local law or ordinance shall be filed in the office of such administrative official within five business days from the day it is rendered, and shall be a public record. Alternately, the legislative body of the city may, by resolution, require that such filings instead be made in the city clerk's office.

Appeal taken within sixty days after filing by administrative enforcement official

Stay upon appeal

Hearing on appeal; notice, publication

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a use variance for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Appeal to be decided by board within 62 days after conduct of hearing

Decision to be filed within five business days after rendered

Notice to park commission or planning agency mailed five days prior to hearing

Compliance with SEQRA

Rehearing

- (b) An appeal shall be taken within sixty days after the filing of any order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination of the administrative official, by filing with such administrative official and with the board of appeals a notice of appeal, specifying the grounds thereof and the relief sought. The administrative official from whom the appeal is taken shall forthwith transmit to the board of appeals all the papers constituting the record upon which the action appealed from was taken.
- Stay upon appeal. An appeal shall stay all proceedings in furtherance of the action appealed from, unless the administrative official charged with the enforcement of such ordinance or local law, from whom the appeal is taken, certifies to the board of appeals, after the notice of appeal shall have been filed with the administrative official, that by reason of facts stated in the certificate a stay would, in his or her opinion, cause imminent peril to life or property, in which case proceedings shall not be stayed otherwise than by a restraining order which may be granted by the board of appeals or by a court of record on application, on notice to the administrative official from whom the appeal is taken and on due cause shown.
- 7. Hearing on appeal. The board of appeals shall fix a reasonable time for the hearing of the appeal or other matter referred to it and give public notice of such hearing by publication in a paper of general circulation in the city at least five days prior to the date thereof. The cost of sending or publishing any notices relating to such appeal, or a reasonable fee relating thereto, shall be borne by the appealing party and shall be paid to the board prior to the hearing of such appeal. Upon the hearing, any party may appear in person, or by agent or attorney.
- 8. Time of decision. The board of appeals shall decide upon the appeal within sixty-two days after the conduct of said hearing. The time within which the board of appeals must render its decision may be extended by mutual consent of the applicant and the board.
- 9. Filing of decision and notice. The decision of the board of appeals on the appeal shall be filed in the office of the city clerk or the zoning office if such office has been established, within five business days after the day such decision is rendered, and a copy thereof mailed to the applicant.
- 10. Notice to park commission and county planning board or agency or regional planning council. At least five days before such hearing, the board of appeals shall mail notices thereof to the parties; to the regional state park commission having jurisdiction over any state park or parkway within five hundred feet of the property affected by such appeal; and to the county planning board or agency or regional planning council, as required by section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law, which notice shall be accompanied by a full statement of such proposed action, as defined in subdivision one of section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law.
- 11. Compliance with state environmental quality review act. The board of appeals shall comply with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations.
- 12. Rehearing. A motion for the zoning board of appeals to hold a rehearing to review any order, decision or determination of the board not previously reheard may be made by any member of the board. A unanimous vote of all members of the board then present is required for such rehearing to occur. Such rehearing is subject to the same notice provisions as an original hearing. Upon such rehearing the board may reverse, modify or annul its original order, decision or determination upon the unanimous vote of all members then present, provided the board finds that the rights vested in persons acting in good faith in reliance upon the reheard order, decision or determination will not be prejudiced thereby.
- 13. Voting requirements.

Default denials

Definitions

"Use variance"

"Area variance"

Authority of the board regarding orders, requirements, decisions, interpretations, determinations

Test for granting use variances

Unnecessary hardship must be shown

Reasonable return

Unique hardship

Essential character of neighborhood

- (a) Decision of the board. Except as otherwise provided in subdivision twelve of this section, every motion or resolution of a board of appeals shall require for its adoption the affirmative vote of a majority of all the members of the board of appeals as fully constituted regardless of vacancies or absences. Where an action is the subject of a referral to the county planning agency or regional planning council the voting provisions of section two hundred thirtynine-m of the general municipal law shall apply.
- (b) Default denial of appeal. In exercising its appellate jurisdiction only, if an affirmative vote of a majority of all members of the board is not attained on a motion or resolution to grant a variance or reverse any order, requirement, decision or determination of the enforcement official within the time allowed by subdivision eight of this section, the appeal is denied. The board may amend the failed motion or resolution and vote on the amended motion or resolution within the time allowed without being subject to the rehearing process as set forth in subdivision twelve of this section.

§ 81-b. Permitted action by board of appeals.

- 1. Definitions. As used in this section:
 - (a) "Use variance" shall mean the authorization by the zoning board of appeals for the use of land for a purpose which is otherwise not allowed or is prohibited by the applicable zoning regulations.
 - (b) "Area variance" shall mean the authorization by the zoning board of appeals for the use of land in a manner which is not allowed by the dimensional or physical requirements of the applicable zoning regulations.
- 2. Orders, requirements, decisions, interpretations, determinations. The board of appeals may reverse or affirm, wholly or partly, or may modify the order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination appealed from and shall make such order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination as in its opinion ought to have been made in the matter by the administrative official charged with the enforcement of such ordinance or local law and to that end shall have all the powers of the administrative official from whose order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination the appeal is taken.
- 3. Use variances.
 - (a) The board of appeals, on appeal from the decision or determination of the administrative official charged with the enforcement of such ordinance or local law, shall have the power to grant use variances, as defined herein.
 - (b) No such use variance shall be granted by a board of appeals without a showing by the applicant that applicable zoning regulations and restrictions have caused unnecessary hardship. In order to prove such unnecessary hardship the applicant shall demonstrate to the board of appeals that for each and every permitted use under the zoning regulations for the particular district where the property is located:
 - the applicant cannot realize a reasonable return, provided that lack of return is substantial as demonstrated by competent financial evidence;
 - the alleged hardship relating to the property in question is unique, and does not apply to a substantial portion of the district or neighborhood;
 - (iii) the requested use variance, if granted, will not alter the essential character of the neighborhood; and

Not self-created

Board must grant minimum variance necessary

Test for granting area variances

Individual benefit vs. community detriment considerations

Undesirable change in neighborhood character

Alternative cure sought

Substantiality

Adverse effect or impact

Not self-created

Board must grant minimum variance necessary

Power to impose conditions

Application for proceeding must be filed within thirty days after decision by board

Decisions are filed with the city clerk

Costs of appeal

- (iv) the alleged hardship has not been self-created.
- (c) The board of appeals, in the granting of use variances, shall grant the minimum variance that it shall deem necessary and adequate to address the unnecessary hardship proven by the applicant, and at the same time preserve and protect the character of the neighborhood and the health, safety and welfare of the community.

4. Area variances.

- (a) The zoning board of appeals shall have the power, upon an appeal from a decision or determination of the administrative official charged with the enforcement of such ordinance or local law, to grant area variances as defined herein.
- (b) In making its determination, the zoning board of appeals shall take into consideration the benefit to the applicant if the variance is granted, as weighed against the detriment to the health, safety and welfare of the neighborhood or community by such grant. In making such determination the board shall also consider:
 - whether an undesirable change will be produced in the character of the neighborhood or a detriment to nearby properties will be created by the granting of the area variance;
 - (ii) whether the benefit sought by the applicant can be achieved by some method feasible for the applicant to pursue, other than an area variance;
 - (iii) whether the requested area variance is substantial;
 - (iv) whether the proposed variance will have an adverse effect or impact on the physical or environmental conditions in the neighborhood or district; and
- (v) whether the alleged difficulty was self-created, which consideration shall be relevant to the decision of the board of appeals, but shall not necessarily preclude the granting of the area variance.
 - (c) The board of appeals, in the granting of area variances, shall grant the minimum variance that it shall deem necessary and adequate and at the same time preserve and protect the character of the neighborhood and the health, safety and welfare of the community.
- 5. Imposition of conditions. The board of appeals shall, in the granting of both use variances and area variances, have the authority to impose such reasonable conditions and restrictions as are directly related to and incidental to the proposed use of the property. Such conditions shall be consistent with the spirit and intent of the zoning ordinance or local law, and shall be imposed for the purpose of minimizing any adverse impact such variance may have on the neighborhood or community.

§ 81-c. Article seventy-eight proceeding.

- Application to supreme court by aggrieved persons. Any person or persons, jointly or severally aggrieved by any decision of the board of appeals or any officer, department, board or bureau of the city, may apply to the supreme court for review by a proceeding under article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules. Such proceeding shall be instituted within thirty days after the filing of a decision of the board in the office of the city clerk.
- 2. Costs of appeal. Costs shall not be allowed against the board of appeals unless it shall appear to the court that it acted with gross negligence or in bad faith or with malice in making the decision appealed from.

Preference of appeal over other court actions

- 3. Preference of appeal to court. All issues in any proceeding under this section shall have preference over all other civil actions and proceedings.
- 4. Power of court. If upon the hearing by the supreme court, it shall appear to the court that testimony is necessary for the proper disposition of the matter, it may take evidence or appoint a referee to take such evidence as it may direct and report the same to the court with his or her findings of fact and conclusions of law, which shall constitute a part of the proceedings upon which the determination of the court shall be made. The court may reverse or affirm, wholly or partly, or may modify the decision brought up for review determining all questions which may be presented for determination.

§ 81-d. Incentive zoning; definitions, purposes, conditions, procedures.

Definitions

"Incentives or bonuses"

"Community benefits or amenities"

"Incentive zoning"

Authority to provide for zoning incentives or bonuses

Purposes

Procedure for enactment of system of zoning incentives or bonuses

Designation of zoning districts

Evaluation of the effects of providing incentives or bonuses

- 1. Definitions. As used in this section:
 - (a) "Incentives or bonuses" shall mean adjustments to the permissible population density, area, height, open space, use, or other provisions of a zoning ordinance, local law, or regulation for a specific purpose authorized by the legislative body of a city.
 - (b) "Community benefits or amenities" shall mean open space, housing for persons of low or moderate income, parks, elder care, day care, or other specific physical, social, or cultural amenities, or cash in lieu thereof, of benefit to the residents of the community authorized by the legislative body of a city.
 - (c) "Incentive zoning" shall mean the system by which specific incentives or bonuses are granted, pursuant to this section, on condition that specific physical, social, or cultural benefits or amenities would inure to the community.
- 2. Authority and purposes. In addition to existing powers and authorities to regulate by planning or zoning, including authorization to provide for the granting of incentives, or bonuses pursuant to other enabling law, a legislative body of a city is hereby empowered, as part of a zoning ordinance, local law or regulation, to provide for a system of zoning incentives, or bonuses, as the legislative body deems necessary and appropriate, consistent with the purposes and conditions set forth in this section. The purpose of the system of incentive or bonus zoning shall be to advance the city's specific physical, cultural and social policies in accordance with the city's comprehensive plan and in coordination with other community planning mechanisms or land use techniques. The system of zoning incentives or bonuses shall be in accordance with a locally-adopted comprehensive plan.
- 3. Implementation. A system of zoning incentives or bonuses may be provided subject to the conditions hereinafter set forth.
 - (a) The legislative body of a city shall provide for the system of zoning incentives or bonuses pursuant to this section as part of the zoning ordinance, local law, or regulations. In providing for such system, the legislative body shall follow the procedure for adopting and amending its zoning ordinance, local law, or regulations, including all provisions for notice and public hearing applicable for changes or amendments to such ordinances, laws, or regulations.
 - (b) Each zoning district in which incentives or bonuses may be awarded under this section shall be designated in the city zoning ordinance, local law or regulations, or amendment thereto.
 - (c) Each zoning district in which incentives or bonuses may be authorized shall have been found by the legislative body of a city, after evaluating the effects of any potential incentives which are possible by virtue of the

Preparation of a Generic Environmental Impact Statement

Amended by Chapter 122 of the Laws of 2010 to change references from SEQRA regulations to the Environmental Conservation Law. Effective June 15, 2010

Procedures for providing incentives

Other requirements

Environmental impact review

Evaluation of the impact of incentives or bonus system on development of affordable housing

provision of community amenities, to contain adequate resources, environmental quality and public facilities, including adequate transportation, water supply, waste disposal and fire protection. Further, the legislative body of a city shall, in designating such districts, determine that there will be no significant environmentally damaging consequences and that such incentives or bonuses are compatible with the development otherwise permitted.

- (d) A generic environmental impact statement pursuant to article eight of the environmental conservation law and regulations adopted by the department of environmental conservation shall be prepared by the legislative body of a city for any zoning district in which the granting of incentives or bonuses have a significant effect on the environment before any such district is designated, and such statement shall be supplemented from time to time by the legislative body of a city if there are material changes in circumstances that may result in significant adverse impacts. Any zoning ordinance, local law, or regulation enacted pursuant to this section shall provide that any applicant for incentives or bonuses shall pay a proportionate share of the cost of preparing such environmental impact statement, and that such charge shall be added to any site-specific charge made pursuant to the provisions of section 8-0109 of the environmental conservation law.
- (e) The legislative body of a city shall set forth the procedure by which incentives may be provided to specific lands. Such procedure shall describe:
 - (i) the incentives, or bonuses, which may be granted by the city to the applicant;
 - (ii) the community benefits or amenities which may be accepted from the applicant by the city;
 - (iii) criteria for approval, including methods required for determining the adequacy of community amenities to be accepted from the applicant in exchange for the particular bonus or incentive to be granted to the applicant by the city;
 - (iv) the procedure for obtaining bonuses, including applications and the review process, and the imposition of terms and conditions attached to any approval; and
 - (v) provision for a public hearing, if such public hearing is required as part of a zoning ordinance, local law, or regulation adopted pursuant to this section, and give public notice thereof by the publication in the official newspaper of such hearing at least five days prior to the date thereof.
- (f) All other requirements of article eight of the environmental conservation law shall be complied with by project sponsors for actions in areas for which a generic environmental impact statement has been prepared, including preparation of an environmental assessment form and a supplemental environmental impact statement, if necessary.
- (g) Prior to the adoption or amendment of the zoning ordinance, local law, or regulation, pursuant to this section to establish a system of zoning incentives or bonuses, the legislative body of a city shall evaluate the impact of the provision of such system of zoning incentives or bonuses upon the potential development of affordable housing gained by the provision of any such incentive or bonus afforded to an applicant or lost in the provision by an applicant of any community amenity to the city. Further, the legislative body of a city shall determine that there is approximate equivalence between potential affordable housing lost or gained or that the city has or will take reasonable action to compensate

Cash payments to the city in lieu of providing specific amenities

for any negative impact upon the availability or potential development of affordable housing caused by the provisions of this section.

- (h) If the legislative body of a city determines that a suitable community benefit or amenity is not immediately feasible, or otherwise not practical, the legislative body may require, in lieu thereof, a payment to the city of a sum determined by the legislative body. If cash is accepted in lieu of other community benefit or amenity, provision shall be made for such sum to be deposited in a trust fund to be used by the legislative body of the city exclusively for specific community benefits authorized by such legislative body.
- Invalidations. Nothing in this section shall be construed to invalidate any provision for incentives or bonuses heretofore adopted by any city legislative body.

Does not apply to cities of over one million population

§ 81-e. Article not applicable to certain cities.

The provisions of this article shall not apply to any city having a population in excess of one million except that any such city may by local law provide that this article or any section thereof may apply to such city.

§ 81-f. Planned unit development zoning districts.

A city legislative body, except in a city having a population of more than one million persons, is hereby authorized to enact, as part of its zoning local law or ordinance, procedures and requirements for the establishment and mapping of planned unit development zoning districts. Planned unit development district regulations are intended to provide for residential, commercial, industrial or other land uses, or a mix thereof, in which economies of scale, creative architectural or planning concepts and open space preservation may be achieved by a developer in futherance of the city comprehensive plan and zoning local law or ordinance.

The common council may from time to time on its own motion or on petition,

after public notice and hearing, which hearing may be held by the council or by

a committee of the council or by the planning board, amend the regulations and districts established under any ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to paragraphs twenty-four and twenty-five of section twenty of this chapter.

Wherever the owners of fifty per centum or more of the frontage in any district

or part thereof shall present a petition duly signed and acknowledged, to the common council, requesting an amendment, supplement, change or repeal of the regulations prescribed for such district or part thereof, it shall be the duty of the council to vote upon said petition within ninety days after the filing of the

unit development districts Division of town into districts

Authorization to establish planned

§ 83. Amendments, alterations and changes in district lines.

same by the petitioners with the secretary of the council.

Authorization to common council

Notice and hearing

- Petition by owners of fifty percent of
- frontage
- 2. An amendment shall be effected by a simple majority vote of the council, except that an amendment shall require the approval of at least three-fourths of the members of the council in the event such amendment is the subject of a written protest, presented to the council and signed by:
 - (a) the owners of twenty percent or more of the area of land included in such proposed change; or
 - (b) the owners of twenty percent or more of the area of land immediately adjacent to that land included in such proposed change, extending one hundred feet therefrom: or

Procedure in event of protest

(c) the owners of twenty percent or more of the area of land directly opposite thereto, extending one hundred feet from the street frontage of such opposite land.

§83-a. Exemption of lots shown on approved subdivision plats.

- Notwithstanding any inconsistent provision of this chapter or of any general, special or local law, the provisions of a zoning ordinance or local law hereafter adopted, or of a change or amendment thereto, which provisions:
 - (a) establish or increase lot areas or lot dimensions which are in excess of the areas or dimensions of the lots shown and delineated on a residential subdivision plat which has been duly approved by the planning board, or other board or officer vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, if any, of the city in which the land shown on said plat is situate and duly filed in the office of the recording officer of the county in which the land shown on said subdivision plat is situate; or
 - (b) establish or increase side, rear or front yard or set back requirements in excess of those applicable to lots under the provision of the zoning ordinance or local law, if any, in force and effect at the time of the filing of the said duly approved residential subdivision plat or first section thereof;
 - shall not, for the period of time prescribed in subdivision two of this section, be applicable to or in any way affect any of the lots shown and delineated on such subdivision plat.
- 2. If at the time of the filing of the subdivision plat or first section thereof referred to in subdivision one of this section there was in the city:
 - (a) both a zoning ordinance or local law and a planning board vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, then the exemption provided for in subdivision one of this section shall apply for a period of three years after the filing of the approved subdivision plat or first section thereof; or
 - (b) a zoning ordinance or local law in effect in the city but there was no planning board in said city vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, then the exemption provided for in subdivision one of this section shall apply for a period of two years after the filing of the approved subdivision plat or first section thereof; or
 - (c) no zoning ordinance or local law in the city but there was a planning board vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, then the exemption provided for in subdivision one of this section shall apply for a period of two years after the filing of the approved subdivision plat or first section thereof; or
 - (d) no zoning ordinance or local law in the city and no planning board vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, then the exemption provided for in subdivision one of this section shall apply for a period of one year after the filing of the subdivision plat or first section thereof.
- Notwithstanding the date the first section of a subdivision plat was filed, the period of exemption for a subsequent section of such plat shall not be less than one year from the filing of such subsequent section.

Changes in lot areas or dimensions

Changes in yard or set-back requirements

Not applicable to subdivision approved and filed under the following provisions

Zoning and planning board - three year exemption

Zoning but no planning board - two year exemption

Planning board but no zoning - two year exemption

No zoning, no planning board - one year exemption

Minimum exemption

TOWN LAW

SECTION HEADINGS

SECTION		PAGE
§ 130	Town Ordinances	45
§ 138	Building Inspector	
§ 261	Grant of power; appropriations for certain expenses incurred	
	under this article	46
§ 261-a	Transfer of development rights; definitions; conditions;	
	procedures	46
§ 261-b	Incentive zoning; definitions, purpose, conditions, procedures	
§ 261-c	Planned unit development zoning districts	
§ 262	Districts	
§ 262-a	Town of Lansing; division of certain parts thereof	
§ 263	Purposes in view	
§ 264	Adoption of zoning regulations	
§ 265	Changes	
§ 265-a	Exemption of lots shown on approved subdivision plats	53
§ 266	Adoption of first zoning ordinance	
§ 267	Zoning board of appeals	
§ 267-a	Board of appeals procedure	56
§ 267-b	Permitted action by board of appeals	58
§ 267-c	Article seventy-eight proceeding	59
§ 268	Enforcement and remedies	59
§ 269	Conflict with other laws	60
§ 270	Official map, establishment	60
§ 271	Planning board, creation and appointment	61
§ 272-a	Town comprehensive plan	63
§ 273	Official map, changes	66
§ 274-a	Site plan review	66
§ 274-b	Approval of special use permits	69
§ 276	Subdivision review; approval of plats; development of	
	filed plats	70
§ 277	Subdivision review; approval of plats; additional requisites	77
§ 278	Subdivision review; approval of cluster development	82
§ 279	Subdivision review; record of plats	
§ 280	Permits for buildings in bed of mapped streets	
§ 280-a	Permits for buildings not on improved mapped streets	84
§ 281	Municipal improvements in streets	85
§ 282	Court review	86
§ 283	Issuance of licenses and permits in certain towns	86
§ 283-a	Coordination with agricultural districts program	86
§ 284	Intermunicipal cooperation in comprehensive planning and	
	land use regulation	87
§ 285	Separability clause	89

TOWN LAW

§130. Town Ordinances. (Excerpt)

Excerpt of Town Law §130

Ability of Town Boards to enact laws regulating the location of driveways

Ability to regulate house trailer camps, also known as mobile homes or manufactured homes

Amended by Chapter 58 of the Laws of 2010 to identify creators of sanitary codes as public health and health planning councils

Appointment of a building inspector

Duties of building inspector

Administration of building code

Expenses and fees

The town board after a public hearing may enact, amend and repeal ordinances, rules and regulations not inconsistent with law, for the following purposes in addition to such other purposes as may be contemplated by the provisions of this chapter or other laws.

- 7-a. Location and construction of driveways. Regulating the location and manner in which driveway entrances and exits may be constructed by owners and occupants of property abutting on town highways; provided, however, that such regulations shall not deny access from abutting property upon town highways, when such abutting property is a legal lot in accordance with existing statutes and ordinances.
- 21. House trailer camps, tourist camps and house trailers. Regulating house trailer camps, tourist camps or similar establishments; requiring approval of suitable plans for house trailer camps and tourist camps and prescribing regulations therefor including provision for sewer connection, water supply, toilets, bathing facilities, garbage removal, registration of occupants, inspection of camps. The town board may either adopt the provisions of the sanitary code established by the public health and health planning council or may formulate other rules and regulations relating to house trailer camps, tourist camps or similar establishments not inconsistent with the provisions of such state sanitary code. Regulating the parking, storage or otherwise locating of house trailers when used or occupied as living or sleeping quarters in any part of the town outside an established house trailer camp, tourist camp or similar establishment; providing time limits on duration of the stay of such house trailers and requiring registration of such house trailers when so used.

Note: House Trailers: See also §136 (11) and §137.

§138. Building inspector.

The town board of any town which shall have adopted a building code, plumbing code, electrical code, housing code, or ordinances, rules and regulations for fire prevention, or for the removal or repair of unsafe buildings or collapsed structures, or for any of such purposes, pursuant to the provisions of this article, may appoint a town building inspector, and in a town of the first class such assistants thereto as the town board may determine necessary, and fix the compensation thereof. Such inspector shall have charge of the enforcement of such codes, ordinances, rules and regulations of the town and of the zoning ordinance of the town, if there be one, and for such purposes such inspector, and his assistants, if any, shall have the right to enter and inspect at any time any building, structure or premises and to perform any other act necessary for the enforcement of such codes, ordinances, rules or regulations, or any of them. In any such town, the town board may appoint a deputy building inspector to assist the building inspector in the duties of his office. Such deputy building inspector and assistant building inspectors shall perform such duties not inconsistent with law as shall be assigned to them, respectively, by the building inspector and in the performance thereof shall have the same right to enter and inspect any building and perform other necessary acts as hereinbefore conferred upon the building inspector.

Any license or permit required, under the provisions of the building code, plumbing code, electrical code or housing code shall be issued by the building inspector or deputy building inspector. Notwithstanding the provisions of subdivision one of section thirty-seven of this chapter, the town board may direct that fees for licenses and permits issued by the building inspector or deputy shall be payable to and collected by such inspector.

All charges and expenses, including salaries, incurred by the building inspector and his deputy and assistants in connection with his duties under this section, less fees, collected if any, shall be a charge upon the taxable property of that part of the town outside of any incorporated village and shall be assessed, levied and collected therefrom in the same manner as other town charges levied on property outside of villages.

this article.

§ 261.

the community, the town board is hereby empowered by local law or ordinance to regulate and restrict the height, number of stories and size of buildings and other structures, the percentage of lot that may be occupied, the size of yards, courts, and other open spaces, the density of population, and the location and use of buildings, structures and land for trade, industry, residence or other purposes; provided that such regulations shall apply to and affect only such part of a town as is outside the limits of any incorporated village or city; provided further, that all charges and expenses incurred under this article for zoning and planning shall be a charge upon the taxable property of that part of the town outside of any incorporated village or city. The town board is hereby authorized and empowered to make such appropriation as it may see fit for such charges and expenses, provided however, that such appropriation shall be the estimated charges and expenses less fees, if any, collected, and provided, that the amount so appropriated shall be assessed, levied and collected from the property outside of any incorporated village or city. Such regulations may provide that a board of appeals

Notes: Multiple dwellings:

- 1. Heights, bulk, open spaces --see Multiple Dwelling Law, §26.
- 2. Two or more buildings on same lot -- see Multiple Dwelling Law, §28.

§ 261-a. Transfer of development rights; definitions; conditions; procedures.

may determine and vary their application in harmony with their general purpose and intent, and in accordance with general or specific rules therein contained.

Grant of power; appropriations for certain expenses incurred under

For the purpose of promoting the health, safety, morals, or the general welfare of

- 1. As used in this section:
 - "Development rights" shall mean the rights permitted to a lot, parcel, or area of land under a zoning ordinance or local law respecting permissible use, area, density, bulk or height of improvements executed thereon. Development rights may be calculated and allocated in accordance with such factors as area, floor area, floor area ratios, density, height limitations, or any other criteria that will effectively quantify a value for the development right in a reasonable and uniform manner that will carry out the objectives of this section.
 - "Receiving district" shall mean one or more designated districts or areas of land to which development rights generated from one or more sending districts may be transferred and in which increased development is permitted to occur by reason of such transfer.
 - "Sending district" shall mean one or more designated districts or areas of land in which development rights are designated for use in one or more receiving districts.
 - "Transfer of development rights" shall mean the process by which development rights are transferred from one lot, parcel, or area of land in any sending district to another lot, parcel, or area of land in one or more receiving districts.
- 2. In addition to existing powers and authorities to regulate by planning or zoning, including authorization to provide for transfer of development rights pursuant to other enabling law, a town board is hereby empowered to provide for transfer of development rights subject to the conditions hereinafter set forth and such other conditions as the town board deems necessary and appropriate that are consistent with the purposes of this section. The purpose of providing for transfer of development rights shall be to protect the natural, scenic or agricultural qualities of open lands, to enhance sites and areas of special character or special historical, cultural, aesthetic or economic interest or value, to protect lands at risk from sea level rise, storm surge or flooding and to enable and encourage flexibility of design and careful management of land in recognition of land as a basic and valuable natural resource. The conditions hereinabove referred to are as follows:

Purposes - exercise of power

Scope of grant of power

Part of town affected

Appropriations

Authority to vary regulations

Definitions

"Development rights"

"Receiving district"

"Sending district"

"Transfer of development rights"

Authority to provide for transfer of development rights

Purposes

Sending districts

Receiving districts

Generic Environmental Impact Statement

Designation and mapping of districts

Sending district conservation easements

Certificates of development rights

Real property tax assessments

- That transfer of development rights, and the sending and receiving districts, shall be established in accordance with a comprehensive plan within the meaning of section two hundred sixty-three of this article. The sending district from which transfer of development rights may be authorized shall consist of natural, scenic, recreational, agricultural, forest, or open land or sites of special historical, cultural, aesthetic or economic values sought to be protected. Every receiving district to which transfer of development rights may be authorized, shall have been found by the town board, after evaluating the effects of potential increased development which is possible under the transfer of development rights provisions, to contain adequate resources, environmental quality and public facilities, including adequate transportation, water supply, waste disposal and fire protection, and that there will be no significant environmentally damaging consequences and such increased development is compatible with the development otherwise permitted by the town and by the federal, state, and county agencies having jurisdiction to approve permissible development within the district. A generic environmental impact statement pursuant to the provisions of article eight of the environmental conservation law shall be prepared by the town board for the receiving district before any such district, or any sending district, is designated, and such statement shall be amended from time to time by the town board if there are material changes in circumstances. Where a transfer of development rights affects districts in two or more school, special assessment or tax districts, it may not unreasonably transfer the tax burden between the taxpayers of such districts. The receiving and sending districts need not be coterminous with zoning districts.
- b. That sending and receiving districts be designated and mapped with specificity and the procedure for transfer of development rights be specified. Notwithstanding any other provision of law to the contrary, environmental quality review pursuant to article eight of the environmental conservation law for any action in a receiving district that utilizes development rights shall only require information specific to the project and site where the action will occur and shall be limited to review of the environmental impacts of the action, if any, not adequately reviewed in the generic environmental impact statement.
- That the burden upon land within a sending district from which development rights have been transferred shall be documented by an instrument duly executed by the grantor in the form of a conservation easement, as defined in title three of article forty-nine of the environmental conservation law, which burden upon such land shall be enforceable by the appropriate town in addition to any other person or entity granted enforcement rights by the terms of the instrument. All provisions of law applicable to such conservation easements pursuant to such title shall apply with respect to conservation easements hereunder, except that the town board may adopt standards pertaining to the duration of such easements that are more stringent than such standards promulgated by the department of environmental conservation pursuant to such title. Upon the designation of any sending district, the town board shall adopt regulations establishing uniform minimum standards for instruments creating such easements within the district. No such modification or extinguishment of an easement shall diminish or impair development rights within any receiving district. Any development right which has been transferred by conservation easement shall be evidenced by a certificate of development right which shall be issued by the town to the transferee in a form suitable for recording in the registry of deeds for the county where the receiving district is situated in the manner of other conveyances of interests in land affecting its title.
- d. That within one year after a development right is transferred, the assessed valuation placed on the affected properties for real property tax purposes shall be adjusted to reflect the transfer. A development right which is transferred shall be deemed to be an interest in real property and the rights evidenced thereby shall inure to the benefit of the transferee, and his heirs, successors and assigns.

Development rights banks

Impact of transfer of development rights on low and moderate income housing

Procedure for enacting

Definitions

"Incentives or bonuses"

"Community benefits or amenities"

"Incentive zoning"

Authority to provide for zoning incentives or bonuses

Purposes

- e. That development rights shall be transferred reflecting the normal market in land, including sales between owners of property in sending and receiving districts, a town may establish a development rights bank or such other account in which development rights may be retained and sold in the best interest of the town. Towns shall be authorized to accept for deposit within the bank gifts, donations, bequests or other development rights. All receipts and proceeds from sales of development rights sold by the town shall be deposited in a special municipal account to be applied against expenditures necessitated by the municipal development rights program.
- f. That prior to designation of sending or receiving districts, the legislative body of the town shall evaluate the impact of transfer of development rights upon the potential development of low or moderate income housing lost in sending districts and gained in receiving districts and shall find either there is approximate equivalence between potential low and moderate housing units lost in the sending district and gained in the receiving districts or that the town has or will take reasonable action to compensate for any negative impact upon the availability or potential development of low or moderate income housing caused by the transfer of development rights.
- 3. The town board adopting or amending procedures for transfer of development rights pursuant to this section shall follow the procedure for adopting and amending its zoning ordinance or local law, as the case may be, including all provisions for notice applicable for changes or amendments to a zoning ordinance or local law. Nothing in this section shall be construed to invalidate any provision for transfer of development rights heretofore or hereafter adopted by any local legislative body.

Note: For a discussion of the concept and use of transfer of development rights, see DOS Legal Memorandum: "Transfer of Development Rights."

\S 261-b. Incentive zoning; definitions, purpose, conditions, procedures.

- Definitions. As used in this section:
 - a) "Incentives or bonuses" shall mean adjustments to the permissible population density, area, height, open space, use, or other provisions of a zoning ordinance or local law for a specific purpose authorized by the town board.
 - (b) "Community benefits or amenities" shall mean open space, housing for persons of low or moderate income, parks, elder care, day care or other specific physical, social or cultural amenities, or cash in lieu thereof, of benefit to the residents of the community authorized by the town board.
 - (c) "Incentive zoning" shall mean the system by which specific incentives or bonuses are granted, pursuant to this section, on condition that specific physical, social, or cultural benefits or amenities would inure to the community.
- 2. Authority and purposes. In addition to existing powers and authorities to regulate by planning or zoning, including authorization to provide for the granting of incentives, or bonuses pursuant to other enabling law, a town board is hereby empowered, as part of a zoning ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this article, or by local law or ordinance adopted pursuant to other enabling law, to provide for a system of zoning incentives, or bonuses, as the town board deems necessary and appropriate consistent with the purposes and conditions set forth in this section. The purpose of the system of incentive, or bonus, zoning shall be to advance the town's specific physical, cultural and social policies in accordance with the town's comprehensive plan and in coordination with other community planning mechanisms or land use techniques. The system of zoning incentives or bonuses shall be in

accordance with a comprehensive plan within the meaning of section two hundred sixty-three of this article.

- Implementation. A system of zoning incentives or bonuses may be provided subject to the conditions hereinafter set forth.
 - (a) The town board shall provide for the system of zoning incentives or bonuses pursuant to this section as part of the zoning ordinance or local law. In providing for such system the board shall follow the procedure for adopting and amending its zoning ordinance or local law, including all provisions for notice and public hearing applicable for changes or amendments to a zoning ordinance or local law.
 - (b) Each zoning district in which incentives or bonuses may be awarded under this section shall be designated in the town zoning ordinance or local law and shall be incorporated in any map adopted in connection with such zoning ordinance or local law or amendment thereto.
 - (c) Each zoning district in which incentives or bonuses may be authorized shall have been found by the town board, after evaluating the effects of any potential incentives which are possible by virtue of the provision of community amenities, to contain adequate resources, environmental quality and public facilities, including adequate transportation, water supply, waste disposal and fire protection. Further, the town board shall, in designating such districts, determine that there will be no significant environmentally damaging consequences and that such incentives or bonuses are compatible with the development otherwise permitted.
 - (d) A generic environmental impact statement pursuant to article eight of the environmental conservation law and regulations adopted by the department of environmental conservation shall be prepared by the town board for any zoning district in which the granting of incentives or bonuses have a significant effect on the environment before any such district is designated, and such statement shall be supplemented from time to time by the town board if there are material changes in circumstances that may result in significant adverse impacts. Any zoning ordinance or local law enacted pursuant to this section shall provide that any applicant for incentives or bonuses shall pay a proportionate share of the cost of preparing such environmental impact statement, and that such charge shall be added to any site-specific charge made pursuant to the provisions of section 8-0109 of the environmental conservation law.
 - (e) The town board shall set forth the procedure by which incentives may be provided to specific lands. Such procedure shall describe:
 - the incentives, or bonuses, which may be granted by the town to the applicant;
 - (ii) the community benefits or amenities which may be accepted from the applicant by the town;
 - (iii) criteria for approval, including methods required for determining the adequacy of community amenities to be accepted from the applicant in exchange for the particular bonus or incentive to be granted to the applicant by the town;
 - (iv) the procedure for obtaining bonuses, including applications and the review process, and the imposition of terms and conditions attached to any approval; and
 - (v) provision for a public hearing, if such public hearing is required as part of a zoning ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this section and give public notice thereof by the publication in the official newspaper of such hearing at least five days prior to the date thereof.

Procedure for enactment of system of zoning incentives or bonuses

Designation of zoning districts

Evaluation of the effects of providing incentives or bonuses

Preparation of a Generic Environmental Impact Statement

Procedures for providing incentives

Other requirements

Environmental impact review

Evaluation of the impact of incentives or bonus system on development of affordable housing

Cash payments to the town in lieu of providing specific amenities

Authorization to establish planned unit development districts Division of town into districts

Uniformity of regulations within each district

Division of Town of Lansing into districts

(f) All other requirements of article eight of the environmental conservation law shall be complied with by project sponsors for actions in areas for which a generic environmental impact statement has been prepared including preparation of an environmental assessment form and a supplemental environmental impact statement, if necessary.

- (g) Prior to the adoption or amendment of the zoning ordinance or local law pursuant to this section to establish a system of zoning incentives or bonuses the town board shall evaluate the impact of the provision of such system of zoning incentives or bonuses upon the potential development of affordable housing gained by the provision of any such incentive or bonus afforded to an applicant or lost in the provision by an applicant of any community amenity to the town. Further, the town board shall determine that there is approximate equivalence between potential affordable housing lost or gained or that the town has or will take reasonable action to compensate for any negative impact upon the availability or potential development of affordable housing caused by the provisions of this section.
- (h) If the town board determines that a suitable community benefit or amenity is not immediately feasible, or otherwise not practical, the board may require, in lieu thereof, a payment to the town of a sum to be determined by the board. If cash is accepted in lieu of other community benefit or amenity, provision shall be made for such sum to be deposited in a trust fund to be used by the town board exclusively for specific community benefits authorized by the town board.
- 4. Invalidations. Nothing in this section shall be construed to invalidate any provision for incentives or bonuses heretofore adopted by any town board.

Note: Chapter 213 of the Laws of 2003, added a new section, 261-c, to the Town Law, set forth below, regarding planned unit developments. It was effective July 1, 2004.

§ 261-c. Planned unit development zoning districts.

A town legislative body is hereby authorized to enact, as part of its zoning local law or ordinance, procedures and requirements for the establishment and mapping of planned unit development zoning districts. Planned unit development district regulations are intended to provide for residential, commercial, industrial or other land uses, or a mix thereof, in which economies of scale, creative architectural or planning concepts and open space preservation may be achieved by a developer in furtherance of the town comprehensive plan and zoning local law or ordinance.

§ 262. Districts.

For any or all of said purposes the town board may divide that part of the town which is outside the limits of any incorporated village or city into districts of such number, shape and area as may be deemed best suited to carry out the purposes of this act; and within such districts it may regulate and restrict the erection, construction, reconstruction, alteration or use of buildings, structures or land. All such regulations shall be uniform for each class or kind of buildings, throughout such district but the regulations in one district may differ from those in other districts

§ 262-a. Town of Lansing; division of certain parts thereof

For any and all of the purposes set forth in article sixteen of the town law, the town board of the town of Lansing may divide all or part of that portion of the town which is outside the limits of any incorporated village or city into districts of such number, shape and area as may be deemed best suited to carry out the purposes of this section; including construction, reconstruction, alteration or use of buildings, structures or land. All such regulations adopted by the town board shall be uniform

Uniformity of regulations within each district

for each class or kind of buildings, throughout such district; but the regulations in one district may differ from those in other districts.

§ 263. Purposes in view.

Such regulations shall be made in accordance with a comprehensive plan and designed to lessen congestion in the streets; to secure safety from fire, flood, panic and other dangers; to promote health and general welfare; to provide adequate light and air; to prevent the overcrowding of land; to avoid undue concentration of population; to make provision for, so far as conditions may permit, the accommodation of solar energy systems and equipment and access to sunlight necessary therefor; to facilitate the practice of forestry; to facilitate the adequate provision of transportation, water, sewerage, schools, parks and other public requirements. Such regulations shall be made with reasonable consideration, among other things, as to the character of the district and its peculiar suitability for particular uses, and with a view to conserving the value of buildings and encouraging the most appropriate use of land throughout such municipality.

Note: For a discussion of the relationship between the comprehensive plan and zoning, see DOS publication "Zoning and the Comprehensive Plan".

§ 264. Adoption of zoning regulations.

1. Method of procedure. The town board shall provide for the manner in which such regulations, restrictions and the boundaries of such districts including any amendments thereto shall be determined, established and enforced. However, no such regulations, restrictions or boundaries shall become effective until after a public hearing in relation thereto, at which the public shall have an opportunity to be heard. At least ten days' notice of the time and place of such hearing shall be published in a paper of general circulation in such town.

Every zoning ordinance and every amendment to a zoning ordinance (excluding any map incorporated therein) adopted pursuant to the provisions of this chapter shall be entered in the minutes of the town board; such minutes shall describe and refer to any map adopted in connection with such zoning ordinance or amendment and a copy, summary or abstract thereof (exclusive of any map incorporated therein) shall be published once in a newspaper published in the town, if any, or in such newspaper published in the county in which such town may be located having a circulation in such town, as the town board may designate, and affidavits of the publication thereof shall be filed with the town clerk. Such ordinance shall take effect ten days after such publication, but such ordinance or amendment shall take effect from the date of its service as against a person served personally with a copy thereof, certified by the town clerk under the corporate seal of the town; and showing the date of its passage and entry in the minutes. Every town clerk shall maintain a separate file or filing cabinet for each and every map adopted in connection with a zoning ordinance or amendment and shall file therein every such map hereafter adopted; said file or filing cabinet to be available at any time during regular business hours for public inspection.

- 2. Service of written notice. At least ten days prior to the date of the public hearing, written notice of any proposed regulations, restrictions or boundaries of such districts, including any amendments thereto, affecting property within five hundred feet of the following shall be served personally or by mail by the town upon each person or persons listed below:
 - (a) The property of the housing authority erecting or owning a housing project authorized under the public housing law; upon the executive director of such housing authority and the chief executive officer of the municipality providing financial assistance thereto.
 - (b) The boundary of a city, village or town; upon the clerk thereof.
 - (c) The boundary of a county; upon the clerk of the board of supervisors or

Regulations in accordance with comprehensive plan

Specific purposes

Considerations to character of district, suitability, etc.

Authority of town board

Notice of public hearing

Zoning ordinances and amendments to be entered in minutes

Minutes refer to map

Publication - summary

Effective date of ordinance

Separate map file to be maintained by town clerk

Written notice of proposed ordinance and amendments

other person performing like duties.

- (d) The boundary of a state park or parkway; upon the regional state park commission having jurisdiction over such state park or parkway.
- 3. Additional requirements. The procedural requirements set forth herein shall be in addition to the requirements of the provisions of sections two hundred thirty-nine-I and two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law relating to review by a county planning board or agency or regional planning council; the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations which are codified in title six part six hundred seventeen of the New York codes, rules and regulations and any other general laws relating to land use and any amendments thereto.
- 4. Public hearing. The public, including those served notice pursuant to subdivision two of this section, shall have an opportunity to be heard at the public hearing. Those parties set forth in paragraphs (a), (b), (c) and (d) of subdivision two of this section, however, shall not have the right of review by a court as hereinafter provided.

Note: For a discussion of the procedure for adopting zoning regulations, see DOS publication "Adopting Zoning For the First Time".

§ 265. Changes.

- Such regulations, restrictions and boundaries may from time to time be amended. Such amendment shall be effected by a simple majority vote of the town board, except that any such amendment shall require the approval of at least three-fourths of the members of the town board in the event such amendment is the subject of a written protest, presented to the town board and signed by:
 - (a) the owners of twenty percent or more of the area of land included in such proposed change; or
 - (b) the owners of twenty percent or more of the area of land immediately adjacent to that land included in such proposed change, extending one hundred feet therefrom: or
 - (c) the owners of twenty percent or more of the area of land directly opposite thereto, extending one hundred feet from the street frontage of such opposite land.

The provisions of the previous section relative to public hearings and official notice shall apply equally to all proposed amendments.

2. Amendments made to any zoning ordinance (excluding any map incorporated therein) adopted pursuant to the provisions of this chapter shall be entered in the minutes of the town board; such minutes shall describe and refer to any map adopted in connection with such change, amendment or supplement and a copy, summary or abstract thereof (exclusive of any map incorporated therein) shall be published once in a newspaper published in the town, if any, or in such newspaper published in the county in which such town may be located having a circulation in such town, as the town board may designate, and affidavits of the publication thereof shall be filed with the town clerk. Such ordinance shall take effect upon filing in the office of the town clerk. Every town clerk shall maintain every map adopted in connection with a zoning ordinance or amendment.

Note: See General Municipal Law §239-m as it relates to notice of certain proposed municipal zoning actions to be submitted to county planning agency or regional planning council

Required referral under General Municipal Law, §239-m

State Environmental Quality Review Act

Public hearing

Vote on amendments to zoning ordinance

Protest petition

Entry in minutes

Minutes refer to map

Publication - summary

§ 265-a. Exemption of lots shown on approved subdivision plats.

- Notwithstanding any inconsistent provision of this chapter or of any general, special or local law, the provisions of a zoning ordinance or local law hereafter adopted, or of a change or amendment thereto, which provisions:
 - (a) establish or increase lot areas or lot dimensions which are in excess of the areas or dimensions of the lots shown and delineated on a residential subdivision plat which has been duly approved by the planning board, or other board or officer vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, if any, of the town in which the land shown on said plat is situate and duly filed in the office of the recording officer of the county in which the land shown on said subdivision plat is situate; or
 - (b) establish or increase side, rear or front yard or set back requirements in excess of those applicable to lots under the provisions of the zoning ordinance or local law, if any, in force and effect at the time of the filing of the said duly approved residential subdivision plat or first section thereof

shall not, for the period of time prescribed in subdivision two of this section, be applicable to or in any way affect any of the lots shown and delineated on such subdivision plat.

- 2. If at the time of the filing of the subdivision plat or first section thereof referred to in subdivision one of this section there was in the town:
 - (a) both a zoning ordinance or local law and a planning board vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, then the exemption provided for in subdivision one of this section shall apply for a period of three years after the filing of the approved subdivision plat or first section thereof; or
 - (b) a zoning ordinance or local law in effect in the town but there was no planning board in said town vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, then the exemption provided for in subdivision one of this section shall apply for a period of two years after the filing of the approved subdivision plat or first section thereof; or
 - (c) no zoning ordinance or local law in the town but there was a planning board vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, then the exemption provided for in subdivision one of this section shall apply for a period of two years after the filing of the approved subdivision plat or first section thereof; or
 - (d) no zoning ordinance or local law in the town and no planning board vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, then the exemption provided for in subdivision one of this section shall apply for a period of one year after the filing of the subdivision plat or first section thereof.
- If such period of exemption would expire within one year from the date of the filing of a section of the approved plat, it shall be extended for that section for a period of one year from the date of the filing of such section.

Changes in lot areas or dimensions

Changes in yard or set-back requirements

Not applicable to subdivision approved and filed under following provisions

Zoning and planning board - three year exemption

Zoning but no planning board - two year exemption

Planning board but no zoning - two year exemption

No zoning, no planning board - one year exemption

Minimum exemption

Appointments by town board

Purposes

§ 266. Adoption of first zoning ordinance.

- In order to avail itself of the powers conferred by this article, such town board shall appoint a commission to be known as the zoning commission to recommend the boundaries of the various original districts and appropriate regulations to be enforced therein.
- Where a planning board already exists it may be appointed as the zoning commission.
- 3. Such commission shall make a preliminary report and hold one or more public

Public hearing

Cessation of existence

Definitions

"Use variance"

"Area variance"

Appoint men t o f members; compensation for experts; staff; expenses

Ineligibility

Terms of office

Terms to be extended to end of year

Increasing membership

Decreasing membership

hearings thereon as deemed appropriate by the commission before submitting its final report.

- The town board shall not hold its public hearing or take action until it has received the final report of such commission.
- Upon adoption of a resolution by the town board accepting the final report, such commission shall cease to exist as a separate body.

Note: For additional information, see DOS publication "Adopting Zoning For the First Time."

§ 267. Zoning board of appeals.

- 1. Definitions. As used in this section:
 - (a) "Use variance" shall mean the authorization by the zoning board of appeals for the use of land for a purpose which is otherwise not allowed or is prohibited by the applicable zoning regulations.
 - (b) "Area variance" shall mean the authorization by the zoning board of appeals for the use of land in a manner which is not allowed by the dimensional or physical requirements of the applicable zoning regulations.
- 2. Appointment of members. Each town board which adopts a local law or ordinance and any amendments thereto pursuant to the powers granted by this article shall appoint a board of appeals consisting of three or five members as shall be determined by such local law or ordinance and shall designate the chairperson thereof. In the absence of a chairperson the board of appeals may designate a member to serve as acting chairperson. The town board may provide for compensation to be paid to experts, clerks and a secretary and provide for such other expenses as may be necessary and proper, not exceeding the appropriation made by the town board for such purpose.
- 3. Town board members ineligible. No person who is a member of the town board shall be eligible for membership on such board of appeals.
- 4. Terms of members first appointed. In the creation of a new board of appeals, or the reestablishment of terms of an existing board, the appointment of members to the board shall be for terms so fixed that one member's term shall expire at the end of the calendar year in which such members were initially appointed. The remaining members' terms shall be so fixed that one member's term shall expire at the end of each year thereafter. At the expiration of each original member's appointment, the replacement member shall be appointed for a term which shall be equal in years to the number of members of the board.
- 5. Terms of members now in office. Members now holding office for terms which do not expire at the end of a year shall, upon the expiration of their term, hold office until the end of the year and their successors shall then be appointed for terms which shall be equal in years to the number of members of the board.
- 6. Increasing membership. Any town board may, by local law or ordinance, increase a three member board of appeals to five members. Additional members shall be first appointed for single terms as provided by resolution in order that the terms of members shall expire in each of five successive years and their successors shall thereafter be appointed for full terms of five years. No such additional member shall take part in the consideration of any matter for which an application was on file with the board of appeals at the time of his or her appointment.
- 7. Decreasing membership. A town board which has increased the number of members of the board of appeals to five may, by local law or ordinance, decrease the number of members of the board of appeals to three to take effect upon the next two expirations of terms. Any board of appeals which,

Continuation of seven-member boards

upon the effective date of this section has seven members, may continue to act as a duly constituted zoning board of appeals until the town board, by local law or ordinance, reduces such membership to three or five. However, no incumbent shall be removed from office except upon the expiration of his or her term.

Zoning board of appeals members

are required to receive training on an annual basis

Must receive training to be eligible for reappointment

Waivers

Decisions of board not voided if not in compliance with training requirements

Vacancy in office

Removal of members

Chairperson duties

Appointment of alternate members.

- 7-a. Training and attendance requirements.
 - Each member of the board of appeals shall complete, at a minimum, four hours of training each year designed to enable such members to more effectively carry out their duties. Training received by a member in excess of four hours in any one year may be carried over by the member into succeeding years in order to meet the requirements of this subdivision. Such training shall be approved by the town board and may include, but not be limited to, training provided by a municipality, regional or county planning office or commission, county planning federation, state agency, statewide municipal association, college or other similar entity. Training may be provided in a variety of formats, including but not limited to, electronic media, video, distance learning and traditional classroom training.
 - (b) To be eligible for reappointment to such board, such member shall have completed the training promoted by the town pursuant to this subdivision.
 - (c) The training required by this subdivision may be waived or modified by resolution of the town board when, in the judgment of the town board, it is in the best interest of the town to do so.
 - (d) No decision of a zoning board of appeals shall be voided or declared invalid because of a failure to comply with this subdivision.
- 8. Vacancy in office. If a vacancy shall occur otherwise than by expiration of term, the town board shall appoint the new member for the unexpired term.
- 9. Removal of members. The town board shall have the power to remove, after public hearing, any member of the zoning board of appeals for cause. Any zoning board of appeals member may be removed for non-compliance with minimum requirements relating to meeting attendance and training as established by the town board by local law or ordinance.
- 10. Chairperson duties. All meetings of the board of appeals shall be held at he call of the chairperson and at such other times as such board may determine. Such chairperson, or in his or her absence, the acting chair person, may administer oaths and compel the attendance of witnesses.

11. Alternate members.

- (a) A town board may, by local law or ordinance, or as a part of the local law or ordinance creating the zoning board of appeals, establish alternate zoning board of appeals member positions for purposes of substituting for a member in the event such member is unable to participate because of a conflict of interest. Alternate members of the zoning board of appeals shall be appointed by resolution of the town board, for terms established by the town board.
- (b) The chairperson of the zoning board of appeals may designate an alternate member to substitute for a member when such member is unable to participate because of a conflict of interest on an application or matter before the board. When so designated, the alternate member shall possess all the powers and responsibilities of such member of the board. Such designation shall be entered into the minutes of the initial zoning board of appeals meeting at which the substitution is made.
- (c) All provisions of this section relating to zoning board of appeals member training and continuing education, attendance, conflict of interest, compensation, eligibility, vacancy in office, removal, and service on other

boards, shall also apply to alternate members.

Note: For a complete discussion of zoning board of appeals powers and duties under this statute and applicable court decisions, see DOS Local Government Technical Series publication "Zoning Board of Appeals."

§ 267-a. Board of appeals procedure.

Keeping of minutes, records

 Meetings, minutes, records. Meetings of such board of appeals shall be open to the public to the extent provided in article seven of the public officers law. Such board of appeals shall keep minutes of its proceedings, showing the vote of each member upon every question, or if absent or failing to vote, indicating such fact, and shall also keep records of its examinations and other official actions.

Filings

Filing requirements. Every rule, regulation, every amendment or repeal thereof, and every order, requirement, decision or determination of the board of appeals shall be filed in the office of the town clerk within five business days and shall be a public record.

Authority of the board to seek assistance

3. Assistance to board of appeals. Such board shall have the authority to call upon any department, agency or employee of the town for such assistance as shall be deemed necessary and as shall be authorized by the town board. Such department, agency or employee may be reimbursed for any expenses incurred as a result of such assistance.

The appellate nature of the board

4. Hearing appeals. Unless otherwise provided by local law or ordinance, the jurisdiction of the board of appeals shall be appellate only and shall be limited to hearing and deciding appeals from and reviewing any order, requirement, decision, interpretation, or determination made by the administrative official charged with the enforcement of any ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this article. Such appeal may be taken by any person aggrieved, or by an officer, department, board or bureau of the town.

Decisions of the enforcement officer must be filed in the enforcement office unless the town board directs they be filed with the town clerk 5. Filing of administrative decision and time of appeal.

Appeal taken within sixty days after filing by administrative enforcement official

(a) Each order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination of the administrative official charged with the enforcement of the zoning local law or ordinance shall be filed in the office of such administrative official, within five business days from the day it is rendered, and shall be a public record. Alternately, the town board may, by resolution, require that such filings instead be made in the town clerk's office.

Stay upon appeal

(b) An appeal shall be taken within sixty days after the filing of any order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination of the administrative official, by filing with such administrative official and with the board of appeals a notice of appeal, specifying the grounds thereof and the relief sought. The administrative official from whom the appeal is taken shall forthwith transmit to the board of appeals all the papers constituting the record upon which the action appealed from was taken.

Hearing on appeal; notice, publication

6. Stay upon appeal. An appeal shall stay all proceedings in furtherance of the action appealed from, unless the administrative official charged with the enforcement of such ordinance or local law, from whom the appeal is taken, certifies to the board of appeals, after the notice of appeal shall have been filed with the administrative official, that by reason of facts stated in the certificate a stay, would, in his or her opinion, cause imminent peril to life or property, in which case proceedings shall not be stayed otherwise than by a restraining order which may be granted by the board of appeals or by a court of record on application, on notice to the administrative official from whom the appeal is taken and on due cause shown.

 Hearing on appeal. The board of appeals shall fix a reasonable time for the hearing of the appeal or other matter referred to it and give public notice of such hearing by publication in a paper of general circulation in the town at least General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a use variance for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Appeal to be decided by board within 62 days after conduct of hearing

Decision to be filed within five business days after rendered

Notice to park commission or planning agency mailed five days prior to hearing

Compliance with SEQRA

Rehearing

Default denial

five days prior to the date thereof. The cost of sending or publishing any notices relating to such appeal, or a reasonable fee relating thereto, shall be borne by the appealing party and shall be paid to the board prior to the hearing of such appeal. Upon the hearing, any party may appear in person, or by agent or attorney.

- 8. Time of decision. The board of appeals shall decide upon the appeal within sixty-two days after the conduct of said hearing. The time within which the board of appeals must render its decision may be extended by mutual consent of the applicant and the board.
- Filing of decision and notice. The decision of the board of appeals on the appeal shall be filed in the office of the town clerk within five business days after the day such decision is rendered, and a copy thereof mailed to the applicant.
- 10. Notice to park commission and county planning board or agency or regional planning council. At least five days before such hearing, the board of appeals shall mail notices thereof to the parties; to the regional state park commission having jurisdiction over any state park or parkway within five hundred feet of the property affected by such appeal; and to the county planning board or agency or regional planning council, as required by section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law, which notice shall be accompanied by a full statement of such proposed action, as defined in subdivision one of section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law.
- 11. Compliance with state environmental quality review act. The board of appeals shall comply with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations as codified in title six, part six hundred seventeen of the New York codes, rules and regulations.
- 12. Rehearing. A motion for the zoning board of appeals to hold a rehearing to review any order, decision or determination of the board not previously reheard may be made by any member of the board. A unanimous vote of all members of the board then present is required for such rehearing to occur. Such rehearing is subject to the same notice provisions as an original hearing. Upon such rehearing the board may reverse, modify or annul its original order, decision or determination upon the unanimous vote of all members then present, provided the board finds that the rights vested in persons acting in good faith in reliance upon the reheard order, decision or determination will not be prejudiced thereby.
- 13. Voting requirements.
- a. Decision of the board. Except as otherwise provided in subdivision twelve of this section, every motion or resolution of a board of appeals shall require for its adoption the affirmative vote of a majority of all the members of the board of appeals as fully constituted regardless of vacancies or absences. Where an action is the subject of a referral to the county planning agency or regional planning council the voting provisions of section two hundred thirtynine-m of the general municipal law shall apply.
- b. Default denial of appeal. In exercising its appellate jurisdiction only, if an affirmative vote of a majority of all members of the board is not attained on a motion or resolution to grant a variance or reverse any order, requirement, decision or determination of the enforcement official within the time allowed by subdivision eight of this section, the appeal is denied. The board may amend the failed motion or resolution and vote on the amended motion or resolution within the time allowed without being subject to the rehearing process as set forth in subdivision twelve of this section.

Authority of the board regarding orders, requirements, decisions, interpretations, determinations

Test for granting use variances

Unnecessary hardship must be shown

Reasonable return

Unique hardship

Essential character of neighborhood

Not self-created

Board must grant minimum variance necessary

Area variances

Test for granting area variances

Individual benefit vs. community detriment considerations

Undesirable change in neighborhood character

Alternative cure sought

Substantiality

§ 267-b. Permitted action by board of appeals.

 Orders, requirements, decisions, interpretations, determinations. The board of appeals may reverse or affirm, wholly or partly, or may modify the order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination appealed from and shall make such order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination as in its opinion ought to have been made in the matter by the administrative official charged with the enforcement of such ordinance or local law and to that end shall have all the powers of the administrative official from whose order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination the appeal is taken.

Use variances.

- (a) The board of appeals, on appeal from the decision or determination of the administrative official charged with the enforcement of such ordinance or local law, shall have the power to grant use variances, as defined herein.
- (b) No such use variance shall be granted by a board of appeals without a showing by the applicant that applicable zoning regulations and restrictions have caused unnecessary hardship. In order to prove such unnecessary hardship the applicant shall demonstrate to the board of appeals that for each and every permitted use under the zoning regulations for the particular district where the property is located,
 - the applicant cannot realize a reasonable return, provided that lack of return is substantial as demonstrated by competent financial evidence;
 - (2) that the alleged hardship relating to the property in question is unique, and does not apply to a substantial portion of the district or neighborhood;
 - (3) that the requested use variance, if granted, will not alter the essential character of the neighborhood; and
 - (4) that the alleged hardship has not been self-created.
- (c) The board of appeals, in the granting of use variances, shall grant the minimum variance that it shall deem necessary and adequate to address the unnecessary hardship proven by the applicant, and at the same time preserve and protect the character of the neighborhood and the health, safety and welfare of the community.

3. Area variances.

- (a) The zoning board of appeals shall have the power, upon an appeal from a decision or determination of the administrative official charged with the enforcement of such ordinance or local law, to grant area variances as defined herein.
- (b) In making its determination, the zoning board of appeals shall take into consideration the benefit to the applicant if the variance is granted, as weighed against the detriment to the health, safety and welfare of the neighborhood or community by such grant. In making such determination the board shall also consider:
 - whether an undesirable change will be produced in the character of the neighborhood or a detriment to nearby properties will be created by the granting of the area variance;
 - (2) whether the benefit sought by the applicant can be achieved by some method, feasible for the applicant to pursue, other than an area variance;
 - (3) whether the requested area variance is substantial;

Adverse effect or impact

Not self-created

Board must grant minimum variance necessary

Power to impose conditions

Application for proceeding must be filed within 30 days after decision by board

Costs of appeal

Preference of appeal over other court actions

Enforcement by town board by ordinance

Fine and/or imprisonment

- (4) whether the proposed variance will have an adverse effect or impact on the physical or environmental conditions in the neighborhood or district; and
- (5) whether the alleged difficulty was self- created, which consideration shall be relevant to the decision of the board of appeals, but shall not necessarily preclude the granting of the area variance.
- (c) The board of appeals, in the granting of area variances, shall grant the minimum variance that it shall deem necessary and adequate and at the same time preserve and protect the character of the neighborhood and the health, safety and welfare of the community.
- 4. Imposition of conditions. The board of appeals shall, in the granting of both use variances and area variances, have the authority to impose such reasonable conditions and restrictions as are directly related to and incidental to the proposed use of the property. Such conditions shall be consistent with the spirit and intent of the zoning ordinance or local law, and shall be imposed for the purpose of minimizing any adverse impact such variance may have on the neighborhood or community.

Note: For an explanation of the rules and standards under which appeals may be taken to the ZBA, see DOS Technical Series publication "Guidelines for Applicants to the Zoning Board of Appeals".

§ 267-c. Article seventy-eight proceeding.

- Application to supreme court by aggrieved persons. Any person or persons, jointly or severally aggrieved by any decision of the board of appeals or any officer, department, board or bureau of the town, may apply to the supreme court for review by a proceeding under article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules. Such proceeding shall be instituted within thirty days after the filing of a decision of the board in the office of the town clerk.
- Costs of appeal. Costs shall not be allowed against the board of appeals unless it shall appear to the court that it acted with gross negligence or in bad faith or with malice in making the decision appealed from.
- 3. Preference of appeal to court. All issues in any proceeding under this section shall have preference over all other civil actions and proceedings.
- 4. Power of court. If upon the hearing at the supreme court, it shall appear to the court that testimony is necessary for the proper disposition of the matter, it may take evidence or appoint a referee to take such evidence as it may direct and report the same to the court with his or her findings of fact and conclusions of law, which shall constitute a part of the proceedings upon which the determination of the court shall be made. The court may reverse or affirm, wholly or partly, or may modify the decision brought up for review determining all questions which may be presented for determination.

§ 268. Enforcement and remedies.

1. The town board may provide by local law or ordinance for the enforcement of this article and of any local law, ordinance or regulation made thereunder. A violation of this article or of such local law, ordinance or regulation is hereby declared to be an offense, punishable by a fine not exceeding three hundred fifty dollars or imprisonment for a period not to exceed six months, or both for conviction of a first offense; for conviction of a second offense both of which were committed within a period of five years, punishable by a fine not less than three hundred fifty dollars nor more than seven hundred dollars or imprisonment for a period not to exceed six months, or both; and, upon conviction for a third or subsequent offense all of which were committed within a period of five years, punishable by a fine not less than seven hundred dollars

Actions or proceedings for violations by appropriate local authorities

Taxpayer's action

Stricter regulations to control

Ratification of town zoning ordinances adopted under previous Town Law provisions

Establishment by town board Contents of official map

Effect of official map

Purpose

Filing

nor more than one thousand dollars or imprisonment for a period not to exceed six months, or both. However, for the purpose of conferring jurisdiction upon courts and judicial officers generally, violations of this article or of such local law, ordinance or regulation shall be deemed misdemeanors and for such purpose only all provisions of law relating to misdemeanors shall apply to such violations. Each week's continued violation shall constitute a separate additional violation.

In case any building or structure is erected, constructed, reconstructed, altered, converted or maintained, or any building, structure or land is used, or any land is divided into lots, blocks, or sites in violation of this article or of any local law, ordinance or other regulation made under authority conferred thereby, the proper local authorities of the town, in addition to other remedies, may institute any appropriate action or proceedings to prevent such unlawful erection, construction, reconstruction, alteration, conversion, maintenance, use or division of land, to restrain, correct or abate such violation, to prevent the occupancy of said building, structure, or land or to prevent any illegal act, conduct, business or use in or about such premises; and upon the failure or refusal of the proper local officer, board or body of the town to institute any such appropriate action or proceeding for a period of ten days after written request by a resident taxpayer of the town so to proceed, any three taxpayers of the town residing in the district wherein such violation exists, who are jointly or severally aggrieved by such violation, may institute such appropriate action or proceeding in like manner as such local officer, board or body of the town is authorized to do.

§ 269. Conflict with other laws.

Wherever the regulations made under authority of this article require a greater width or size of yards or courts, or require a lower height of building or less number of stories, or require a greater percentage of lot to be left unoccupied, or impose other higher standards than are required in any other statute or local law, ordinance or regulation, the provisions of the regulations made under authority of this article shall govern. Whenever the provisions of any other statute or local law, ordinance or regulation require a greater width or size of yards or courts, or require a lower height of building or a less number of stories, or require a greater percentage of lot to be left unoccupied, or impose other higher standards, than are required by the regulations made under authority of this article, the provisions of such statute, or local law, ordinance or regulation shall govern.

In towns where the town boards have already adopted a zoning ordinance or local law, pursuant to the provisions of chapter three hundred twenty-two of the laws of nineteen hundred twenty-two, or chapter seven hundred fourteen or chapter seven hundred fifteen of the laws of nineteen hundred twenty-six, such boards shall not be required to adopt a new ordinance or local law and all actions taken and proceedings had by such town boards and boards of appeal under the provisions of said chapter, are hereby ratified and confirmed.

All necessary expenses incurred by any such board in connection with the adoption and enforcement of the zoning ordinance or local law shall be a town charge.

§ 270. Official map, establishment.

The town board may establish an official map of that part of the town outside the limits of any incorporated city or village showing the streets, highways and parks theretofore laid out, adopted and established by law and drainage systems may also be shown on such map. Such map shall be final and conclusive with respect to the location and width of streets and highways, drainage systems and the location of parks shown thereon. Such official map is hereby declared to be established to conserve and protect the public health, safety and general welfare. The clerk of every town which has established such an official map shall immediately file a certificate of that fact with the clerk or registrar of the county in which said town is located.

Note: The effect of a change in the county official map on an official map of a municipality is addressed in General Municipal Law, §239-e.

§ 271. Planning board, creation, appointment.

- Appointment of members and chairperson
- Appropriation of expenses

Authorization to create

Ineligibility

Terms served and conditions of service for planning board members

Terms of members

Increasing membership

Decreasing membership

Planning board members are required to receive training on an annual basis

- 1. Authorization. The town board of each town is hereby authorized by local law or ordinance, to create a planning board consisting of five or seven members and shall, by resolution, appoint the members of such board and designate the chairperson thereof. In the absence of a chairperson the planning board may designate a member to serve as chairperson. The town board may, as part of the local law or ordinance creating said planning board, provide for the compensation of planning board members.
- 2. Appropriation for planning board. The town board is hereby authorized and empowered to make such appropriation as it may see fit for planning board expenses. In a town containing one or more villages, or parts thereof, such charges and expenses less fees, if any collected, shall be a charge upon the taxable property of that part of the town outside of said villages and shall be assessed, levied and collected therefrom in the same manner as other town charges. The planning board shall have the power and authority to employ experts, clerks and a secretary and to pay for their services, and to provide for such other expenses as may be necessary and proper, not exceeding in all the appropriation that may be made therefor by the town board for such planning board.
- 3. Town board members ineligible. No person who is a member of the town board shall be eligible for membership on such planning board.
- 4. Terms of members first appointed. The terms of members of the board shall be for terms so fixed that the term of one member shall expire at the end of the calendar year in which such members were initially appointed. The terms of the remaining members shall be so fixed that one term shall expire at the end of each calendar year thereafter. At the expiration of the term of each member first appointed, his or her successor shall be appointed for a term which shall be equal in years to the number of members of the board.
- 5. Terms of members now in office. Members now holding office for terms which do not expire at the end of a calendar year shall, upon the expiration of their term, hold office until the end of the calendar year and their successors shall then be appointed for terms which shall be equal in years to the number of members of the board.
- 6. Increasing membership. Any town board may, by local law or ordinance, increase a five member planning board to seven members. Additional members shall be first appointed for single terms as provided by resolution of the town board in order that the terms of members shall expire in each of seven successive years and their successors shall thereafter be appointed for full terms of seven years. No such additional member shall take part in the consideration of any matter for which an application was on file with the planning board at the time of his or her appointment.
- 7. Decreasing membership. A town board which has seven members on the planning board may by local law or ordinance, decrease the membership to five, to take effect upon the next two expirations of terms. However, no incumbent shall be removed from office except upon the expiration of his or her term, except as hereinafter provided.

7-a. Training and attendance requirements.

(a) Each member of the planning board shall complete, at a minimum, four hours of training each year designed to enable such members to more effectively carry out their duties. Training received by a member in excess of four hours in any one year may be carried over by the member into succeeding years in order to meet the requirements of this subdivision. Such training shall be approved by the town board and may include, but Must receive training to be eligible for reappointment

Waivers

Decisions of board not voided if not in compliance with training requirements

Filing vacancies in unexpired terms

Removal of members

Duties of chairperson

Appointment of agricultural member

Service on other planning boards

Rules and regulations

Referral of certain matters to the planning board

Powers of the planning board

not be limited to, training provided by a municipality, regional or county planning office or commission, county planning federation, state agency, statewide municipal association, college or other similar entity. Training may be provided in a variety of formats, including but not limited to, electronic media, video, distance learning and traditional classroom training.

- (b) To be eligible for reappointment to such board, such member shall have completed the training promoted by the town pursuant to this subdivision.
- (c) The training required by this subdivision may be waived or modified by resolution of the town board when, in the judgment of the town board, it is in the best interest of the town to do so.
- (d) No decision of a planning board shall be voided or declared invalid because of a failure to comply with this subdivision.
- 8. Vacancy in office. If a vacancy shall occur otherwise than by expiration of term, the town board shall appoint the new member for the unexpired term.
- 9. Removal of members. The town board shall have the power to remove, after public hearing, any member of the planning board for cause. Any planning board member may be removed for non-compliance with minimum requirements relating to meeting attendance and training as established by the town board by local law or ordinance.
- 10. Chairperson duties. All meetings of the planning board shall be held at the call of the chairperson and at such other times as such board may determine. Such chairperson, or in his or her absence, the acting chairperson, may administer oaths and compel the attendance of witnesses.
- 11. Appointment of agricultural member. Notwithstanding any provision of this chapter or of any general, special or local law or ordinance, a town board may, if an agricultural district created pursuant to section three hundred three of article twenty-five-AA of the agriculture and markets law exists wholly or partly within the boundaries of such town, include on the planning board one or more members each of whom derives ten thousand dollars or more annual gross income from agricultural pursuits in said town. As used in this subdivision, the term "agricultural pursuits" means the production of crops, livestock and livestock products, aquacultural products, and woodland products as defined in section three hundred one of the agriculture and markets law.
- 12. Service on other planning boards. No person shall be disqualified from serving as a member of the town planning board by reason of serving as a member of a village or county planning board.
- 13. Rules and regulations. The planning board may recommend to the town board regulations relating to any subject matter over which the planning board has jurisdiction under this article or any other statute, or under any local law or ordinance of the town. Adoption of any such recommendations by the town board shall be by local law or ordinance.
- 14. Report on referred matters; general reports.
 - a. The town board may by resolution provide for the reference of any matter or class of matters, other than those referred to in subdivision thirteen of this section, to the planning board before final action is taken thereon by the town board or other office or officer of said town having final authority over said matter. The town board may further stipulate that final action thereon shall not be taken until the planning board has submitted its report thereon, or has had a reasonable time, to be fixed by the town board in said resolution, to submit the report.
 - b. The planning board may review and make recommendations on a proposed town comprehensive plan or amendment thereto. In addition, the planning board shall have full power and authority to make

investigations, maps, reports and recommendations in connection therewith relating to the planning and development of the town as it seems desirable, providing the total expenditures of said board shall not exceed the appropriation provided therefor.

15. Alternate members.

Appointment of alternate members.

- a. A town board may, by local law or ordinance, or as part of the local law or ordinance creating the planning board, establish alternate planning board member positions for purposes of substituting for a member in the event such member is unable to participate because of a conflict of interest. Alternate members of the planning board shall be appointed by resolution of the town board, for terms established by the town board.
- b. The chairperson of the planning board may designate an alternate member to substitute for a member when such member is unable to participate because of a conflict of interest on an application or matter before the board. When so designated, the alternate member shall possess all the powers and responsibilities of such member of the board. Such designation shall be entered into the minutes of the initial planning board meeting at which the substitution is made.
- c. All provisions of this section relating to planning board member training and continuing education, attendance, conflict of interest, compensation, eligibility, vacancy in office, removal, and service on other boards, shall also apply to alternate members.
- 16. Voting requirements. Every motion or resolution of a planning board shall require for its adoption the affirmative vote of a majority of all the members of the planning board. Where an action is the subject of a referral to the county planning agency or regional planning council the voting provisions of sections two hundred thirty-nine-m and two hundred thirty-nine-n of the general municipal law shall apply.

Comprehensive Plans

Findings and intent

§ 272-a. Town comprehensive plan.

- Legislative findings and intent. The legislature hereby finds and determines that:
 - (a) Significant decisions and actions affecting the immediate and long-range protection, enhancement, growth and development of the state and its communities are made by local governments.
 - (b) Among the most important powers and duties granted by the legislature to a town government is the authority and responsibility to undertake town comprehensive planning and to regulate land use for the purpose of protecting the public health, safety and general welfare of its citizens.
 - (c) The development and enactment by the town government of a town comprehensive plan which can be readily identified, and is available for use by the public, is in the best interest of the people of each town.
 - (d) The great diversity of resources and conditions that exist within and among the towns of the state compels the consideration of such diversity in the development of each town comprehensive plan.
 - (e) The participation of citizens in an open, responsible and flexible planning process is essential to the designing of the optimum town comprehensive plan.
 - (f) The town comprehensive plan is a means to promote the health, safety and general welfare of the people of the town and to give due consideration to the needs of the people of the region of which the town is a part.

- (g) The comprehensive plan fosters cooperation among governmental agencies planning and implementing capital projects and municipalities that may be directly affected thereby.
- (h) It is the intent of the legislature to encourage, but not to require, the preparation and adoption of a comprehensive plan pursuant to this section. Nothing herein shall be deemed to affect the status or validity of existing master plans, comprehensive plans, or land use plans.

Definitions

"Town comprehensive plan"

"Land use regulation"

"Special board"

Content of comprehensive plan

2. Definitions. As used in this section, the term:

- (a) "town comprehensive plan" means the materials, written and/or graphic, including but not limited to maps, charts, studies, resolutions, reports and other descriptive material that identify the goals, objectives, principles, guidelines, policies, standards, devices and instruments for the immediate and long-range protection, enhancement, growth and development of the town located outside the limits of any incorporated village or city.
- (b) "land use regulation" means an ordinance or local law enacted by the town for the regulation of any aspect of land use and community resource protection and includes any zoning, subdivision, special use permit or site plan regulation or any other regulation which prescribes the appropriate use of property or the scale, location and intensity of development.
- (c) "special board" means a board consisting of one or more members of the planning board and such other members as are appointed by the town board to prepare a proposed comprehensive plan and/or an amendment thereto.
- Content of a town comprehensive plan. The town comprehensive plan may include the following topics at the level of detail adapted to the special requirements of the town:
 - (a) General statements of goals, objectives, principles, policies, and standards upon which proposals for the immediate and long-range enhancement, growth and development of the town are based.
 - (b) Consideration of regional needs and the official plans of other government units and agencies within the region.
 - (c) The existing and proposed location and intensity of land uses.
 - (d) Consideration of agricultural uses, historic and cultural resources, coastal and natural resources and sensitive environmental areas.
 - (e) Consideration of population, demographic and socio-economic trends and future projections.
 - (f) The location and types of transportation facilities.
 - (g) Existing and proposed general location of public and private utilities and infrastructure.
 - Existing housing resources and future housing needs, including affordable housing.
 - The present and future general location of educational and cultural facilities, historic sites, health facilities and facilities for emergency services.
 - (i) Existing and proposed recreation facilities and parkland.
 - (k) The present and potential future general location of commercial and industrial facilities.
 - (I) Specific policies and strategies for improving the local economy in

coordination with other plan topics.

- (m) Proposed measures, programs, devices, and instruments to implement the goals and objectives of the various topics within the comprehensive plan.
- (n) All or part of the plan of another public agency.
- (o) Any and all other items which are consistent with the orderly growth and development of the town.
- Preparation. The town board, or by resolution of such town board, the planning board or a special board, may prepare a proposed town comprehensive plan and amendments thereto. In the event the planning board or special board is directed to prepare a proposed comprehensive plan or amendment thereto, such board shall, by resolution, recommend such proposed plan or amendment to the town board.

Town board to determine who prepares plan

Referrals

Required referral to county planning board

Hearings - one or more during preparation, one or more prior to adoption

Town board must hold a hearing within 90 days on a proposed plan submitted to them by the planning board or special board assigned to prepare the comprehensive plan

Provide notice of hearing 10 days in advance

Copies available for public review

Adoption of plan by resolution

Subject to SEQRA review

Referrals.

- (a) Any proposed comprehensive plan or amendment thereto that is prepared by the town board or a special board may be referred to the town planning board for review and recommendation before action by the town board.
- (b) The town board shall, prior to adoption, refer the proposed comprehensive plan or any amendment thereto to the county planning board or agency or regional planning council for review and recommendation as required by section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law. In the event the proposed plan or amendment thereto is prepared by the town planning board or a special board, such board may request comment on such proposed plan or amendment from the county planning board or agency or regional planning council.
- 6. Public hearings; notice.
 - (a) In the event the town board prepares a proposed town comprehensive plan or amendment thereto, the town board shall hold one or more public hearings and such other meetings as it deems necessary to assure full opportunity for citizen participation in the preparation of such proposed plan or amendment, and in addition, the town board shall hold one or more public hearings prior to adoption of such proposed plan or amendment.
 - (b) In the event the town board has directed the planning board or a special board to prepare a proposed comprehensive plan or amendment thereto, the board preparing the plan shall hold one or more public hearings and such other meetings as it deems necessary to assure full opportunity for citizen participation in the preparation of such proposed plan or amendment. The town board shall, within ninety days of receiving the planning board or special board's recommendations on such proposed plan or amendment, and prior to adoption of such proposed plan or amendment, hold a public hearing on such proposed plan or amendment.
 - (c) Notice of a public hearing shall be published in a newspaper of general circulation in the town at least ten calendar days in advance of the hearing. The proposed comprehensive plan or amendment thereto shall be made available for public review during said period at the office of the town clerk and may be made available at any other place, including a public library.
- Adoption. The town board may adopt by resolution a town comprehensive plan or any amendment thereto.
- Environmental review. A town comprehensive plan, and any amendment thereto, is subject to the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its

May serve as a Generic Environmental Impact Statement

Consideration of county agriculture and farmland protection plan

Provide for periodic review of the adopted comprehensive plan

All town land use regulations must be in accordance with the plan

All capital project plans must take into consideration the plan

Filing of adopted plan with town clerk and county planning agency

Authority to change or add to official map in regard to street layout, opening or widening, etc.

Notice and hearing

Referral to planning board for report

Effect of changes

Changes in streets and highways, etc., pursuant to other provisions of law deemed to be change or addition to official map

Defines term "site plan"

implementing regulations. A town comprehensive plan may be designed to also serve as, or be accompanied by, a generic environmental impact statement pursuant to the state environmental quality review act statute and regulations. No further compliance with such law is required for subsequent site specific actions that are in conformance with the conditions and thresholds established for such actions in the generic environmental impact statement and its findings.

- 9. Agricultural review and coordination. A town comprehensive plan and any amendments thereto, for a town containing all or part of an agricultural district or lands receiving agricultural assessments within its jurisdiction, shall continue to be subject to the provisions of article twenty-five-AA of the agriculture and markets law relating to the enactment and administration of local laws, ordinances, rules or regulations. A newly adopted or amended town comprehensive plan shall take into consideration applicable county, agricultural and farmland protection plans as created under article twenty-five-AAA of the agriculture and markets law.
- Periodic review. The town board shall provide, as a component of such proposed comprehensive plan, the maximum intervals at which the adopted plan shall be reviewed.
- 11. Effect of adoption of the town comprehensive plan.
 - (a) All town land use regulations must be in accordance with a comprehensive plan adopted pursuant to this section.
 - (b) All plans for capital projects of another governmental agency on land included in the town comprehensive plan adopted pursuant to this section shall take such plan into consideration.
- 12. Filing of town comprehensive plan. The adopted town comprehensive plan and any amendments thereto shall be filed in the office of the town clerk and a copy thereof shall be filed in the office of the county planning agency.

§ 273. Official map, changes.

Such town board is authorized and empowered, whenever and as often as it may deem it for the public interest, to change or add to the official map of the town so as to lay out new streets, highways, drainage systems or parks, or to widen or close existing streets, highways, drainage systems or parks within that part of the town outside the limits of any incorporated city or village. At least ten days' notice of a public hearing on any proposed action with reference to any such change in the official map shall be published in a newspaper of general circulation in such town. Before making any such addition or change, the town board shall refer the matter to the planning board for report thereon, but if the planning board shall not make its report within thirty days of such reference, it shall forfeit the right further to suspend action. Such additions and changes, when adopted, shall become a part of the official map of the town, and shall be deemed to be final and conclusive with respect to the location of the streets, highways, drainage systems and parks shown thereon. The layout, widening or closing, or the approval of the layout, widening or closing, of streets, highways, drainage systems or parks, by the town board, or the town superintendent of highways, under provisions of law other than those contained in this article, shall be deemed to be an addition or change of the official map, and shall be subject to all the provisions of this article with regard to such additions or changes.

§ 274-a. Site plan review.

 Definition of site plan. As used in this section the term "site plan" shall mean a rendering, drawing, or sketch prepared to specifications and containing necessary elements, as set forth in the applicable zoning ordinance or local law, which shows the arrangement, layout and design of the proposed use of a single parcel of land as shown on said plan. Plats showing lots, blocks or sites which are subject to review pursuant to authority provided for the review of subdivisions under section two hundred seventy-six of this article shall continue to be subject to such review and shall not be subject to review as site plans under this section.

2. Approval of site plans.

Authorization for approval of site plan by planning board or other administrative body (a) The town board may, as part of a zoning ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this article or other enabling law, authorize the planning board or such other administrative body that it shall so designate, to review and approve, approve with modifications or disapprove site plans prepared to specifications set forth in the ordinance or local law and/or in regulations of such authorized board. Site plans shall show the arrangement, layout and design of the proposed use of the land on said plan. The ordinance or local law shall specify the land uses that require site plan approval and the elements to be included on plans submitted for approval. The required site plan elements which are included in the zoning ordinance or local law may include, where appropriate, those related to parking, means of access, screening, signs, landscaping, architectural features, location and dimensions of buildings, adjacent land uses and physical features meant to protect adjacent land uses as well as any additional elements specified by the town board in such zoning ordinance or local law.

Issuance of building permits

(b) When an authorization to approve site plans is granted by the town board pursuant to this section, the terms thereof may condition the issuance of a building permit upon such approval.

Application for area variance made to the zoning board of appeals

3. Application for area variance. Notwithstanding any provision of law to the contrary, where a proposed site plan contains one or more features which do not comply with the zoning regulations, application may be made to the zoning board of appeals for an area variance pursuant to section two hundred sixty-seven-b of this article, without the necessity of a decision or determination of an administrative official charged with the enforcement of the zoning regulations.

Conditions for approval of site plans

4. Conditions attached to the approval of site plans. The authorized board shall have the authority to impose such reasonable conditions and restrictions as are directly related to and incidental to a proposed site plan. Upon its approval of said site plan, any such conditions must be met in connection with the issuance of permits by applicable enforcement agents or officers of the town.

Waiver of requirements

5. Waiver of requirements. The town board may further empower the authorized board to, when reasonable, waive any requirements for the approval, approval with modifications or disapproval of site plans submitted for approval. Any such waiver, which shall be subject to appropriate conditions set forth in the ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this section, may be exercised in the event any such requirements are found not to be requisite in the interest of the public health, safety or general welfare or inappropriate to a particular site plan.

6. Reservation of parkland on site plans containing residential units.

Reservation of parkland money in lieu thereof

(a) Before such authorized board may approve a site plan containing residential units, such site plan shall also show, when required by such board, a park or parks suitably located for playground or other recreational purposes.

Required findings

(b) Land for park, playground or other recreational purposes may not be required until the authorized board has made a finding that a proper case exists for requiring that a park or parks be suitably located for playgrounds or other recreational purposes within the town. Such findings shall include an evaluation of the present and anticipated future needs for park and recreational facilities in the town based on projected population growth to which the particular site plan will contribute. Money in lieu of parkland

(b) of this subdivision that the proposed site plan presents a proper case for requiring a park or parks suitably located for playgrounds or other recreational purposes, but that a suitable park or parks of adequate size to meet the requirement cannot be properly located on such site plan, the authorized board may require a sum of money in lieu thereof to be established by the town board. In making such determination of suitability, the board shall assess the size and suitability of lands shown on the site plan which could be possible locations for park or recreational facilities, as well as practical factors including whether there is a need for additional facilities in the immediate neighborhood. Any monies required by the authorized board in lieu of land for park, playground or other recreational purposes, pursuant to the provisions of this section, shall be deposited into a trust fund to be used by the town exclusively for park, playground or other recreational purposes, including the acquisition of property.

In the event the authorized board makes a finding pursuant to paragraph

Credit for land set aside or money donated in lieu thereof

(d) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this subdivision, if the land included in a site plan under review is a portion of a subdivision plat which has been reviewed and approved pursuant to section two hundred seventy-six of this article, the authorized board shall credit the applicant for any land set aside or money donated in lieu thereof under such subdivision plat approval. In the event of resubdivision of such plat, nothing shall preclude the additional reservation of parkland or money donated in lieu thereof.

Bond or other security

7. Performance bond or other security. As an alternative to the installation of required infrastructure and improvements, prior to approval by the authorized board, a performance bond or other security sufficient to cover the full cost of the same, as estimated by the authorized board or a town department designated by the authorized board to make such estimate, where such departmental estimate is deemed acceptable by the authorized board, shall be furnished to the town by the owner. Such security shall be provided to the town pursuant to the provisions of subdivision nine of section two hundred seventy-seven of this article.

Public hearing on site plan

8. Public hearing and decision on site plans. In the event a public hearing is required by ordinance or local law adopted by the town board, the authorized board shall conduct a public hearing within sixty-two days from the day an application is received on any matter referred to it under this section. The authorized board shall mail notice of said hearing to the applicant at least ten days before said hearing and shall give public notice of said hearing in a newspaper of general circulation in the town at least five days prior to the date thereof and shall make a decision on the application within sixty-two days after such hearing, or after the day the application is received if no hearing has been held. The time within which the authorized board must render its decision may be extended by mutual consent of the applicant and such board. The decision of the authorized board shall be filed in the office of the town clerk within five business days after such decision is rendered, and a copy thereof mailed to the applicant. Nothing herein shall preclude the holding of a public hearing on any matter on which a public hearing is not so required.

Filing of decision

9. Notice to county planning board or agency or regional planning council. At least ten days before such hearing, the authorized board shall mail notices thereof to the county planning board or planning agency or regional planning council, as required by section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law, which notice shall be accompanied by a full statement of such proposed action, as defined in subdivision one of section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law. In the event a public hearing is not required, such proposed action shall be referred before final action is taken thereon.

Notices mailed 10 days before public hearing on proposed actions

Compliance with SEQRA

10. Compliance with state environmental quality review act. The authorized board shall comply with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations. Court review

Costs

Preference over all civil actions

Defines term "special use permit"

planning boards or other administrative bodies

Approval of special use permits by

Application for area variance made to ZBAs

Conditions on issuance of special use permits

Waiver of requirements by authorized board

- 11. Court review. Any person aggrieved by a decision of the authorized board or any officer, department, board or bureau of the town may apply to the supreme court for review by a proceeding under article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules. Such proceedings shall be instituted within thirty days after the filing of a decision by such board in the office of the town clerk. The court may take evidence or appoint a referee to take such evidence as it may direct, and report the same, with findings of fact and conclusions of law, if it shall appear that testimony is necessary for the proper disposition of the matter. The court shall itself dispose of the matter on the merits, determining all questions which may be presented for determination.
- 12. Costs. Costs shall not be allowed against the authorized board unless it shall appear to the court that it acted with gross negligence, in bad faith, or with malice in making the decision appealed from.
- 13. Preference. All issues addressed by the court in any proceeding under this section shall have preference over all civil actions and proceedings.

Note: See Department of State Legal Memorandum LU15, "Can Local Boards Regulate the Hours of Operation of a Business?"

Note: General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a site plan or special use permit for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

§ 274-b. Approval of special use permits.

- 1. Definition of special use permit. As used in this section the term "special use permit" shall mean an authorization of a particular land use which is permitted in a zoning ordinance or local law, subject to requirements imposed by such zoning ordinance or local law to assure that the proposed use is in harmony with such zoning ordinance or local law and will not adversely affect the neighborhood if such requirements are met.
- Approval of special use permits. The town board may, as part of a zoning ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this article or other enabling law, authorize the planning board or such other administrative body that it shall designate to grant special use permits as set forth in such zoning ordinance or local law.
- 3. Application for area variance. Notwithstanding any provision of law to the contrary, where a proposed special use permit contains one or more features which do not comply with the zoning regulations, application may be made to the zoning board of appeals for an area variance pursuant to section two hundred sixty-seven-b of this article, without the necessity of a decision or determination of an administrative official charged with the enforcement of the zoning regulations.
- 4. Conditions attached to the issuance of special use permits. The authorized board shall have the authority to impose such reasonable conditions and restrictions as are directly related to and incidental to the proposed special use permit. Upon its granting of said special use permit, any such conditions must be met in connection with the issuance of permits by applicable enforcement agents or officers of the town.
- 5. Waiver of requirements. The town board may further empower the authorized board to, when reasonable, waive any requirements for the approval, approval with modifications or disapproval of special use permits submitted for approval. Any such waiver, which shall be subject to appropriate conditions set forth in the ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this section, may be exercised in the event any such requirements are found not to be requisite in the interest of the public health, safety or general welfare or inappropriate to a particular special use permit.

Public hearing and decision of authorized board

Filing of decision

Notice of public hearing mailed 10 days in advance

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a site plan or special use permit for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Compliance with SEQRA

Review by courts

Costs

Preference over all other civil actions and proceedings

Purpose

Authority

Approval of plats already filed

Defines term "undeveloped"

- 6. Public hearing and decision on special use permits. The authorized board shall conduct a public hearing within sixty-two days from the day an application is received on any matter referred to it under this section. Public notice of said hearing shall be printed in a newspaper of general circulation in the town at least five days prior to the date thereof. The authorized board shall decide upon the application within sixty-two days after the hearing. The time within which the authorized board must render its decision may be extended by mutual consent of the applicant and the board. The decision of the authorized board on the application after the holding of the public hearing shall be filed in the office of the town clerk within five business days after such decision is rendered, and a copy thereof mailed to the applicant.
- 7. Notice to applicant and county planning board or agency or regional planning council. At least ten days before such hearing, the authorized board shall mail notices thereof to the applicant and to the county planning board or agency or regional planning council, as required by section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law, which notice shall be accompanied by a full statement of such proposed action, as defined in subdivision one of section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law.
- Compliance with state environmental quality review act. The authorized board shall comply with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations.
- 9. Court review. Any person aggrieved by a decision of the planning board or such other designated body or any officer, department, board or bureau of the town may apply to the supreme court for review by a proceeding under article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules. Such proceedings shall be instituted within thirty days after the filing of a decision by such board in the office of the town clerk. The court may take evidence or appoint a referee to take such evidence as it may direct, and report the same, with findings of fact and conclusions of law, if it shall appear that testimony is necessary for the proper disposition of the matter. The court shall itself dispose of the matter on the merits, determining all questions which may be presented for determination.
- 10. Costs. Costs shall not be allowed against the planning board or other administrative body designated by the town board unless it shall appear to the court that it acted with gross negligence, in bad faith, or with malice in making the decision appealed from.
- 11. Preference. All issues addressed by the court in any proceeding under this section shall have preference over all civil actions and proceedings.

§ 276. Subdivision review; approval of plats; development of filed plats.

- Purpose. For the purpose of providing for the future growth and development
 of the town and affording adequate facilities for the housing, transportation,
 distribution, comfort, convenience, safety, health and welfare of its population,
 the town board may, by resolution, authorize and empower the planning board
 to approve preliminary and final plats of subdivisions showing lots, blocks or
 sites, with or without streets or highways, within that part of the town outside
 the limits of any incorporated village.
- 2. Authorization for review of previously filed plats. For the same purposes and under the same conditions, the town board may, by resolution, authorize and empower the planning board to approve the development of plats, entirely or partially undeveloped, which were filed in the office of the clerk of the county in which such plat is located prior to the appointment of such planning board and grant to the board the power to approve such plats. The term "undeveloped" shall mean those plats where twenty percent or more of the lots within the plat are unimproved unless existing conditions, such as poor drainage, have prevented their development.

Filing of certificate	3.	Filing of certificate. The clerk of every tow board to approve plats as set forth herein that fact with the clerk or register of the co	
Definitions	4.	Definitions. When used in this article the respective meanings set forth herein otherwise:	
"Subdivision"		(a)	"Subdivision" means the division of a lots, blocks or sites as specified regulation, with or without streets or transfer of ownership, or developm include any alteration of lot lines or di on a plat previously approved and file register of the county in which such p defined and delineated by local regu with the review procedures and crite regulations.
"Preliminary plat"		(b)	"Preliminary plat" means a drawing p local regulation showing the layout o but not restricted to, road and lot layou plan, topography and drainage, all pr preliminary plans and profiles, at suita regulation may require.
"Preliminary plat approval"		(c)	"Preliminary plat approval" means proposed subdivision as set forth in a approval of the plat in final form in ac section.
"Final plat"		(d)	"Final plat" means a drawing prepare regulation, that shows a proposed additional detail as shall be provided required to be shown on a preliminar required by the planning board at the plat if such preliminary plat has been
"Conditional approval of final plat"		(e)	"Conditional approval of a final plat" no fa final plat subject to conditions s resolution conditionally approving su does not qualify a final plat for recorbuilding permits prior to the signing of of the planning board and recording colerk or register as herein provided.

- wn which has authorized its planning shall immediately file a certificate of ounty in which such town is located.
- the following terms shall have the except where the context shows
 - any parcel of land into a number of in a local ordinance, law, rule or r highways, for the purpose of sale, ment. The term "subdivision" may dimensions of any lots or sites shown led in the office of the county clerk or plat is located. Subdivisions may be ulation, as either "major" or "minor", eria for each set forth in such local
 - prepared in a manner prescribed by of a proposed subdivision including, out and approximate dimensions, key proposed facilities unsized, including table scale and in such detail as local
 - the approval of the layout of a a preliminary plat but subject to the ccordance with the provisions of this
 - red in a manner prescribed by local ed subdivision, containing in such ed by local regulation all information ary plat and the modifications, if any, e time of approval of the preliminary n so approved.
 - means approval by a planning board set forth by the planning board in a uch plat. Such conditional approval ording nor authorize issuance of any of the plat by a duly authorized officer of the plat in the office of the county
 - "Final plat approval" means the signing of a plat in final form by a duly authorized officer of a planning board pursuant to a planning board resolution granting final approval to the plat or after conditions specified in a resolution granting conditional approval of the plat are completed. Such final approval qualifies the plat for recording in the office of the county clerk or register in the county in which such plat is located.
- Approval of preliminary plats.
 - (a) Submission of preliminary plats. All plats shall be submitted to the planning board for approval in final form provided, however, that where the planning board has been authorized to approve preliminary plats, the owner may submit or the planning board may require that the owner submit a preliminary plat for consideration. Such a preliminary plat shall be clearly marked "preliminary plat" and shall conform to the definition provided in this section.
 - (b) Coordination with the state environmental quality review act. The planning board shall comply with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and

Submission of preliminary plats

"Final plat approval"

Receipt of complete preliminary plat

Preliminary plats - planning board as lead agency

Public hearing

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Public hearing; notice, length

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a subdivision plat for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Decision on preliminary plat

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

its implementing regulations.

- (c) Receipt of a complete preliminary plat. A preliminary plat shall not be considered complete until a negative declaration has been filed or until a notice of completion of the draft environmental impact statement has been filed in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. The time periods for review of a preliminary plat shall begin upon filing of such negative declaration or such notice of completion.
- (d) Planning board as lead agency under the state environmental quality review act; public hearing; notice; decision.
 - (i) Public hearing on preliminary plats. The time within which the planning board shall hold a public hearing on the preliminary plat shall be coordinated with any hearings the planning board may schedule pursuant to the state environmental quality review act, as follows:
 - (1) If such board determines that the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the preliminary plat is not required, the public hearing on such plat shall be held within sixty-two days after the receipt of a complete preliminary plat by the clerk of the planning board; or
 - (2) If such board determines that an environmental impact statement is required, and a public hearing on the draft environmental impact statement is held, the public hearing on the preliminary plat and the draft environmental impact statement shall be held jointly within sixty-two days after the filing of the notice of completion of such draft environmental impact statement in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. If no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the public hearing on the preliminary plat shall be held within sixty-two days of filing the notice of completion.
 - (ii) Public hearing; notice, length. The hearing on the preliminary plat shall be advertised at least once in a newspaper of general circulation in the town at least five days before such hearing if no hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, or fourteen days before a hearing held jointly therewith. The planning board may provide that the hearing be further advertised in such manner as it deems most appropriate for full public consideration of such preliminary plat. The hearing on the preliminary plat shall be closed upon motion of the planning board within one hundred twenty days after it has been opened.
 - (iii) Decision. The planning board shall approve, with or without modification, or disapprove such preliminary plat as follows:
 - (1) If the planning board determines that the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the preliminary plat is not required such board shall make its decision within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing; or
 - (2) If the planning board determines that an environmental impact statement is required, and a public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the final environmental impact statement shall be filed within forty-five days following the close of such public hearing in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. If no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the final environmental impact statement shall be filed within forty-five days following the close of the public hearing on the preliminary plat. Within thirty days of the filing of such final environmental impact statement, the planning board shall issue findings on the

Grounds for decision

Preliminary plat - planning board not as lead agency

Public hearing

Public hearing; notice, length

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a subdivision plat for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Decision on preliminary plat

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Certification and filing

Filing of decision

final environmental impact statement and make its decision on the preliminary plat.

- (iv) Grounds for decision. The grounds for a modification, if any, or the grounds for disapproval shall be stated upon the records of the planning board. When so approving a preliminary plat, the planning board shall state in writing any modifications it deems necessary for submission of the plat in final form.
- (e) Planning board not as lead agency under the state environmental quality review act; public hearing; notice; decision.
 - i) Public hearing on preliminary plats. The planning board shall, with the agreement of the lead agency, hold the public hearing on the preliminary plat jointly with the lead agency's hearing on the draft environmental impact statement. Failing such agreement or if no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the planning board shall hold the public hearing on the preliminary plat within sixty-two days after the receipt of a complete preliminary plat by the clerk of the planning board.
 - (ii) Public hearing; notice, length. The hearing on the preliminary plat shall be advertised at least once in a newspaper of general circulation in the town at least five days before such hearing if held independently of the hearing on the draft environmental impact statement, or fourteen days before a hearing held jointly therewith. The planning board may provide that the hearing be further advertised in such manner as it deems most appropriate for full public consideration of such preliminary plat. The hearing on the preliminary plat shall be closed upon motion of the planning board within one hundred twenty days after it has been opened.
 - (iii) Decision. The planning board shall by resolution approve with or without modification or disapprove the preliminary plat as follows:
 - (1) If the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the preliminary plat is not required, the planning board shall make its decision within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing on the preliminary plat.
 - (2) If an environmental impact statement is required, the planning board shall make its own findings and its decision on the preliminary plat within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing on such preliminary plat or within thirty days of the adoption of findings by the lead agency, whichever period is longer.
 - (iv) Grounds for decision. The grounds for a modification, if any, or the grounds for disapproval shall be stated upon the records of the planning board. When so approving a preliminary plat, the planning board shall state in writing any modifications it deems necessary for submission of the plat in final form.
- (f) Certification and filing of preliminary plat. Within five business days of the adoption of the resolution granting approval of such preliminary plat, such plat shall be certified by the clerk of the planning board as having been granted preliminary approval and a copy of the plat and resolution shall be filed in such clerk's office. A copy of the resolution shall be mailed to the owner.
- (g) Filing of decision on preliminary plat. Within five business days from the date of the adoption of the resolution stating the decision of the board on the preliminary plat, the chairman or other duly authorized member of the planning board shall cause a copy of such resolution to be filed in the office of the town clerk.

Revocation of approval

Final plat approval

Final plats in substantial agreement with approved preliminary plat

Final plats when no preliminary plat is required; receipt of complete final plat

Final plats not in substantial agreement with approved preliminary plat or when no preliminary plat is required

Final plat - planning board as lead agency

Public hearing

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Public hearing; notice, length

- (h) Revocation of approval of preliminary plat. Within six months of the approval of the preliminary plat the owner must submit the plat in final form. If the final plat is not submitted within six months, approval of the preliminary plat may be revoked by the planning board.
- 6. Approval of final plats.
 - (a) Submission of final plats. Final plats shall conform to the definition provided by this section.
 - (b) Final plats which are in substantial agreement with approved preliminary plats. When a final plat is submitted which the planning board deems to be in substantial agreement with a preliminary plat approved pursuant to this section, the planning board shall by resolution conditionally approve with or without modification, disapprove, or grant final approval and authorize the signing of such plat, within sixty-two days of its receipt by the clerk of the planning board.
 - (c) Final plats when no preliminary plat is required to be submitted; receipt of complete final plat. When no preliminary plat is required to be submitted, a final plat shall not be considered complete until a negative declaration has been filed or until a notice of completion of the draft environmental impact statement has been filed in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. The time periods for review of such plat shall begin upon filing of such negative declaration or such notice of completion.
 - (d) Final plats; not in substantial agreement with approved preliminary plats, or when no preliminary plat is required to be submitted. When a final plat is submitted which the planning board deems not to be in substantial agreement with a preliminary plat approved pursuant to this section, or when no preliminary plat is required to be submitted and a final plat clearly marked "final plat" is submitted conforming to the definition provided by this section the following shall apply:
 - (i) Planning board as lead agency; public hearing; notice; decision.
 - (1) Public hearing on final plats. The time within which the planning board shall hold a public hearing on such final plat shall be coordinated with any hearings the planning board may schedule pursuant to the state environmental quality review act, as follows:
 - (a) if such board determines that the preparation of an environmental impact statement is not required, the public hearing on a final plat not in substantial agreement with a preliminary plat, or on a final plat when no preliminary plat is required to be submitted, shall be held within sixty-two days after the receipt of a complete final plat by the clerk of the planning board; or
 - (b) if such board determines that an environmental impact statement is required, and a public hearing on the draft environmental impact statement is held, the public hearing on the final plat and the draft environmental impact statement shall be held jointly within sixty-two days after the filing of the notice of completion of such draft environmental impact statement in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. If no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the public hearing on the final plat shall be held within sixty-two days following filing of the notice of completion.
 - (2) Public hearing; notice, length. The hearing on the final plat shall be advertised at least once in a newspaper of general

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a subdivision plat for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Decision on final plat

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Grounds for decision

Final plat - planning board not as lead agency

Public hearing

Public hearing; notice, length

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a subdivision plat for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Decision on final plat

circulation in the town at least five days before such hearing if no hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, or fourteen days before a hearing held jointly therewith. The planning board may provide that the hearing be further advertised in such manner as it deems most appropriate for full public consideration of such final plat. The hearing on the final plat shall be closed upon motion of the planning board within one hundred twenty days after it has been opened.

- (3) Decision. The planning board shall make its decision on the final plat as follows:
 - (a) if such board determines that the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the final plat is not required, the planning board shall by resolution conditionally approve, with or without modification, disapprove, or grant final approval and authorize the signing of such plat, within sixty-two days after the date of the public hearing; or
 - (b) if such board determines that an environmental impact statement is required, and a public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the final environmental impact statement shall be filed within forty-five days following the close of such public hearing in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. If no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the final environmental impact statement shall be filed within forty-five days following the close of the public hearing on the final plat. Within thirty days of the filing of the final environmental impact statement, the planning board shall issue findings on such final environmental impact statement and shall by resolution conditionally approve, with or without modification, disapprove, or grant final approval and authorize the signing of such plat.
- (4) Grounds for decision. The grounds for a modification, if any, or the grounds for disapproval shall be stated upon the records of the planning board.
- (ii) Planning board not as lead agency; public hearing; notice; decision.
 - (1) Public hearing. The planning board shall, with the agreement of the lead agency, hold the public hearing on the final plat jointly with the lead agency's hearing on the draft environmental impact statement. Failing such agreement or if no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the planning board shall hold the public hearing on the final plat within sixty-two days after the receipt of a complete final plat by the clerk of the planning board.
 - (2) Public hearing; notice, length. The hearing on the final plat shall be advertised at least once in a newspaper of general circulation in the town at least five days before such hearing if held independently of the hearing on the draft environmental impact statement, or fourteen days before a hearing held jointly therewith. The planning board may provide that the hearing be further advertised in such manner as it deems most appropriate for full public consideration of such final plat. The hearing on the final plat shall be closed upon motion of the planning board within one hundred twenty days after it has been opened.
 - (3) Decision. The planning board shall by resolution conditionally approve, with or without modification, disapprove, or grant final approval and authorize the signing of such plat as follows:

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Approval, certification and filing of final plat

Conditional approval of final plat

Approval of plat in sections

Duration of conditional approval

Amended by Chapter 522 of the Laws of 2010 to no longer limit the extension of final approval to two additional 90 day periods. Effective September 17, 2010

Default approval of preliminary or final plats

Extension of time

Completion of SEQRA requirements

Filing of decision of final plat

- (a) If the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the final plat is not required, the planning board shall make its decision within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing on the final plat.
- (b) If an environmental impact statement is required, the planning board shall make its own findings and its decision on the final plat within sixty- two days after the close of the public hearing on such final plat or within thirty days of the adoption of findings by the lead agency, whichever period is longer. The grounds for a modification, if any, or the grounds for disapproval shall be stated upon the records of the planning board.
- 7. Approval and certification of final plats.
 - (a) Certification of plat. Within five business days of the adoption of the resolution granting conditional or final approval of the final plat, such plat shall be certified by the clerk of the planning board as having been granted conditional or final approval and a copy of such resolution and plat shall be filed in such clerk's office. A copy of the resolution shall be mailed to the owner. In the case of a conditionally approved plat, such resolution shall include a statement of the requirements which when completed will authorize the signing thereof. Upon completion of such requirements the plat shall be signed by said duly authorized officer of the planning board and a copy of such signed plat shall be filed in the office of the clerk of the planning board or filed with the town clerk as determined by the town board.
 - (b) Approval of plat in sections. In granting conditional or final approval of a plat in final form, the planning board may permit the plat to be subdivided and developed in two or more sections and may in its resolution granting conditional or final approval state that such requirements as it deems necessary to insure the orderly development of the plat be completed before said sections may be signed by the duly authorized officer of the planning board. Conditional or final approval of the sections of a final plat may be granted concurrently with conditional or final approval of the entire plat, subject to any requirements imposed by the planning board.
 - (c) Duration of conditional approval of final plat. Conditional approval of the final plat shall expire within one hundred eighty days after the resolution granting such approval unless all requirements stated in such resolution have been certified as completed. The planning board may extend for periods of ninety days each, the time in which a conditionally approved plat must be submitted for signature if, in the planning board's opinion, such extension is warranted by the particular circumstances.
- 8. Default approval of preliminary or final plat. The time periods prescribed herein within which a planning board must take action on a preliminary plat or a final plat are specifically intended to provide the planning board and the public adequate time for review and to minimize delays in the processing of subdivision applications. Such periods may be extended only by mutual consent of the owner and the planning board. In the event a planning board fails to take action on a preliminary plat or a final plat within the time prescribed therefor after completion of all requirements under the state environmental quality review act, or within such extended period as may have been established by the mutual consent of the owner and the planning board, such preliminary or final plat shall be deemed granted approval. The certificate of the town clerk as to the date of submission of the preliminary or final plat and the failure of the planning board to take action within the prescribed time shall be issued on demand and shall be sufficient in lieu of written endorsement or other evidence of approval herein required.
- Filing of decision on final plat. Within five business days from the date of the adoption of the resolution stating the decision of the board on the final plat,

the chairman or other duly authorized member of the planning board shall cause a copy of such resolution to be filed in the office of the town clerk.

Referral pursuant to General Municipal Law §239-n 10. Notice to county planning board or agency or regional planning council. When a county planning board or agency or regional planning council has been authorized to review subdivision plats pursuant to section two hundred thirty- nine-n of the general municipal law, the clerk of the planning board shall refer all applicable preliminary and final plats to such county planning board or regional planning council as provided in that section.

Filing of final plat with county within 62 days of final approval

11. Filing of final plat; expiration of approval. The owner shall file in the office of the county clerk or register such approved final plat or a section of such plat within sixty-two days from the date of final approval or such, approval shall expire. The following shall constitute final approval: the signature of the duly authorized officer of the planning board constituting final approval by the planning board of a plat as herein provided; or the approval by such board of the development of a plat or plats already filed in the office of the county clerk or register of the county in which such plat or plats are located if such plats are entirely or partially undeveloped; or the certificate of the town clerk as to the date of the submission of the final plat and the failure of the planning board to take action within the time herein provided. In the event the owner shall file only a section of such approved plat in the office of the county clerk or register, the entire approved plat shall be filed within thirty days of the filing of such section with the town clerk in each town in which any portion of the land described in the plat is situated. Such section shall encompass at least ten percent of the total number of lots contained in the approved plat and the approval of the remaining sections of the approved plat shall expire unless said sections are filed before the expiration of the exemption period to which such plat is entitled under the provisions of subdivision two of section two hundred sixty-five-a of this article.

Partial filing

12. Subdivision abandonment. The owner of an approved subdivision may abandon such subdivision pursuant to the provisions of section five hundred sixty of the real property tax law.

Abandonment

§ 277. Subdivision review; approval of plats; additional requisites.

Purpose

1. Purpose. Before the approval by the planning board of a plat showing lots, blocks or sites, with or without streets or highways, or the approval of a plat already filed in the office of the clerk of the county wherein such plat is situated if the plat is entirely or partially undeveloped, the planning board shall require that the land shown on the plat be of such character that it can be used safely for building purposes without danger to health or peril from fire, flood, drainage or other menace to neighboring properties or the public health, safety and welfare.

Additional requirements

2. Additional requirements. The planning board shall also require that:

Streets and highways

(a) the streets and highways be of sufficient width and suitable grade and shall be suitably located to accommodate the prospective traffic, to afford adequate light and air, to facilitate fire protection, and to provide access of firefighting equipment to buildings. If there be an official map, town comprehensive plan or functional/master plans, such streets and highways shall be coordinated so as to compose a convenient system conforming to the official map and properly related to the proposals shown in the comprehensive plan of the town;

Coordination with official map or town comprehensive plan

(b) suitable monuments be placed at block corners and other necessary points as may be required by the board and the location thereof is shown on the map of such plat:

Monuments

(c) all streets or other public places shown on such plats be suitably graded and paved; street signs, sidewalks, street lighting standards, curbs, gutters, street trees, water mains, fire alarm signal devices

Other requirements

(including necessary ducts and cables or other connecting facilities), sanitary sewers and storm drains be installed all in accordance with standards, specifications and procedures acceptable to the appropriate town departments except as hereinafter provided, or alternatively that a performance bond or other security be furnished to the town, as hereinafter provided.

Compliance with zoning

Required findings

Compliance with zoning regulations. Where a zoning ordinance or local law has been adopted by the town, the lots shown on said plat shall at least comply with the requirements thereof subject, however, to the provisions of section two hundred seventy-eight of this article.

Reservation of parkland or money in lieu thereof

- Reservation of parkland on subdivision plats containing residential units.
 - (a) Before the planning board may approve a subdivision plat containing residential units, such subdivision plat shall also show, when required by such board, a park or parks suitably located for playground or other recreational purposes.

(b) Land for park, playground or other recreational purposes may not be required until the planning board has made a finding that a proper case exists for requiring that a park or parks be suitably located for playgrounds or other recreational purposes within the town. Such findings shall include an evaluation of the present and anticipated future needs for park and recreational facilities in the town based on projected population growth to which the particular subdivision plat will contribute.

(c) In the event the planning board makes a finding pursuant to paragraph (b) of this subdivision that the proposed subdivision plat presents a proper case for requiring a park or parks suitably located for playgrounds or other recreational purposes, but that a suitable park or parks of adequate size to meet the requirement cannot be properly located on such subdivision plat, the planning board may require a sum of money in lieu thereof, in an amount to be established by the town board. In making such determination of suitability, the board shall assess the size and suitability of lands shown on the subdivision plat which could be possible locations for park or recreational facilities, as well as practical factors including whether there is a need for additional facilities in the immediate neighborhood. Any monies required by the planning board in lieu of land for park, playground or other recreational purposes, pursuant to the provisions of this section, shall be deposited into a trust fund to be used by the town exclusively for park, playground or other recreational purposes, including the acquisition of property.

Money in lieu of parkland

Consideration of the character of the development

Application for area variance made to the zoning board of appeals

Waiver of requirements

- Character of the development. In making such determination regarding streets, highways, parks and required improvements, the planning board shall take into consideration the prospective character of the development, whether dense residence, open residence, business or industrial.
- Application for area variance. Notwithstanding any provision of law to the contrary, where a plat contains one or more lots which do not comply with the zoning regulations, application may be made to the zoning board of appeals for an area variance pursuant to section two hundred sixty-seven-b of this article, without the necessity of a decision or determination of an administrative official charged with the enforcement of the zoning regulations. In reviewing such application the zoning board of appeals shall request the planning board to provide a written recommendation concerning the proposed variance.

Waiver of requirements. The planning board may waive, when reasonable, any requirements or improvements for the approval, approval with modifications or disapproval of subdivisions submitted for its approval. Any such waiver, which shall be subject to appropriate conditions, may be exercised in the event any such requirements or improvements are found not to be requisite in the interest of the public health, safety, and general

welfare or inappropriate because of inadequacy or lack of connecting facilities adjacent or in proximity to the subdivision.

Installation of fire alarm devices required or waived

- Installation of fire alarm devices. The installation of fire alarm signal devices including necessary connecting facilities shall be required or waived pursuant to this section only with the approval of:
 - the board of supervisors or legislative body of the county if the installation is to be made in an area included in a central fire alarm system established pursuant to paragraph (h) of subdivision one of section two hundred twenty-five of the county law or
 - (b) the town board in any other case unless the installation is to be made in a fire district in a town in which no central fire alarm system has been established pursuant to subdivision eleven-c of section sixty-four of this chapter, in which case only the approval of the board of fire commissioners of such fire district shall be necessary. Required installations of fire alarm signal devices including necessary connecting facilities shall be made in accordance with standards, specifications and procedures acceptable to the appropriate board.

Bonds or other security

- Performance bond or other security.
 - (a) Furnishing of performance bond or other security. As an alternative to the installation of infrastructure and improvements, as above provided, prior to planning board approval, a performance bond or other security sufficient to cover the full cost of the same, as estimated by the planning board or a town department designated by the planning board to make such estimate, where such departmental estimate is deemed acceptable by the planning board, shall be furnished to the town by the

Security where plat approved in sections. In the event that the owner subdivision ten of section two hundred seventy-six of this article, approval of the plat may be granted upon the installation of the county clerk or register or the furnishing of security covering the costs of such improvements. The owner shall not be permitted to begin construction of buildings in any other section until such section has been filed in the office of the county clerk or register and the required improvements have been installed in such section or a security

shall be authorized to file the approved plat in sections, as provided in required improvements in the section of the plat filed in the office of the covering the cost of such improvements is provided.

(c) Form of security. Any such security must be provided pursuant to a written security agreement with the town, approved by the town board and also approved by the town attorney as to form, sufficiency and manner of execution, and shall be limited to:

- a performance bond issued by a bonding or surety company;
- the deposit of funds in or a certificate of deposit issued by a bank or trust company located and authorized to do business in this state;
- (iii) an irrevocable letter of credit from a bank located and authorized to do business in this state;
- (iv) obligations of the United States of America; or
- (v) any obligations fully guaranteed as to interest and principal by the United States of America, having a market value at least equal to the full cost of such improvements. If not delivered to the town, such security shall be held in a town account at a bank or trust company.

Security required when plat is approved in sections

Forms of security

Term of security agreement

- (d) Term of security agreement. Any such performance bond or security agreement shall run for a term to be fixed by the planning board, but in no case for a longer term than three years, provided, however, that the term of such performance bond or security agreement may be extended by the planning board with consent of the parties thereto. If the planning board shall decide at any time during the term of the performance bond or security agreement that the extent of building development that has taken place in the subdivision is not sufficient to warrant all the improvements covered by such security, or that the required improvements have been installed as provided in this section and by the planning board in sufficient amount to warrant reduction in the amount of said security, and upon approval by the town board, the planning board may modify its requirements for any or all such improvements, and the amount of such security shall thereupon be reduced by an appropriate amount so that the new amount will cover the cost in full of the amended list of improvements required by the planning board.
- Default of security agreement
- (e) Default of security agreement. In the event that any required improvements have not been installed as provided in this section within the term of such security agreement, the town board may thereupon declare the said performance bond or security agreement to be in default and collect the sum remaining payable thereunder; and upon the receipt of the proceeds thereof, the town shall install such improvements as are covered by such security and as commensurate with the extent of building development that has taken place in the subdivision but not exceeding in cost the amount of such proceeds.

Provision of improvements by town

- 10. Provision of improvements by town.
 - (a) Adoption of resolution. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this section, with respect to plats approved by the planning board, the town board may adopt a resolution that sidewalks and/or water mains and/or sanitary sewers and/or storm drains required by the planning board pursuant to this section be constructed or installed at the expense of the town as authorized by articles three-A and twelve-C of this chapter or at the expense of an existing improvement district in which the plat is located. Such improvements may also be acquired without consideration by the town board on behalf of the town or an improvement district as authorized by article three-A, twelve, twelve-A or twelve-C of this chapter.
 - (b) Establishment of improvement district. If an improvement district has not been created for the area in which the plat is located, the town board may establish or extend an improvement district as provided in this chapter or in any applicable special law for the purpose of constructing or installing or acquiring without consideration such improvements shown on the map of any plat as the town board may determine.
 - (i) Execution of contracts. The town board resolution shall require that the owner or owners of real property execute such contracts with the town as the town board may deem necessary for the purpose of ensuring that the expense of such construction or installation, including the cost of issuing obligations to raise moneys to pay the expense thereof and interest on such obligations, shall not be an undue burden upon the property deemed benefitted by the agreements or of such improvement district or extension thereof as the case may be and may require a security agreement, including the filing of a surety bond, letter of credit or the deposit of cash or securities reasonably acceptable to the town board as to assure the performance of such contracts.
 - (ii) Any such surety agreement shall be executed in accordance with this subdivision, and may contain such other provisions as the town board may reasonably determine to be necessary to ensure

the performance of such contracts.

Disposal of sewage in plats in Suffolk County

- 11. Suffolk county; disposal of sewage from plats.
 - (a) In the county of Suffolk, when the health department shall have directed that disposal of sewage from the plat shall be provided for by a communal sewerage system, consisting of a treatment plant and collection system, then the Suffolk county sewer agency shall determine, specify and direct the means and method by which the aforesaid system shall be best provided by and at the expense of the developer. Among the alternative means and methods the Suffolk county sewer agency may direct, shall be:
 - (i) that the developer, at its own cost and expense, install, build and construct such system according to such plans, specifications, conditions and guarantees as may be required by the Suffolk county sewer agency, and upon satisfactory completion thereof, the developer shall dedicate and donate same, without cost to the Suffolk county sewer agency, or its nominee, and the developer shall also petition to form a county district, but if the Suffolk county sewer agency shall determine that a suitable complete communal sewerage system of adequate size cannot be properly located in the plat or is otherwise not practical, then,
 - (ii) the developer shall install, build and construct temporary cesspools or septic tanks together with a sewage collection system according to such plans, specifications, conditions and guarantees as may be required by the Suffolk county sewer agency, and upon satisfactory completion thereof, the developer shall dedicate and donate same, without cost, to the Suffolk county sewer agency or its nominee, and in addition thereto, the agency may also require the payment to the Suffolk county sewer agency of a sum of money in an amount to be determined by the Suffolk county sewer agency, and the developer shall also petition to form a county district, or
 - (iii) the developer shall install, build and construct temporary cesspools or septic tanks and, in addition thereto, shall pay to the Suffolk county sewer agency a sum of money in an amount to be determined by the Suffolk county sewer agency and the developer shall also petition to form a county district, or
 - (iv) the developer shall provide such other means and methods or combination thereof as the Suffolk county sewer agency may determine, specify and direct.
 - (b) Any sums paid to the Suffolk county sewer agency pursuant to any provisions of this section, shall constitute a trust fund to be used exclusively for a future communal sewerage system which shall be owned and operated by a county sewer district, which district shall include the subject plat within its bounds. Such moneys and accrued interest, if any, when paid to such district, shall be credited over a period of time determined by the district, pro rata, against the sewer assessment of each tax parcel of the subject plat as may exist at the time of the payment of such moneys and accrued interest to such district. Provided, however, that if so directed by local law enacted by the Suffolk county legislature with approval of the county executive:
 - (i) the Suffolk county sewer agency may refund all moneys on deposit in said trust fund pursuant to agreements entered into before July first, nineteen hundred seventy-eight under the authority of subparagraphs (ii) and (iii) of paragraph (a) of this subdivision, and all accumulated interest, if any, earned thereon, to the owner as of July first, nineteen hundred eighty-eight of the subject plat from which moneys deposited into said trust fund were collected, or a predecessor in title if said predecessor establishes

- a superior right to the moneys and accumulated interest; and
- (ii) the Suffolk county sewer agency may cease to accept money for deposit into the trust fund if said money is due and owning because of agreements entered into before July first, nineteen hundred seventy-eight under the authority of subparagraphs (ii) and (iii) of paragraph (a) of this subdivision.
- (c) The useable value of any communal sewage collection system built under subparagraph (i), (ii) or (iv) of paragraph (a) of this subdivision shall be credited over a period of time determined by the district, pro rata, against the sewer assessment of each tax parcel of the plat as may exist at the time such system is incorporated into a county sewer district which shall include the subject plat within its bounds.
- (d) While planning for and pending the formation or extension of a district contemplated hereunder which will incorporate a plat that has or is to have a dry lateral sewer collection system installed therein, the county legislature may contract in those instances where it feels an emergency exists, and the public health and welfare are in urgent need and will be best served, with any department, agency, subdivision, or political instrumentality of the state, county, town, or village, or an improvement district or a private entity having a treatment plant, to furnish sewerage disposal service to such plat on such terms and conditions and for such consideration as the Suffolk county sewer agency may recommend and the county legislature approves. The county legislature may finance, in whole or in part, pursuant to the local finance law, any expenditure made pursuant to this section. Upon the erection of the contemplated district, it shall reimburse the county for any funds the county may have expended to provide such interim disposal service to the plat.

§ 278. Subdivision review; approval of cluster development.

Definitions

"Cluster development"

"Zoning districts"

Town board must authorize cluster development by local law or ordinance

Encourage flexibility of design

Cluster procedure may be followed at the discretion of the planning

- 1. Definitions. As used in this section:
 - (a) "cluster development" shall mean a subdivision plat or plats, approved pursuant to this article, in which the applicable zoning ordinance or local law is modified to provide an alternative permitted method for the layout, configuration and design of lots, buildings and structures, roads, utility lines and other infrastructure, parks, and landscaping in order to preserve the natural and scenic qualities of open lands.
 - (b) "zoning districts" shall mean districts provided for in section two hundred sixty-two of this article.
- 2. Authorization; purpose.
 - (a) The town board may, by local law or ordinance, authorize the planning board to approve a cluster development simultaneously with the approval of a plat or plats pursuant to this article. Approval of a cluster development shall be subject to the conditions set forth in this section and in such local law or ordinance. Such local law or ordinance shall also specify the zoning districts outside the limits of any incorporated village in which cluster development may be applicable.
 - (b) The purpose of a cluster development shall be to enable and encourage flexibility of design and development of land in such a manner as to preserve the natural and scenic qualities of open lands.
- Conditions.
 - (a) This procedure may be followed at the discretion of the planning board if, in said board's judgment, its application would benefit the town. Provided, however, that in granting such authorization to the planning

boar d, howev er, s pe c i al authorization from the town board is needed to require clustering

Maximum density of applicable to parcel must be maintained

Allowable densities in various zoning districts may be summed

Conditions may be established to preserve natural and scenic qualities of open lands

Content of plat

A cluster development is a subdivision subject to hearings as required by Town Law §276

Filing

No change in permitted use

Only plats approved and signed by the planning board may be filed

Plan may not conflict with county official map

board, the town board may also authorize the planning board to require the owner to submit an application for cluster development subject to criteria contained in the local law or ordinance authorizing cluster development.

- (b) A cluster development shall result in a permitted number of building lots or dwelling units which shall in no case exceed the number which could be permitted, in the planning board's judgment, if the land were subdivided into lots conforming to the minimum lot size and density requirements of the zoning ordinance or local law applicable to the district or districts in which such land is situated and conforming to all other applicable requirements. Provided, however, that where the plat falls within two or more contiguous districts, the planning board may approve a cluster development representing the cumulative density as derived from the summing of all units allowed in all such districts, and may authorize actual construction to take place in all or any portion of one or more of such districts.
- (c) The planning board as a condition of plat approval may establish such conditions on the ownership, use, and maintenance of such open lands shown on the plat as it deems necessary to assure the preservation of the natural and scenic qualities of such open lands. The town board may require that such conditions shall be approved by the town board before the plat may be approved for filing.
- (d) The plat showing such cluster development may include areas within which structures may be located, the height and spacing of buildings, open spaces and their landscaping, off-street open and enclosed parking spaces, streets, driveways and any other features required by the planning board. In the case of a residential plat or plats, the dwelling units permitted may be, at the discretion of the planning board, in detached, semi-detached, attached, or multi-story structures.
- 4. Notice and public hearing. The proposed cluster development shall be subject to review at a public hearing or hearings held pursuant to section two hundred seventy-six of this article for the approval of plats.
- 5. Filing of plat. On the filing of the plat in the office of the county clerk or register, a copy shall be filed with the town clerk, who shall make appropriate notations and references thereto on the town zoning map required to be maintained pursuant to section two hundred sixty-four of this article.
- 6. Effect. The provisions of this section shall not be deemed to authorize a change in the permissible use of such lands as provided in the zoning ordinance or local law applicable to such lands.

§ 279. Subdivision review; record of plats.

- 1. Filing of plat with county clerk or register.
 - (a) No plat of a subdivision of land showing lots, blocks or sites, shall be filed or recorded in the office of the county clerk or register until it has been approved by a planning board which has been empowered to approve such plats. Further, such approval must be endorsed in writing on the plat in such manner as the planning board may designate.
 - (b) Such endorsement shall stipulate that the plat does not conflict with the county official map, where one exists, or, in cases where plats do front on or have access to or are otherwise related to roads or drainage systems shown on the county official map, that such plat has been approved in the manner specified by section two hundred thirty-nine-f of the general municipal law.

TOWN LAW

County clerk must notify town planning board when a plat is filed or recorded

Relationship to town official map or plan

Unless otherwise noted by owner, all streets, highways or parks are offered for dedication

If plat approval expires before filing or recording, any offer of dedication is voided

Purpose

No permit to be issued for any building in bed of street shown on official map or plan

Authority to vary terms of section under certain circumstances and to impose conditions

Notice, hearing, publication

Review

Requisites for issuance of permit

- Notification of filing. It shall be the duty of the county clerk or register to notify the planning board in writing within three days of the filing or recording of any plat approved by such planning board, identifying such plat by its title, date of filing or recording, and official file number.
- Effect of filing. After such plat is approved and filed, the streets, highways and parks shown on such plat shall be and become a part of the official map or plan of the town.
- 4. Cession or dedication of streets, highways or parks.
 - (a) All streets, highways or parks shown on a filed or recorded plat are offered for dedication to the public unless the owner of the affected land, or the owner's agent, makes a notation on the plat to the contrary prior to final plat approval. Any street, highway or park shown on a filed or recorded plat shall be deemed to be private until such time as it has been formally accepted by a resolution of the local legislative body, or until it has been condemned by the town for use as a public street, highway or park.
 - (b) In the event that such approved plat is not filed or recorded prior to the expiration date of the plat approval as provided in section two hundred seventy-six of this article, then such offer of dedication shall be deemed to be invalid, void and of no effect on and after such expiration date.

Notes: County official maps - see General Municipal Law §239-e. Approval of plats related to roads or drainage systems shown on county official map - see General Municipal Law, §239-f.

§ 280. Permits for buildings in bed of mapped streets.

For the purpose of preserving the integrity of such official map or plan no permit shall hereafter be issued for any building in the bed of any street or highway shown or laid out on such map or plan, provided, however, that if the land within such mapped street or highway is not yielding a fair return on its value to the owner, the board of appeals, or other similar board, in any town which has established such a board having power to make variances or exceptions in zoning regulations, shall have power in a specific case by the vote of a majority of its members to grant a permit for a building in such street or highway which will as little as practicable increase the cost of opening such street or highway, or tend to cause a change of such official map or plan, and such board may impose reasonable requirements as a condition of granting such permit, which requirements shall inure to the benefit of the town. Before taking any action authorized in this section, the board of appeals or similar board shall give a hearing at which parties in interest and others shall have an opportunity to be heard. At least ten days' notice of the time and place of such hearing shall be published in a newspaper of general circulation in such town. Any such decision shall be subject to review in the same manner and pursuant to the same provisions as in appeals from the decisions of such board upon zoning regulations.

§ 280-a. Permits for buildings not on improved mapped streets.

- No permit for the erection of any building shall be issued unless a street or highway giving access to such proposed structure has been duly placed on the official map or plan, or if there be no official map or plan, unless such street or highway is
 - (a) an existing state, county or town highway, or
 - (b) a street shown upon a plat approved by the planning board as provided in sections two hundred seventy-six and two hundred seventy-seven of

this article, as in effect at the time such plat was approved, or

- (c) a street on a plat duly filed and recorded in the office of the county clerk or register prior to the appointment of such planning board and the grant to such board of the power to approve plats.
- 2. Before such permit shall be issued such street or highway shall have been suitably improved to the satisfaction of the town board or planning board, if empowered by the town board in accordance with standards and specifications approved by the town board, as adequate in respect to the public health, safety and general welfare for the special circumstances of the particular street or highway. Alternatively, and in the discretion of such board, a performance bond sufficient to cover the full cost of such improvement as estimated by such board shall be furnished to the town by the owner. Such performance bond shall be issued by a bonding or surety company approved by the town board or by the owner with security acceptable to the town board, and shall also be approved by such town board as to form, sufficiency and manner of execution. The term, manner of modification and method of enforcement of such bond shall be determined by the appropriate board in substantial conformity with section two hundred seventy-seven of this article.
- 3. The applicant for such a permit may appeal from the decision of the administrative officer having charge of the issue of permits to the board or appeals or other similar board, in any town which has established a board having the power to make variances or exceptions in zoning regulations for:

 a) an exception if the circumstances of the case do not require the structure to be related to existing or proposed streets or highways, and/or b) an area variance pursuant to section 267-b of the town law, and the same provisions are hereby applied to such appeals and to such board as are provided in cases of appeals on zoning regulations. The board may in passing on such appeal make any reasonable exception and issue the permit subject to conditions that will protect any future street or highway layout. Any such decision shall be subject to review by certiorari order issued out of a special term of the supreme court in the same manner and pursuant to the same provisions as in appeals from the decisions of such board upon zoning regulations.
- 4. The town board may, by resolution, establish an open development area or areas within the town, wherein permits may be issued for the erection of structures to which access is given by right of way or easement, upon such conditions and subject to such limitations as may be prescribed by general or special rule of the planning board, if one exists, or of the town board if a planning board does not exist. If a planning board exists in such town, the town board, before establishing any such open development area or areas, shall refer the matter to such planning board for its advice and shall allow such planning board a reasonable time to report.
- 5. For the purposes of this section the word "access" shall mean that the plot on which such structure is proposed to be erected directly abuts on such street or highway and has sufficient frontage thereon to allow the ingress and egress of fire trucks, ambulances, police cars and other emergency vehicles, and, a frontage of fifteen feet shall presumptively be sufficient for that purpose.

Adequacy of street or highway as condition for issuance of permit

Performance bond in lieu of improvement

Variance procedure in event of practical difficulty or unnecessary hardship

Power of appropriate board to issue permit subject to conditions

Court review

Establishment of open development areas by town board

Referral to planning board

"Access" defined

No construction or improvement unless street or highway is public and is placed on official map

Exception for certain improvements

§ 281. Municipal improvements in streets.

No public municipal street utility or improvement shall be constructed by the town in any street or highway within that part of the town outside the limits of any incorporated city or village until it has become a public street or highway and is duly placed on the official map or plan, provided, however, that subject to the discretion of the town board, a subsurface utility or improvement operated for revenue by the town or by a special district may be constructed by the town in a private street, provided a public easement satisfactory to the town board is

obtained for such utility or improvement.

§ 282. Court review.

Review of decisions of planning board, or other officer or department may apply for review

Time to commence proceeding

Appointment of referee

Costs

Preference over other civil actions

Policy of local governments

Agricultural data statements to be submitted by applicants for certain approvals

Consideration of data statement in review of proposed projects

Any person or persons, jointly or severally aggrieved by any decision of the planning board concerning such plat or the changing of the zoning regulations of such land, or any officer, department, board or bureau of the town, may have the decision reviewed by a special term of the supreme court in the manner provided by article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules provided the proceeding is commenced within thirty days after the filing of the decision in the office of the town clerk.

Commencement of the proceeding shall stay proceedings upon the decision appealed from.

If, upon the hearing, it shall appear to the court that testimony is necessary for the proper disposition of the matter, it may take evidence or appoint a referee to take such evidence as it may direct and report the same to the court with his findings of fact and conclusions of law, which shall constitute a part of the proceedings upon which the determination of the court shall be made. The court may reverse or affirm, wholly or partly, or may modify the decision brought up for review.

Costs shall not be allowed against the planning board, unless it shall appear to the court that it acted with gross negligence or in bad faith or with malice in making the decision appealed from.

All issues in any proceeding under this section shall have preference over all other civil actions and proceedings.

§ 283. Issuance of licenses and permits in certain towns.

If, in any town of the first class at the time of the enactment of this chapter, there exists a building department, set up as an adjunct of the planning board, all licenses or permits, whenever and in the manner required by any building zone ordinance, local law or building code, shall be issued by said department, and all fees therefor be collected as provided by the requirements of the building zone ordinance, local law or building code.

§ 283-a. Coordination with agricultural districts program.

- Policy of local governments. Local governments shall exercise their powers to enact local laws, ordinances, rules or regulations that apply to farm operations in an agricultural district in a manner which does not unreasonably restrict or regulate farm operations in contravention of the purposes of article twenty-five-AA of the agriculture and markets law, unless it can be shown that the public health or safety is threatened.
- 2. Agricultural data statement; submission, evaluation. Any application for a special use permit, site plan approval, use variance, or subdivision approval requiring municipal review and approval by the town board, planning board, or zoning board of appeals pursuant to this article, that would occur on property within an agricultural district containing a farm operation or on property with boundaries within five hundred feet of a farm operation located in an agricultural district, shall include an agricultural data statement. The town board, planning board, or zoning board of appeals shall evaluate and consider the agricultural data statement in its review of the possible impacts of the proposed project upon the functioning of farm operations within such agricultural district. The information required by an agricultural data statement may be included as part of any other application form required by local law, ordinance or regulation.

Mailing of notice

3. Agricultural data statement; notice provision. Upon the receipt of such application by the planning board, zoning board of appeals, or town board, the clerk of such board shall mail written notice of such application to the owners of land as identified by the applicant in the agricultural data statement. Such notice shall include a description of the proposed project and its location, and may be sent in conjunction with any other notice required by state or local law, ordinance, rule or regulation for the said project. The cost of mailing said notice shall be borne by the applicant.

Content of agricultural data statement

4. Agricultural data statement; content. An agricultural data statement shall include the following information: the name and address of the applicant; a description of the proposed project and its location; the name and address of any owner of land within the agricultural district, which land contains farm operations and is located within five hundred feet of the boundary of the property upon which the project is proposed; and a tax map or other map showing the site of the proposed project relative to the location of farm operations identified in the agricultural data statement.

Referral under General Municipal Law §239-m 5. Notice to county planning board or agency or regional planning council. The clerk of the town board, planning board, or zoning board of appeals shall refer all applications requiring an agricultural data statement to the county planning board or agency or regional planning council as required by sections two hundred thirty- nine-m and two hundred thirty-nine-n of the general municipal law.

§ 284. Intermunicipal cooperation in comprehensive planning and land use regulation.

1. Legislative intent. This section is intended to illustrate the statutory authority that any municipal corporation has under article five-G of the general municipal law and place within land use law express statutory authority for cities, towns and villages to enter into agreements to undertake comprehensive planning and land use regulation with each other or one for the other, and to provide that any city, town or village may contract with a county to carry out all or a portion of the ministerial functions related to the land use of such city, town or village as may be agreed upon. By the enactment of this section the legislature seeks to promote intergovernmental cooperation that could result in increased coordination and effectiveness of comprehensive planning and land use regulation, more efficient use of infrastructure and municipal revenues, as well as the enhanced protection of community resources, especially where such resources span municipal boundaries.

Legislative intent, promotion of intergovernmental cooperation

2. Authorization and effects.

Authorization to enter into an intermunicipal agreement

(a) In addition to any other general or special powers vested in a town to prepare a comprehensive plan and enact and administer land use regulations, by local law or ordinance, rule or regulation, each town is hereby authorized to enter into, amend, cancel and terminate agreements with any other municipality or municipalities to undertake all or a portion of such powers, functions and duties.

Agreements with county planning agencies

(b) Any one or more municipalities located in a county which has established a county planning board, commission or other agency, hereinafter referred to as a county planning agency, are hereby authorized to enter into, amend, cancel and terminate agreements with such county in order to authorize the county planning agency to perform and carry out certain ministerial functions on behalf of such municipality or municipalities related to land use planning and zoning. Such functions may include, but are not limited to, acting in an advisory capacity, assisting in the preparation of comprehensive plans and land use regulations to be adopted and enforced by such municipality or municipalities and participating in the formation and functions of individual or joint administrative boards and bodies formed by one or

Scope of agreements

Limitations of agreements

more municipalities.

(c) Such agreements shall apply only to the performance or exercise of any function or power which each of the municipal corporations has the authority by any general or special law to prescribe, perform, or exercise separately.

Definitions of terms for purposes of land use planning and regulation

- 3. Definitions. As used herein:
 - (a) "Municipality", means a city, town or village.
 - (b) "Community resource", means a specific public facility, infrastructure system, or geographic area of special economic development, environmental, scenic, cultural, historic, recreational, parkland, open space, natural resource, or other unique significance, located wholly or partially within the boundaries of one or more given municipalities.
 - (c) "Intermunicipal overlay district", means a special land use district which encompasses all or a portion of one or more municipalities for the purpose of protecting, enhancing or developing one or more community resources as provided herein.
- Intermunicipal agreements. In addition to any other powers granted to municipalities to contract with each other to undertake joint, cooperative agreements any municipality may:
 - (a) create a consolidated planning board which may replace individual planning boards, if any, which consolidated planning board shall have the powers and duties as shall be determined by such agreement;
 - (b) create a consolidated zoning board of appeals which may replace individual zoning boards of appeals, if any, which consolidated zoning board of appeals shall have the powers and duties as shall be determined by such agreement;
 - (c) create a comprehensive plan and/or land use regulations which may be adopted independently by each participating municipality;
 - (d) provide for a land use administration and enforcement program which may replace individual land use administration and enforcement programs, if any, the terms and conditions of which shall be set forth in such agreement; and
 - (e) create an intermunicipal overlay district for the purpose of protecting, enhancing or developing community resources that encompass two or more municipalities.

5. Special considerations.

- (a) Making joint agreements. Any agreement made pursuant to the provisions of this section may contain provisions as the parties deem to be appropriate, and including provisions relative to the items designated in paragraphs a through m inclusive as set forth in subdivision two of section one hundred nineteen-o of the general municipal law.
- (b) Establishing the duration of agreement. Any agreement developed pursuant to the provisions of this section may contain procedures for periodic review of the terms and conditions, including those relating to the duration, extension or termination of the agreement.
- (c) Amending local laws or ordinances. Local laws or ordinances shall be amended, as appropriate, to reflect the provisions contained in intermunicipal agreements established pursuant to the provisions of this section.

Creation of a consolidated planning board

Creation of a consolidated zoning board of appeals

Creation of a comprehensive plan

Creation of a consolidated land use enforcement program

Creation of an intermunicipal overlay district

Joint agreements

Duration of agreement

Appeal of action by aggrieved parties

6. Appeal of action by aggrieved party or parties. Any officer, department, board or bureau of any municipality with the approval of the legislative body, or any person or persons jointly or severally aggrieved by any act or decision of a planning board, zoning board of appeals or agency created pursuant to the provisions of this section may bring a proceeding by article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules in a court of record on the ground that such decision is illegal, in whole or in part. Such proceeding must be commenced within thirty days after the filing of the decision in the office of the town clerk. Commencement of the proceeding shall stay proceedings upon the decision from which the appeal is taken. All issues in any proceeding under this section shall have a preference over all other civil actions and proceedings.

Existing agreements valid

7. Any agreements made between two or more municipalities pursuant to article five-G of the general municipal law or any other law which provides for the undertaking of any land use regulation or activity on a joint, cooperative or contract basis, if valid when so made, shall not be invalidated by the provisions of this section.

Existing authority not limited

8. The provisions of this section shall be in addition to existing authority and shall not be deemed or construed as a limitation, diminution or derogation of any statutory authority authorizing municipal cooperation.

285. Separability clause.

If any part or provision of this article or the application thereof to any person or circumstance be adjudged invalid by any court of competent jurisdiction, such judgment shall be confined in its operation to the part, provision or application directly involved in the controversy in which such judgment shall have been rendered and shall not affect or impair the validity of the remainder of this article or the application thereof to other persons or circumstances and the legislature hereby declares that it would have enacted this article or the remainder thereof had the invalidity of such provision or application thereof been apparent.

§130. Town Ordinances. (Excerpt)

Excerpt of Town Law §130

Ability of Town Boards to enact laws regulating the location of driveways

Ability to regulate house trailer camps, also known as mobile homes or manufactured homes

Amended by Chapter 58 of the Laws of 2010 to identify creators of sanitary codes as public health and health planning councils

Appointment of a building inspector

Duties of building inspector

Administration of building code

Expenses and fees

The town board after a public hearing may enact, amend and repeal ordinances, rules and regulations not inconsistent with law, for the following purposes in addition to such other purposes as may be contemplated by the provisions of this chapter or other laws.

- 7-a. Location and construction of driveways. Regulating the location and manner in which driveway entrances and exits may be constructed by owners and occupants of property abutting on town highways; provided, however, that such regulations shall not deny access from abutting property upon town highways, when such abutting property is a legal lot in accordance with existing statutes and ordinances.
- 21. House trailer camps, tourist camps and house trailers. Regulating house trailer camps, tourist camps or similar establishments; requiring approval of suitable plans for house trailer camps and tourist camps and prescribing regulations therefor including provision for sewer connection, water supply, toilets, bathing facilities, garbage removal, registration of occupants, inspection of camps. The town board may either adopt the provisions of the sanitary code established by the public health and health planning council or may formulate other rules and regulations relating to house trailer camps, tourist camps or similar establishments not inconsistent with the provisions of such state sanitary code. Regulating the parking, storage or otherwise locating of house trailers when used or occupied as living or sleeping quarters in any part of the town outside an established house trailer camp, tourist camp or similar establishment; providing time limits on duration of the stay of such house trailers and requiring registration of such house trailers when so used.

Note: House Trailers: See also §136 (11) and §137.

§138. Building inspector.

The town board of any town which shall have adopted a building code, plumbing code, electrical code, housing code, or ordinances, rules and regulations for fire prevention, or for the removal or repair of unsafe buildings or collapsed structures, or for any of such purposes, pursuant to the provisions of this article, may appoint a town building inspector, and in a town of the first class such assistants thereto as the town board may determine necessary, and fix the compensation thereof. Such inspector shall have charge of the enforcement of such codes, ordinances, rules and regulations of the town and of the zoning ordinance of the town, if there be one, and for such purposes such inspector, and his assistants, if any, shall have the right to enter and inspect at any time any building, structure or premises and to perform any other act necessary for the enforcement of such codes, ordinances, rules or regulations, or any of them. In any such town, the town board may appoint a deputy building inspector to assist the building inspector in the duties of his office. Such deputy building inspector and assistant building inspectors shall perform such duties not inconsistent with law as shall be assigned to them, respectively, by the building inspector and in the performance thereof shall have the same right to enter and inspect any building and perform other necessary acts as hereinbefore conferred upon the building inspector.

Any license or permit required, under the provisions of the building code, plumbing code, electrical code or housing code shall be issued by the building inspector or deputy building inspector. Notwithstanding the provisions of subdivision one of section thirty-seven of this chapter, the town board may direct that fees for licenses and permits issued by the building inspector or deputy shall be payable to and collected by such inspector.

All charges and expenses, including salaries, incurred by the building inspector and his deputy and assistants in connection with his duties under this section, less fees, collected if any, shall be a charge upon the taxable property of that part of the town outside of any incorporated village and shall be assessed, levied and collected therefrom in the same manner as other town charges levied on property outside of villages.

Purposes - exercise of power

Scope of grant of power

Part of town affected

Appropriations

Authority to vary regulations

Definitions

"Development rights"

"Receiving district"

"Sending district"

"Transfer of development rights"

Authority to provide for transfer of development rights

Purposes

§ 261. Grant of power; appropriations for certain expenses incurred under this article.

For the purpose of promoting the health, safety, morals, or the general welfare of the community, the town board is hereby empowered by local law or ordinance to regulate and restrict the height, number of stories and size of buildings and other structures, the percentage of lot that may be occupied, the size of yards, courts, and other open spaces, the density of population, and the location and use of buildings, structures and land for trade, industry, residence or other purposes; provided that such regulations shall apply to and affect only such part of a town as is outside the limits of any incorporated village or city; provided further, that all charges and expenses incurred under this article for zoning and planning shall be a charge upon the taxable property of that part of the town outside of any incorporated village or city. The town board is hereby authorized and empowered to make such appropriation as it may see fit for such charges and expenses, provided however, that such appropriation shall be the estimated charges and expenses less fees, if any, collected, and provided, that the amount so appropriated shall be assessed, levied and collected from the property outside of any incorporated village or city. Such regulations may provide that a board of appeals may determine and vary their application in harmony with their general purpose and intent, and in accordance with general or specific rules therein contained.

Notes: Multiple dwellings:

- 1. Heights, bulk, open spaces -- see Multiple Dwelling Law, §26.
- 2. Two or more buildings on same lot -- see Multiple Dwelling Law, §28.

§ 261-a. Transfer of development rights; definitions; conditions; procedures.

- 1. As used in this section:
 - a. "Development rights" shall mean the rights permitted to a lot, parcel, or area of land under a zoning ordinance or local law respecting permissible use, area, density, bulk or height of improvements executed thereon. Development rights may be calculated and allocated in accordance with such factors as area, floor area, floor area ratios, density, height limitations, or any other criteria that will effectively quantify a value for the development right in a reasonable and uniform manner that will carry out the objectives of this section.
 - b. "Receiving district" shall mean one or more designated districts or areas of land to which development rights generated from one or more sending districts may be transferred and in which increased development is permitted to occur by reason of such transfer.
 - "Sending district" shall mean one or more designated districts or areas of land in which development rights are designated for use in one or more receiving districts.
 - d. "Transfer of development rights" shall mean the process by which development rights are transferred from one lot, parcel, or area of land in any sending district to another lot, parcel, or area of land in one or more receiving districts.
- 2. In addition to existing powers and authorities to regulate by planning or zoning, including authorization to provide for transfer of development rights pursuant to other enabling law, a town board is hereby empowered to provide for transfer of development rights subject to the conditions hereinafter set forth and such other conditions as the town board deems necessary and appropriate that are consistent with the purposes of this section. The purpose of providing for transfer of development rights shall be to protect the natural, scenic or agricultural qualities of open lands, to enhance sites and areas of special character or special historical, cultural, aesthetic or economic interest or value, to protect lands at risk from sea level rise, storm surge or flooding and to enable and encourage flexibility of design and careful management of land in recognition of land as a basic and valuable natural resource. The conditions hereinabove referred to are as follows:

Sending districts Receiving districts

Generic Environmental Impact Statement

Designation and mapping of districts

Sending district conservation easements

Certificates of development rights

Real property tax assessments

- That transfer of development rights, and the sending and receiving districts, shall be established in accordance with a comprehensive plan within the meaning of section two hundred sixty-three of this article. The sending district from which transfer of development rights may be authorized shall consist of natural, scenic, recreational, agricultural, forest, or open land or sites of special historical, cultural, aesthetic or economic values sought to be protected. Every receiving district to which transfer of development rights may be authorized, shall have been found by the town board, after evaluating the effects of potential increased development which is possible under the transfer of development rights provisions, to contain adequate resources, environmental quality and public facilities, including adequate transportation, water supply, waste disposal and fire protection, and that there will be no significant environmentally damaging consequences and such increased development is compatible with the development otherwise permitted by the town and by the federal, state, and county agencies having jurisdiction to approve permissible development within the district. A generic environmental impact statement pursuant to the provisions of article eight of the environmental conservation law shall be prepared by the town board for the receiving district before any such district, or any sending district, is designated, and such statement shall be amended from time to time by the town board if there are material changes in circumstances. Where a transfer of development rights affects districts in two or more school, special assessment or tax districts, it may not unreasonably transfer the tax burden between the taxpayers of such districts. The receiving and sending districts need not be coterminous with zoning districts.
- b. That sending and receiving districts be designated and mapped with specificity and the procedure for transfer of development rights be specified. Notwithstanding any other provision of law to the contrary, environmental quality review pursuant to article eight of the environmental conservation law for any action in a receiving district that utilizes development rights shall only require information specific to the project and site where the action will occur and shall be limited to review of the environmental impacts of the action, if any, not adequately reviewed in the generic environmental impact statement.
- That the burden upon land within a sending district from which development rights have been transferred shall be documented by an instrument duly executed by the grantor in the form of a conservation easement, as defined in title three of article forty-nine of the environmental conservation law, which burden upon such land shall be enforceable by the appropriate town in addition to any other person or entity granted enforcement rights by the terms of the instrument. All provisions of law applicable to such conservation easements pursuant to such title shall apply with respect to conservation easements hereunder, except that the town board may adopt standards pertaining to the duration of such easements that are more stringent than such standards promulgated by the department of environmental conservation pursuant to such title. Upon the designation of any sending district, the town board shall adopt regulations establishing uniform minimum standards for instruments creating such easements within the district. No such modification or extinguishment of an easement shall diminish or impair development rights within any receiving district. Any development right which has been transferred by conservation easement shall be evidenced by a certificate of development right which shall be issued by the town to the transferee in a form suitable for recording in the registry of deeds for the county where the receiving district is situated in the manner of other conveyances of interests in land affecting its title.
- d. That within one year after a development right is transferred, the assessed valuation placed on the affected properties for real property tax purposes shall be adjusted to reflect the transfer. A development right which is transferred shall be deemed to be an interest in real property and the rights evidenced thereby shall inure to the benefit of the transferee, and his heirs, successors and assigns.

Development rights banks

Impact of transfer of development rights on low and moderate income housing

Procedure for enacting

Definitions

"Incentives or bonuses"

"Community benefits or amenities"

"Incentive zoning"

Authority to provide for zoning incentives or bonuses

Purposes

- e. That development rights shall be transferred reflecting the normal market in land, including sales between owners of property in sending and receiving districts, a town may establish a development rights bank or such other account in which development rights may be retained and sold in the best interest of the town. Towns shall be authorized to accept for deposit within the bank gifts, donations, bequests or other development rights. All receipts and proceeds from sales of development rights sold by the town shall be deposited in a special municipal account to be applied against expenditures necessitated by the municipal development rights program.
- f. That prior to designation of sending or receiving districts, the legislative body of the town shall evaluate the impact of transfer of development rights upon the potential development of low or moderate income housing lost in sending districts and gained in receiving districts and shall find either there is approximate equivalence between potential low and moderate housing units lost in the sending district and gained in the receiving districts or that the town has or will take reasonable action to compensate for any negative impact upon the availability or potential development of low or moderate income housing caused by the transfer of development rights.
- 3. The town board adopting or amending procedures for transfer of development rights pursuant to this section shall follow the procedure for adopting and amending its zoning ordinance or local law, as the case may be, including all provisions for notice applicable for changes or amendments to a zoning ordinance or local law. Nothing in this section shall be construed to invalidate any provision for transfer of development rights heretofore or hereafter adopted by any local legislative body.

Note: For a discussion of the concept and use of transfer of development rights, see DOS Legal Memorandum: "Transfer of Development Rights."

§ 261-b. Incentive zoning; definitions, purpose, conditions, procedures.

- 1. Definitions. As used in this section:
 - a) "Incentives or bonuses" shall mean adjustments to the permissible population density, area, height, open space, use, or other provisions of a zoning ordinance or local law for a specific purpose authorized by the town board.
 - (b) "Community benefits or amenities" shall mean open space, housing for persons of low or moderate income, parks, elder care, day care or other specific physical, social or cultural amenities, or cash in lieu thereof, of benefit to the residents of the community authorized by the town board.
 - (c) "Incentive zoning" shall mean the system by which specific incentives or bonuses are granted, pursuant to this section, on condition that specific physical, social, or cultural benefits or amenities would inure to the community.
- 2. Authority and purposes. In addition to existing powers and authorities to regulate by planning or zoning, including authorization to provide for the granting of incentives, or bonuses pursuant to other enabling law, a town board is hereby empowered, as part of a zoning ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this article, or by local law or ordinance adopted pursuant to other enabling law, to provide for a system of zoning incentives, or bonuses, as the town board deems necessary and appropriate consistent with the purposes and conditions set forth in this section. The purpose of the system of incentive, or bonus, zoning shall be to advance the town's specific physical, cultural and social policies in accordance with the town's comprehensive plan and in coordination with other community planning mechanisms or land use techniques. The system of zoning incentives or bonuses shall be in

accordance with a comprehensive plan within the meaning of section two hundred sixty-three of this article.

- Implementation. A system of zoning incentives or bonuses may be provided subject to the conditions hereinafter set forth.
 - (a) The town board shall provide for the system of zoning incentives or bonuses pursuant to this section as part of the zoning ordinance or local law. In providing for such system the board shall follow the procedure for adopting and amending its zoning ordinance or local law, including all provisions for notice and public hearing applicable for changes or amendments to a zoning ordinance or local law.
 - (b) Each zoning district in which incentives or bonuses may be awarded under this section shall be designated in the town zoning ordinance or local law and shall be incorporated in any map adopted in connection with such zoning ordinance or local law or amendment thereto.
 - (c) Each zoning district in which incentives or bonuses may be authorized shall have been found by the town board, after evaluating the effects of any potential incentives which are possible by virtue of the provision of community amenities, to contain adequate resources, environmental quality and public facilities, including adequate transportation, water supply, waste disposal and fire protection. Further, the town board shall, in designating such districts, determine that there will be no significant environmentally damaging consequences and that such incentives or bonuses are compatible with the development otherwise permitted.
 - (d) A generic environmental impact statement pursuant to article eight of the environmental conservation law and regulations adopted by the department of environmental conservation shall be prepared by the town board for any zoning district in which the granting of incentives or bonuses have a significant effect on the environment before any such district is designated, and such statement shall be supplemented from time to time by the town board if there are material changes in circumstances that may result in significant adverse impacts. Any zoning ordinance or local law enacted pursuant to this section shall provide that any applicant for incentives or bonuses shall pay a proportionate share of the cost of preparing such environmental impact statement, and that such charge shall be added to any site-specific charge made pursuant to the provisions of section 8-0109 of the environmental conservation law.
 - (e) The town board shall set forth the procedure by which incentives may be provided to specific lands. Such procedure shall describe:
 - the incentives, or bonuses, which may be granted by the town to the applicant;
 - (ii) the community benefits or amenities which may be accepted from the applicant by the town;
 - (iii) criteria for approval, including methods required for determining the adequacy of community amenities to be accepted from the applicant in exchange for the particular bonus or incentive to be granted to the applicant by the town;
 - (iv) the procedure for obtaining bonuses, including applications and the review process, and the imposition of terms and conditions attached to any approval; and
 - (v) provision for a public hearing, if such public hearing is required as part of a zoning ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this section and give public notice thereof by the publication in the official newspaper of such hearing at least five days prior to the date thereof.

Procedure for enactment of system of zoning incentives or bonuses

Designation of zoning districts

Evaluation of the effects of providing incentives or bonuses

Preparation of a Generic Environmental Impact Statement

Procedures for providing incentives

Other requirements

Environmental impact review

Evaluation of the impact of incentives or bonus system on development of affordable housing

Cash payments to the town in lieu of providing specific amenities

Authorization to establish planned unit development districts
Division of town into districts

Uniformity of regulations within each district

Division of Town of Lansing into districts

(f) All other requirements of article eight of the environmental conservation law shall be complied with by project sponsors for actions in areas for which a generic environmental impact statement has been prepared including preparation of an environmental assessment form and a supplemental environmental impact statement, if necessary.

- (g) Prior to the adoption or amendment of the zoning ordinance or local law pursuant to this section to establish a system of zoning incentives or bonuses the town board shall evaluate the impact of the provision of such system of zoning incentives or bonuses upon the potential development of affordable housing gained by the provision of any such incentive or bonus afforded to an applicant or lost in the provision by an applicant of any community amenity to the town. Further, the town board shall determine that there is approximate equivalence between potential affordable housing lost or gained or that the town has or will take reasonable action to compensate for any negative impact upon the availability or potential development of affordable housing caused by the provisions of this section.
- (h) If the town board determines that a suitable community benefit or amenity is not immediately feasible, or otherwise not practical, the board may require, in lieu thereof, a payment to the town of a sum to be determined by the board. If cash is accepted in lieu of other community benefit or amenity, provision shall be made for such sum to be deposited in a trust fund to be used by the town board exclusively for specific community benefits authorized by the town board.
- 4. Invalidations. Nothing in this section shall be construed to invalidate any provision for incentives or bonuses heretofore adopted by any town board.

Note: Chapter 213 of the Laws of 2003, added a new section, 261-c, to the Town Law, set forth below, regarding planned unit developments. It was effective July 1, 2004.

§ 261-c. Planned unit development zoning districts.

A town legislative body is hereby authorized to enact, as part of its zoning local law or ordinance, procedures and requirements for the establishment and mapping of planned unit development zoning districts. Planned unit development district regulations are intended to provide for residential, commercial, industrial or other land uses, or a mix thereof, in which economies of scale, creative architectural or planning concepts and open space preservation may be achieved by a developer in furtherance of the town comprehensive plan and zoning local law or ordinance.

§ 262. Districts.

For any or all of said purposes the town board may divide that part of the town which is outside the limits of any incorporated village or city into districts of such number, shape and area as may be deemed best suited to carry out the purposes of this act; and within such districts it may regulate and restrict the erection, construction, reconstruction, alteration or use of buildings, structures or land. All such regulations shall be uniform for each class or kind of buildings, throughout such district but the regulations in one district may differ from those in other districts

§ 262-a. Town of Lansing; division of certain parts thereof

For any and all of the purposes set forth in article sixteen of the town law, the town board of the town of Lansing may divide all or part of that portion of the town which is outside the limits of any incorporated village or city into districts of such number, shape and area as may be deemed best suited to carry out the purposes of this section; including construction, reconstruction, alteration or use of buildings, structures or land. All such regulations adopted by the town board shall be uniform

Uniformity of regulations within each district

for each class or kind of buildings, throughout such district; but the regulations in one district may differ from those in other districts.

§ 263. Purposes in view.

Such regulations shall be made in accordance with a comprehensive plan and designed to lessen congestion in the streets; to secure safety from fire, flood, panic and other dangers; to promote health and general welfare; to provide adequate light and air; to prevent the overcrowding of land; to avoid undue concentration of population; to make provision for, so far as conditions may permit, the accommodation of solar energy systems and equipment and access to sunlight necessary therefor; to facilitate the practice of forestry; to facilitate the adequate provision of transportation, water, sewerage, schools, parks and other public requirements. Such regulations shall be made with reasonable consideration, among other things, as to the character of the district and its peculiar suitability for particular uses, and with a view to conserving the value of buildings and encouraging the most appropriate use of land throughout such municipality.

Note: For a discussion of the relationship between the comprehensive plan and zoning, see DOS publication "Zoning and the Comprehensive Plan".

§ 264. Adoption of zoning regulations.

Method of procedure. The town board shall provide for the manner in which such regulations, restrictions and the boundaries of such districts including any amendments thereto shall be determined, established and enforced. However, no such regulations, restrictions or boundaries shall become effective until after a public hearing in relation thereto, at which the public shall have an opportunity to be heard. At least ten days' notice of the time and place of such hearing shall be published in a paper of general circulation in such town.

Every zoning ordinance and every amendment to a zoning ordinance (excluding any map incorporated therein) adopted pursuant to the provisions of this chapter shall be entered in the minutes of the town board; such minutes shall describe and refer to any map adopted in connection with such zoning ordinance or amendment and a copy, summary or abstract thereof (exclusive of any map incorporated therein) shall be published once in a newspaper published in the town, if any, or in such newspaper published in the county in which such town may be located having a circulation in such town, as the town board may designate, and affidavits of the publication thereof shall be filed with the town clerk. Such ordinance shall take effect ten days after such publication, but such ordinance or amendment shall take effect from the date of its service as against a person served personally with a copy thereof, certified by the town clerk under the corporate seal of the town; and showing the date of its passage and entry in the minutes. Every town clerk shall maintain a separate file or filing cabinet for each and every map adopted in connection with a zoning ordinance or amendment and shall file therein every such map hereafter adopted; said file or filing cabinet to be available at any time during regular business hours for public inspection.

- 2. Service of written notice. At least ten days prior to the date of the public hearing, written notice of any proposed regulations, restrictions or boundaries of such districts, including any amendments thereto, affecting property within five hundred feet of the following shall be served personally or by mail by the town upon each person or persons listed below:
 - (a) The property of the housing authority erecting or owning a housing project authorized under the public housing law; upon the executive director of such housing authority and the chief executive officer of the municipality providing financial assistance thereto.
 - (b) The boundary of a city, village or town; upon the clerk thereof.
 - (c) The boundary of a county; upon the clerk of the board of supervisors or

Regulations in accordance with comprehensive plan

Specific purposes

Considerations to character of district, suitability, etc.

Authority of town board

Notice of public hearing

Zoning ordinances and amendments to be entered in minutes

Minutes refer to map

Publication - summary

Effective date of ordinance

Separate map file to be maintained by town clerk

Written notice of proposed ordinance and amendments

other person performing like duties.

- (d) The boundary of a state park or parkway; upon the regional state park commission having jurisdiction over such state park or parkway.
- 3. Additional requirements. The procedural requirements set forth herein shall be in addition to the requirements of the provisions of sections two hundred thirty-nine-I and two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law relating to review by a county planning board or agency or regional planning council; the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations which are codified in title six part six hundred seventeen of the New York codes, rules and regulations and any other general laws relating to land use and any amendments thereto.
- 4. Public hearing. The public, including those served notice pursuant to subdivision two of this section, shall have an opportunity to be heard at the public hearing. Those parties set forth in paragraphs (a), (b), (c) and (d) of subdivision two of this section, however, shall not have the right of review by a court as hereinafter provided.

Note: For a discussion of the procedure for adopting zoning regulations, see DOS publication "Adopting Zoning For the First Time".

§ 265. Changes.

- Such regulations, restrictions and boundaries may from time to time be amended. Such amendment shall be effected by a simple majority vote of the town board, except that any such amendment shall require the approval of at least three-fourths of the members of the town board in the event such amendment is the subject of a written protest, presented to the town board and signed by:
 - (a) the owners of twenty percent or more of the area of land included in such proposed change; or
 - (b) the owners of twenty percent or more of the area of land immediately adjacent to that land included in such proposed change, extending one hundred feet therefrom; or
 - (c) the owners of twenty percent or more of the area of land directly opposite thereto, extending one hundred feet from the street frontage of such opposite land.

The provisions of the previous section relative to public hearings and official notice shall apply equally to all proposed amendments.

2. Amendments made to any zoning ordinance (excluding any map incorporated therein) adopted pursuant to the provisions of this chapter shall be entered in the minutes of the town board; such minutes shall describe and refer to any map adopted in connection with such change, amendment or supplement and a copy, summary or abstract thereof (exclusive of any map incorporated therein) shall be published once in a newspaper published in the town, if any, or in such newspaper published in the county in which such town may be located having a circulation in such town, as the town board may designate, and affidavits of the publication thereof shall be filed with the town clerk. Such ordinance shall take effect upon filing in the office of the town clerk. Every town clerk shall maintain every map adopted in connection with a zoning ordinance or amendment.

Note: See General Municipal Law §239-m as it relates to notice of certain proposed municipal zoning actions to be submitted to county planning agency or regional planning council

Required referral under General Municipal Law, §239-m

State Environmental Quality Review Act

Public hearing

Vote on amendments to zoning ordinance

Protest petition

Entry in minutes

Minutes refer to map

Publication - summary

§ 265-a. Exemption of lots shown on approved subdivision plats.

- Notwithstanding any inconsistent provision of this chapter or of any general, special or local law, the provisions of a zoning ordinance or local law hereafter adopted, or of a change or amendment thereto, which provisions:
 - (a) establish or increase lot areas or lot dimensions which are in excess of the areas or dimensions of the lots shown and delineated on a residential subdivision plat which has been duly approved by the planning board, or other board or officer vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, if any, of the town in which the land shown on said plat is situate and duly filed in the office of the recording officer of the county in which the land shown on said subdivision plat is situate; or
 - (b) establish or increase side, rear or front yard or set back requirements in excess of those applicable to lots under the provisions of the zoning ordinance or local law, if any, in force and effect at the time of the filing of the said duly approved residential subdivision plat or first section thereof

shall not, for the period of time prescribed in subdivision two of this section, be applicable to or in any way affect any of the lots shown and delineated on such subdivision plat.

- 2. If at the time of the filing of the subdivision plat or first section thereof referred to in subdivision one of this section there was in the town:
 - (a) both a zoning ordinance or local law and a planning board vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, then the exemption provided for in subdivision one of this section shall apply for a period of three years after the filing of the approved subdivision plat or first section thereof; or
 - (b) a zoning ordinance or local law in effect in the town but there was no planning board in said town vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, then the exemption provided for in subdivision one of this section shall apply for a period of two years after the filing of the approved subdivision plat or first section thereof; or
 - (c) no zoning ordinance or local law in the town but there was a planning board vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, then the exemption provided for in subdivision one of this section shall apply for a period of two years after the filing of the approved subdivision plat or first section thereof; or
 - (d) no zoning ordinance or local law in the town and no planning board vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, then the exemption provided for in subdivision one of this section shall apply for a period of one year after the filing of the subdivision plat or first section thereof.
- If such period of exemption would expire within one year from the date of the filing of a section of the approved plat, it shall be extended for that section for a period of one year from the date of the filing of such section.

Changes in lot areas or dimensions

Changes in yard or set-back requirements

Not applicable to subdivision approved and filed under following provisions

Zoning and planning board - three year exemption

Zoning but no planning board - two year exemption

Planning board but no zoning - two year exemption

No zoning, no planning board - one year exemption

Minimum exemption

Appointments by town board

Purposes

§ 266. Adoption of first zoning ordinance.

- In order to avail itself of the powers conferred by this article, such town board shall appoint a commission to be known as the zoning commission to recommend the boundaries of the various original districts and appropriate regulations to be enforced therein.
- Where a planning board already exists it may be appointed as the zoning commission.
- 3. Such commission shall make a preliminary report and hold one or more public

Public hearing

Cessation of existence

Definitions

"Use variance"

"Area variance"

Appoint men t o f members; compensation for experts; staff; expenses

Ineligibility

Terms of office

Terms to be extended to end of year

Increasing membership

Decreasing membership

hearings thereon as deemed appropriate by the commission before submitting its final report.

- The town board shall not hold its public hearing or take action until it has received the final report of such commission.
- 5. Upon adoption of a resolution by the town board accepting the final report, such commission shall cease to exist as a separate body.

Note: For additional information, see DOS publication "Adopting Zoning For the First Time."

§ 267. Zoning board of appeals.

- 1. Definitions. As used in this section:
 - (a) "Use variance" shall mean the authorization by the zoning board of appeals for the use of land for a purpose which is otherwise not allowed or is prohibited by the applicable zoning regulations.
 - (b) "Area variance" shall mean the authorization by the zoning board of appeals for the use of land in a manner which is not allowed by the dimensional or physical requirements of the applicable zoning regulations.
- 2. Appointment of members. Each town board which adopts a local law or ordinance and any amendments thereto pursuant to the powers granted by this article shall appoint a board of appeals consisting of three or five members as shall be determined by such local law or ordinance and shall designate the chairperson thereof. In the absence of a chairperson the board of appeals may designate a member to serve as acting chairperson. The town board may provide for compensation to be paid to experts, clerks and a secretary and provide for such other expenses as may be necessary and proper, not exceeding the appropriation made by the town board for such purpose.
- 3. Town board members ineligible. No person who is a member of the town board shall be eligible for membership on such board of appeals.
- 4. Terms of members first appointed. In the creation of a new board of appeals, or the reestablishment of terms of an existing board, the appointment of members to the board shall be for terms so fixed that one member's term shall expire at the end of the calendar year in which such members were initially appointed. The remaining members' terms shall be so fixed that one member's term shall expire at the end of each year thereafter. At the expiration of each original member's appointment, the replacement member shall be appointed for a term which shall be equal in years to the number of members of the board.
- 5. Terms of members now in office. Members now holding office for terms which do not expire at the end of a year shall, upon the expiration of their term, hold office until the end of the year and their successors shall then be appointed for terms which shall be equal in years to the number of members of the board.
- 6. Increasing membership. Any town board may, by local law or ordinance, increase a three member board of appeals to five members. Additional members shall be first appointed for single terms as provided by resolution in order that the terms of members shall expire in each of five successive years and their successors shall thereafter be appointed for full terms of five years. No such additional member shall take part in the consideration of any matter for which an application was on file with the board of appeals at the time of his or her appointment.
- 7. Decreasing membership. A town board which has increased the number of members of the board of appeals to five may, by local law or ordinance, decrease the number of members of the board of appeals to three to take effect upon the next two expirations of terms. Any board of appeals which,

Continuation of seven-member boards

upon the effective date of this section has seven members, may continue to act as a duly constituted zoning board of appeals until the town board, by local law or ordinance, reduces such membership to three or five. However, no incumbent shall be removed from office except upon the expiration of his or her term.

Zoning board of appeals members are required to receive training on an

7-a. Training and attendance requirements.

Must receive training to be eligible for reappointment

(a) Each member of the board of appeals shall complete, at a minimum, four hours of training each year designed to enable such members to more effectively carry out their duties. Training received by a member in excess of four hours in any one year may be carried over by the member into succeeding years in order to meet the requirements of this subdivision. Such training shall be approved by the town board and may include, but not be limited to, training provided by a municipality, regional or county planning office or commission, county planning federation, state agency, statewide municipal association, college or other similar entity. Training may be provided in a variety of formats, including but not limited to, electronic media, video, distance learning and traditional classroom training.

Waivers

annual basis

(b) To be eligible for reappointment to such board, such member shall have completed the training promoted by the town pursuant to this subdivision.

Decisions of board not voided if not in compliance with training requirements

(c) The training required by this subdivision may be waived or modified by resolution of the town board when, in the judgment of the town board, it is in the best interest of the town to do so.

Vacancy in office

(d) No decision of a zoning board of appeals shall be voided or declared invalid because of a failure to comply with this subdivision.

Removal of members

8. Vacancy in office. If a vacancy shall occur otherwise than by expiration of term, the town board shall appoint the new member for the unexpired term.

Chairperson duties

9. Removal of members. The town board shall have the power to remove, after public hearing, any member of the zoning board of appeals for cause. Any zoning board of appeals member may be removed for non-compliance with minimum requirements relating to meeting attendance and training as established by the town board by local law or ordinance.

Appointment of alternate members.

10. Chairperson duties. All meetings of the board of appeals shall be held at he call of the chairperson and at such other times as such board may determine. Such chairperson, or in his or her absence, the acting chair person, may administer oaths and compel the attendance of witnesses.

11. Alternate members.

- (a) A town board may, by local law or ordinance, or as a part of the local law or ordinance creating the zoning board of appeals, establish alternate zoning board of appeals member positions for purposes of substituting for a member in the event such member is unable to participate because of a conflict of interest. Alternate members of the zoning board of appeals shall be appointed by resolution of the town board, for terms established by the town board.
- (b) The chairperson of the zoning board of appeals may designate an alternate member to substitute for a member when such member is unable to participate because of a conflict of interest on an application or matter before the board. When so designated, the alternate member shall possess all the powers and responsibilities of such member of the board. Such designation shall be entered into the minutes of the initial zoning board of appeals meeting at which the substitution is made.
- (c) All provisions of this section relating to zoning board of appeals member training and continuing education, attendance, conflict of interest, compensation, eligibility, vacancy in office, removal, and service on other

boards, shall also apply to alternate members.

Note: For a complete discussion of zoning board of appeals powers and duties under this statute and applicable court decisions, see DOS Local Government Technical Series publication "Zoning Board of Appeals."

§ 267-a. Board of appeals procedure.

Keeping of minutes, records

 Meetings, minutes, records. Meetings of such board of appeals shall be open to the public to the extent provided in article seven of the public officers law. Such board of appeals shall keep minutes of its proceedings, showing the vote of each member upon every question, or if absent or failing to vote, indicating such fact, and shall also keep records of its examinations and other official actions.

Filings

Filing requirements. Every rule, regulation, every amendment or repeal thereof, and every order, requirement, decision or determination of the board of appeals shall be filed in the office of the town clerk within five business days and shall be a public record.

Authority of the board to seek assistance

3. Assistance to board of appeals. Such board shall have the authority to call upon any department, agency or employee of the town for such assistance as shall be deemed necessary and as shall be authorized by the town board. Such department, agency or employee may be reimbursed for any expenses incurred as a result of such assistance.

The appellate nature of the board

4. Hearing appeals. Unless otherwise provided by local law or ordinance, the jurisdiction of the board of appeals shall be appellate only and shall be limited to hearing and deciding appeals from and reviewing any order, requirement, decision, interpretation, or determination made by the administrative official charged with the enforcement of any ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this article. Such appeal may be taken by any person aggrieved, or by an officer, department, board or bureau of the town.

Decisions of the enforcement officer must be filed in the enforcement office unless the town board directs they be filed with the town clerk 5. Filing of administrative decision and time of appeal.

Appeal taken within sixty days after filing by administrative enforcement official

(a) Each order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination of the administrative official charged with the enforcement of the zoning local law or ordinance shall be filed in the office of such administrative official, within five business days from the day it is rendered, and shall be a public record. Alternately, the town board may, by resolution, require that such filings instead be made in the town clerk's office.

Stay upon appeal

Hearing on

publication

(b) An appeal shall be taken within sixty days after the filing of any order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination of the administrative official, by filing with such administrative official and with the board of appeals a notice of appeal, specifying the grounds thereof and the relief sought. The administrative official from whom the appeal is taken shall forthwith transmit to the board of appeals all the papers constituting the record upon which the action appealed from was taken.

appeal;

notice,

6. Stay upon appeal. An appeal shall stay all proceedings in furtherance of the action appealed from, unless the administrative official charged with the enforcement of such ordinance or local law, from whom the appeal is taken, certifies to the board of appeals, after the notice of appeal shall have been filed with the administrative official, that by reason of facts stated in the certificate a stay, would, in his or her opinion, cause imminent peril to life or property, in which case proceedings shall not be stayed otherwise than by a restraining order which may be granted by the board of appeals or by a court of record on application, on notice to the administrative official from whom the appeal is taken and on due cause shown.

7. Hearing on appeal. The board of appeals shall fix a reasonable time for the hearing of the appeal or other matter referred to it and give public notice of such hearing by publication in a paper of general circulation in the town at least General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a use variance for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Appeal to be decided by board within 62 days after conduct of hearing

Decision to be filed within five business days after rendered

Notice to park commission or planning agency mailed five days prior to hearing

Compliance with SEQRA

Rehearing

Default denial

five days prior to the date thereof. The cost of sending or publishing any notices relating to such appeal, or a reasonable fee relating thereto, shall be borne by the appealing party and shall be paid to the board prior to the hearing of such appeal. Upon the hearing, any party may appear in person, or by agent or attorney.

- 8. Time of decision. The board of appeals shall decide upon the appeal within sixty-two days after the conduct of said hearing. The time within which the board of appeals must render its decision may be extended by mutual consent of the applicant and the board.
- Filing of decision and notice. The decision of the board of appeals on the appeal shall be filed in the office of the town clerk within five business days after the day such decision is rendered, and a copy thereof mailed to the applicant.
- 10. Notice to park commission and county planning board or agency or regional planning council. At least five days before such hearing, the board of appeals shall mail notices thereof to the parties; to the regional state park commission having jurisdiction over any state park or parkway within five hundred feet of the property affected by such appeal; and to the county planning board or agency or regional planning council, as required by section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law, which notice shall be accompanied by a full statement of such proposed action, as defined in subdivision one of section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law.
- 11. Compliance with state environmental quality review act. The board of appeals shall comply with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations as codified in title six, part six hundred seventeen of the New York codes, rules and regulations.
- 12. Rehearing. A motion for the zoning board of appeals to hold a rehearing to review any order, decision or determination of the board not previously reheard may be made by any member of the board. A unanimous vote of all members of the board then present is required for such rehearing to occur. Such rehearing is subject to the same notice provisions as an original hearing. Upon such rehearing the board may reverse, modify or annul its original order, decision or determination upon the unanimous vote of all members then present, provided the board finds that the rights vested in persons acting in good faith in reliance upon the reheard order, decision or determination will not be prejudiced thereby.
- 13. Voting requirements.
- a. Decision of the board. Except as otherwise provided in subdivision twelve of this section, every motion or resolution of a board of appeals shall require for its adoption the affirmative vote of a majority of all the members of the board of appeals as fully constituted regardless of vacancies or absences. Where an action is the subject of a referral to the county planning agency or regional planning council the voting provisions of section two hundred thirtynine-m of the general municipal law shall apply.
- b. Default denial of appeal. In exercising its appellate jurisdiction only, if an affirmative vote of a majority of all members of the board is not attained on a motion or resolution to grant a variance or reverse any order, requirement, decision or determination of the enforcement official within the time allowed by subdivision eight of this section, the appeal is denied. The board may amend the failed motion or resolution and vote on the amended motion or resolution within the time allowed without being subject to the rehearing process as set forth in subdivision twelve of this section.

Authority of the board regarding orders, requirements, decisions, interpretations, determinations

Test for granting use variances

Unnecessary hardship must be shown

Reasonable return

Unique hardship

Essential character of neighborhood

Not self-created

Board must grant minimum variance necessary

Area variances

Test for granting area variances

Individual benefit vs. community detriment considerations

Undesirable change in neighborhood character

Alternative cure sought

Substantiality

§ 267-b. Permitted action by board of appeals.

 Orders, requirements, decisions, interpretations, determinations. The board of appeals may reverse or affirm, wholly or partly, or may modify the order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination appealed from and shall make such order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination as in its opinion ought to have been made in the matter by the administrative official charged with the enforcement of such ordinance or local law and to that end shall have all the powers of the administrative official from whose order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination the appeal is taken.

2. Use variances.

- (a) The board of appeals, on appeal from the decision or determination of the administrative official charged with the enforcement of such ordinance or local law, shall have the power to grant use variances, as defined herein.
- (b) No such use variance shall be granted by a board of appeals without a showing by the applicant that applicable zoning regulations and restrictions have caused unnecessary hardship. In order to prove such unnecessary hardship the applicant shall demonstrate to the board of appeals that for each and every permitted use under the zoning regulations for the particular district where the property is located,
 - the applicant cannot realize a reasonable return, provided that lack of return is substantial as demonstrated by competent financial evidence;
 - (2) that the alleged hardship relating to the property in question is unique, and does not apply to a substantial portion of the district or neighborhood;
 - (3) that the requested use variance, if granted, will not alter the essential character of the neighborhood; and
 - (4) that the alleged hardship has not been self-created.
- (c) The board of appeals, in the granting of use variances, shall grant the minimum variance that it shall deem necessary and adequate to address the unnecessary hardship proven by the applicant, and at the same time preserve and protect the character of the neighborhood and the health, safety and welfare of the community.

3. Area variances.

- (a) The zoning board of appeals shall have the power, upon an appeal from a decision or determination of the administrative official charged with the enforcement of such ordinance or local law, to grant area variances as defined herein.
- (b) In making its determination, the zoning board of appeals shall take into consideration the benefit to the applicant if the variance is granted, as weighed against the detriment to the health, safety and welfare of the neighborhood or community by such grant. In making such determination the board shall also consider:
 - whether an undesirable change will be produced in the character of the neighborhood or a detriment to nearby properties will be created by the granting of the area variance;
 - (2) whether the benefit sought by the applicant can be achieved by some method, feasible for the applicant to pursue, other than an area variance;
 - (3) whether the requested area variance is substantial;

Adverse effect or impact

Not self-created

Board must grant minimum variance necessary

Power to impose conditions

Application for proceeding must be filed within 30 days after decision by hoard

Costs of appeal

Preference of appeal over other court actions

Enforcement by town board by ordinance

Fine and/or imprisonment

- (4) whether the proposed variance will have an adverse effect or impact on the physical or environmental conditions in the neighborhood or district; and
- (5) whether the alleged difficulty was self- created, which consideration shall be relevant to the decision of the board of appeals, but shall not necessarily preclude the granting of the area variance.
- (c) The board of appeals, in the granting of area variances, shall grant the minimum variance that it shall deem necessary and adequate and at the same time preserve and protect the character of the neighborhood and the health, safety and welfare of the community.
- Imposition of conditions. The board of appeals shall, in the granting of both use variances and area variances, have the authority to impose such reasonable conditions and restrictions as are directly related to and incidental to the proposed use of the property. Such conditions shall be consistent with the spirit and intent of the zoning ordinance or local law, and shall be imposed for the purpose of minimizing any adverse impact such variance may have on the neighborhood or community.

Note: For an explanation of the rules and standards under which appeals may be taken to the ZBA, see DOS Technical Series publication "Guidelines for Applicants to the Zoning Board of Appeals".

§ 267-c. Article seventy-eight proceeding.

- 1. Application to supreme court by aggrieved persons. Any person or persons, jointly or severally aggrieved by any decision of the board of appeals or any officer, department, board or bureau of the town, may apply to the supreme court for review by a proceeding under article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules. Such proceeding shall be instituted within thirty days after the filing of a decision of the board in the office of the town clerk.
- Costs of appeal. Costs shall not be allowed against the board of appeals unless it shall appear to the court that it acted with gross negligence or in bad faith or with malice in making the decision appealed from.
- 3. Preference of appeal to court. All issues in any proceeding under this section shall have preference over all other civil actions and proceedings.
- 4. Power of court. If upon the hearing at the supreme court, it shall appear to the court that testimony is necessary for the proper disposition of the matter, it may take evidence or appoint a referee to take such evidence as it may direct and report the same to the court with his or her findings of fact and conclusions of law, which shall constitute a part of the proceedings upon which the determination of the court shall be made. The court may reverse or affirm, wholly or partly, or may modify the decision brought up for review determining all questions which may be presented for determination.

§ 268. Enforcement and remedies.

1. The town board may provide by local law or ordinance for the enforcement of this article and of any local law, ordinance or regulation made thereunder. A violation of this article or of such local law, ordinance or regulation is hereby declared to be an offense, punishable by a fine not exceeding three hundred fifty dollars or imprisonment for a period not to exceed six months, or both for conviction of a first offense; for conviction of a second offense both of which were committed within a period of five years, punishable by a fine not less than three hundred fifty dollars nor more than seven hundred dollars or imprisonment for a period not to exceed six months, or both; and, upon conviction for a third or subsequent offense all of which were committed within a period of five years, punishable by a fine not less than seven hundred dollars

Actions or proceedings for violations by appropriate local authorities

Taxpayer's action

Stricter regulations to control

Ratification of town zoning ordinances adopted under previous Town Law provisions

Establishment by town board Contents of official map

Effect of official map

Purpose

Filing

nor more than one thousand dollars or imprisonment for a period not to exceed six months, or both. However, for the purpose of conferring jurisdiction upon courts and judicial officers generally, violations of this article or of such local law, ordinance or regulation shall be deemed misdemeanors and for such purpose only all provisions of law relating to misdemeanors shall apply to such violations. Each week's continued violation shall constitute a separate additional violation.

In case any building or structure is erected, constructed, reconstructed, altered, converted or maintained, or any building, structure or land is used, or any land is divided into lots, blocks, or sites in violation of this article or of any local law, ordinance or other regulation made under authority conferred thereby, the proper local authorities of the town, in addition to other remedies, may institute any appropriate action or proceedings to prevent such unlawful erection, construction, reconstruction, alteration, conversion, maintenance, use or division of land, to restrain, correct or abate such violation, to prevent the occupancy of said building, structure, or land or to prevent any illegal act, conduct, business or use in or about such premises; and upon the failure or refusal of the proper local officer, board or body of the town to institute any such appropriate action or proceeding for a period of ten days after written request by a resident taxpayer of the town so to proceed, any three taxpayers of the town residing in the district wherein such violation exists, who are jointly or severally aggrieved by such violation, may institute such appropriate action or proceeding in like manner as such local officer, board or body of the town is authorized to do.

§ 269. Conflict with other laws.

Wherever the regulations made under authority of this article require a greater width or size of yards or courts, or require a lower height of building or less number of stories, or require a greater percentage of lot to be left unoccupied, or impose other higher standards than are required in any other statute or local law, ordinance or regulation, the provisions of the regulations made under authority of this article shall govern. Whenever the provisions of any other statute or local law, ordinance or regulation require a greater width or size of yards or courts, or require a lower height of building or a less number of stories, or require a greater percentage of lot to be left unoccupied, or impose other higher standards, than are required by the regulations made under authority of this article, the provisions of such statute, or local law, ordinance or regulation shall govern.

In towns where the town boards have already adopted a zoning ordinance or local law, pursuant to the provisions of chapter three hundred twenty-two of the laws of nineteen hundred twenty-two, or chapter seven hundred fourteen or chapter seven hundred fifteen of the laws of nineteen hundred twenty-six, such boards shall not be required to adopt a new ordinance or local law and all actions taken and proceedings had by such town boards and boards of appeal under the provisions of said chapter, are hereby ratified and confirmed.

All necessary expenses incurred by any such board in connection with the adoption and enforcement of the zoning ordinance or local law shall be a town charge.

§ 270. Official map, establishment.

The town board may establish an official map of that part of the town outside the limits of any incorporated city or village showing the streets, highways and parks theretofore laid out, adopted and established by law and drainage systems may also be shown on such map. Such map shall be final and conclusive with respect to the location and width of streets and highways, drainage systems and the location of parks shown thereon. Such official map is hereby declared to be established to conserve and protect the public health, safety and general welfare. The clerk of every town which has established such an official map shall immediately file a certificate of that fact with the clerk or registrar of the county in which said town is located.

Note: The effect of a change in the county official map on an official map of a municipality is addressed in General Municipal Law, §239-e.

§ 271. Planning board, creation, appointment.

- Appointment of members and chairperson
- Appropriation of expenses

Authorization to create

Ineligibility

Terms served and conditions of service for planning board members

Terms of members

Increasing membership

Decreasing membership

Planning board members are required to receive training on an annual basis

- 1. Authorization. The town board of each town is hereby authorized by local law or ordinance, to create a planning board consisting of five or seven members and shall, by resolution, appoint the members of such board and designate the chairperson thereof. In the absence of a chairperson the planning board may designate a member to serve as chairperson. The town board may, as part of the local law or ordinance creating said planning board, provide for the compensation of planning board members.
- 2. Appropriation for planning board. The town board is hereby authorized and empowered to make such appropriation as it may see fit for planning board expenses. In a town containing one or more villages, or parts thereof, such charges and expenses less fees, if any collected, shall be a charge upon the taxable property of that part of the town outside of said villages and shall be assessed, levied and collected therefrom in the same manner as other town charges. The planning board shall have the power and authority to employ experts, clerks and a secretary and to pay for their services, and to provide for such other expenses as may be necessary and proper, not exceeding in all the appropriation that may be made therefor by the town board for such planning board.
- 3. Town board members ineligible. No person who is a member of the town board shall be eligible for membership on such planning board.
- 4. Terms of members first appointed. The terms of members of the board shall be for terms so fixed that the term of one member shall expire at the end of the calendar year in which such members were initially appointed. The terms of the remaining members shall be so fixed that one term shall expire at the end of each calendar year thereafter. At the expiration of the term of each member first appointed, his or her successor shall be appointed for a term which shall be equal in years to the number of members of the board.
- 5. Terms of members now in office. Members now holding office for terms which do not expire at the end of a calendar year shall, upon the expiration of their term, hold office until the end of the calendar year and their successors shall then be appointed for terms which shall be equal in years to the number of members of the board.
- 6. Increasing membership. Any town board may, by local law or ordinance, increase a five member planning board to seven members. Additional members shall be first appointed for single terms as provided by resolution of the town board in order that the terms of members shall expire in each of seven successive years and their successors shall thereafter be appointed for full terms of seven years. No such additional member shall take part in the consideration of any matter for which an application was on file with the planning board at the time of his or her appointment.
- 7. Decreasing membership. A town board which has seven members on the planning board may by local law or ordinance, decrease the membership to five, to take effect upon the next two expirations of terms. However, no incumbent shall be removed from office except upon the expiration of his or her term, except as hereinafter provided.
- 7-a. Training and attendance requirements.
 - (a) Each member of the planning board shall complete, at a minimum, four hours of training each year designed to enable such members to more effectively carry out their duties. Training received by a member in excess of four hours in any one year may be carried over by the member into succeeding years in order to meet the requirements of this subdivision. Such training shall be approved by the town board and may include, but

Must receive training to be eligible for reappointment

Waivers

Decisions of board not voided if not in compliance with training requirements

Filing vacancies in unexpired terms

Removal of members

Duties of chairperson

Appointment of agricultural member

Service on other planning boards

Rules and regulations

Referral of certain matters to the planning board

Powers of the planning board

not be limited to, training provided by a municipality, regional or county planning office or commission, county planning federation, state agency, statewide municipal association, college or other similar entity. Training may be provided in a variety of formats, including but not limited to, electronic media, video, distance learning and traditional classroom training.

- (b) To be eligible for reappointment to such board, such member shall have completed the training promoted by the town pursuant to this subdivision.
- (c) The training required by this subdivision may be waived or modified by resolution of the town board when, in the judgment of the town board, it is in the best interest of the town to do so.
- (d) No decision of a planning board shall be voided or declared invalid because of a failure to comply with this subdivision.
- 8. Vacancy in office. If a vacancy shall occur otherwise than by expiration of term, the town board shall appoint the new member for the unexpired term.
- 9. Removal of members. The town board shall have the power to remove, after public hearing, any member of the planning board for cause. Any planning board member may be removed for non-compliance with minimum requirements relating to meeting attendance and training as established by the town board by local law or ordinance.
- 10. Chairperson duties. All meetings of the planning board shall be held at the call of the chairperson and at such other times as such board may determine. Such chairperson, or in his or her absence, the acting chairperson, may administer oaths and compel the attendance of witnesses.
- 11. Appointment of agricultural member. Notwithstanding any provision of this chapter or of any general, special or local law or ordinance, a town board may, if an agricultural district created pursuant to section three hundred three of article twenty-five-AA of the agriculture and markets law exists wholly or partly within the boundaries of such town, include on the planning board one or more members each of whom derives ten thousand dollars or more annual gross income from agricultural pursuits in said town. As used in this subdivision, the term "agricultural pursuits" means the production of crops, livestock and livestock products, aquacultural products, and woodland products as defined in section three hundred one of the agriculture and markets law.
- 12. Service on other planning boards. No person shall be disqualified from serving as a member of the town planning board by reason of serving as a member of a village or county planning board.
- 13. Rules and regulations. The planning board may recommend to the town board regulations relating to any subject matter over which the planning board has jurisdiction under this article or any other statute, or under any local law or ordinance of the town. Adoption of any such recommendations by the town board shall be by local law or ordinance.
- 14. Report on referred matters; general reports.
 - a. The town board may by resolution provide for the reference of any matter or class of matters, other than those referred to in subdivision thirteen of this section, to the planning board before final action is taken thereon by the town board or other office or officer of said town having final authority over said matter. The town board may further stipulate that final action thereon shall not be taken until the planning board has submitted its report thereon, or has had a reasonable time, to be fixed by the town board in said resolution, to submit the report.
 - b. The planning board may review and make recommendations on a proposed town comprehensive plan or amendment thereto. In addition, the planning board shall have full power and authority to make

investigations, maps, reports and recommendations in connection therewith relating to the planning and development of the town as it seems desirable, providing the total expenditures of said board shall not exceed the appropriation provided therefor.

15. Alternate members.

Appointment of alternate members.

- a. A town board may, by local law or ordinance, or as part of the local law or ordinance creating the planning board, establish alternate planning board member positions for purposes of substituting for a member in the event such member is unable to participate because of a conflict of interest. Alternate members of the planning board shall be appointed by resolution of the town board, for terms established by the town board.
- b. The chairperson of the planning board may designate an alternate member to substitute for a member when such member is unable to participate because of a conflict of interest on an application or matter before the board. When so designated, the alternate member shall possess all the powers and responsibilities of such member of the board. Such designation shall be entered into the minutes of the initial planning board meeting at which the substitution is made.
- c. All provisions of this section relating to planning board member training and continuing education, attendance, conflict of interest, compensation, eligibility, vacancy in office, removal, and service on other boards, shall also apply to alternate members.
- 16. Voting requirements. Every motion or resolution of a planning board shall require for its adoption the affirmative vote of a majority of all the members of the planning board. Where an action is the subject of a referral to the county planning agency or regional planning council the voting provisions of sections two hundred thirty-nine-m and two hundred thirty-nine-n of the general municipal law shall apply.

Comprehensive Plans

Findings and intent

§ 272-a. Town comprehensive plan.

- Legislative findings and intent. The legislature hereby finds and determines that:
 - (a) Significant decisions and actions affecting the immediate and long-range protection, enhancement, growth and development of the state and its communities are made by local governments.
 - (b) Among the most important powers and duties granted by the legislature to a town government is the authority and responsibility to undertake town comprehensive planning and to regulate land use for the purpose of protecting the public health, safety and general welfare of its citizens.
 - (c) The development and enactment by the town government of a town comprehensive plan which can be readily identified, and is available for use by the public, is in the best interest of the people of each town.
 - (d) The great diversity of resources and conditions that exist within and among the towns of the state compels the consideration of such diversity in the development of each town comprehensive plan.
 - (e) The participation of citizens in an open, responsible and flexible planning process is essential to the designing of the optimum town comprehensive plan.
 - (f) The town comprehensive plan is a means to promote the health, safety and general welfare of the people of the town and to give due consideration to the needs of the people of the region of which the town is a part.

- (g) The comprehensive plan fosters cooperation among governmental agencies planning and implementing capital projects and municipalities that may be directly affected thereby.
- (h) It is the intent of the legislature to encourage, but not to require, the preparation and adoption of a comprehensive plan pursuant to this section. Nothing herein shall be deemed to affect the status or validity of existing master plans, comprehensive plans, or land use plans.

Definitions

"Town comprehensive plan"

"Land use regulation"

"Special board"

Content of comprehensive plan

2. Definitions. As used in this section, the term:

- (a) "town comprehensive plan" means the materials, written and/or graphic, including but not limited to maps, charts, studies, resolutions, reports and other descriptive material that identify the goals, objectives, principles, guidelines, policies, standards, devices and instruments for the immediate and long-range protection, enhancement, growth and development of the town located outside the limits of any incorporated village or city.
- (b) "land use regulation" means an ordinance or local law enacted by the town for the regulation of any aspect of land use and community resource protection and includes any zoning, subdivision, special use permit or site plan regulation or any other regulation which prescribes the appropriate use of property or the scale, location and intensity of development.
- (c) "special board" means a board consisting of one or more members of the planning board and such other members as are appointed by the town board to prepare a proposed comprehensive plan and/or an amendment thereto.
- Content of a town comprehensive plan. The town comprehensive plan may include the following topics at the level of detail adapted to the special requirements of the town:
 - (a) General statements of goals, objectives, principles, policies, and standards upon which proposals for the immediate and long-range enhancement, growth and development of the town are based.
 - (b) Consideration of regional needs and the official plans of other government units and agencies within the region.
 - (c) The existing and proposed location and intensity of land uses.
 - (d) Consideration of agricultural uses, historic and cultural resources, coastal and natural resources and sensitive environmental areas.
 - (e) Consideration of population, demographic and socio-economic trends and future projections.
 - (f) The location and types of transportation facilities.
 - (g) Existing and proposed general location of public and private utilities and infrastructure.
 - Existing housing resources and future housing needs, including affordable housing.
 - The present and future general location of educational and cultural facilities, historic sites, health facilities and facilities for emergency services.
 - (i) Existing and proposed recreation facilities and parkland.
 - (k) The present and potential future general location of commercial and industrial facilities.
 - (I) Specific policies and strategies for improving the local economy in

coordination with other plan topics.

- (m) Proposed measures, programs, devices, and instruments to implement the goals and objectives of the various topics within the comprehensive plan.
- (n) All or part of the plan of another public agency.
- (o) Any and all other items which are consistent with the orderly growth and development of the town.
- 4. Preparation. The town board, or by resolution of such town board, the planning board or a special board, may prepare a proposed town comprehensive plan and amendments thereto. In the event the planning board or special board is directed to prepare a proposed comprehensive plan or amendment thereto, such board shall, by resolution, recommend such proposed plan or amendment to the town board.

Town board to determine who prepares plan

Referrals

adoption

Referrals.

- (a) Any proposed comprehensive plan or amendment thereto that is prepared by the town board or a special board may be referred to the town planning board for review and recommendation before action by the town board.
- (b) The town board shall, prior to adoption, refer the proposed comprehensive plan or any amendment thereto to the county planning board or agency or regional planning council for review and recommendation as required by section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law. In the event the proposed plan or amendment thereto is prepared by the town planning board or a special board, such board may request comment on such proposed plan or amendment from the county planning board or agency or regional planning council.

Required referral to county planning board

- 6. Public hearings; notice.
 - (a) In the event the town board prepares a proposed town comprehensive plan or amendment thereto, the town board shall hold one or more public hearings and such other meetings as it deems necessary to assure full opportunity for citizen participation in the preparation of such proposed plan or amendment, and in addition, the town board shall hold one or more public hearings prior to adoption of such proposed plan or amendment.

Town board must hold a hearing within 90 days on a proposed plan submitted to them by the planning

board or special board assigned to

prepare the comprehensive plan

Hearings - one or more during

preparation, one or more prior to

(b) In the event the town board has directed the planning board or a special board to prepare a proposed comprehensive plan or amendment thereto, the board preparing the plan shall hold one or more public hearings and such other meetings as it deems necessary to assure full opportunity for citizen participation in the preparation of such proposed plan or amendment. The town board shall, within ninety days of receiving the planning board or special board's recommendations on such proposed plan or amendment, and prior to adoption of such proposed plan or amendment, hold a public hearing on such proposed plan or amendment.

(c) Notice of a public hearing shall be published in a newspaper of general

circulation in the town at least ten calendar days in advance of the

hearing. The proposed comprehensive plan or amendment thereto shall be made available for public review during said period at the office of the

town clerk and may be made available at any other place, including a

Provide notice of hearing 10 days in advance

- Copies available for public review
- Adoption of plan by resolution
- public library.7. Adoption. The town board may adopt by resolution a town comprehensive plan or any amendment thereto.

Subject to SEQRA review

8. Environmental review. A town comprehensive plan, and any amendment thereto, is subject to the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its

May serve as a Generic Environmental Impact Statement

Consideration of county agriculture and farmland protection plan

Provide for periodic review of the adopted comprehensive plan

All town land use regulations must be in accordance with the plan

All capital project plans must take into consideration the plan

Filing of adopted plan with town clerk and county planning agency

Authority to change or add to official map in regard to street layout, opening or widening, etc.

Notice and hearing

Referral to planning board for report

Effect of changes

Changes in streets and highways, etc., pursuant to other provisions of law deemed to be change or addition to official map

Defines term "site plan"

implementing regulations. A town comprehensive plan may be designed to also serve as, or be accompanied by, a generic environmental impact statement pursuant to the state environmental quality review act statute and regulations. No further compliance with such law is required for subsequent site specific actions that are in conformance with the conditions and thresholds established for such actions in the generic environmental impact statement and its findings.

- 9. Agricultural review and coordination. A town comprehensive plan and any amendments thereto, for a town containing all or part of an agricultural district or lands receiving agricultural assessments within its jurisdiction, shall continue to be subject to the provisions of article twenty-five-AA of the agriculture and markets law relating to the enactment and administration of local laws, ordinances, rules or regulations. A newly adopted or amended town comprehensive plan shall take into consideration applicable county, agricultural and farmland protection plans as created under article twenty-five-AAA of the agriculture and markets law.
- Periodic review. The town board shall provide, as a component of such proposed comprehensive plan, the maximum intervals at which the adopted plan shall be reviewed.
- 11. Effect of adoption of the town comprehensive plan.
 - (a) All town land use regulations must be in accordance with a comprehensive plan adopted pursuant to this section.
 - (b) All plans for capital projects of another governmental agency on land included in the town comprehensive plan adopted pursuant to this section shall take such plan into consideration.
- 12. Filing of town comprehensive plan. The adopted town comprehensive plan and any amendments thereto shall be filed in the office of the town clerk and a copy thereof shall be filed in the office of the county planning agency.

§ 273. Official map, changes.

Such town board is authorized and empowered, whenever and as often as it may deem it for the public interest, to change or add to the official map of the town so as to lay out new streets, highways, drainage systems or parks, or to widen or close existing streets, highways, drainage systems or parks within that part of the town outside the limits of any incorporated city or village. At least ten days' notice of a public hearing on any proposed action with reference to any such change in the official map shall be published in a newspaper of general circulation in such town. Before making any such addition or change, the town board shall refer the matter to the planning board for report thereon, but if the planning board shall not make its report within thirty days of such reference, it shall forfeit the right further to suspend action. Such additions and changes, when adopted, shall become a part of the official map of the town, and shall be deemed to be final and conclusive with respect to the location of the streets, highways, drainage systems and parks shown thereon. The layout, widening or closing, or the approval of the layout, widening or closing, of streets, highways, drainage systems or parks, by the town board, or the town superintendent of highways, under provisions of law other than those contained in this article, shall be deemed to be an addition or change of the official map, and shall be subject to all the provisions of this article with regard to such additions or changes.

§ 274-a. Site plan review.

 Definition of site plan. As used in this section the term "site plan" shall mean a rendering, drawing, or sketch prepared to specifications and containing necessary elements, as set forth in the applicable zoning ordinance or local law, which shows the arrangement, layout and design of the proposed use of a single parcel of land as shown on said plan. Plats showing lots, blocks or sites which are subject to review pursuant to authority provided for the review of subdivisions under section two hundred seventy-six of this article shall continue to be subject to such review and shall not be subject to review as site plans under this section.

2. Approval of site plans.

Authorization for approval of site plan by planning board or other administrative body (a) The town board may, as part of a zoning ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this article or other enabling law, authorize the planning board or such other administrative body that it shall so designate, to review and approve, approve with modifications or disapprove site plans prepared to specifications set forth in the ordinance or local law and/or in regulations of such authorized board. Site plans shall show the arrangement, layout and design of the proposed use of the land on said plan. The ordinance or local law shall specify the land uses that require site plan approval and the elements to be included on plans submitted for approval. The required site plan elements which are included in the zoning ordinance or local law may include, where appropriate, those related to parking, means of access, screening, signs, landscaping, architectural features, location and dimensions of buildings, adjacent land uses and physical features meant to protect adjacent land uses as well as any additional elements specified by the town board in such zoning ordinance or local law.

Issuance of building permits

(b) When an authorization to approve site plans is granted by the town board pursuant to this section, the terms thereof may condition the issuance of a building permit upon such approval.

Application for area variance made to the zoning board of appeals

3. Application for area variance. Notwithstanding any provision of law to the contrary, where a proposed site plan contains one or more features which do not comply with the zoning regulations, application may be made to the zoning board of appeals for an area variance pursuant to section two hundred sixty-seven-b of this article, without the necessity of a decision or determination of an administrative official charged with the enforcement of the zoning regulations.

Conditions for approval of site plans

4. Conditions attached to the approval of site plans. The authorized board shall have the authority to impose such reasonable conditions and restrictions as are directly related to and incidental to a proposed site plan. Upon its approval of said site plan, any such conditions must be met in connection with the issuance of permits by applicable enforcement agents or officers of the town.

Waiver of requirements

5. Waiver of requirements. The town board may further empower the authorized board to, when reasonable, waive any requirements for the approval, approval with modifications or disapproval of site plans submitted for approval. Any such waiver, which shall be subject to appropriate conditions set forth in the ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this section, may be exercised in the event any such requirements are found not to be requisite in the interest of the public health, safety or general welfare or inappropriate to a particular site plan.

6. Reservation of parkland on site plans containing residential units.

Reservation of parkland money in lieu thereof

(a) Before such authorized board may approve a site plan containing residential units, such site plan shall also show, when required by such board, a park or parks suitably located for playground or other recreational purposes.

Required findings

(b) Land for park, playground or other recreational purposes may not be required until the authorized board has made a finding that a proper case exists for requiring that a park or parks be suitably located for playgrounds or other recreational purposes within the town. Such findings shall include an evaluation of the present and anticipated future needs for park and recreational facilities in the town based on projected population growth to which the particular site plan will contribute. Money in lieu of parkland

In the event the authorized board makes a finding pursuant to paragraph (b) of this subdivision that the proposed site plan presents a proper case for requiring a park or parks suitably located for playgrounds or other recreational purposes, but that a suitable park or parks of adequate size to meet the requirement cannot be properly located on such site plan, the authorized board may require a sum of money in lieu thereof to be established by the town board. In making such determination of suitability, the board shall assess the size and suitability of lands shown on the site plan which could be possible locations for park or recreational facilities, as well as practical factors including whether there is a need for additional facilities in the immediate neighborhood. Any monies required by the authorized board in lieu of land for park, playground or other recreational purposes, pursuant to the provisions of this section, shall be deposited into a trust fund to be used by the town exclusively for park, playground or other recreational purposes, including the acquisition of property.

Credit for land set aside or money donated in lieu thereof

(d) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this subdivision, if the land included in a site plan under review is a portion of a subdivision plat which has been reviewed and approved pursuant to section two hundred seventy-six of this article, the authorized board shall credit the applicant for any land set aside or money donated in lieu thereof under such subdivision plat approval. In the event of resubdivision of such plat, nothing shall preclude the additional reservation of parkland or money donated in lieu thereof.

Bond or other security

7. Performance bond or other security. As an alternative to the installation of required infrastructure and improvements, prior to approval by the authorized board, a performance bond or other security sufficient to cover the full cost of the same, as estimated by the authorized board or a town department designated by the authorized board to make such estimate, where such departmental estimate is deemed acceptable by the authorized board, shall be furnished to the town by the owner. Such security shall be provided to the town pursuant to the provisions of subdivision nine of section two hundred seventy-seven of this article.

Public hearing on site plan

8. Public hearing and decision on site plans. In the event a public hearing is required by ordinance or local law adopted by the town board, the authorized board shall conduct a public hearing within sixty-two days from the day an application is received on any matter referred to it under this section. The authorized board shall mail notice of said hearing to the applicant at least ten days before said hearing and shall give public notice of said hearing in a newspaper of general circulation in the town at least five days prior to the date thereof and shall make a decision on the application within sixty-two days after such hearing, or after the day the application is received if no hearing has been held. The time within which the authorized board must render its decision may be extended by mutual consent of the applicant and such board. The decision of the authorized board shall be filed in the office of the town clerk within five business days after such decision is rendered, and a copy thereof mailed to the applicant. Nothing herein shall preclude the holding of a public hearing on any matter on which a public hearing is not so required.

Filing of decision

9. Notice to county planning board or agency or regional planning council. At least ten days before such hearing, the authorized board shall mail notices thereof to the county planning board or planning agency or regional planning council, as required by section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law, which notice shall be accompanied by a full statement of such proposed action, as defined in subdivision one of section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law. In the event a public hearing is not required, such proposed action shall be referred before final action is taken thereon.

Notices mailed 10 days before public hearing on proposed actions

Compliance with SEQRA

10. Compliance with state environmental quality review act. The authorized board shall comply with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations. Court review

Costs

Preference over all civil actions

Defines term "special use permit"

Application for area variance made to ZBAs

Approval of special use permits by

or

other

boards

planning

administrative bodies

Conditions on issuance of special use permits

Waiver of requirements by authorized board

- 11. Court review. Any person aggrieved by a decision of the authorized board or any officer, department, board or bureau of the town may apply to the supreme court for review by a proceeding under article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules. Such proceedings shall be instituted within thirty days after the filing of a decision by such board in the office of the town clerk. The court may take evidence or appoint a referee to take such evidence as it may direct, and report the same, with findings of fact and conclusions of law, if it shall appear that testimony is necessary for the proper disposition of the matter. The court shall itself dispose of the matter on the merits, determining all questions which may be presented for determination.
- 12. Costs. Costs shall not be allowed against the authorized board unless it shall appear to the court that it acted with gross negligence, in bad faith, or with malice in making the decision appealed from.
- 13. Preference. All issues addressed by the court in any proceeding under this section shall have preference over all civil actions and proceedings.

Note: See Department of State Legal Memorandum LU15, "Can Local Boards Regulate the Hours of Operation of a Business?"

Note: General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a site plan or special use permit for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

§ 274-b. Approval of special use permits.

- Definition of special use permit. As used in this section the term "special use permit" shall mean an authorization of a particular land use which is permitted in a zoning ordinance or local law, subject to requirements imposed by such zoning ordinance or local law to assure that the proposed use is in harmony with such zoning ordinance or local law and will not adversely affect the neighborhood if such requirements are met.
- Approval of special use permits. The town board may, as part of a zoning ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this article or other enabling law, authorize the planning board or such other administrative body that it shall designate to grant special use permits as set forth in such zoning ordinance or local law.
- 3. Application for area variance. Notwithstanding any provision of law to the contrary, where a proposed special use permit contains one or more features which do not comply with the zoning regulations, application may be made to the zoning board of appeals for an area variance pursuant to section two hundred sixty-seven-b of this article, without the necessity of a decision or determination of an administrative official charged with the enforcement of the zoning regulations.
- 4. Conditions attached to the issuance of special use permits. The authorized board shall have the authority to impose such reasonable conditions and restrictions as are directly related to and incidental to the proposed special use permit. Upon its granting of said special use permit, any such conditions must be met in connection with the issuance of permits by applicable enforcement agents or officers of the town.
- 5. Waiver of requirements. The town board may further empower the authorized board to, when reasonable, waive any requirements for the approval, approval with modifications or disapproval of special use permits submitted for approval. Any such waiver, which shall be subject to appropriate conditions set forth in the ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this section, may be exercised in the event any such requirements are found not to be requisite in the interest of the public health, safety or general welfare or inappropriate to a particular special use permit.

Public hearing and decision of authorized board

Filing of decision

Notice of public hearing mailed 10 days in advance

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a site plan or special use permit for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Compliance with SEQRA

Review by courts

Costs

Preference over all other civil actions and proceedings

Purpose

Authority

Approval of plats already filed

Defines term "undeveloped"

- 6. Public hearing and decision on special use permits. The authorized board shall conduct a public hearing within sixty-two days from the day an application is received on any matter referred to it under this section. Public notice of said hearing shall be printed in a newspaper of general circulation in the town at least five days prior to the date thereof. The authorized board shall decide upon the application within sixty-two days after the hearing. The time within which the authorized board must render its decision may be extended by mutual consent of the applicant and the board. The decision of the authorized board on the application after the holding of the public hearing shall be filed in the office of the town clerk within five business days after such decision is rendered, and a copy thereof mailed to the applicant.
- 7. Notice to applicant and county planning board or agency or regional planning council. At least ten days before such hearing, the authorized board shall mail notices thereof to the applicant and to the county planning board or agency or regional planning council, as required by section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law, which notice shall be accompanied by a full statement of such proposed action, as defined in subdivision one of section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law.
- Compliance with state environmental quality review act. The authorized board shall comply with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations.
- 9. Court review. Any person aggrieved by a decision of the planning board or such other designated body or any officer, department, board or bureau of the town may apply to the supreme court for review by a proceeding under article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules. Such proceedings shall be instituted within thirty days after the filing of a decision by such board in the office of the town clerk. The court may take evidence or appoint a referee to take such evidence as it may direct, and report the same, with findings of fact and conclusions of law, if it shall appear that testimony is necessary for the proper disposition of the matter. The court shall itself dispose of the matter on the merits, determining all questions which may be presented for determination.
- 10. Costs. Costs shall not be allowed against the planning board or other administrative body designated by the town board unless it shall appear to the court that it acted with gross negligence, in bad faith, or with malice in making the decision appealed from.
- 11. Preference. All issues addressed by the court in any proceeding under this section shall have preference over all civil actions and proceedings.

§ 276. Subdivision review; approval of plats; development of filed plats.

- Purpose. For the purpose of providing for the future growth and development
 of the town and affording adequate facilities for the housing, transportation,
 distribution, comfort, convenience, safety, health and welfare of its population,
 the town board may, by resolution, authorize and empower the planning board
 to approve preliminary and final plats of subdivisions showing lots, blocks or
 sites, with or without streets or highways, within that part of the town outside
 the limits of any incorporated village.
- 2. Authorization for review of previously filed plats. For the same purposes and under the same conditions, the town board may, by resolution, authorize and empower the planning board to approve the development of plats, entirely or partially undeveloped, which were filed in the office of the clerk of the county in which such plat is located prior to the appointment of such planning board and grant to the board the power to approve such plats. The term "undeveloped" shall mean those plats where twenty percent or more of the lots within the plat are unimproved unless existing conditions, such as poor drainage, have prevented their development.

Filing of certificate	3.	Filing of certificate. The clerk of every to board to approve plats as set forth hereithat fact with the clerk or register of the o		
Definitions	4.	Definitions. When used in this article respective meanings set forth herein otherwise:		
"Subdivision"		(a) "Subdivision" means the division of lots, blocks or sites as specified regulation, with or without streets of transfer of ownership, or developinclude any alteration of lot lines or on a plat previously approved and for register of the county in which such defined and delineated by local reguith the review procedures and criregulations.		
"Preliminary plat"		(b) "Preliminary plat" means a drawing local regulation showing the layout but not restricted to, road and lot lay plan, topography and drainage, all preliminary plans and profiles, at su regulation may require.		
"Preliminary plat approval"		(c) "Preliminary plat approval" mean proposed subdivision as set forth in approval of the plat in final form in a section.		
"Final plat"		(d) "Final plat" means a drawing preparegulation, that shows a propos additional detail as shall be provid required to be shown on a prelimin required by the planning board at the plat if such preliminary plat has been		
"Conditional approval of final plat"		(e) "Conditional approval of a final plat" of a final plat subject to conditions resolution conditionally approving does not qualify a final plat for rec building permits prior to the signing of the planning board and recording		

- own which has authorized its planning in shall immediately file a certificate of county in which such town is located.
- the following terms shall have the n except where the context shows
 - of any parcel of land into a number of d in a local ordinance, law, rule or or highways, for the purpose of sale, pment. The term "subdivision" may dimensions of any lots or sites shown filed in the office of the county clerk or h plat is located. Subdivisions may be egulation, as either "major" or "minor", riteria for each set forth in such local
 - g prepared in a manner prescribed by t of a proposed subdivision including, yout and approximate dimensions, key proposed facilities unsized, including uitable scale and in such detail as local
 - ns the approval of the layout of a in a preliminary plat but subject to the accordance with the provisions of this
 - ared in a manner prescribed by local sed subdivision, containing in such ded by local regulation all information nary plat and the modifications, if any, the time of approval of the preliminary en so approved.
 - t" means approval by a planning board s set forth by the planning board in a such plat. Such conditional approval cording nor authorize issuance of any of the plat by a duly authorized officer f the planning board and recording of the plat in the office of the county clerk or register as herein provided.
 - "Final plat approval" means the signing of a plat in final form by a duly authorized officer of a planning board pursuant to a planning board resolution granting final approval to the plat or after conditions specified in a resolution granting conditional approval of the plat are completed. Such final approval qualifies the plat for recording in the office of the county clerk or register in the county in which such plat is located.
- Approval of preliminary plats.
 - (a) Submission of preliminary plats. All plats shall be submitted to the planning board for approval in final form provided, however, that where the planning board has been authorized to approve preliminary plats, the owner may submit or the planning board may require that the owner submit a preliminary plat for consideration. Such a preliminary plat shall be clearly marked "preliminary plat" and shall conform to the definition provided in this section.
 - (b) Coordination with the state environmental quality review act. The planning board shall comply with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and

Submission of preliminary plats

"Final plat approval"

Receipt of complete preliminary plat

Preliminary plats - planning board as lead agency

Public hearing

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Public hearing; notice, length

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a subdivision plat for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Decision on preliminary plat

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

its implementing regulations.

- (c) Receipt of a complete preliminary plat. A preliminary plat shall not be considered complete until a negative declaration has been filed or until a notice of completion of the draft environmental impact statement has been filed in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. The time periods for review of a preliminary plat shall begin upon filing of such negative declaration or such notice of completion.
- (d) Planning board as lead agency under the state environmental quality review act; public hearing; notice; decision.
 - (i) Public hearing on preliminary plats. The time within which the planning board shall hold a public hearing on the preliminary plat shall be coordinated with any hearings the planning board may schedule pursuant to the state environmental quality review act, as follows:
 - (1) If such board determines that the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the preliminary plat is not required, the public hearing on such plat shall be held within sixty-two days after the receipt of a complete preliminary plat by the clerk of the planning board; or
 - (2) If such board determines that an environmental impact statement is required, and a public hearing on the draft environmental impact statement is held, the public hearing on the preliminary plat and the draft environmental impact statement shall be held jointly within sixty-two days after the filing of the notice of completion of such draft environmental impact statement in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. If no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the public hearing on the preliminary plat shall be held within sixty-two days of filing the notice of completion.
 - (ii) Public hearing; notice, length. The hearing on the preliminary plat shall be advertised at least once in a newspaper of general circulation in the town at least five days before such hearing if no hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, or fourteen days before a hearing held jointly therewith. The planning board may provide that the hearing be further advertised in such manner as it deems most appropriate for full public consideration of such preliminary plat. The hearing on the preliminary plat shall be closed upon motion of the planning board within one hundred twenty days after it has been opened.
 - (iii) Decision. The planning board shall approve, with or without modification, or disapprove such preliminary plat as follows:
 - (1) If the planning board determines that the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the preliminary plat is not required such board shall make its decision within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing; or
 - (2) If the planning board determines that an environmental impact statement is required, and a public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the final environmental impact statement shall be filed within forty-five days following the close of such public hearing in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. If no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the final environmental impact statement shall be filed within forty-five days following the close of the public hearing on the preliminary plat. Within thirty days of the filing of such final environmental impact statement, the planning board shall issue findings on the

Grounds for decision

Preliminary plat - planning board not as lead agency

Public hearing

Public hearing; notice, length

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a subdivision plat for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Decision on preliminary plat

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Certification and filing

Filing of decision

final environmental impact statement and make its decision on the preliminary plat.

- (iv) Grounds for decision. The grounds for a modification, if any, or the grounds for disapproval shall be stated upon the records of the planning board. When so approving a preliminary plat, the planning board shall state in writing any modifications it deems necessary for submission of the plat in final form.
- (e) Planning board not as lead agency under the state environmental quality review act; public hearing; notice; decision.
 - (i) Public hearing on preliminary plats. The planning board shall, with the agreement of the lead agency, hold the public hearing on the preliminary plat jointly with the lead agency's hearing on the draft environmental impact statement. Failing such agreement or if no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the planning board shall hold the public hearing on the preliminary plat within sixty-two days after the receipt of a complete preliminary plat by the clerk of the planning board.
 - (ii) Public hearing; notice, length. The hearing on the preliminary plat shall be advertised at least once in a newspaper of general circulation in the town at least five days before such hearing if held independently of the hearing on the draft environmental impact statement, or fourteen days before a hearing held jointly therewith. The planning board may provide that the hearing be further advertised in such manner as it deems most appropriate for full public consideration of such preliminary plat. The hearing on the preliminary plat shall be closed upon motion of the planning board within one hundred twenty days after it has been opened.
 - (iii) Decision. The planning board shall by resolution approve with or without modification or disapprove the preliminary plat as follows:
 - (1) If the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the preliminary plat is not required, the planning board shall make its decision within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing on the preliminary plat.
 - (2) If an environmental impact statement is required, the planning board shall make its own findings and its decision on the preliminary plat within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing on such preliminary plat or within thirty days of the adoption of findings by the lead agency, whichever period is longer.
 - (iv) Grounds for decision. The grounds for a modification, if any, or the grounds for disapproval shall be stated upon the records of the planning board. When so approving a preliminary plat, the planning board shall state in writing any modifications it deems necessary for submission of the plat in final form.
- (f) Certification and filing of preliminary plat. Within five business days of the adoption of the resolution granting approval of such preliminary plat, such plat shall be certified by the clerk of the planning board as having been granted preliminary approval and a copy of the plat and resolution shall be filed in such clerk's office. A copy of the resolution shall be mailed to the owner.
- (g) Filing of decision on preliminary plat. Within five business days from the date of the adoption of the resolution stating the decision of the board on the preliminary plat, the chairman or other duly authorized member of the planning board shall cause a copy of such resolution to be filed in the office of the town clerk.

Revocation of approval

Final plat approval

Final plats in substantial agreement with approved preliminary plat

Final plats when no preliminary plat is required; receipt of complete final plat

Final plats not in substantial agreement with approved preliminary plat or when no preliminary plat is required

Final plat - planning board as lead agency

Public hearing

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Public hearing; notice, length

- (h) Revocation of approval of preliminary plat. Within six months of the approval of the preliminary plat the owner must submit the plat in final form. If the final plat is not submitted within six months, approval of the preliminary plat may be revoked by the planning board.
- 6. Approval of final plats.
 - (a) Submission of final plats. Final plats shall conform to the definition provided by this section.
 - (b) Final plats which are in substantial agreement with approved preliminary plats. When a final plat is submitted which the planning board deems to be in substantial agreement with a preliminary plat approved pursuant to this section, the planning board shall by resolution conditionally approve with or without modification, disapprove, or grant final approval and authorize the signing of such plat, within sixty-two days of its receipt by the clerk of the planning board.
 - (c) Final plats when no preliminary plat is required to be submitted; receipt of complete final plat. When no preliminary plat is required to be submitted, a final plat shall not be considered complete until a negative declaration has been filed or until a notice of completion of the draft environmental impact statement has been filed in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. The time periods for review of such plat shall begin upon filing of such negative declaration or such notice of completion.
 - (d) Final plats; not in substantial agreement with approved preliminary plats, or when no preliminary plat is required to be submitted. When a final plat is submitted which the planning board deems not to be in substantial agreement with a preliminary plat approved pursuant to this section, or when no preliminary plat is required to be submitted and a final plat clearly marked "final plat" is submitted conforming to the definition provided by this section the following shall apply:
 - (i) Planning board as lead agency; public hearing; notice; decision.
 - (1) Public hearing on final plats. The time within which the planning board shall hold a public hearing on such final plat shall be coordinated with any hearings the planning board may schedule pursuant to the state environmental quality review act, as follows:
 - (a) if such board determines that the preparation of an environmental impact statement is not required, the public hearing on a final plat not in substantial agreement with a preliminary plat, or on a final plat when no preliminary plat is required to be submitted, shall be held within sixty-two days after the receipt of a complete final plat by the clerk of the planning board; or
 - (b) if such board determines that an environmental impact statement is required, and a public hearing on the draft environmental impact statement is held, the public hearing on the final plat and the draft environmental impact statement shall be held jointly within sixty-two days after the filing of the notice of completion of such draft environmental impact statement in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. If no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the public hearing on the final plat shall be held within sixty-two days following filing of the notice of completion.
 - (2) Public hearing; notice, length. The hearing on the final plat shall be advertised at least once in a newspaper of general

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a subdivision plat for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Decision on final plat

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Grounds for decision

Final plat - planning board not as lead agency

Public hearing

Public hearing; notice, length

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a subdivision plat for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Decision on final plat

circulation in the town at least five days before such hearing if no hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, or fourteen days before a hearing held jointly therewith. The planning board may provide that the hearing be further advertised in such manner as it deems most appropriate for full public consideration of such final plat. The hearing on the final plat shall be closed upon motion of the planning board within one hundred twenty days after it has been opened.

- (3) Decision. The planning board shall make its decision on the final plat as follows:
 - (a) if such board determines that the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the final plat is not required, the planning board shall by resolution conditionally approve, with or without modification, disapprove, or grant final approval and authorize the signing of such plat, within sixty-two days after the date of the public hearing; or
 - (b) if such board determines that an environmental impact statement is required, and a public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the final environmental impact statement shall be filed within forty-five days following the close of such public hearing in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. If no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the final environmental impact statement shall be filed within forty-five days following the close of the public hearing on the final plat. Within thirty days of the filing of the final environmental impact statement, the planning board shall issue findings on such final environmental impact statement and shall by resolution conditionally approve, with or without modification, disapprove, or grant final approval and authorize the signing of such plat.
- (4) Grounds for decision. The grounds for a modification, if any, or the grounds for disapproval shall be stated upon the records of the planning board.
- (ii) Planning board not as lead agency; public hearing; notice; decision.
 - (1) Public hearing. The planning board shall, with the agreement of the lead agency, hold the public hearing on the final plat jointly with the lead agency's hearing on the draft environmental impact statement. Failing such agreement or if no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the planning board shall hold the public hearing on the final plat within sixty-two days after the receipt of a complete final plat by the clerk of the planning board.
 - (2) Public hearing; notice, length. The hearing on the final plat shall be advertised at least once in a newspaper of general circulation in the town at least five days before such hearing if held independently of the hearing on the draft environmental impact statement, or fourteen days before a hearing held jointly therewith. The planning board may provide that the hearing be further advertised in such manner as it deems most appropriate for full public consideration of such final plat. The hearing on the final plat shall be closed upon motion of the planning board within one hundred twenty days after it has been opened.
 - (3) Decision. The planning board shall by resolution conditionally approve, with or without modification, disapprove, or grant final approval and authorize the signing of such plat as follows:

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Approval, certification and filing of final plat

Conditional approval of final plat

Approval of plat in sections

Duration of conditional approval

Amended by Chapter 522 of the Laws of 2010 to no longer limit the extension of final approval to two additional 90 day periods. Effective September 17, 2010

Default approval of preliminary or final plats

Extension of time

Completion of SEQRA requirements

Filing of decision of final plat

- (a) If the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the final plat is not required, the planning board shall make its decision within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing on the final plat.
- (b) If an environmental impact statement is required, the planning board shall make its own findings and its decision on the final plat within sixty- two days after the close of the public hearing on such final plat or within thirty days of the adoption of findings by the lead agency, whichever period is longer. The grounds for a modification, if any, or the grounds for disapproval shall be stated upon the records of the planning board.
- 7. Approval and certification of final plats.
 - (a) Certification of plat. Within five business days of the adoption of the resolution granting conditional or final approval of the final plat, such plat shall be certified by the clerk of the planning board as having been granted conditional or final approval and a copy of such resolution and plat shall be filed in such clerk's office. A copy of the resolution shall be mailed to the owner. In the case of a conditionally approved plat, such resolution shall include a statement of the requirements which when completed will authorize the signing thereof. Upon completion of such requirements the plat shall be signed by said duly authorized officer of the planning board and a copy of such signed plat shall be filed in the office of the clerk of the planning board or filed with the town clerk as determined by the town board.
 - (b) Approval of plat in sections. In granting conditional or final approval of a plat in final form, the planning board may permit the plat to be subdivided and developed in two or more sections and may in its resolution granting conditional or final approval state that such requirements as it deems necessary to insure the orderly development of the plat be completed before said sections may be signed by the duly authorized officer of the planning board. Conditional or final approval of the sections of a final plat may be granted concurrently with conditional or final approval of the entire plat, subject to any requirements imposed by the planning board.
 - (c) Duration of conditional approval of final plat. Conditional approval of the final plat shall expire within one hundred eighty days after the resolution granting such approval unless all requirements stated in such resolution have been certified as completed. The planning board may extend for periods of ninety days each, the time in which a conditionally approved plat must be submitted for signature if, in the planning board's opinion, such extension is warranted by the particular circumstances.
- B. Default approval of preliminary or final plat. The time periods prescribed herein within which a planning board must take action on a preliminary plat or a final plat are specifically intended to provide the planning board and the public adequate time for review and to minimize delays in the processing of subdivision applications. Such periods may be extended only by mutual consent of the owner and the planning board. In the event a planning board fails to take action on a preliminary plat or a final plat within the time prescribed therefor after completion of all requirements under the state environmental quality review act, or within such extended period as may have been established by the mutual consent of the owner and the planning board, such preliminary or final plat shall be deemed granted approval. The certificate of the town clerk as to the date of submission of the preliminary or final plat and the failure of the planning board to take action within the prescribed time shall be issued on demand and shall be sufficient in lieu of written endorsement or other evidence of approval herein required.
- Filing of decision on final plat. Within five business days from the date of the adoption of the resolution stating the decision of the board on the final plat,

the chairman or other duly authorized member of the planning board shall cause a copy of such resolution to be filed in the office of the town clerk.

Referral pursuant to General Municipal Law §239-n

10. Notice to county planning board or agency or regional planning council. When a county planning board or agency or regional planning council has been authorized to review subdivision plats pursuant to section two hundred thirty- nine-n of the general municipal law, the clerk of the planning board shall refer all applicable preliminary and final plats to such county planning board or regional planning council as provided in that section.

Filing of final plat with county within 62 days of final approval

11. Filing of final plat; expiration of approval. The owner shall file in the office of the county clerk or register such approved final plat or a section of such plat within sixty-two days from the date of final approval or such, approval shall expire. The following shall constitute final approval: the signature of the duly authorized officer of the planning board constituting final approval by the planning board of a plat as herein provided; or the approval by such board of the development of a plat or plats already filed in the office of the county clerk or register of the county in which such plat or plats are located if such plats are entirely or partially undeveloped; or the certificate of the town clerk as to the date of the submission of the final plat and the failure of the planning board to take action within the time herein provided. In the event the owner shall file only a section of such approved plat in the office of the county clerk or register, the entire approved plat shall be filed within thirty days of the filing of such section with the town clerk in each town in which any portion of the land described in the plat is situated. Such section shall encompass at least ten percent of the total number of lots contained in the approved plat and the approval of the remaining sections of the approved plat shall expire unless said sections are filed before the expiration of the exemption period to which such plat is entitled under the provisions of subdivision two of section two hundred sixty-five-a of this article.

Partial filing

 Subdivision abandonment. The owner of an approved subdivision may abandon such subdivision pursuant to the provisions of section five hundred sixty of the real property tax law.

Abandonment

§ 277. Subdivision review; approval of plats; additional requisites.

Purpose

 Purpose. Before the approval by the planning board of a plat showing lots, blocks or sites, with or without streets or highways, or the approval of a plat already filed in the office of the clerk of the county wherein such plat is situated if the plat is entirely or partially undeveloped, the planning board shall require that the land shown on the plat be of such character that it can be used safely for building purposes without danger to health or peril from fire, flood, drainage or other menace to neighboring properties or the public health, safety and welfare.

Additional requirements

2. Additional requirements. The planning board shall also require that:

Streets and highways

(a) the streets and highways be of sufficient width and suitable grade and shall be suitably located to accommodate the prospective traffic, to afford adequate light and air, to facilitate fire protection, and to provide access of firefighting equipment to buildings. If there be an official map, town comprehensive plan or functional/master plans, such streets and highways shall be coordinated so as to compose a convenient system conforming to the official map and properly related to the proposals shown in the comprehensive plan of the town;

Coordination with official map or town comprehensive plan

 (b) suitable monuments be placed at block corners and other necessary points as may be required by the board and the location thereof is shown on the map of such plat;

Monuments

(c) all streets or other public places shown on such plats be suitably graded and paved; street signs, sidewalks, street lighting standards, curbs, gutters, street trees, water mains, fire alarm signal devices

Other requirements

(including necessary ducts and cables or other connecting facilities), sanitary sewers and storm drains be installed all in accordance with standards, specifications and procedures acceptable to the appropriate town departments except as hereinafter provided, or alternatively that a performance bond or other security be furnished to the town, as hereinafter provided.

Compliance with zoning

Required findings

Compliance with zoning regulations. Where a zoning ordinance or local law
has been adopted by the town, the lots shown on said plat shall at least
comply with the requirements thereof subject, however, to the provisions of
section two hundred seventy-eight of this article.

Reservation of parkland or money in lieu thereof

- 4. Reservation of parkland on subdivision plats containing residential units.
 - (a) Before the planning board may approve a subdivision plat containing residential units, such subdivision plat shall also show, when required by such board, a park or parks suitably located for playground or other recreational purposes.
 - (b) Land for park, playground or other recreational purposes may not be required until the planning board has made a finding that a proper case exists for requiring that a park or parks be suitably located for playgrounds or other recreational purposes within the town. Such findings shall include an evaluation of the present and anticipated future needs for park and recreational facilities in the town based on projected population growth to which the particular subdivision plat will contribute.
 - (c) In the event the planning board makes a finding pursuant to paragraph (b) of this subdivision that the proposed subdivision plat presents a proper case for requiring a park or parks suitably located for playgrounds or other recreational purposes, but that a suitable park or parks of adequate size to meet the requirement cannot be properly located on such subdivision plat, the planning board may require a sum of money in lieu thereof, in an amount to be established by the town board. In making such determination of suitability, the board shall assess the size and suitability of lands shown on the subdivision plat which could be possible locations for park or recreational facilities, as well as practical factors including whether there is a need for additional facilities in the immediate neighborhood. Any monies required by the planning board in lieu of land for park, playground or other recreational purposes, pursuant to the provisions of this section, shall be deposited into a trust fund to be used by the town exclusively for park, playground or other recreational purposes, including the acquisition of property.

Money in lieu of parkland

 Character of the development. In making such determination regarding streets, highways, parks and required improvements, the planning board shall take into consideration the prospective character of the development, whether dense residence, open residence, business or industrial.

Consideration of the character of the development

6. Application for area variance. Notwithstanding any provision of law to the contrary, where a plat contains one or more lots which do not comply with the zoning regulations, application may be made to the zoning board of appeals for an area variance pursuant to section two hundred sixty-seven-b of this article, without the necessity of a decision or determination of an administrative official charged with the enforcement of the zoning regulations. In reviewing such application the zoning board of appeals shall request the planning board to provide a written recommendation concerning the proposed variance.

Application for area variance made to the zoning board of appeals

7. Waiver of requirements. The planning board may waive, when reasonable, any requirements or improvements for the approval, approval with modifications or disapproval of subdivisions submitted for its approval. Any such waiver, which shall be subject to appropriate conditions, may be exercised in the event any such requirements or improvements are found not to be requisite in the interest of the public health, safety, and general

Waiver of requirements

welfare or inappropriate because of inadequacy or lack of connecting facilities adjacent or in proximity to the subdivision.

Installation of fire alarm devices required or waived

- Installation of fire alarm devices. The installation of fire alarm signal devices including necessary connecting facilities shall be required or waived pursuant to this section only with the approval of:
 - the board of supervisors or legislative body of the county if the installation is to be made in an area included in a central fire alarm system established pursuant to paragraph (h) of subdivision one of section two hundred twenty-five of the county law or
 - (b) the town board in any other case unless the installation is to be made in a fire district in a town in which no central fire alarm system has been established pursuant to subdivision eleven-c of section sixty-four of this chapter, in which case only the approval of the board of fire commissioners of such fire district shall be necessary. Required installations of fire alarm signal devices including necessary connecting facilities shall be made in accordance with standards, specifications and procedures acceptable to the appropriate board.

Bonds or other security

- Performance bond or other security.
 - (a) Furnishing of performance bond or other security. As an alternative to the installation of infrastructure and improvements, as above provided, prior to planning board approval, a performance bond or other security sufficient to cover the full cost of the same, as estimated by the planning board or a town department designated by the planning board to make such estimate, where such departmental estimate is deemed acceptable by the planning board, shall be furnished to the town by the

Security where plat approved in sections. In the event that the owner shall be authorized to file the approved plat in sections, as provided in subdivision ten of section two hundred seventy-six of this article, approval of the plat may be granted upon the installation of the county clerk or register or the furnishing of security covering the costs of such improvements. The owner shall not be permitted to begin construction of buildings in any other section until such section has been filed in the office of the county clerk or register and the required improvements have been installed in such section or a security

- required improvements in the section of the plat filed in the office of the covering the cost of such improvements is provided.
- (c) Form of security. Any such security must be provided pursuant to a written security agreement with the town, approved by the town board and also approved by the town attorney as to form, sufficiency and manner of execution, and shall be limited to:
 - a performance bond issued by a bonding or surety company;
 - the deposit of funds in or a certificate of deposit issued by a bank or trust company located and authorized to do business in this state;
 - (iii) an irrevocable letter of credit from a bank located and authorized to do business in this state;
 - (iv) obligations of the United States of America; or
 - (v) any obligations fully guaranteed as to interest and principal by the United States of America, having a market value at least equal to the full cost of such improvements. If not delivered to the town, such security shall be held in a town account at a bank or trust company.

Security required when plat is approved in sections

Forms of security

Term of security agreement

(d) Term of security agreement. Any such performance bond or security agreement shall run for a term to be fixed by the planning board, but in no case for a longer term than three years, provided, however, that the term of such performance bond or security agreement may be extended by the planning board with consent of the parties thereto. If the planning board shall decide at any time during the term of the performance bond or security agreement that the extent of building development that has taken place in the subdivision is not sufficient to warrant all the improvements covered by such security, or that the required improvements have been installed as provided in this section and by the planning board in sufficient amount to warrant reduction in the amount of said security, and upon approval by the town board, the planning board may modify its requirements for any or all such improvements, and the amount of such security shall thereupon be reduced by an appropriate amount so that the new amount will cover the cost in full of the amended list of improvements required by the planning board.

Default of security agreement

(e) Default of security agreement. In the event that any required improvements have not been installed as provided in this section within the term of such security agreement, the town board may thereupon declare the said performance bond or security agreement to be in default and collect the sum remaining payable thereunder; and upon the receipt of the proceeds thereof, the town shall install such improvements as are covered by such security and as commensurate with the extent of building development that has taken place in the subdivision but not exceeding in cost the amount of such proceeds.

Provision of improvements by town

- 10. Provision of improvements by town.
 - (a) Adoption of resolution. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this section, with respect to plats approved by the planning board, the town board may adopt a resolution that sidewalks and/or water mains and/or sanitary sewers and/or storm drains required by the planning board pursuant to this section be constructed or installed at the expense of the town as authorized by articles three-A and twelve-C of this chapter or at the expense of an existing improvement district in which the plat is located. Such improvements may also be acquired without consideration by the town board on behalf of the town or an improvement district as authorized by article three-A, twelve, twelve-A or twelve-C of this chapter.
 - (b) Establishment of improvement district. If an improvement district has not been created for the area in which the plat is located, the town board may establish or extend an improvement district as provided in this chapter or in any applicable special law for the purpose of constructing or installing or acquiring without consideration such improvements shown on the map of any plat as the town board may determine.
 - (i) Execution of contracts. The town board resolution shall require that the owner or owners of real property execute such contracts with the town as the town board may deem necessary for the purpose of ensuring that the expense of such construction or installation, including the cost of issuing obligations to raise moneys to pay the expense thereof and interest on such obligations, shall not be an undue burden upon the property deemed benefitted by the agreements or of such improvement district or extension thereof as the case may be and may require a security agreement, including the filing of a surety bond, letter of credit or the deposit of cash or securities reasonably acceptable to the town board as to assure the performance of such contracts.
 - (ii) Any such surety agreement shall be executed in accordance with this subdivision, and may contain such other provisions as the town board may reasonably determine to be necessary to ensure

the performance of such contracts.

Disposal of sewage in plats in Suffolk County

- 11. Suffolk county; disposal of sewage from plats.
 - (a) In the county of Suffolk, when the health department shall have directed that disposal of sewage from the plat shall be provided for by a communal sewerage system, consisting of a treatment plant and collection system, then the Suffolk county sewer agency shall determine, specify and direct the means and method by which the aforesaid system shall be best provided by and at the expense of the developer. Among the alternative means and methods the Suffolk county sewer agency may direct, shall be:
 - (i) that the developer, at its own cost and expense, install, build and construct such system according to such plans, specifications, conditions and guarantees as may be required by the Suffolk county sewer agency, and upon satisfactory completion thereof, the developer shall dedicate and donate same, without cost to the Suffolk county sewer agency, or its nominee, and the developer shall also petition to form a county district, but if the Suffolk county sewer agency shall determine that a suitable complete communal sewerage system of adequate size cannot be properly located in the plat or is otherwise not practical, then,
 - (ii) the developer shall install, build and construct temporary cesspools or septic tanks together with a sewage collection system according to such plans, specifications, conditions and guarantees as may be required by the Suffolk county sewer agency, and upon satisfactory completion thereof, the developer shall dedicate and donate same, without cost, to the Suffolk county sewer agency or its nominee, and in addition thereto, the agency may also require the payment to the Suffolk county sewer agency of a sum of money in an amount to be determined by the Suffolk county sewer agency, and the developer shall also petition to form a county district, or
 - (iii) the developer shall install, build and construct temporary cesspools or septic tanks and, in addition thereto, shall pay to the Suffolk county sewer agency a sum of money in an amount to be determined by the Suffolk county sewer agency and the developer shall also petition to form a county district, or
 - (iv) the developer shall provide such other means and methods or combination thereof as the Suffolk county sewer agency may determine, specify and direct.
 - (b) Any sums paid to the Suffolk county sewer agency pursuant to any provisions of this section, shall constitute a trust fund to be used exclusively for a future communal sewerage system which shall be owned and operated by a county sewer district, which district shall include the subject plat within its bounds. Such moneys and accrued interest, if any, when paid to such district, shall be credited over a period of time determined by the district, pro rata, against the sewer assessment of each tax parcel of the subject plat as may exist at the time of the payment of such moneys and accrued interest to such district. Provided, however, that if so directed by local law enacted by the Suffolk county legislature with approval of the county executive:
 - (i) the Suffolk county sewer agency may refund all moneys on deposit in said trust fund pursuant to agreements entered into before July first, nineteen hundred seventy-eight under the authority of subparagraphs (ii) and (iii) of paragraph (a) of this subdivision, and all accumulated interest, if any, earned thereon, to the owner as of July first, nineteen hundred eighty-eight of the subject plat from which moneys deposited into said trust fund were collected, or a predecessor in title if said predecessor establishes

- a superior right to the moneys and accumulated interest; and
- (ii) the Suffolk county sewer agency may cease to accept money for deposit into the trust fund if said money is due and owning because of agreements entered into before July first, nineteen hundred seventy-eight under the authority of subparagraphs (ii) and (iii) of paragraph (a) of this subdivision.
- (c) The useable value of any communal sewage collection system built under subparagraph (i), (ii) or (iv) of paragraph (a) of this subdivision shall be credited over a period of time determined by the district, pro rata, against the sewer assessment of each tax parcel of the plat as may exist at the time such system is incorporated into a county sewer district which shall include the subject plat within its bounds.
- (d) While planning for and pending the formation or extension of a district contemplated hereunder which will incorporate a plat that has or is to have a dry lateral sewer collection system installed therein, the county legislature may contract in those instances where it feels an emergency exists, and the public health and welfare are in urgent need and will be best served, with any department, agency, subdivision, or political instrumentality of the state, county, town, or village, or an improvement district or a private entity having a treatment plant, to furnish sewerage disposal service to such plat on such terms and conditions and for such consideration as the Suffolk county sewer agency may recommend and the county legislature approves. The county legislature may finance, in whole or in part, pursuant to the local finance law, any expenditure made pursuant to this section. Upon the erection of the contemplated district, it shall reimburse the county for any funds the county may have expended to provide such interim disposal service to the plat.

§ 278. Subdivision review; approval of cluster development.

Definitions

"Cluster development"

"Zoning districts"

Town board must authorize cluster development by local law or ordinance

Encourage flexibility of design

Cluster procedure may be followed at the discretion of the planning

- 1. Definitions. As used in this section:
 - (a) "cluster development" shall mean a subdivision plat or plats, approved pursuant to this article, in which the applicable zoning ordinance or local law is modified to provide an alternative permitted method for the layout, configuration and design of lots, buildings and structures, roads, utility lines and other infrastructure, parks, and landscaping in order to preserve the natural and scenic qualities of open lands.
 - (b) "zoning districts" shall mean districts provided for in section two hundred sixty-two of this article.
- 2. Authorization; purpose.
 - (a) The town board may, by local law or ordinance, authorize the planning board to approve a cluster development simultaneously with the approval of a plat or plats pursuant to this article. Approval of a cluster development shall be subject to the conditions set forth in this section and in such local law or ordinance. Such local law or ordinance shall also specify the zoning districts outside the limits of any incorporated village in which cluster development may be applicable.
 - (b) The purpose of a cluster development shall be to enable and encourage flexibility of design and development of land in such a manner as to preserve the natural and scenic qualities of open lands.
- Conditions.
 - (a) This procedure may be followed at the discretion of the planning board if, in said board's judgment, its application would benefit the town. Provided, however, that in granting such authorization to the planning

boar d, howev er, s pe c i al authorization from the town board is needed to require clustering

Maximum density of applicable to parcel must be maintained

Allowable densities in various zoning districts may be summed

Conditions may be established to preserve natural and scenic qualities of open lands

Content of plat

A cluster development is a subdivision subject to hearings as required by Town Law §276

Filing

No change in permitted use

Only plats approved and signed by the planning board may be filed

Plan may not conflict with county official map

board, the town board may also authorize the planning board to require the owner to submit an application for cluster development subject to criteria contained in the local law or ordinance authorizing cluster development.

- (b) A cluster development shall result in a permitted number of building lots or dwelling units which shall in no case exceed the number which could be permitted, in the planning board's judgment, if the land were subdivided into lots conforming to the minimum lot size and density requirements of the zoning ordinance or local law applicable to the district or districts in which such land is situated and conforming to all other applicable requirements. Provided, however, that where the plat falls within two or more contiguous districts, the planning board may approve a cluster development representing the cumulative density as derived from the summing of all units allowed in all such districts, and may authorize actual construction to take place in all or any portion of one or more of such districts.
- (c) The planning board as a condition of plat approval may establish such conditions on the ownership, use, and maintenance of such open lands shown on the plat as it deems necessary to assure the preservation of the natural and scenic qualities of such open lands. The town board may require that such conditions shall be approved by the town board before the plat may be approved for filing.
- (d) The plat showing such cluster development may include areas within which structures may be located, the height and spacing of buildings, open spaces and their landscaping, off-street open and enclosed parking spaces, streets, driveways and any other features required by the planning board. In the case of a residential plat or plats, the dwelling units permitted may be, at the discretion of the planning board, in detached, semi-detached, attached, or multi-story structures.
- 4. Notice and public hearing. The proposed cluster development shall be subject to review at a public hearing or hearings held pursuant to section two hundred seventy-six of this article for the approval of plats.
- 5. Filing of plat. On the filing of the plat in the office of the county clerk or register, a copy shall be filed with the town clerk, who shall make appropriate notations and references thereto on the town zoning map required to be maintained pursuant to section two hundred sixty-four of this article.
- 6. Effect. The provisions of this section shall not be deemed to authorize a change in the permissible use of such lands as provided in the zoning ordinance or local law applicable to such lands.

§ 279. Subdivision review; record of plats.

- Filing of plat with county clerk or register.
 - (a) No plat of a subdivision of land showing lots, blocks or sites, shall be filed or recorded in the office of the county clerk or register until it has been approved by a planning board which has been empowered to approve such plats. Further, such approval must be endorsed in writing on the plat in such manner as the planning board may designate.
 - (b) Such endorsement shall stipulate that the plat does not conflict with the county official map, where one exists, or, in cases where plats do front on or have access to or are otherwise related to roads or drainage systems shown on the county official map, that such plat has been approved in the manner specified by section two hundred thirty-nine-f of the general municipal law.

TOWN LAW

County clerk must notify town planning board when a plat is filed or recorded

Relationship to town official map or plan

Unless otherwise noted by owner, all streets, highways or parks are offered for dedication

If plat approval expires before filing or recording, any offer of dedication is voided

Purpose

No permit to be issued for any building in bed of street shown on official map or plan

Authority to vary terms of section under certain circumstances and to impose conditions

Notice, hearing, publication

Review

Requisites for issuance of permit

- Notification of filing. It shall be the duty of the county clerk or register to notify the planning board in writing within three days of the filing or recording of any plat approved by such planning board, identifying such plat by its title, date of filing or recording, and official file number.
- 3. Effect of filing. After such plat is approved and filed, the streets, highways and parks shown on such plat shall be and become a part of the official map or plan of the town.
- 4. Cession or dedication of streets, highways or parks.
 - (a) All streets, highways or parks shown on a filed or recorded plat are offered for dedication to the public unless the owner of the affected land, or the owner's agent, makes a notation on the plat to the contrary prior to final plat approval. Any street, highway or park shown on a filed or recorded plat shall be deemed to be private until such time as it has been formally accepted by a resolution of the local legislative body, or until it has been condemned by the town for use as a public street, highway or park.
 - (b) In the event that such approved plat is not filed or recorded prior to the expiration date of the plat approval as provided in section two hundred seventy-six of this article, then such offer of dedication shall be deemed to be invalid, void and of no effect on and after such expiration date.

Notes: County official maps - see General Municipal Law §239-e. Approval of plats related to roads or drainage systems shown on county official map - see General Municipal Law, §239-f.

§ 280. Permits for buildings in bed of mapped streets.

For the purpose of preserving the integrity of such official map or plan no permit shall hereafter be issued for any building in the bed of any street or highway shown or laid out on such map or plan, provided, however, that if the land within such mapped street or highway is not yielding a fair return on its value to the owner, the board of appeals, or other similar board, in any town which has established such a board having power to make variances or exceptions in zoning regulations, shall have power in a specific case by the vote of a majority of its members to grant a permit for a building in such street or highway which will as little as practicable increase the cost of opening such street or highway, or tend to cause a change of such official map or plan, and such board may impose reasonable requirements as a condition of granting such permit, which requirements shall inure to the benefit of the town. Before taking any action authorized in this section, the board of appeals or similar board shall give a hearing at which parties in interest and others shall have an opportunity to be heard. At least ten days' notice of the time and place of such hearing shall be published in a newspaper of general circulation in such town. Any such decision shall be subject to review in the same manner and pursuant to the same provisions as in appeals from the decisions of such board upon zoning regulations.

§ 280-a. Permits for buildings not on improved mapped streets.

- No permit for the erection of any building shall be issued unless a street or highway giving access to such proposed structure has been duly placed on the official map or plan, or if there be no official map or plan, unless such street or highway is
 - (a) an existing state, county or town highway, or
 - (b) a street shown upon a plat approved by the planning board as provided in sections two hundred seventy-six and two hundred seventy-seven of

this article, as in effect at the time such plat was approved, or

- (c) a street on a plat duly filed and recorded in the office of the county clerk or register prior to the appointment of such planning board and the grant to such board of the power to approve plats.
- 2. Before such permit shall be issued such street or highway shall have been suitably improved to the satisfaction of the town board or planning board, if empowered by the town board in accordance with standards and specifications approved by the town board, as adequate in respect to the public health, safety and general welfare for the special circumstances of the particular street or highway. Alternatively, and in the discretion of such board, a performance bond sufficient to cover the full cost of such improvement as estimated by such board shall be furnished to the town by the owner. Such performance bond shall be issued by a bonding or surety company approved by the town board or by the owner with security acceptable to the town board, and shall also be approved by such town board as to form, sufficiency and manner of execution. The term, manner of modification and method of enforcement of such bond shall be determined by the appropriate board in substantial conformity with section two hundred seventy-seven of this article.
- 3. The applicant for such a permit may appeal from the decision of the administrative officer having charge of the issue of permits to the board or appeals or other similar board, in any town which has established a board having the power to make variances or exceptions in zoning regulations for:

 a) an exception if the circumstances of the case do not require the structure to be related to existing or proposed streets or highways, and/or b) an area variance pursuant to section 267-b of the town law, and the same provisions are hereby applied to such appeals and to such board as are provided in cases of appeals on zoning regulations. The board may in passing on such appeal make any reasonable exception and issue the permit subject to conditions that will protect any future street or highway layout. Any such decision shall be subject to review by certiorari order issued out of a special term of the supreme court in the same manner and pursuant to the same provisions as in appeals from the decisions of such board upon zoning regulations.
- 4. The town board may, by resolution, establish an open development area or areas within the town, wherein permits may be issued for the erection of structures to which access is given by right of way or easement, upon such conditions and subject to such limitations as may be prescribed by general or special rule of the planning board, if one exists, or of the town board if a planning board does not exist. If a planning board exists in such town, the town board, before establishing any such open development area or areas, shall refer the matter to such planning board for its advice and shall allow such planning board a reasonable time to report.
- 5. For the purposes of this section the word "access" shall mean that the plot on which such structure is proposed to be erected directly abuts on such street or highway and has sufficient frontage thereon to allow the ingress and egress of fire trucks, ambulances, police cars and other emergency vehicles, and, a frontage of fifteen feet shall presumptively be sufficient for that purpose.

Adequacy of street or highway as condition for issuance of permit

Performance bond in lieu of improvement

Variance procedure in event of practical difficulty or unnecessary hardship

Power of appropriate board to issue permit subject to conditions

Court review

Establishment of open development areas by town board

Referral to planning board

"Access" defined

No construction or improvement unless street or highway is public and is placed on official map

Exception for certain improvements

§ 281. Municipal improvements in streets.

No public municipal street utility or improvement shall be constructed by the town in any street or highway within that part of the town outside the limits of any incorporated city or village until it has become a public street or highway and is duly placed on the official map or plan, provided, however, that subject to the discretion of the town board, a subsurface utility or improvement operated for revenue by the town or by a special district may be constructed by the town in a private street, provided a public easement satisfactory to the town board is

obtained for such utility or improvement.

§ 282. Court review.

Review of decisions of planning board, or other officer or department may apply for review

Time to commence proceeding

Appointment of referee

Costs

Preference over other civil actions

Policy of local governments

Agricultural data statements to be submitted by applicants for certain approvals

Consideration of data statement in review of proposed projects

Any person or persons, jointly or severally aggrieved by any decision of the planning board concerning such plat or the changing of the zoning regulations of such land, or any officer, department, board or bureau of the town, may have the decision reviewed by a special term of the supreme court in the manner provided by article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules provided the proceeding is commenced within thirty days after the filing of the decision in the office of the town clerk.

Commencement of the proceeding shall stay proceedings upon the decision appealed from.

If, upon the hearing, it shall appear to the court that testimony is necessary for the proper disposition of the matter, it may take evidence or appoint a referee to take such evidence as it may direct and report the same to the court with his findings of fact and conclusions of law, which shall constitute a part of the proceedings upon which the determination of the court shall be made. The court may reverse or affirm, wholly or partly, or may modify the decision brought up for review.

Costs shall not be allowed against the planning board, unless it shall appear to the court that it acted with gross negligence or in bad faith or with malice in making the decision appealed from.

All issues in any proceeding under this section shall have preference over all other civil actions and proceedings.

§ 283. Issuance of licenses and permits in certain towns.

If, in any town of the first class at the time of the enactment of this chapter, there exists a building department, set up as an adjunct of the planning board, all licenses or permits, whenever and in the manner required by any building zone ordinance, local law or building code, shall be issued by said department, and all fees therefor be collected as provided by the requirements of the building zone ordinance, local law or building code.

§ 283-a. Coordination with agricultural districts program.

- Policy of local governments. Local governments shall exercise their powers
 to enact local laws, ordinances, rules or regulations that apply to farm
 operations in an agricultural district in a manner which does not
 unreasonably restrict or regulate farm operations in contravention of the
 purposes of article twenty-five-AA of the agriculture and markets law, unless
 it can be shown that the public health or safety is threatened.
- 2. Agricultural data statement; submission, evaluation. Any application for a special use permit, site plan approval, use variance, or subdivision approval requiring municipal review and approval by the town board, planning board, or zoning board of appeals pursuant to this article, that would occur on property within an agricultural district containing a farm operation or on property with boundaries within five hundred feet of a farm operation located in an agricultural district, shall include an agricultural data statement. The town board, planning board, or zoning board of appeals shall evaluate and consider the agricultural data statement in its review of the possible impacts of the proposed project upon the functioning of farm operations within such agricultural district. The information required by an agricultural data statement may be included as part of any other application form required by local law, ordinance or regulation.

Mailing of notice

3. Agricultural data statement; notice provision. Upon the receipt of such application by the planning board, zoning board of appeals, or town board, the clerk of such board shall mail written notice of such application to the owners of land as identified by the applicant in the agricultural data statement. Such notice shall include a description of the proposed project and its location, and may be sent in conjunction with any other notice required by state or local law, ordinance, rule or regulation for the said project. The cost of mailing said notice shall be borne by the applicant.

Content of agricultural data statement

4. Agricultural data statement; content. An agricultural data statement shall include the following information: the name and address of the applicant; a description of the proposed project and its location; the name and address of any owner of land within the agricultural district, which land contains farm operations and is located within five hundred feet of the boundary of the property upon which the project is proposed; and a tax map or other map showing the site of the proposed project relative to the location of farm operations identified in the agricultural data statement.

Referral under General Municipal Law §239-m 5. Notice to county planning board or agency or regional planning council. The clerk of the town board, planning board, or zoning board of appeals shall refer all applications requiring an agricultural data statement to the county planning board or agency or regional planning council as required by sections two hundred thirty- nine-m and two hundred thirty-nine-n of the general municipal law.

§ 284. Intermunicipal cooperation in comprehensive planning and land use regulation.

1. Legislative intent. This section is intended to illustrate the statutory authority that any municipal corporation has under article five-G of the general municipal law and place within land use law express statutory authority for cities, towns and villages to enter into agreements to undertake comprehensive planning and land use regulation with each other or one for the other, and to provide that any city, town or village may contract with a county to carry out all or a portion of the ministerial functions related to the land use of such city, town or village as may be agreed upon. By the enactment of this section the legislature seeks to promote intergovernmental cooperation that could result in increased coordination and effectiveness of comprehensive planning and land use regulation, more efficient use of infrastructure and municipal revenues, as well as the enhanced protection of community resources, especially where such resources span municipal boundaries.

Legislative intent, promotion of intergovernmental cooperation

2. Authorization and effects.

Authorization to enter into an intermunicipal agreement

(a) In addition to any other general or special powers vested in a town to prepare a comprehensive plan and enact and administer land use regulations, by local law or ordinance, rule or regulation, each town is hereby authorized to enter into, amend, cancel and terminate agreements with any other municipality or municipalities to undertake all or a portion of such powers, functions and duties.

Agreements with county planning agencies

(b) Any one or more municipalities located in a county which has established a county planning board, commission or other agency, hereinafter referred to as a county planning agency, are hereby authorized to enter into, amend, cancel and terminate agreements with such county in order to authorize the county planning agency to perform and carry out certain ministerial functions on behalf of such municipality or municipalities related to land use planning and zoning. Such functions may include, but are not limited to, acting in an advisory capacity, assisting in the preparation of comprehensive plans and land use regulations to be adopted and enforced by such municipality or municipalities and participating in the formation and functions of individual or joint administrative boards and bodies formed by one or

Scope of agreements

Limitations of agreements

Definitions of terms for purposes of land use planning and regulation

Creation of a consolidated planning board

Creation of a consolidated zoning board of appeals

Creation of a comprehensive plan

Creation of a consolidated land use enforcement program

Creation of an intermunicipal overlay district

Joint agreements

Duration of agreement

more municipalities.

- (c) Such agreements shall apply only to the performance or exercise of any function or power which each of the municipal corporations has the authority by any general or special law to prescribe, perform, or exercise separately.
- Definitions. As used herein:
 - (a) "Municipality", means a city, town or village.
 - (b) "Community resource", means a specific public facility, infrastructure system, or geographic area of special economic development, environmental, scenic, cultural, historic, recreational, parkland, open space, natural resource, or other unique significance, located wholly or partially within the boundaries of one or more given municipalities.
 - (c) "Intermunicipal overlay district", means a special land use district which encompasses all or a portion of one or more municipalities for the purpose of protecting, enhancing or developing one or more community resources as provided herein.
- Intermunicipal agreements. In addition to any other powers granted to municipalities to contract with each other to undertake joint, cooperative agreements any municipality may:
 - (a) create a consolidated planning board which may replace individual planning boards, if any, which consolidated planning board shall have the powers and duties as shall be determined by such agreement;
 - (b) create a consolidated zoning board of appeals which may replace individual zoning boards of appeals, if any, which consolidated zoning board of appeals shall have the powers and duties as shall be determined by such agreement;
 - (c) create a comprehensive plan and/or land use regulations which may be adopted independently by each participating municipality;
 - (d) provide for a land use administration and enforcement program which may replace individual land use administration and enforcement programs, if any, the terms and conditions of which shall be set forth in such agreement; and
 - (e) create an intermunicipal overlay district for the purpose of protecting, enhancing or developing community resources that encompass two or more municipalities.
- 5. Special considerations.
 - (a) Making joint agreements. Any agreement made pursuant to the provisions of this section may contain provisions as the parties deem to be appropriate, and including provisions relative to the items designated in paragraphs a through m inclusive as set forth in subdivision two of section one hundred nineteen-o of the general municipal law.
 - (b) Establishing the duration of agreement. Any agreement developed pursuant to the provisions of this section may contain procedures for periodic review of the terms and conditions, including those relating to the duration, extension or termination of the agreement.
 - (c) Amending local laws or ordinances. Local laws or ordinances shall be amended, as appropriate, to reflect the provisions contained in intermunicipal agreements established pursuant to the provisions of this section.

Appeal of action by aggrieved parties

6. Appeal of action by aggrieved party or parties. Any officer, department, board or bureau of any municipality with the approval of the legislative body, or any person or persons jointly or severally aggrieved by any act or decision of a planning board, zoning board of appeals or agency created pursuant to the provisions of this section may bring a proceeding by article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules in a court of record on the ground that such decision is illegal, in whole or in part. Such proceeding must be commenced within thirty days after the filing of the decision in the office of the town clerk. Commencement of the proceeding shall stay proceedings upon the decision from which the appeal is taken. All issues in any proceeding under this section shall have a preference over all other civil actions and proceedings.

Existing agreements valid

7. Any agreements made between two or more municipalities pursuant to article five-G of the general municipal law or any other law which provides for the undertaking of any land use regulation or activity on a joint, cooperative or contract basis, if valid when so made, shall not be invalidated by the provisions of this section.

Existing authority not limited

8. The provisions of this section shall be in addition to existing authority and shall not be deemed or construed as a limitation, diminution or derogation of any statutory authority authorizing municipal cooperation.

285. Separability clause.

If any part or provision of this article or the application thereof to any person or circumstance be adjudged invalid by any court of competent jurisdiction, such judgment shall be confined in its operation to the part, provision or application directly involved in the controversy in which such judgment shall have been rendered and shall not affect or impair the validity of the remainder of this article or the application thereof to other persons or circumstances and the legislature hereby declares that it would have enacted this article or the remainder thereof had the invalidity of such provision or application thereof been apparent.

VILLAGE LAW

SECTION HEADINGS

SECTION		PAGE
§ 7-700	Grant of power	93
§ 7-701	Transfer of development rights; definitions; conditions;	
3	procedures	93
§ 7-702	Districts	
§ 7-703	Incentive zoning; definitions, purpose, conditions, procedures	
§ 7-703-a	Planned unit development zoning districts	
§ 7-704	Purposes in view	
§ 7-706	Method of procedure	
§ 7-708	Changes	
§ 7-709	Exemption of lots shown on approved subdivision plats	
§ 7-710	Adoption of first zoning local law	
§ 7-712	Zoning board of appeals	
§ 7-712-a	Board of appeals procedure	
§ 7-712-b	Permitted action by board of appeals	
§ 7-712-c	Article seventy-eight proceeding	
§ 7-714	Remedies	
§ 7-716	Conflict with other laws	109
§ 7-718	Planning board; creation, appointment	109
§ 7-722	Village comprehensive plan	112
§ 7-724	Official maps, changes in official map; notice of hearing	116
§ 7-725-a	Site plan review	116
§ 7-725-b	Approval of special use permits	119
§ 7-728	Subdivision review; approval of plats; development of	
	filed plats	121
§ 7-730	Subdivision review; approval of plats; additional requisites	129
§ 7-732	Subdivision review; record of plats	133
§ 7-734	Buildings in streets; permits; hearings; review	134
§ 7-736	Construction of municipal utility in streets; permits for	
	erection of buildings; appeal; review by court	134
§ 7-738	Subdivision review; approval of cluster development	135
§ 7-739	Coordination with agricultural districts program	136
§ 7-740	Review of decisions of planning board	137
§ 7-741	Intermunicipal cooperation in comprehensive planning and	
	land use regulation	138
§ 7-742	Separability clause	140

VILLAGE LAW

Prior to its recodification, the Village Law empowered villages to enact zoning regulations by ordinance. The recodification of the Village Law (L. 1972, C. 892) substituted local law for ordinance as the vehicle for enacting zoning regulations, subject to a provision (§20-2000) that references to local law shall include power to act by ordinance. In 1973, §20-2000 was separately amended by two measures. Chapter 976 limited the ordinance power "to the extent that an ordinance could have been adopted prior to" the effective date of the recodified Village Law to repeal the authorization to act by ordinance. This repealing legislation took effect on September 1, 1974. Thus, since that date, the exclusive mechanism of enacting zoning regulations would be by local law.

§ 7-700. Grant of power.

Purposes; exercise of police power

Scope of grant of power

Regulation and protection of historic sites

Provision for board of appeals

For the purpose of promoting the health, safety, morals, or the general welfare of the community, the board of trustees of a village is hereby empowered, by local law, to regulate and restrict the height, number of stories and size of buildings and other structures, the percentage of lot that may be occupied, the size of yards, courts and other open spaces, the density of population, and the location and use of buildings, structures and land for trade, industry, residence or other purposes. As a part of the comprehensive plan and design, the village board is empowered by local law, to regulate and restrict certain areas as national historic landmarks, special historic sites, places and buildings for the purpose of conservation, protection, enhancement and perpetuation of these places of natural heritage. Such regulations shall provide that a board of appeals may determine and vary their application in harmony with the general purpose and intent, and in accordance with general or specific rules therein contained.

Notes: Height, bulk, open spaces - see Multiple Dwelling Law, §26.

Two or more buildings on same lot - see Multiple Dwelling Law, §28.

§ 7-701. Transfer of development rights; definitions; conditions; procedures.

As used in this section:

Definitions

"Development rights"

"Receiving district"

"Sending district"

- a. "Development rights" shall mean the rights permitted to a lot, parcel, or area of land under a zoning law respecting permissible use, area, density, bulk or height of improvements executed thereon. Development rights may be calculated and allocated in accordance with such factors as area, floor area, floor area ratios, density, height limitations, or any other criteria that will effectively quantify a value for the development right in a reasonable and uniform manner that will carry out the objectives of this section.
- b. "Receiving district" shall mean one or more designated districts or areas of land to which development rights generated from one or more sending districts may be transferred and in which increased development is permitted to occur by reason of such transfer.
- "Sending district" shall mean one or more designated districts or areas of land in which development rights are designated for use in one or more receiving districts.
- d. "Transfer of development rights" shall mean the process by which development rights are transferred from one lot, parcel, or area of land in any

"Transfer of development rights"

sending district to another lot, parcel, or area of land in one or more receiving districts.

Authority to provide for transfer of development rights

Purposes

Sending districts

Receiving districts

Generic Environmental Impact Statement

Designation and mapping of districts

Sending district conservation easements

- 2. In addition to existing powers and authorities to regulate by planning or zoning, including authorization to provide for transfer of development rights pursuant to other enabling law, a board of trustees is hereby empowered to provide for transfer of development rights subject to the conditions hereinafter set forth and such other conditions as a village board of trustees deems necessary and appropriate that are consistent with the purposes of this section. The purpose of providing for transfer of development rights shall be to protect the natural, scenic or agricultural qualities of open lands, to enhance sites and areas of special character or special historical, cultural, aesthetic or economic interest or value, to protect lands at risk from sea level rise, storm surge or flooding, and to enable and encourage flexibility of design and careful management of land in recognition of land as a basic and valuable natural resource. The conditions hereinabove referred to are as follows:
 - That the transfer of development rights, and the sending and receiving districts, shall be established in accordance with a comprehensive master plan within the meaning of section 7-722 of this article. The sending district from which transfer of development rights may be authorized shall consist of natural, scenic, recreational, agricultural or open land or sites of special historical, cultural, aesthetic or economic values sought to be protected. Every receiving district, to which transfer of development rights may be authorized shall have been found by the board of trustees, after evaluating the effects of potential increased development which is possible under the transfer of development rights provisions to contain adequate resources, environmental quality and public facilities, including adequate transportation, water supply, waste disposal and fire protection, and that there will be no significant environmentally damaging consequences and such increased development is compatible with the development otherwise permitted by the village and by the federal, state, and county agencies having jurisdiction to approve permissible development within the district. A generic environmental impact statement pursuant to the provisions of article eight of the environmental conservation law shall be prepared by the village for the receiving district before any such district, or any sending district, is designated, and such statement shall be amended from time to time by the village, if there are material changes in circumstances. Where a transfer of development rights affects districts in two or more school, special assessment or tax districts, it may not unreasonably transfer the tax burden between the taxpayers of such districts. The receiving and sending districts need not be coterminous with zoning districts.
 - b. That sending and receiving districts be designated and mapped with specificity and the procedure for transfer of development rights be specified. Notwithstanding any other provision of law to the contrary, environmental quality review pursuant to article eight of the environmental conservation law for any action in a receiving district that utilizes development rights shall only require information specific to the project and site where the action will occur and shall be limited to review of the environmental impacts of the action, if any, not adequately reviewed in the generic environmental impact statement.
 - c. That the burden upon land within a sending district from which development rights have been transferred shall be documented by an instrument duly executed by the grantor in the form of a conservation easement, as defined in title three of article forty-nine of the environmental conservation law, which burden upon such land shall be enforceable by the appropriate village in addition to any other person or entity granted enforcement rights by the terms of the instrument. All

Certificates of development rights

Real property tax assessments

Development rights banks

Impact of transfer of development rights on low and moderate income housing

Procedure for enacting

provisions of law applicable to such conservation easements pursuant to such title shall apply with respect to conservation easements hereunder, except that the board of trustees may adopt standards pertaining to the duration of such easements that are more stringent than such standards promulgated by the department of environmental conservation pursuant to such title. Upon the designation of any sending district, the board of trustees shall adopt regulations establishing uniform minimum standards for instruments creating such easements within the district. Any development right which has been transferred by conservation easement shall be evidenced by a certificate of development right which shall be issued by the village to the transferee in a form suitable for recording in the registry of deeds for the county where the receiving district is situated in the manner of other conveyances of interests in land affecting its title.

- d. That within one year after a development right is transferred, the assessed valuation placed on the affected properties for real property tax purposes shall be adjusted to reflect the transfer. A development right which is transferred shall be deemed to be an interest in real property and the rights evidenced thereby shall inure to the benefit of the transferee, and his heirs, successors and assigns.
- e. That development rights shall be transferred reflecting the normal market in land, including sales between owners of property in sending and receiving districts, a village may establish a development rights bank or such other account in which development rights may be retained and sold in the best interest of the village. Villages shall be authorized to accept for deposit within the bank gifts, donations, bequests or other development rights. All receipts and proceeds from sales of development rights sold by the village shall be deposited in a special municipal account to be applied against expenditures necessitated by the municipal development rights program.
- f. That prior to designation of sending or receiving districts, the legislative body of the village shall evaluate the impact of transfer of development rights upon the potential development of low or moderate income housing lost in sending districts and gained in receiving districts and shall find either there is approximate equivalence between potential low and moderate housing units lost in the sending district and gained in the receiving districts or that the village has or will take reasonable action to compensate for any negative impact upon the availability or potential development of low or moderate income housing caused by the transfer of development rights.
- 3. The board of trustees adopting or amending procedures for transfer of development rights pursuant to this section shall follow the procedure for adopting and amending a local law including all provisions for notice applicable for changes or amendments to a zoning ordinance or local law.
- Nothing in this section shall be construed to invalidate any provision for transfer of development rights heretofore or hereafter adopted by any local legislative body.

§ 7-702. Districts.

Division of village into districts

For any or all of said purpose the board of trustees may divide the village into districts of such number, shape and area as may be deemed best suited to carry

Uniformity of regulations

out the purposes of this article and within such districts it may regulate and restrict the erection, construction, reconstruction, alteration, repair or use of buildings, structures or land. All such regulations shall be uniform for each class or kind of buildings throughout each district but the regulations in one district may differ from those in other districts.

§ 7-703. Incentive zoning; definitions, purpose, conditions, procedures.

Definitions

"Incentives or bonuses"

"Community benefits or amenities"

"Incentive zoning"

Authority to provide for zoning incentives or bonuses

Purposes

Procedure for enactment of system of zoning incentives or bonuses

Designation of zoning districts

Definitions. As used in this section:

- a. "Incentives or bonuses" shall earn adjustments to the permissible population density, area, height, open space, use, or other provisions of a zoning local law for a specific purpose authorized by the village board of trustees.
- b. "Community benefits or amenities" shall mean open space, housing for persons of low or moderate income, parks, elder care day care or other specific physical, social or cultural amenities, or cash in lieu thereof, of benefit to the residents of the community authorized by the village board of trustees.
- c. "Incentive zoning" shall mean the system by which specific incentives or bonuses are granted to applicants pursuant to this section on condition that specific physical, social, or cultural benefits or amenities would inure to the community.
- 2. Authority and purposes. In addition to existing powers and authorities to regulate by planning or zoning, including authorization to provide for the granting of incentives, or bonuses pursuant to other enabling law, a village board of trustees is hereby empowered, as part of a zoning local law adopted pursuant to this article, to provide for a system of zoning incentives, or bonuses, as the village board of trustees deems necessary and appropriate consistent with the purposes and conditions set forth in this section. The purpose of the system of incentive, or bonus, zoning shall be to advance the village's specific physical, cultural and social policies in accordance with the village's comprehensive plan and in coordination with other community planing mechanisms or land use techniques. The system of zoning incentives or bonuses shall be in accordance with a comprehensive plan within the meaning of section 7-704 of this article.
- Implementation. A system of zoning incentives or bonuses may be provided subject to the conditions hereinafter set forth.
 - a. The village board of trustees shall provide for the system of zoning incentives or bonuses pursuant to this section as part of the zoning local law. In providing for such system the board shall follow the procedure for adopting and amending its zoning local law, including all provisions for notice and public hearing applicable for changes or amendments to a zoning local law.
 - b. Each zoning district in which incentives or bonuses may be awarded under this section shall be designated in the village zoning local law and shall be incorporated in any map adopted in connection with such zoning local law or amendment thereto.

Evaluation of the effects of providing incentives or bonuses

shall have been found by the village board of trustees, after evaluating the effects of any potential incentives which are possible by virtue of the provision of community amenities, to contain adequate resources, environmental quality and public facilities, including adequate transportation, water supply, waste disposal and fire protection. Further, the village board of trustees shall, in designating such districts, determine that there will be no significant environmentally damaging consequences and that such incentives or bonuses are compatible with the development otherwise permitted.

Each zoning district in which incentives or bonuses may be authorized

Preparation of a Generic Environmental Impact Statement

Amended by Chapter 122 of the Laws of 2010 to change references from SEQRA regulations to the environmental conservation law. Effective June 15, 2010 d. A generic environmental impact statement pursuant to article eight of the environmental conservation law and regulations adopted by the department of environmental conservation shall be prepared by the village board of trustees for any zoning district in which the granting of incentives or bonuses may have significant effect on the environment before any such district is designated, and such statement shall be supplemented from time to time by the village board of trustees if there are material changes in circumstances that may result in significant adverse impacts. Any zoning local law enacted pursuant to this section shall provide that any applicant for incentives or bonuses shall pay a proportionate share of the cost of preparing such environmental impact statement, and that such charge shall be added to any site-specific charge made pursuant to the provisions of section 8-0109 of the environmental conservation law.

Procedures for providing incentives

- e. The village board of trustees shall set forth the procedure by which incentives may be provided to specific lands. Such procedure shall describe:
 - the incentives, or bonuses, which may be granted by the village to the applicant;
 - (2) the community benefits or amenities which may be accepted from the applicant by the village;
 - (3) criteria for approval, including methods required for determining the adequacy of community amenities to be accepted from the applicant in exchange for the particular bonus or incentive to be granted to the applicant by the village;
 - (4) the procedure for obtaining bonuses, including applications and the review process, and the imposition of terms and conditions attached to any approval; and
 - (5) provision for a public hearing, if such public hearing is required as part of a zoning ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this section and give public notice thereof by the publication in the official newspaper of such hearing at least five days prior to the date thereof.

f. All other requirements of article eight of the environmental conservation law shall be complied with by project sponsors for actions in areas for which a generic environmental impact statement has been prepared including preparation of an environmental assessment form and a supplemental environmental impact statement, if necessary.

Other requirements

Environmental impact review

Evaluation of the impact of incentives or bonus system on development of affordable housing

this section to establish a system of zoning incentives or bonuses the village board shall evaluate the impact of the provision of such system of zoning incentives or bonuses upon the potential development of affordable housing gained by the provision of any such incentive or bonus afforded to an applicant or lost in the provision by an applicant of any community amenity to the village. Further, the village board of trustees shall determine that there is approximate equivalence between potential affordable housing lost or gained or that the village has or will take reasonable action to compensate for any negative impact upon the availability or potential development of affordable housing caused by the provisions of this section.

Prior to the adoption or amendment of the zoning local law pursuant to

Cash payments to the village in lieu of providing specific amenities

- h. If the village board of trustees determines that a suitable community benefit or amenity is not immediately feasible, or otherwise not practical, the board may require, in lieu thereof, a payment to the village of a sum to be determined by the board. If cash is accepted in lieu of other community benefit or amenity, provisions shall be made for such sum to be deposited in a trust fund to be used by the village board of trustees exclusively for specific community benefits authorized by the village board of trustees.
- Nothing in this section shall be construed to invalidate any provision for incentives or bonuses heretofore adopted by any village board of trustees.

Note: For a discussion of the concept and use of transfer of development rights, see DOS Legal Memorandum: "Transfer of Development Rights."

§ 7-703-a Planned unit development zoning districts.

Authorization to establish planned unit development districts

Division of town into districts

A village legislative body is hereby authorized to enact, as part of its zoning local law, procedures and requirements for the establishment and mapping of planned unit development zoning districts. Planned unit development district regulations are intended to provide for residential, commercial, industrial or other land uses, or a mix thereof, in which economies of scale, creative architectural or planning concepts and open space preservation may be achieved by a developer in furtherance of the Village comprehensive plan and zoning local law.

§ 7-704. Purposes in view.

Regulations must be in accordance with comprehensive plan

Specific purposes

Such regulations shall be made in accordance with a comprehensive plan and designed to lessen congestion in the streets; to secure safety from fire, panic, floods and other dangers; to promote health and the general welfare; to provide adequate light and air; to prevent the overcrowding of land; to avoid undue concentration of population; to make provision for, so far as conditions may permit, the accommodation of solar energy systems and equipment and access to sunlight necessary therefor; to facilitate the adequate provision of transportation, water, sewerage, schools, parks and other public requirements. Such regulations shall be made with reasonable consideration, among other things, as to the character of the district and its peculiar suitability for particular uses, and with a view to conserving the value of buildings and encouraging the most appropriate use of land throughout such municipality.

Note: For a discussion of the relationship between the comprehensive plan and zoning, see DOS publication "Zoning and the Comprehensive Plan".

§ 7-706. Method of procedure.

Authority of board of trustees

Notice of public hearing

Written notice of proposed zoning law and amendments

Public hearing required

Required referral under General Municipal Law §239-m

State Environmental Quality Review Act

Entry into minutes
Minutes refer to map

- The board of trustees shall provide for the manner in which such regulations, restrictions and the boundaries of such districts including any amendments thereto shall be determined, established and enforced. However, no such regulations, restrictions or boundaries shall become effective until after a public hearing in relation thereto, at which the public shall have an opportunity to be heard. At least ten days notice of the time and place of such hearing shall be published in a paper of general circulation in such village.
- 2. Service of written notice. At least ten days prior to the date of the public hearing, written notice of any proposed regulations, restrictions or boundaries of such districts, including amendments thereto, affecting property within five hundred feet of the following shall be served personally or by mail by the village upon each person or persons as listed below:
 - (a) the property of the housing authority erecting or owning a housing project authorized under the public housing law; upon the executive director of such housing authority and the chief executive officer of the municipality providing financial assistance thereto;
 - (b) the boundary of a city, village or town; upon the clerk thereof;
 - (c) the boundary of a county; upon the clerk of the board of supervisors or other person performing like duties;
 - (d) the boundary of a state park or parkway; upon the regional state park commission having jurisdiction over such state park or parkway.
- 3. Public hearing. The public, including those served notice pursuant to subdivision two of this section, shall have the opportunity to be heard at the public hearing. Those parties set forth in paragraphs (a), (b), (c) and (d) of subdivision two of this section, however, shall not have the right of review by a court as hereinafter provided.
- 4. Additional requirements. The procedural requirements set forth herein shall be in addition to the requirements of the provisions of sections two hundred thirty-nine-I and two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law relating to review by a county planning board or agency or regional planning council; the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations which are codified in part six hundred seventeen of title six of the New York codes, rules and regulations and any other general laws relating to land use and any amendments thereto.
- 5. Filing. Every zoning law and every amendment thereto (excluding any map incorporated therein) adopted pursuant to the provisions of this chapter shall be entered in the minutes of the village board and a copy, summary or abstract thereof (exclusive of any map incorporated therein) shall be published once in the official newspaper and a copy of such local law or amendment together with a summary or abstract of any map incorporated therein shall be posted conspicuously at or near the main entrance to the

VILLAGE LAW

Publication - summary

office of the village clerk and affidavits of the publication and posting thereof shall be filed with the village clerk. Such minutes shall describe and refer to any map adopted in connection with such local law or amendment.

- Map. Each village clerk shall maintain every map adopted in connection with a zoning local law or amendment.
- 7. Effective date. Such local law shall take effect upon filing in the office of the secretary of state, but such local law or amendment shall take effect from the date of its service as against a person served personally with a copy thereof, certified by the village clerk; and showing the date of its passage and entry in the minutes.

§ 7-708. Changes.

Such regulations, restrictions and boundaries may from time to time be amended. An amendment shall be effected by a simple majority vote of the board of trustees, except that an amendment shall require the approval of at least two-thirds of the members of the board of trustees in villages having three members on such board, and three-fourths of the members of the board of trustees in all the other villages in the event such amendment is the subject of a written protest, presented to the board and signed by:

- the owners of twenty percent or more of the area of land included in such proposed change; or
- the owners of twenty percent or more of the area of land immediately adjacent to that land included in such proposed change, extending one hundred feet therefrom; or
- the owners of twenty percent or more of the area of land directly opposite thereto, extending one hundred feet from the street frontage of such opposite land.

The provisions of the previous section relative to public hearings shall apply equally to all proposed amendments.

Note: Notice of certain proposed municipal zoning actions to be submitted to county planning agency or regional planning council. See General Municipal Law, §239-m.

§ 7-709. Exemption of lots shown on approved subdivision plats.

- Notwithstanding any inconsistent provision of this chapter or of any general, special or local law, the provisions of a zoning local law hereafter adopted, or of a change or amendment thereto, which provisions:
 - (a) establish or increase lot areas or lot dimensions which are in excess of the areas or dimensions of the lots shown and delineated on a residential subdivision plat which has been duly approved by the planning board, or

Effective date

Power to amend, modify, change or repeal regulations Vote

Procedure in event of protest

Public hearings

Changes in lot areas or dimensions

other board or officer vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, if any, of the village in which the land shown on said plat is situate, and duly filed in the office of the recording officer of the county in which the land shown on said subdivision plat is situate; or

Changes in yard or set-back requirements

(b) establish or increase side, rear or front yard or set back requirements in excess of those applicable to lots under the provisions of the zoning ordinance or local law, if any, in force and effect at the time of the filing of said duly approved residential subdivision plat or first section thereof;

Not applicable to subdivisions approved and filed under following provisions

shall not, for the period of time prescribed in subdivision two of this section, be applicable to or in any way affect any of the lots shown and delineated on such subdivision plat.

Zoning and planning board - three year exemption

2. If at the time of the filing of the subdivision plat or first section thereof referred to in subdivision one of this section there was in the village:

Zoning but no planning board - two year exemption

(a) both a zoning ordinance or local law and a planning board vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, then the exemption provided for in subdivision one of this section shall apply for a period of three years after the filing of the approved subdivision plat or first section thereof; or

Planning board but no zoning - two year exemption

(b) a zoning ordinance or local law in effect in the village but there was no planning board in said village vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, then the exemption provided for in subdivision one of this section shall apply for a period of two years after the filing of the approved subdivision plat or first section thereof; or

No zoning, no planning board - one year exemption

(c) no zoning ordinance or local law in the village but there was a planning board vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, then the exemption provided for in subdivision one of this section shall apply for a period of two years after the filing of the approved subdivision plat or first section thereof; or

(d) no zoning ordinance or local law in the village and no planning board vested with authority to approve subdivision plats, then the exemption provided for in subdivision one of this section shall apply for a period of one year after the filing of the subdivision plat or first section thereof.

§ 7-710. Adoption of first zoning local law.

Zoning commission

- In order to avail itself of the powers conferred by this article, the board of trustees of any village shall appoint a commission to be known as the zoning commission to recommend the boundaries of the various original districts and appropriate regulations to be enforced therein.
- Where a planning board already exists in the village, it may be appointed as the zoning commission.

Public hearings

 Such commission shall make a preliminary report and hold one or more public hearings thereon as deemed appropriate by the commission before submitting its final report. No action until final report

- The board of trustees shall not hold its public hearing, or take action, until it has received the final report of such commission.
- Upon adoption of a resolution by the board of trustees of the village accepting the final report, such commission shall cease to exist as a separate body.

Notes: For a discussion of the procedure for adopting zoning regulations, see DOS publication "Adopting Zoning For the First Time".

§ 7-712. Zoning board of appeals.

Definitions

"Use variance"

"Area variance"

Appointment of members; compensation for experts; staff; expenses

Appointment of chairperson

Compensation

Ineligibility

Terms of office

Terms of members to be extended to end of year

- 1. Definitions. As used in this section:
 - (a) "Use variance" shall mean the authorization by the zoning board of appeals for the use of land for a purpose which is otherwise not allowed or is prohibited by the applicable zoning regulations.
 - (b) "Area variance" shall mean the authorization by the zoning board of appeals for the use of land in a manner which is not allowed by the dimensional or physical requirements of the applicable zoning regulations.
- 2. Appointment of members. Each village board of trustees which adopts a local law and any amendments thereto pursuant to the powers granted by this article shall create a board of appeals consisting of three or five members as shall be determined by such local law. The mayor shall appoint the board of appeals and the chairperson thereof, subject to the approval of the board of trustees. In the absence of a chairperson the board of appeals may designate a member to serve as acting chairperson. The board of trustees may provide for compensation to be paid to experts, clerks and a secretary and provide for such other expenses as may be necessary and proper, not exceeding the appropriation made by the board of trustees for such purpose.
- 3. Board of trustees ineligible. No person who is a member of the village board of trustees shall be eligible for membership on such board of appeals.
- 4. Terms of members first appointed. In the creation of a new board of appeals, or the reestablishment of terms of an existing board, the appointment of members to the board shall be of terms so fixed that one member's term shall expire at the end of the village official year in which such members were initially appointed. The remaining members' terms shall be so fixed that one member's term shall expire at the end of each official year thereafter. At the expiration of each original member's appointment, the replacement member shall be appointed by the board of trustees for a term which shall be equal in years to the number of members of the board.
- 5. Terms of members now in office. Members now holding office for terms which do not expire at the end of a year shall, upon the expiration of their term, hold office until the end of the year and their successors shall then be appointed for terms which shall be equal in years to the number of members of the board.
- 6. Increasing membership. Any board of trustees may, by local law, increase a three member board of appeals to five members. Additional members shall

Increasing membership

be first appointed for single terms as provided by resolution in order that the terms of members shall expire in each of five successive years and their successors shall thereafter be appointed for full terms of five years. No such additional member shall take part in the consideration of any matter for which an application was on file with the board of appeals at the time of his or her appointment.

Decreasing membership

- 7. Decreasing membership. A board of trustees which has increased the number of members of the board of appeals to five may, by local law, decrease the number of members of the board of appeals to three to take effect upon the next two expirations of terms.
- 7-a. Training and attendance requirements.

Zoning Board of Appeals members are required to receive training on an annual basis

(a) Each member of the board of appeals shall complete, at a minimum, four hours of training each year designed to enable such members to more effectively carry out their duties. Training received by a member in excess of four hours in any one year may be carried over by the member into succeeding years in order to meet the requirements of this subdivision. Such training shall be approved by the board of trustees and may include, but not be limited to, training provided by a municipality, regional or county planning office or commission, county planning federation, state agency, statewide municipal association, college or other similar entity. Training may be provided in a variety of formats, including but not limited to, electronic media, video, distance learning and traditional classroom training.

Must receive training to be eligible for reappointment

(b) To be eligible for reappointment to such board, such member shall have completed the training promoted by the village pursuant to this subdivision.

Waivers

(c) The training required by this subdivision may be waived or modified by resolution of the board of trustees when, in the judgment of the board of trustees, it is in the best interest of the village to do so.

Decisions of board not voided if not in compliance with training requirements

(d) No decision of a board of appeals shall be voided or declared invalid because of a failure to comply with this subdivision.

Filing vacancies in unexpired term

8. Vacancy in office. If a vacancy shall occur otherwise than by expiration of term, the mayor shall appoint the new member for the unexpired term.

Removal of members

9. Removal of members. The mayor shall have the power to remove, after public hearing, any member of the zoning board of appeals for cause. Any zoning board of appeals member may be removed for non-compliance with minimum requirements relating to meeting attendance and training as established by the village board of trustees by local law.

Duties of chairperson

10. Chairperson duties. All meetings of the board of appeals shall be held at the call of the chairperson and at such other times as such board may determine. Such chairperson, or in his or her absence, the acting chairperson, may administer oaths and compel the attendance of witnesses.

Appointment of alternate members.

11. Alternate members.

- a. A village board of trustees may, by local law or as a part of the local law creating the zoning board of appeals, establish alternate zoning board of appeals member positions for purposes of substituting for a member in the event such member is unable to participate because of a conflict of interest. Alternate members of the zoning board of appeals shall be appointed by the mayor, subject to the approval of the board of trustees, for terms established by the village board of trustees.
- b. The chairperson of the zoning board of appeals may designate an alternate member to substitute for a member when such member is unable to participate because of a conflict of interest on an application or matter before the board. When so designated, the alternate member shall possess all the powers and responsibilities of such member of the board. Such designation shall be entered into the minutes of the initial zoning board of appeals meeting at which the substitution is made.
- c. All provisions of this section relating to zoning board of appeals member training and continuing education, attendance, conflict of interest, compensation, eligibility, vacancy in office, removal, and service on other boards, shall also apply to alternate members.

Note: For a complete discussion of zoning board of appeals powers and duties under this statute and the applicable court decisions, see DOS Local Government Technical Series publication "Zoning Board of Appeals."

§ 7-712-a. Board of appeals procedure.

Keeping of minutes, records

 Meetings, minutes, records. Meetings of such board of appeals shall be open to the public to the extent provided in article seven of the public officers law. Such board of appeals shall keep minutes of its proceedings, showing the vote of each member upon every question, or if absent or failing to vote, indicating such fact, and shall also keep records of its examinations and other official actions.

Filings

 Filing requirements. Every rule, regulation, every amendment or repeal thereof, and every order, requirement, decision or determination of the board of appeals shall be filed in the office of the village clerk within five business days and shall be a public record.

Authority of the board to seek assistance

3. Assistance to board of appeals. Such board shall have the authority to call upon any department, agency or employee of the village for such assistance as shall be deemed necessary and as shall be authorized by the village board of trustees. Such department, agency or employee may be reimbursed for any expenses incurred as a result of such assistance.

The appellate nature of the board

- 4. Hearing appeals. Unless otherwise provided by local law, the jurisdiction of the board of appeals shall be appellate only and shall be limited to hearing and deciding appeals from and reviewing any order, requirement, decision, interpretation, or determination made by the administrative official charged with the enforcement of any local law adopted pursuant to this article. Such appeal may be taken by any person aggrieved, or by an officer, department, board or bureau of the village.
- 5. Filing of administrative decision and time of appeal.

The enforcement officer must file decisions in the office of the village clerk.

(a) Each order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination of the administrative official charged with the enforcement of the zoning local law shall be filed in the office of such administrative official within five business days from the day it is rendered, and shall be a public record. Alternately, the village board of trustees may, by resolution, require that such filings instead be made in the village clerk's office.

Appeal taken within sixty days after filing by administrative enforcement official

(b) An appeal shall be taken within sixty days after the filing of any order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination of the administrative official, by filing with such administrative official and with the board of appeals a notice of appeal, specifying the grounds thereof and the relief sought. The administrative official from whom the appeal is taken shall forthwith transmit to the board of appeals all the papers constituting the record upon which the action appealed from was taken.

Stay upon appeal

6. Stay upon appeal. An appeal shall stay all proceedings in furtherance of the action appealed from, unless the administrative official charged with the enforcement of such local law, from whom the appeal is taken, certifies to the board of appeals, after the notice of appeal shall have been filed with the administrative official, that by reason of facts stated in the certificate a stay would, in his or her opinion, cause imminent peril to life or property, in which case proceedings shall not be stayed otherwise than by a restraining order which may be granted by the board of appeals or by a court of record on application, on notice to the administrative official from whom the appeal is taken and on due cause shown.

Hearing on appeal; notice, publication

7. Hearing on appeal. The board of appeals shall fix a reasonable time for the hearing of the appeal or other matter referred to it and give public notice of such hearing by publication in a paper of general circulation in the village at least five days prior to the date thereof. The cost of sending or publishing any notices relating to such appeal, or a reasonable fee relating thereto, shall be borne by the appealing party and shall be paid to the board prior to the hearing of such appeal. Upon the hearing, any party may appear in person, or by agent or attorney.

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a use variance for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

8. Time of decision. The board of appeals shall decide upon the appeal within sixty-two days after the conduct of said hearing. The time within which the board of appeals must render its decision may be extended by mutual consent of the applicant and the board.

Appeal to be decided by board within 62 days after conduct of hearing

 Filing of decision and notice. The decision of the board of appeals on the appeal shall be filed in the office of the village clerk within five business days after the day such decision is rendered, and a copy thereof mailed to the applicant.

Decision to be filed within five business days after rendered

10. Notice to park commission or county planning board or agency or regional planning council. At least five days before such hearing, the board of appeals shall mail notices thereof to the parties, to the regional state park commission having jurisdiction over any state park or parkway within five hundred feet of the property affected by such appeal and to the county, planning board or agency or regional planning council as required by section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law, which notice shall be accompanied by a full statement of such proposed action, as defined in subdivision one of section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law.

Notice to park commission or planning agency mailed five days prior to hearing

11. Compliance with state environmental quality review act. The board of appeals shall comply with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing

Compliance with SEQRA

regulations as codified in title six, part six hundred seventeen of the New York codes, rules and regulations.

Rehearing

12. Rehearing. A motion for the zoning board of appeals to hold a rehearing to review any order, decision or determination of the board not previously reheard may be made by any member of the board. A unanimous vote of all members of the board then present is required for such rehearing to occur. Such rehearing is subject to the same notice provisions as an original hearing. Upon such rehearing the board may reverse, modify or annul its original order, decision or determination upon the unanimous vote of all members then present, provided the board finds that the rights vested in persons acting in good faith in reliance upon the reheard order, decision or determination will not be prejudiced thereby.

13. Voting requirements.

- (a) Decision of the board. Except as otherwise provided in subdivision twelve of this section, every motion or resolution of a board of appeals shall require for its adoption the affirmative vote of a majority of all the members of the board of appeals as fully constituted regardless of vacancies or absences. Where an action is the subject of a referral to the county planning agency or regional planning council the voting provisions of section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law shall apply.
- (b) Default denial of appeal. In exercising its appellate jurisdiction only, if an affirmative vote of a majority of all members of the board is not attained on a motion or resolution to grant a variance or reverse any order, requirement, decision or determination of the enforcement official within the time allowed by subdivision eight of this section, the appeal is denied. The board may amend the failed motion or resolution and vote on the amended motion or resolution within the time allowed without being subject to the rehearing process as set forth in subdivision twelve of this section.

Default denial

§ 7-712-b. Permitted action by board of appeals.

Authority of the board regarding orders, requirements, decisions, interpretations, determinations

Orders, requirements, decisions, interpretations, determinations. The board of appeals may reverse or affirm, wholly or partly, or may modify the order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination appealed from and shall make such order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination as in its opinion ought to have been made in the matter by the administrative official charged with the enforcement of such local law and to that end shall have all the powers of the administrative official from whose order, requirement, decision, interpretation or determination the appeal is taken.

2. Use variances.

- (a) The board of appeals, on appeal from the decision or determination of the administrative officer charged with the enforcement of such local law, shall have the power to grant use variances, as defined herein.
- Test for granting use variances
- (b) No such use variance shall be granted by a board of appeals without a showing by the applicant that applicable zoning regulations and restrictions have caused unnecessary hardship. In order to prove such

Unnecessary hardship must be shown		unnecessary hardship the applicant shall demonstrate to the board of appeals that for each and every permitted use under the zoning regulations for the particular district where the property is located,
Reasonable return		(1) the applicant cannot realize a reasonable return, provided that lack of return is substantial as demonstrated by competent financial evidence;
Unique hardship		(2) that the alleged hardship relating to the property in question is unique, and does not apply to a substantial portion of the district or neighborhood;
Essential character of neighborhood		(3) that the requested use variance, if granted, will not alter the essential character of the neighborhood; and
Not self-created		(4) that the alleged hardship has not been self-created.
Board must grant minimum variance necessary	(c)	The board of appeals, in the granting of use variances, shall grant the minimum variance that it shall deem necessary and adequate to address the unnecessary hardship proved by the applicant, and at the same time preserve and protect the character of the neighborhood and the health, safety and welfare of the community.
Area variances 3.	Are	a variances.
Test for granting area variances	(a)	The zoning board of appeals shall have the power, upon an appeal from a decision or determination of the administrative official charged with the enforcement of such local law, to grant area variances as defined herein.
Individual benefit vs. community detriment considerations	(b)	In making its determination, the zoning board of appeals shall take into consideration the benefit to the applicant if the variance is granted, as weighed against the detriment to the health, safety and welfare of the neighborhood or community by such grant. In making such determination the board shall also consider:
Undesirable change in neighborhood character		(1) whether an undesirable change will be produced in the character of the neighborhood or a detriment to nearby properties will be created by the granting of the area variance;
Alternative cure sought		(2) whether the benefit sought by the applicant can be achieved by some method, feasible for the applicant to pursue, other than an area variance;
Substantiality		(3) whether the requested area variance is substantial;
Adverse effect or impact		(4) whether the proposed variance will have an adverse effect or impact on the physical or environmental conditions in the neighborhood or district; and
Not self-created		(5) whether the alleged difficulty was self- created; which consideration shall be relevant to the decision of the board of appeals, but shall not necessarily preclude the granting of the area variance.

VILLAGE LAW

Board must grant minimum variance necessary

The board of appeals, in the granting of area variances, shall grant the minimum variance that it shall deem necessary and adequate and at the same time preserve and protect the character of the neighborhood and the health, safety and welfare of the community.

Power to impose conditions

Imposition of conditions. The board of appeals shall, in the granting of both use variances and area variances, have the authority to impose such reasonable conditions and restrictions as are directly related to and incidental to the proposed use of the property. Such conditions shall be consistent with the spirit and intent of the zoning local law, and shall be imposed for the purpose of minimizing any adverse impact such variance may have on the neighborhood or community.

Notes: For an explanation of the rules and standards under which appeals may be taken to the ZBA, see DOS technical series publication "Guidelines for Applicants to the Zoning Board of Appeals".

§ 7-712-c. Article seventy-eight proceeding.

Application for proceeding must be filed within thirty days after decision by board

Application to supreme court by aggrieved persons. Any person or persons, jointly or severally aggrieved by any decision of the board of appeals or any officer, department, board or bureau of the village, may apply to the supreme court for review by a proceeding under article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules. Such proceeding shall be instituted within thirty days after the filing of a decision of the board in the office of the village clerk.

Costs of appeal

violations

2. Costs of appeal. Costs shall not be allowed against the board of appeals unless it shall appear to the court that it acted with gross negligence or in bad faith or with malice in making the decision appealed from.

Preference of appeal over other court actions

- 3. Preference of appeal to court. All issues in any proceeding under this section shall have preference over all other civil actions and proceedings.
- Power of court. If upon the hearing at the supreme court, it shall appear to the court that testimony is necessary for the proper disposition of the matter, it may take evidence or appoint a referee to take such evidence as it may direct and report the same to the court with his or her findings of fact and conclusions of law, which shall constitute a part of the proceedings upon which the determination of the court shall be made. The court may reverse or affirm, wholly or partly, or may modify the decision brought up for review determining all questions which may be presented for determination.

§ 7-714. Remedies.

Action by village board in event of

In case any building or structure is erected, constructed, reconstructed, altered, repaired, converted, or maintained; or any building, structure or land is used, or any land is divided into lots, blocks or sites in violation of this act, or of any local law or other regulation made under authority conferred thereby, the proper local authorities of the village, in addition to other remedies, may institute any appropriate action or proceedings to prevent such unlawful erection, construction, reconstruction, alteration, repair, conversion, maintenance, use or division of land, to restrain, correct or abate such violation, to prevent the occupancy of said building, structure or land or to prevent any illegal act, conduct, business or use in or about such

Preference of proceeding

Stricter regulations to control

premises. All issues in any action or proceeding for any of the purposes herein stated shall have preference over all other civil actions and proceedings.

§ 7-716. Conflict with other laws.

Wherever the regulations made under authority of this act require a greater width of size of yards or courts, or require a lower height of building or less number of stories, or require a greater percentage of lot to be left unoccupied, or impose other higher standards than are required in any other statute or local law or regulation, the provisions of the regulations made under authority of this act shall govern. Wherever the provisions of any other statute or local ordinance or regulation require a greater width or size of yards or courts, or require a lower height of building or a less number of stories, or require a greater percentage of lot to be left unoccupied, or impose other higher standards than are required by the regulations made under authority of this act, the provisions of such statute, or local ordinance or regulation shall govern.

§ 7-718. Planning board; creation, appointment.

Authorization to create

Appointment of members and chairperson

Appropriation of expenses

Ineligibility

Terms served and conditions of service for planning board members

Terms of members

- Authorization. The village board of trustees of each village is hereby authorized by local law to create a planning board consisting of five or seven members. Members and the chairperson of such planning board shall be appointed by the mayor subject to the approval of the board of trustees. In the absence of a chairperson the planning board may designate a member to serve as chairperson. The village board of trustees may, as part of the local law creating said planning board, provide for the compensation of planning board members.
- 2. Appropriation for planning board. The village board of trustees is hereby authorized and empowered to make such appropriation as it may see fit for planning board expenses. The planning board shall have the power and authority to employ experts, clerks and a secretary and to pay for their services, and to provide for such other expenses as may be necessary and proper, not exceeding in all the appropriation that may be made therefor by the village board of trustees for such planning board.
- Village board of trustees ineligible. No person who is a member of the village board of trustees shall be eligible for membership on such planning board.
- 4. Terms of members first appointed. The terms of members of the planning board first appointed shall be so fixed that the term of one member shall expire at the end of the village official year in which such members were initially appointed. The terms of the remaining members first appointed shall be so fixed that one term shall expire at the end of each official year thereafter. At the expiration of the term of each member first appointed, his or her successor shall be appointed for a term which shall be equal in years to the number of members of the board.

5. Terms of members now in office. Members now holding office for terms which do not expire at the end of the village official year shall, upon the expiration of their term, hold office until the end of the village official year and their successors shall then be appointed for terms which shall be equal in years to the number of members of the board.

VILLAGE LAW

Increasing membership

6. Increasing membership. Any village board of trustees may, by local law, increase a five member planning board to seven members. Additional members shall be first appointed for single terms in order that the terms of members shall expire in each of seven successive years and their successors shall thereafter be appointed for full terms of seven years. No such additional member shall take part in the consideration of any matter for which an application was on file with the planning board at the time of his or her appointment.

Decreasing membership

7. Decreasing membership. A village board of trustees which has seven members on the planning board may, by local law, decrease the membership to five, to take effect upon the next two expirations of terms. However, no incumbent shall be removed from office except upon the expiration of his or her term, except as hereinafter provided.

7-a. Training and attendance requirements.

Planning board members are required to receive training on an annual basis

(a) Each member of the planning board shall complete, at a minimum, four hours of training each year designed to enable such members to more effectively carry out their duties. Training received by a member in excess of four hours in any one year may be carried over by the member into succeeding years in order to meet the requirements of this subdivision. Such training shall be approved by the board of trustees and may include, but not be limited to, training provided by a municipality, regional or county planning office or commission, county planning federation, state agency, statewide municipal association, college or other similar entity. Training may be provided in a variety of formats, including but not limited to, electronic media, video, distance learning and traditional classroom training.

Must receive training to be eligible for reappointment

(b) To be eligible for reappointment to such board, such member shall have completed the training promoted by the village pursuant to this subdivision.

Waivers

(c) The training required by this subdivision may be waived or modified by resolution of the board of trustees when, in the judgment of the board of trustees, it is in the best interest of the village to do so.

Decisions of board not voided if not in compliance with training requirements

(d) No decision of a planning board shall be voided or declared invalid because of a failure to comply with this subdivision.

Filling vacancies in unexpired terms

8. Vacancy in office. If a vacancy shall occur otherwise than by expiration of term, the mayor shall appoint the new member for the unexpired term.

Removal of members

 Removal of members. The mayor shall have the power to remove, after public hearing, any member of the planning board for cause. Any planning board member may be removed for non-compliance with minimum requirements relating to meeting attendance and training as established by the village board of trustees by local law.

Duties of chairperson

10. Chairperson duties. All meetings of the planning board shall be held at the call of the chairperson and at such other times as such board may determine. Such chairperson, or in his or her absence, the acting chairperson, may administer oaths and compel the attendance of witnesses.

Appointment of agricultural member

11. Appointment of agricultural member. Notwithstanding any provisions of this chapter or any general, special or local law, the mayor may, if an agricultural district created pursuant to section three hundred three of article twenty-five-AA of the agriculture and markets law exists wholly or partly within the boundaries of such village, include on the planning board one or more members each of whom derives ten thousand dollars or more annual gross income from agricultural pursuits in said village. As used in this subdivision, the term "agricultural pursuits" means the production of crops, livestock and livestock products, aquacultural products, and woodland products as defined in section three hundred one of the agriculture and markets law.

Service on other planning boards

12. Service on other planning boards. No person shall be disqualified from serving as a member of the village planning board by reason of serving as a member of the town or county planning board.

Rules and regulations

- 13. Rules and regulations. The planning board may recommend to the village board of trustees regulations relating to any subject matter over which the planning board has jurisdiction under this article or any other statute, or under any local law of the village. Adoption of any such recommendations by the village board of trustees shall be by local law.
- 14. Report on referred matters; general reports.

Referral of certain matters to the planning board

a. The village board of trustees may by resolution provide for the reference of any matter or class of matters, other than those referred to in subdivision ten of this section, to the planning board before final action is taken thereon by the village board of trustees or other office or officer of said village having final authority over said matter. The village board of trustees may further stipulate that final action thereon shall not be taken until the planning board has submitted its report thereon, or has had a reasonable time, to be fixed by the village board of trustees in said resolution, to submit the report.

Powers of the planning board

b. The planning board may review and make recommendations on a proposed village comprehensive plan or amendment thereto. In addition, the planning board shall have the full power and authority to make investigations, maps, reports, and recommendations in connection therewith relating to the planning and development of the village as it seems desirable, providing the total expenditures of said board shall not exceed the appropriation provided therefor.

Planning commission

15. Planning commission. In any village in which there is a planning commission created under article twelve-A of the general municipal law, the board of trustees, instead of authorizing the appointment of a planning board under this article, may provide that the existing commission shall continue, the members thereof thereafter to be appointed in accordance with the provisions of such article twelve-A, and to have the powers and duties as specified for a planning board appointed under this article, provided, however, that in such village section two hundred thirty-eight of the general municipal law shall not be in force.

Appointment of alternate members.

- 16. Alternate members.
 - a. A village board of trustees may, by local law or as a part of the local law creating the planning board, establish alternate planning board member positions for purposes of substituting for a member in the event such member is unable to participate because of a conflict of interest. Alternate members of the planning board shall be appointed by the

mayor, subject to the approval of the board of trustees, for terms established by the village board of trustees.

- b. The chairperson of the planning board may designate an alternate member to substitute for a member when such member is unable to participate because of a conflict of interest on an application or matter before the board. When so designated, the alternate member shall possess all the powers and responsibilities of such member of the board. Such designation shall be entered into the minutes of the initial planning board meeting at which the substitution is made.
- c. All provisions of this section relating to planning board member training and continuing education, attendance, conflict of interest, compensation, eligibility, vacancy in office, removal, and service on other boards, shall also apply to alternate members.
- 17. Voting requirements. Every motion or resolution of a planning board shall require for its adoption the affirmative vote of a majority of all the members of the planning board. Where an action is the subject of a referral to the county planning agency or regional planning council the voting provisions of sections two hundred thirty-nine-m and two hundred thirty-nine-n of the general municipal law shall apply.

Notes: All village officers, other than elected mayor, trustees and village justices, are appointed by the mayor, subject to the approval of the board of trustees - see Village Law, §3-301.

For village participation in establishment of county planning board and regional planning council, see General Municipal Law, §239-c and §239-h.

§ 7-722. Village comprehensive plan.

- Legislative findings and intent. The legislature hereby finds and determines that:
 - (a) Significant decisions and actions affecting the immediate and long-range protection, enhancement, growth and development of the state and its communities are made by local governments.
 - (b) Among the most important powers and duties granted by the legislature to a village government is the authority and responsibility to undertake village comprehensive planning and to regulate land use for the purpose of protecting the public health, safety and general welfare of its citizens.
 - (c) The development and enactment by the village government of a village comprehensive plan which can be readily identified, and is available for the public, is in the best interest of the people of each village.
 - (d) The great diversity of resources and conditions that exist within and among the villages of the state compels the consideration of such diversity in the development of each village comprehensive plan.

Findings and intent

- (e) The participation of citizens in an open, responsible and flexible planning process is essential to the designing of the optimum comprehensive plan.
- (f) The village comprehensive plan is a means to promote the health, safety and general welfare of the people of the village and to give due consideration to the needs of the people of the region of which the village is a part.
- (g) The comprehensive plan fosters cooperation among governmental agencies planning and implementing capital projects and municipalities that may be directly affected thereby.
- (h) It is the intent of the legislature to encourage, but not to require, the preparation and adoption of a comprehensive plan pursuant to this section. Nothing herein shall be deemed to affect that status or validity of existing master plans, comprehensive plans, or land use plans.

Definitions

"Village comprehensive plan"

"Land use regulation"

"Special board"

Content of comprehensive plan

2. Definitions. As used in this section, the term:

- (a) "village comprehensive plan" means the materials, written and/or graphic, including but not limited to maps, charts, studies, resolutions, reports and other descriptive material that identify the goals, objectives, principles, guidelines, policies, standards, devices and instruments for the immediate and long-range protection, enhancement, growth and development of the village.
- (b) "land use regulation" means an ordinance or local law enacted by the village for the regulation of any aspect of land use and community resource protection and includes any zoning, subdivision, special use permit or site plan regulation or any other regulation which prescribes the appropriate use of property or the scale, location and intensity of development.
- (c) "special board" means a board consisting of one or more members of the planning board and such other members as are appointed by the village board of trustees to prepare a proposed comprehensive plan and/or an amendment thereto.
- Content of a village comprehensive plan. The village comprehensive plan may include the following topics at the level of detail adapted to the special requirements of the village:
 - (a) General statements of goals, objectives, principles, policies, and standards upon which proposals for the immediate and long-range enhancement, growth and development of the village are based.
 - (b) Consideration of regional needs and the official plans of other government units and agencies within the region.
 - (c) The existing and proposed location and intensity of land uses.
 - (d) Consideration of agricultural uses, historic and cultural resources, coastal and natural resources and sensitive environmental areas.

- (e) Consideration of population, demographic and socio-economic trends and future projections.
- (f) The location and types of transportation facilities.
- (g) Existing and proposed general location of public and private utilities and infrastructure.
- (h) Existing housing resources and future housing needs, including affordable housing.
- The present and future general location of educational and cultural facilities, historic sites, health facilities and facilities for emergency services.
- (j) Existing and proposed recreation facilities and parkland.
- (k) The present and potential future general location of commercial and industrial facilities.
- (I) Specific policies and strategies for improving the local economy in coordination with other plan topics.
- (m) Proposed measures, programs, devices, and instruments to implement the goals and objectives of the various topics within the comprehensive plan.
- (n) All or part of the plan of another public agency.
- (o) Any and all other items which are consistent with the orderly growth and development of the village.

4. Preparation. The village board of trustees, or by resolution of such village board of trustees, the planning board or a special board, may prepare a proposed village comprehensive plan and amendments thereto. In the event the planning board or special board is directed to prepare a proposed comprehensive plan or amendment thereto, such board shall, by resolution, recommend such proposed plan or amendment to the village board of

trustees.

Village board of trustees to determine who prepares plan

Referrals

5. Referrals.

- (a) Any proposed comprehensive plan or amendment thereto that is prepared by the village board of trustees or a special board may be referred to the village planning board for review and recommendation before action by the village board of trustees.
- (b) The village board of trustees shall, prior to adoption, refer the proposed comprehensive plan or any amendment thereto to the county planning board or agency or regional planning council for review and recommendation as required by section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law. In the event the proposed plan or amendment

Required referral to county planning board

thereto is prepared by the village planning board or a special board, such board may request comment on such proposed plan or amendment from the county planning board or agency or regional planning council.

Public hearings; notice.

Hearings - one or more during preparation, one or more prior to adoption

(a) In the event the village board of trustees prepares a proposed village comprehensive plan or amendment thereto, the village board of trustees shall hold one or more public hearings and such other meetings as it deems necessary to assure full opportunity for citizen participation in the preparation of such proposed plan or amendment, and in addition, the village board of trustees shall hold one or more public hearings prior to adoption of such proposed plan or amendment.

Village board of trustees must hold a hearing within 90 days on a proposed plan submitted to them by the planning board or special board assigned to prepare the comprehensive plan (b) In the event the village board of trustees has directed the planning board or a special board to prepare a proposed comprehensive plan or amendment thereto, the board preparing the plan shall hold one or more public hearings and such other meetings as it deems necessary to assure full opportunity for citizen participation in the preparation of such proposed plan or amendment. The village board of trustees shall, within ninety days of receiving the planning board or special board's recommendations on such proposed plan or amendment, and prior to adoption of such proposed plan or amendment, hold a public hearing on such proposed plan or amendment.

Provide notice of hearing ten days in advance

(c) Notice of a public hearing shall be published in a newspaper of general circulation in the village at least ten calendar days in advance of the hearing. The proposed comprehensive plan or amendment thereto shall be made available for public review during said period at the office of the village clerk and may be made available at any other place, including a public library.

Copies available for public review

Adoption of plan by resolution 7. Adoption. The village board of trustees may adopt by resolution a village

comprehensive plan or any amendment thereto.

Subject to SEQRA review

8. Environmental review. A village comprehensive plan, and any amendment thereto, is subject to the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations. A village comprehensive plan may be designed to also serve as, or be accompanied by, a generic environmental impact statement pursuant to the state environmental quality review act statute and regulations. No further compliance with such law is required for subsequent site specific actions that are in conformance with the conditions and thresholds established for such actions in the generic environmental impact statement and its findings.

May serve as a Generic Environmental Impact Statement

9. Agricultural review and coordination. A village comprehensive plan and any amendments thereto, for a village containing all or part of an agricultural district or lands receiving agricultural assessment within its jurisdiction, shall continue to be subject to the provisions of article twenty-five-AA of the agriculture and markets law relating to the enactment and administration of local laws, ordinances, rules or regulations. A newly adopted or amended village comprehensive plan shall take into consideration applicable county agricultural and farmland protection plans as created under article twenty-five-AAA of the agriculture and markets law.

Consideration of county agriculture and farmland protection plan

VILLAGE LAW

Provide for periodic review of the adopted comprehensive plan

- Periodic review. The village board shall provide, as a component of such proposed comprehensive plan, the maximum intervals at which the adopted plan shall be reviewed.
- 11. Effect of adoption of the village comprehensive plan.

All village land use regulations must be in accordance with the plan

(a) All village land use regulations must be in accordance with a comprehensive plan adopted pursuant to this section.

All capital project plans must take into consideration the plan

(b) All plans for capital projects of another governmental agency on land included in the village comprehensive plan adopted pursuant to this section shall take such plan into consideration.

Filing of adopted plan with village clerk and county planning agency

12. Filing of village comprehensive plan. The adopted village comprehensive plan and any amendments thereto shall be filed in the office of the village clerk and a copy thereof shall be filed in the office of the county planning agency.

§ 7-724. Official maps, changes in official map; notice of hearing.

Authority to change or add to official map

Every village may by resolution of its board of trustees establish an official map of the village showing the streets, highways and parks theretofore laid out, adopted and established by law. Drainage systems may also be shown on this map. Such map is to be deemed to be final and conclusive with respect to the location and width of streets, highways, drainage systems and the location of parks shown thereon. Such official map is hereby declared to be established to conserve and promote the public health, safety and general welfare. The clerk of every village which has established such an official map shall immediately file a certificate of that fact with the clerk or register of the county in which said village is located. Such board of trustees is authorized and empowered, whenever and as often as it may deem it for the public interest, to change or add to the official map of the village so as to lay out new streets, highways or parks, or to widen or close existing streets, highways or parks. There shall be a public hearing on any proposed action with reference to any such change in the official map. Before making any such addition or change the board of trustees shall refer the matter to the planning board for report thereon, but if the planning board shall not make its report within thirty days of such reference, it shall forfeit the right further to suspend action. Such additions and changes when adopted shall become a part of the official map of the village, and shall be deemed to be final and conclusive with respect to the location of the streets, highways and parks shown thereon. The granting by the board of trustees of a petition for the approval of the laying out, altering, widening, narrowing or discontinuing of a street, shall be deemed to be an addition or change of the official map and shall be subject to all the provisions of this article with regard to such additions or changes. Drainage systems may also be shown on this map.

Notice of street layout, opening or widening

Public hearing

Referral to planning board for report

Effect of changes

Note: Effect of change in county official map on official map of municipality affected - see General Municipal Law, §239-e.

§ 7-725-a. Site plan review.

Definition of site plan. As used in this section the term "site plan" shall mean a rendering, drawing, or sketch prepared to specifications and containing necessary elements, as set forth in the applicable local law, which shows the arrangement, layout and design of the proposed use of a single parcel of land as shown on said plan. Plats showing lots, blocks or sites which are subject

Defines term "site plan"

to review pursuant to authority provided for the review of subdivisions under section 7-728 of this article shall continue to be subject to such review and shall not be subject to review as site plans under this section.

2. Approval of site plans.

Authorization for approval of site plans by planning board or other administrative body (a) The village board of trustees may, as part of a local law adopted pursuant to this article or other enabling law, authorize the planning board or such other administrative body that it shall so designate, to review and approve, approve with modifications or disapprove site plans, prepared to specifications set forth in the local law and/or in regulations of such authorized board. Site plans shall show the arrangement, layout and design of the proposed use of the land on said plan. The local law shall specify the land uses that require site plan approval and the elements to be included on plans submitted for approval. The required site plan elements which are included in the local law may include, where appropriate, those related to parking, means of access, screening, signs, landscaping, architectural features, location and dimensions of buildings, adjacent land uses and physical features meant to protect adjacent land uses as well as any additional elements specified by the village board of trustees in such local law.

Issuance of building permits

(b) When an authorization to approve site plans is granted by the village board of trustees pursuant to this section, the terms thereof may condition the issuance of a building permit upon such approval.

Application for area variance made to the zoning board of appeals

3. Application for area variance. Notwithstanding any provisions of law to the contrary, where a proposed site plan contains one or more features which do not comply with the zoning regulations, applications may be made to the zoning board of appeals for an area variance pursuant to section 7-712-b of this article, without the necessity of a decision or determination of an administrative official charged with the enforcement of the zoning regulations.

Conditions for approval of site plans

4. Conditions attached to the approval of site plans. The authorized board shall have the authority to impose such reasonable conditions and restrictions as are directly related to and incidental to a proposed site plan. Upon its approval of said site plan, any such conditions must be met in connection with the issuance of permits by applicable enforcement agents or officers of the village.

Waiver of requirements

5. Waiver of requirements. The village board of trustees may further empower the authorized board to, when reasonable, waive any requirements for the approval, approval with modifications or disapproval of site plans submitted for approval. Any such waiver, which shall be subject to appropriate conditions set forth in the local law adopted pursuant to this section, may be exercised in the event any such requirements are found not to be requisite in the interest of the public health, safety or general welfare or inappropriate to a particular site plan.

Reservation of parkland or money in lieu thereof

- 6. Reservation of parkland on site plans containing residential units.
 - (a) Before such authorized board may approve a site plan containing residential units, such site plan shall also show, when required by such board, a park or parks suitably located for playground or other recreational purposes.

Required findings

Money in lieu of parkland

Credit for land set aside or money donated in lieu thereof

Bond or other security

Public hearing on site plan

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a site plan for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Filing of decision

- (b) Land for park, playground or other recreational purposes may not be required until the authorized board has made a finding that a proper case exists for requiring that a park or parks be suitably located for playgrounds or other recreational purposes within the village. Such findings shall include an evaluation of the present and anticipated future needs for park and recreational facilities in the village based on projected population growth to which the particular site plan will contribute.
- (c) In the event the authorized board makes a finding pursuant to paragraph (b) of this subdivision that the proposed site plan presents a proper case for requiring a park or parks suitably located for playgrounds or other recreational purposes, but that a suitable park or parks of adequate size to meet the requirements cannot be properly located on such site plan, the authorized board may require a sum of money in lieu thereof to be established by the village board of trustees. In making such determination of suitability, the board shall assess the size and suitability of lands shown on the site plan which could be possible locations for park or recreational facilities, as well as practical factors including whether there is a need for additional facilities in the immediate neighborhood. Any monies required by the authorized board in lieu of land for park, playground or other recreational purposes, pursuant to the provisions of this section, shall be deposited into a trust fund to be used by the village exclusively for park, playground or other recreational purposes, including the acquisition of property.
- (d) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this subdivision, if the land included in a site plan under review is a portion of a subdivision plat which has been reviewed and approved, the authorized board shall credit the applicant for any land set aside or money donated in lieu thereof under such subdivision plat approval. In the event of resubdivision of such plat, nothing shall preclude the additional reservation of parkland or money donated in lieu thereof.
- 7. Performance bond or other security. As an alternative to the installation of required infrastructure and improvements, prior to approval by the authorized board, a performance bond or other security sufficient to cover the full cost of the same, as estimated by the authorized board or a village department designated by the authorized board to make such estimate, where such departmental estimate is deemed acceptable by the authorized board, shall be furnished to the village by the owner. Such security shall be provided to the village pursuant to the provisions of subdivision nine of section 7-730 of this article.
- 8. Public hearing and decision on site plans. In the event a public hearing is required by local law adopted by the village board of trustees, the authorized board shall conduct a public hearing within sixty-two days from the day an application is received on any matter referred to it under this section. The authorized board shall mail notice of said hearing to the applicant at least ten days before such hearing, and shall give public notice of said hearing in a newspaper of general circulation in the village at least five days prior to the date thereof and shall make a decision on the application within sixty-two days after such hearing, or after the day the application is received if no hearing has been held. The time within which the authorized board must render its decision may be extended by mutual consent of the applicant and such board. The decision of the authorized board shall be filed in the office of the village clerk within five business days after such decision is rendered and a copy thereof mailed to the applicant. Nothing herein shall preclude the holding of a public hearing on any matter on which a public hearing is not so required.
- 9. Notice to county planning board or agency or regional planning council. At least ten days before such hearing, the authorized board shall mail notices

Notices mailed 10 days before public hearing on proposed actions

thereof to the county planning board or agency or regional planning council, as required by section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law, which notice shall be accompanied by a full statement of such proposed action, as defined in subdivision one of section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law. In the event a public hearing is not required, such proposed action shall be referred before final action is taken thereon.

Compliance with SEQRA

 Compliance with state environmental quality review act. The authorized board shall comply with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations.

Court review

11. Court review. Any person aggrieved by a decision of the authorized board or any officer, department, board or bureau of the village may apply to the supreme court for review by a proceeding under article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules. Such proceedings shall be instituted within thirty days after the filing of a decision by such board in the office of the village clerk. The court may take evidence or appoint a referee to take such evidence as it may direct, and report the same, with findings of fact and conclusions of law, if it shall appear that testimony is necessary for the proper disposition of the matter. The court shall itself dispose of the matter on the merits, determining all questions which may be presented for determination.

Costs

12. Costs. Costs shall not be allowed against the authorized board unless it shall appear to the court that it acted with gross negligence, in bad faith, or with malice in making the decision appealed from.

Preference over all civil actions

 Preference. All issues addressed by the court in any proceeding under this section shall have preference over all civil actions and proceedings.

Note: General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a site plan or special use permit for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

§ 7-725-b. Approval of special use permits.

Defines term "special use permit"

 Definition of special use permit. As used in this section the term "special use permit" shall mean an authorization of a particular land use which is permitted in a zoning local law, subject to requirements imposed by such local law to assure that the proposed use is in harmony with such local law and will not adversely affect the neighborhood if such requirements are met.

Approval of special use permits by planning boards or other administrative bodies

 Approval of special use permits. The village board of trustees may, as part of a zoning local law, authorize the planning board or such other administrative body that it shall designate to grant special use permits as set forth in such local law.

Application for area variance made to zoning boards of appeals

3. Application for area variance. Notwithstanding any provision of law to the contrary, where a proposed special use permit contains one or more features which do not comply with the zoning regulations, application may be made to the zoning board of appeals for an area variance pursuant to section 7-712-b of this article, without the necessity of a decision or determination of an administrative official charged with the enforcement of the zoning regulations.

Conditions on issuance of special use permits

4. Conditions attached to the issuance of special use permits. The authorized board shall have the authority to impose such reasonable conditions and restrictions as are directly related to and incidental to the proposed special use permit. Upon its granting of said special use permit, any such conditions must be met in connection with the issuance of permits by applicable enforcement agents or officers of the village.

Waiver of requirements by authorized board

5. Waiver of requirements. The village board of trustees may further empower the authorized board to, when reasonable, waive any requirements for the approval, approval with modifications or disapproval of special use permits submitted for approval. Any such waiver, which shall be subject to appropriate conditions set forth in the local law adopted pursuant to this section, may be exercised in the event any such requirements are found not to be requisite in the interest of the public health, safety or general welfare or inappropriate to a particular special use permit.

Public hearing and decision of authorized board

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a special use permit for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the

6. Public hearing and decision on special use permits. The authorized board shall conduct a public hearing within sixty-two days from the day an application is received on any matter referred to it under this section. Public notice of said hearing shall be printed in a newspaper of general circulation in the village at least five days prior to the date thereof. The authorized board shall decide upon the application within sixty-two days after the hearing. The time within which the authorized board must render its decision may be extended by mutual consent of the applicant and the board. The decision of the authorized board on the application after the holding of the public hearing shall be filed in the office of the village clerk within five business days after such decision is rendered, and a copy thereof mailed to the applicant.

Filing of decision

hearing.

Notice of public hearing mailed 10 days in advance

7. Notice to applicant and county planning board or agency or regional planning council. At least ten days before such hearing, the authorized board shall mail notices thereof to the applicant and to the county planning board or agency or regional planning council, as required by section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law, which notice shall be accompanied by a full statement of the matter under consideration, as defined in subdivision one of section two hundred thirty-nine-m of the general municipal law.

Compliance with SEQRA

 Compliance with state environmental quality review act. The authorized board shall comply with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations.

Review by courts

9. Court review. Any person aggrieved by a decision of the planning board or such other designated body or any officer, department, board or bureau of the village may apply to the supreme court for review by a proceeding under article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules. Such proceedings shall be instituted within thirty days after the filing of a decision by such board in the office of the village clerk. The court may take evidence or appoint a referee to take such evidence as it may direct, and report the same, with findings of fact and conclusions of law, if it shall appear that testimony is necessary for the proper disposition of the matter. The court shall itself dispose of the matter on the merits, determining all questions which may be presented for determination.

Costs

10. Costs. Costs shall not be allowed against the planning board or other administrative body designated by the village board of trustees unless it shall appear to the court that it acted with gross negligence, in bad faith, or with malice in making the decision appealed from.

Preference over all other civil actions and proceedings

11. Preference. All issues addressed by the court in any proceeding under this section shall have preference over all civil actions and proceedings.

§ 7-728. Subdivision review; approval of plats; development of filed plats.

Purpose

Purpose. For the purpose of providing for the future growth and development of the village and affording adequate facilities for the housing, transportation, distribution, comfort, convenience, safety, health and welfare of its population, the village board of trustees, may by resolution, authorize and empower the planning board to approve preliminary and final plats of subdivisions showing lots, blocks or sites, with or without streets or highways.

Authority

Approval of plats already filed

Defines term "undeveloped"

Filing of certificate

Definitions

"Subdivision"

"Preliminary plat"

"Preliminary plat approval"

"Final plat"

- 2. Authorization for review of previously filed plats. For the same purposes and under the same conditions, the village board of trustees, may, by resolution, authorize and empower the planning board to approve the development of plats, entirely or partially undeveloped, which were filed in the office of the clerk of the county in which such plat is located prior to the appointment of such planning board and grant to the board the power to approve such plats. The term "undeveloped" shall mean those plats where twenty percent or more of the lots within the plat are unimproved unless existing conditions, such as poor drainage, have prevented their development.
- Filing of certificate. The clerk of every village which has authorized its
 planning board to approve plats as set forth herein shall immediately file a
 certificate of that fact with the clerk or register of the county in which such
 village is located.
- 4. Definitions. When used in this article the following terms shall have the respective meanings set forth herein except where the context shows otherwise:
 - (a) "Subdivision" means the division of any parcel of land into a number of lots, blocks or sites as specified in a law, rule or regulation, with or without streets or highways, for the purpose of sale, transfer of ownership, or development. The term "subdivision" may include any alteration of lot lines or dimensions of any lots or sites shown on a plat previously approved and filed in the office of the county clerk or register of the county in which such plat is located. Subdivisions may be defined and delineated by local regulation, as either "major" or "minor", with the review procedures and criteria for each set forth in such local regulations.
 - (b) "Preliminary plat" means a drawing prepared in a manner prescribed by local regulation showing the layout of a proposed subdivision including, but not restricted to, road and lot layout and approximate dimensions, key plan, topography and drainage, all proposed facilities unsized, including preliminary plans and profiles, at suitable scale and in such detail as local regulation may require.
 - (c) "Preliminary plat approval" means the approval of the layout of a proposed subdivision as set forth in a preliminary plat but subject to the approval of the plat in final form in accordance with the provisions of this section.
 - (d) "Final plat" means a drawing prepared in a manner prescribed by local regulation that shows a proposed subdivision, containing in such

additional detail as shall be provided by local regulation all information required to be shown on a preliminary plat and the modifications, if any, required by the planning board at the time of approval of the preliminary plat if such preliminary plat has been so approved.

"Conditional approval of a final plat"

(e) "Conditional approval of a final plat" means approval by a planning board of a final plat subject to conditions set forth by the planning board in a resolution conditionally approving such plat. Such conditional approval does not qualify a final plat for recording nor authorize issuance of any building permits prior to the signing of the plat by a duly authorized officer of the planning board and recording of the plat in the office of the county clerk or register as herein provided.

"Final plat approval"

- (f) "Final plat approval" means the signing of a plat in final form by a duly authorized officer of a planning board pursuant to a planning board resolution granting final approval to the plat or after conditions specified in a resolution granting conditional approval of the plat are completed. Such final approval qualifies the plat for recording in the office of the county clerk or register in the county in which such plat is located.
- 5. Approval of preliminary plats.

Submission of preliminary plats

(a) Submission of preliminary plats. All plats shall be submitted to the planning board for approval in final form provided, however, that where the planning board has been authorized to approve preliminary plats, the owner may submit or the planning board may require that the owner submit a preliminary plat for consideration. Such a preliminary plat shall be clearly marked "preliminary plat" and shall conform to the definition provided in this section.

Compliance with SEQRA

(b) Coordination with the state environmental quality review act. The planning board shall comply with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations.

Receipt of complete preliminary plat

(c) Receipt of a complete preliminary plat. A preliminary plat shall not be considered complete until a negative declaration has been filed or until a notice of completion of the draft environmental impact statement has been filed in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. The time periods for review of a preliminary plat shall begin upon filing of such negative declaration or such notice of completion.

Preliminary plats - planning board as lead agency

(d) Planning board as lead agency under the state environmental quality review act; public hearing; notice; decision.

Public hearing

(i) Public hearing on preliminary plats. The time within which the planning board shall hold a public hearing on the preliminary plat shall be coordinated with any hearings the planning board may schedule pursuant to the state environmental quality review act, as follows:

When no EIS is required

(1) If such board determines that the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the preliminary plat is not required, the public hearing on such plat shall be held within sixty-two days after the receipt of a complete preliminary plat by the clerk of the planning board; or When an EIS is required

Public hearing; notice, length

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a subdivision plat for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Decision on preliminary plat

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Grounds for decision

Preliminary plat - planning board not as lead agency

Public hearing

- (2) If such board determines that an environmental impact statement is required, and a public hearing on the draft environmental impact statement is held, the public hearing on the preliminary plat and the draft environmental impact statement shall be held jointly within sixty-two days after the filing of the notice of completion of such draft environmental impact statement in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. If no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the public hearing on the preliminary plat shall be held within sixty-two days of filing the notice of completion.
- (ii) Public hearing; notice, length. The hearing on the preliminary plat shall be advertised at least once in a newspaper of general circulation in the village at least five days before such hearing if no hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, or fourteen days before a hearing held jointly therewith. The planning board may provide that the hearing be further advertised in such manner as it deems most appropriate for full public consideration of such preliminary plat. The hearing on the preliminary plat shall be closed upon motion of the planning board within one hundred twenty days after it has been opened.
- (iii) Decision. The planning board shall approve, with or without modification, or disapprove such preliminary plat as follows:
 - (1) If the planning board determines that the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the preliminary plat is not required, such board shall make its decision within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing; or
 - (2) If the planning board determines that an environmental impact statement is required, and a public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the final environmental impact statement shall be filed within forty-five days following the close of such public hearing in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. If no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the final environmental impact statement shall be filed within forty-five days following the close of the public hearing on the preliminary plat. Within thirty days of the filing of such final environmental impact statement, the planning board shall issue findings on the final environmental impact statement and make its decision on the preliminary plat.
- (iv) Grounds for decision. The grounds for a modification, if any, or the grounds for disapproval shall be stated upon the records of the planning board. When so approving a preliminary plat, the planning board shall state in writing any modifications it deems necessary for submission of the plat in final form.
- (e) Planning board not as lead agency under the state environmental quality review act; public hearing; notice; decision.
 - (i) Public hearing on preliminary plats. The planning board shall, with the agreement of the lead agency, hold the public hearing on the preliminary plat jointly with the lead agency's hearing on the draft environmental impact statement. Failing such agreement or if no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement,

Public hearing; notice, length

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a subdivision plat for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing

Decision on preliminary plat

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Grounds for decision

Certification and filing

Filing of decision

Revocation of approval

the planning board shall hold the public hearing on the preliminary plat within sixty-two days after the receipt of a complete preliminary plat by the clerk of the planning board.

- (ii) Public hearing; notice, length. The hearing on the preliminary plat shall be advertised at least once in a newspaper of general circulation in the village at least five days before such hearing if held independently of the hearing on the draft environmental impact statement, or fourteen days before a hearing held jointly therewith. The planning board may provide that the hearing be further advertised in such manner as it deems most appropriate for full public consideration of such preliminary plat. The hearing on the preliminary plat shall be closed upon motion of the planning board within one hundred twenty days after it has been opened.
 - (iii) Decision. The planning board shall by resolution approve with or without modification or disapprove the preliminary plat as follows:
 - (1) If the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the preliminary plat is not required, the planning board shall make its decision within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing on the preliminary plat.
 - (2) If an environmental impact statement is required, the planning board shall make its own findings and its decision on the preliminary plat within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing on such preliminary plat or within thirty days of the adoption of findings by the lead agency, whichever period is longer.
 - (iv) Grounds for decision. The grounds for a modification, if any, or the grounds for disapproval shall be stated upon the records of the planning board. When so approving a preliminary plat, the planning board shall state in writing any modifications it deems necessary for submission of the plat in final form.
- (f) Certification and filing of preliminary plat. Within five business days of the adoption of the resolution granting approval of such preliminary plat, such plat shall be certified by the clerk of the planning board as having been granted preliminary approval and a copy of the plat and resolution shall be filed in such clerk's office. A copy of the resolution shall be mailed to the owner.
- (g) Filing of decision on preliminary plat. Within five business days from the date of the adoption of the resolution stating the decision of the board the preliminary plat, the chairman or other duly authorized member of the planning board shall cause a copy of such resolution to be filed in the office of the village clerk.
- (h) Revocation of approval of preliminary plat. Within six months of the approval of the preliminary plat the owner must submit the plat in final form. If the final plat is not submitted within six months, approval of the preliminary plat may be revoked by the planning board.
- Approval of final plats.

Final plat approval

Final plats in substantial agreement with approved preliminary plat

Final plats when no preliminary plat is required; receipt of complete final plat

Final plats not in substantial agreement with approved preliminary plat or when no preliminary plat is required

Final plat - planning board as lead agency

Public hearing

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

- (a) Submission of final plats. Final plats shall conform to the definition provided by this section.
- (b) Final plats which are in substantial agreement with approved preliminary plats. When a final plat is submitted which the planning board deems to be in substantial agreement with a preliminary plat approved pursuant to this section, the planning board shall by resolution conditionally approve with or without modification, disapprove, or grant final approval and authorize the signing of such plat, within sixty-two days of its receipt by the clerk of the planning board.
- (c) Final plats when no preliminary plat is required to be submitted; receipt of complete final plat. When no preliminary plat is required to be submitted, a final plat shall not be considered complete until a negative declaration has been filed or until a notice of completion of the draft environmental impact statement has been filed in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. The time periods for review of such plat shall begin upon filing of such negative declaration or such notice of completion.
- (d) Final plats; not in substantial agreement with approved preliminary plats, or when no preliminary plat is required to be submitted. When a final plat is submitted which the planning board deems not to be in substantial agreement with a preliminary plat approved pursuant to this section, or when no preliminary plat is required to be submitted and a final plat clearly marked "final plat" is submitted conforming to the definition provided by this section the following shall apply:
 - (i) Planning board as lead agency; public hearing; notice; decision.
 - (1) Public hearing on final plats. The time within which the planning board shall hold a public hearing on such final plat shall be coordinated with any hearings the planning board may schedule pursuant to the state environmental quality review act, as follows:
 - (a) if such board determines that the preparation of an environmental impact statement is not required, the public hearing on a final plat not in substantial agreement with a preliminary plat, or on a final plat when no preliminary plat is required to be submitted, shall be held within sixty-two days after the receipt of a complete final plat by the clerk of the planning board; or
 - (b) if such board determines that an environmental impact statement is required, and a public hearing on the draft environmental impact statement is held, the public hearing on the final plat and the draft environmental impact statement shall be held jointly within sixty-two days after the filing of the notice of completion of such draft environmental impact statement in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. If no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the public hearing on the final plat shall be held within sixty-two days following filing of the notice of completion.

Public hearing; notice, length

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a subdivision plat for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Decision on final plat

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Grounds for decision

Final plat - planning board not as lead agency

Public hearing

Public hearing; notice, length

- (2) Public hearing; notice, length. The hearing on the final plat shall be advertised at least once in a newspaper of general circulation in the village at least five days before such hearing if no hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, or fourteen days before a hearing held jointly therewith. The planning board may provide that the hearing be further advertised in such manner as it deems most appropriate for full public consideration of such final plat. The hearing on the final plat shall be closed upon motion of the planning board within one hundred twenty days after it has been opened.
- (3) Decision. The planning board shall make its decision on the final plat as follows:
 - (a) if such board determines that the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the final plat is not required, the planning board shall by resolution conditionally approve, with or without modification, disapprove, or grant final approval and authorize the signing of such plat, within sixty-two days after the date of the public hearing; or
 - (b) if such board determines that an environmental impact statement is required, and a public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the final environmental impact statement shall be filed within forty-five days following the close of such public hearing in accordance with the provisions of the state environmental quality review act. If no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the final environmental impact statement shall be filed within forty-five days following the close of the public hearing on the final plat. Within thirty days of the filing of the final environmental impact statement, the planning board shall issue findings on such final environmental impact statement and shall by resolution conditionally approve, with or without modification, disapprove, or grant final approval and authorize the signing of such plat.
- (4) Grounds for decision. The grounds for a modification, if any, or the grounds for disapproval shall be stated upon the records of the planning board.
- (ii) Planning board not as lead agency; public hearing; notice; decision.
 - (1) Public hearing. The planning board shall, with the agreement of the lead agency, hold the public hearing on the final plat jointly with the lead agency's hearing on the draft environmental impact statement. Failing such agreement or if no public hearing is held on the draft environmental impact statement, the planning board shall hold the public hearing on the final plat within sixty-two days after the receipt of a complete final plat by the clerk of the planning board.
 - (2) Public hearing; notice, length. The hearing on the final plat shall be advertised at least once in a newspaper of general circulation in the village at least five days before such hearing if held independently of the hearing on the draft environmental

General Municipal Law §239-nn requires that notice be sent to the clerk of the adjacent municipality prior to holding a hearing on a subdivision plat for property which is within 500 feet of the municipal line. Notice must be given at least 10 days prior to the hearing.

Decision on final plat

When no EIS is required

When an EIS is required

Approval, certification and filing of final plat

Conditional approval of final plat

Approval of plat in sections

Duration of conditional approval

impact statement, or fourteen days before a hearing held jointly therewith. The planning board may provide that the hearing be further advertised in such manner as it deems most appropriate for full public consideration of such final plat. The hearing on the final plat shall be closed upon motion of the planning board within one hundred twenty days after it has been opened.

- (3) Decision. The planning board shall by resolution conditionally approve, with or without modification, disapprove, or grant final approval and authorize the signing of such plat as follows:
 - (a) If the preparation of an environmental impact statement on the final plat is not required, the planning board shall make its decision within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing on the final plat.
 - (b) If an environmental impact statement is required, the planning board shall make its own findings and its decision on the final plat within sixty-two days after the close of the public hearing on such final plat or within thirty days of the adoption of findings by the lead agency, whichever period is longer. The grounds for a modification, if any, or the grounds for disapproval shall be stated upon the records of the planning board.
- 7. Approval and certification of final plats.
 - (a) Certification of plat. Within five business days of the adoption of the resolution granting conditional or final approval of the final plat, such plat shall be certified by the clerk of the planning board as having been granted conditional or final approval and a copy of such resolution and plat shall be filed in such clerk's office. A copy of the resolution shall be mailed to the owner. In the case of a conditionally approved plat, such resolution shall include a statement of the requirements which when completed will authorize the signing thereof. Upon completion of such requirements the plat shall be signed by said duly authorized officer of the planning board and a copy of such signed plat shall be filed in the office of the clerk of the planning board or filed with the village clerk as determined by the village board of trustees.
 - (b) Approval of plat in sections. In granting conditional or final approval of a plat in final form, the planning board may permit the plat to be subdivided and developed in two or more sections and may in its resolution granting conditional or final approval state that such requirements as it deems necessary to insure the orderly development of the plat be completed before said sections may be signed by the duly authorized officer of the planning board. Conditional or final approval of the sections of a final plat may be granted concurrently with conditional or final approval of the entire plat, subject to any requirements imposed by the planning board.
 - (c) Duration of conditional approval of final plat. Conditional approval of the final plat shall expire within one hundred eighty days after the resolution granting such approval unless all requirements stated in such resolution have been certified as completed. The planning board may extend by not more than two additional periods of ninety days each the time in which a conditionally approved plat must be submitted for signature if, in the planning board's opinion, such extension is warranted by the particular circumstances.

VILLAGE LAW

Default approval of preliminary or final plats

Extension of time

Completion of SEQRA requirements

Filing of decision on final plat

Referral pursuant to General Municipal Law §239-n

Filing of final plat with county within 62 days of final approval

Partial filing

Abandonment

- 8. Default approval of preliminary or final plat. The time periods prescribed herein within which a planning board must take action on a preliminary plat or a final plat are specifically intended to provide the planning board and the public adequate time for review and to minimize delays in the processing of subdivision applications. Such periods may be extended only by mutual consent of the owner and the planning board. In the event a planning board fails to take action on a preliminary plat or a final plat within the time prescribed therefor after completion of all requirements under the state environmental quality review act, or within such extended period as may have been established by the mutual consent of the owner and the planning board, such preliminary or final plat shall be deemed granted approval. The certificate of the village clerk as to the date of submission of the preliminary or final plat and the failure of the planning board to take action within the prescribed time shall be issued on demand and shall be sufficient in lieu of written endorsement or other evidence of approval herein required.
- 9. Filing of decision on final plat. Within five business days from the date of the adoption of the resolution stating the decision of the board on the final plat, the chairman or other duly authorized member of the planning board shall cause a copy of such resolution to be filed in the office of the village clerk.
- 10. Notice to county planning board or agency or regional planning council. When a county planning board or agency or regional planning council has been authorized to review subdivision plats pursuant to section two hundred thirty-nine-n of the general municipal law, the clerk of the planning board shall refer all applicable preliminary and final plats to such county planning board or agency or regional planning council as provided in that section.
- Filing of final plat; expiration of approval. The owner shall file in the office of the county clerk or register such approved final plat or a section of such plat within sixty-two days from the date of final approval or such approval shall expire. The following shall constitute final approval: the signature of the duly authorized officer of the planning board constituting final approval by the planning board of a plat as herein provided; or the approval by such board of the development of a plat or plats already filed in the office of the county clerk or register of the county in which such plat or plats are located if such plats are entirely or partially undeveloped; or the certificate of the village clerk as to the date of the submission of the final plat and the failure of the planning board to take action within the time herein provided. In the event the owner shall file only a section of such approved plat in the office of the county clerk or register, the entire approved plat shall be filed within thirty days of the filing of such section with the village clerk in each village in which any portion of the land described in the plat is situated. Such section shall encompass at least ten percent of the total number of lots contained in the approved plat, and the approval of the remaining sections of the approved plat shall expire unless said sections are filed before the expiration of the exemption period to which such plat is entitled under the provisions of section 7-708 of this article.
- Subdivision abandonment. The owner of an approved subdivision may abandon such subdivision pursuant to the provisions of section five hundred sixty of the real property tax law.

Notes: Approval of subdivision by Health Department - see Public Health Law, Article 11.

§ 7-730. Subdivision review; approval of plats; additional requisites.

Purpose

 Purpose. Before the approval by the planning board of a plat showing lots, blocks or sites, with or without streets or highways, or the approval of a plat already filed in the office of the clerk of the county wherein such plat is situated if the plat is entirely or partially undeveloped, the planning board shall require that the land shown on the plat be of such character that it can be used safely for building purposes without danger to health or peril from fire, flood, drainage or other menace to neighboring properties or the public health, safety and welfare.

Additional requirements

2. Additional requirements. The planning board shall also require that:

Streets and highways

(a) the streets and highways be of sufficient width and suitable grade and shall be suitably located to accommodate the prospective traffic, to afford adequate light and air, to facilitate fire protection, and to provide access of firefighting equipment to buildings. If there be an official map, village comprehensive plan or functional/master plans, such streets and highways shall be coordinated so as to compose a convenient system conforming to the official map and properly related to the proposals shown in the comprehensive plan of the village;

Coordination with official map or village comprehensive plan

(b) suitable monuments be placed at block corners and other necessary points as may be required by the board and the location thereof is shown on the map of such plat;

Other requirements

Monuments

(c) all streets or other public places shown on such plats be suitably graded and paved; street signs, sidewalks, street lighting standards, curbs, gutters, street trees, water mains, fire alarm signal devices (including necessary ducts and cables or other connecting facilities), sanitary sewers and storm drains be installed all in accordance with standards, specifications and procedures acceptable to the appropriate village departments except as hereinafter provided, or alternatively that a performance bond or other security be furnished to the village, as hereinafter provided.

Compliance with zoning

- Compliance with zoning regulations. Where a zoning ordinance or local law
 has been adopted by the village, the lots shown on said plat shall at least
 comply with the requirements thereof subject, however, to the provisions of
 section 7-738 of this article.
- Reservation of parkland or money in lieu thereof
- 4. Reservation of parkland on subdivision plats containing residential units.
 - (a) Before the planning board may approve a subdivision plat containing residential units, such subdivision plat shall also show, when required by such board, a park or parks suitably located for playground or other recreational purposes.

Required findings

(b) Land for park, playground or other recreational purposes may not be required until the planning board has made a finding that a proper case exists for requiring that a park or parks be suitably located for playgrounds or other recreational purposes within the village. Such findings shall include an evaluation of the present and anticipated future needs for park and recreational facilities in the village based on projected population growth to which the particular subdivision plat will contribute. Money in lieu of parkland

(c) In the event the planning board makes a finding pursuant to paragraph (b) of this subdivision that the proposed subdivision plat presents a proper case for requiring a park or parks suitability located for playgrounds or other recreational purposes, but that a suitable park or parks of adequate size to meet the requirement cannot be properly located on such subdivision plat, the planning board may require a sum of money in lieu thereof, in an amount to be established by the village board of trustees. In making such determination of suitability, the board shall assess the size and suitably of land shown on the subdivision plat which could be possible locations for park or recreational facilities, as well as practical factors including whether there is a need for additional facilities in the immediate neighborhood. Any moneys required by the planning board in lieu of land for park, playground or other recreational purposes, pursuant to the provisions of this section, shall be deposited into a trust fund to be used by the village exclusively for park, playground or other recreational purposes, including the acquisition of property.

Consideration of the character of the development

 Character of the development. In making such determination regarding streets, highways, parks and required improvements, the planning board shall take into consideration the prospective character of the development, whether dense residence, open residence, business or industrial.

Application for area variance made to the zoning board of appeals

6. Application for area variance. Notwithstanding any provision of law to the contrary, where a plat contains one or more lots which do not comply with the zoning local law regulations, application may be made to the zoning board of appeals for an area variance pursuant to section 7-712-b of this article, without the necessity of a decision or determination of an administrative official charged with the enforcement of the zoning regulations. In reviewing such application the zoning board of appeals shall request the planning board to provide a written recommendation concerning the proposed variance.

Waiver of requirements

7. Waiver of requirements. The planning board may waive, when reasonable, any requirements or improvements for the approval, approval with modifications or disapproval of subdivisions submitted for its approval. Any such waiver, which shall be subject to appropriate conditions, may be exercised in the event any such requirements or improvements are found not to be requisite in the interest of the public health, safety, and general welfare or inappropriate because of inadequacy or lack of connecting facilities adjacent or in proximity to the subdivision.

Installation of fire alarm devices required or waived

- 8. Installation of fire alarm devices. The installation of fire alarm signal devices including necessary connecting facilities shall be required or waived pursuant to this section only with the approval of:
 - (a) the town board if the village is included in a central fire alarm system established pursuant to subdivision eleven-c of section sixty-four of the town law.
 - (b) the board of supervisors or legislative body of the county if the village is included in a central fire alarm system established pursuant to paragraph (h) of subdivision one of section two hundred twenty-five of the county law, or
 - (c) the board of fire commissioners of the village in any other case unless the installation is to be made in a fire district within the village, in which event only the approval of the board of fire commissioners of such fire district shall be necessary. The planning board may, with the approval of the appropriate board, completely waive any or all requirements in connection with the installation of fire alarm signal devices including

necessary connecting facilities. When required, such installation shall be made in accordance with standards, specifications, and procedures acceptable to such board.

Bonds or other security

- 9. Performance bond or other security.
 - (a) Furnishing of performance bond or other security. As an alternative to the installation of infrastructure and improvements, as above provided, prior to planning board approval, a performance bond or other security sufficient to cover the full cost of the same, as estimated by the planning board or a village department designated by the planning board to make such estimate, where such departmental estimate is deemed acceptable by the planning board, shall be furnished to the village by the owner.
- Security required when plat is approved in sections
- (b) Security where plat approved in sections. In the event that the owner shall be authorized to file the approved plat in sections, as provided in subdivision seven of section 7-728 of this article, approval of the plat may be granted upon the installation of the required improvements in the section of the plat filed in the office of the county clerk or register or the furnishing of security covering the costs of such improvements. The owner shall not be permitted to begin construction of buildings in any other section until such section has been filed in the office of the county clerk or register and the required improvements have been installed in such section or a security covering the cost of such improvements is provided.

Forms of security

- (c) Form of security. Any such security must be provided pursuant to a written security agreement with the village, approved by the village board of trustees and also approved by the village attorney as to form, sufficiency and manner of execution, and shall be limited to:
 - (i) a performance bond issued by a bonding or surety company;
 - (ii) the deposit of funds in or a certificate of deposit issued by a bank or trust company located and authorized to do business in this state;
 - (iii) an irrevocable letter of credit from a bank located and authorized to do business in this state;
 - (iv) obligations of the United States of America; or
 - (v) any obligations fully guaranteed as to interest and principal by the United States of America, having a market value at least equal to the full cost of such improvements. If not delivered to the village, such security shall be held in a village account at a bank or trust company.

Term of security agreement

(d) Term of security agreement. Any such performance bond or security agreement shall run for a term to be fixed by the planning board, but in no case for a longer term than three years, provided, however, that the term of such performance bond or security agreement may be extended by the planning board with consent of the parties thereto. If the planning board shall decide at any time during the term of the performance bond or security agreement that the extent of building development that has taken place in the subdivision is not sufficient to warrant all the improvements covered by such security, or that the required Default of security agreement

Disposal of sewage in plats in Suffolk County improvements have been installed as provided in this section and by the planning board in sufficient amount to warrant reduction in the amount of said security, and upon approval by the village board of trustees, the planning board may modify its requirements for any or all such improvements, and the amount of such security shall thereupon be reduced by an appropriate amount so that the new amount will cover the cost in full of the amended list of improvements required by the planning board.

- (e) Default of security agreement. In the event that any required improvements have not been installed as provided in this section within the term of such security agreement, the village board of trustees may thereupon declare the said performance bond or security agreement to be in default and collect the sum remaining payable thereunder; and upon the receipt of the proceeds thereof, the village shall install such improvements as are covered by such security and as commensurate with the extent of building development that has taken place in the subdivision but not exceeding in cost the amount of such proceeds.
- 10. Suffolk county sewer districts. If in the county of Suffolk the plat is not entirely situate within a county, town or village sewer district and the county department of environmental control or the county health department shall have directed that disposal of sewage from the plat shall be provided for by a communal sewerage system, consisting of a treatment plant and collection system, then the Suffolk county sewer agency shall determine, specify and direct the means and method by which the aforesaid system shall be best provided by and at the expense of the developer. Among the alternative means and methods the Suffolk county sewer agency may direct, shall be:
 - (a) that the developer, at its own cost and expense, install, build and construct such system according to such plans, specifications, conditions and guarantees as may be required by the Suffolk county sewer agency, and upon satisfactory completion thereof, the developer shall dedicate and donate same, without cost to the Suffolk county sewer agency, or its nominee, and the developer shall also petition to form a county district, but if the Suffolk county sewer agency shall determine that a suitable complete communal sewerage system of adequate size cannot be properly located in the plat or is otherwise not practical, then,
 - (b) the developer shall install, build and construct temporary cesspools or septic tanks together with a sewage collection system according to such plans, specifications, conditions and guarantees as may be required by the Suffolk county sewer agency, and upon satisfactory completion thereof, the developer shall dedicate and donate same, without cost, to the Suffolk county sewer agency or its nominee, and in addition thereto, the agency may also require the payment to the Suffolk county sewer agency of a sum of money in an amount to be determined by the Suffolk county sewer agency, and the developer shall also petition to form a county district, or
 - (c) the developer shall install, build and construct temporary cesspools or septic tanks and, in addition thereto, shall pay to the Suffolk county sewer agency a sum of money in an amount to be determined by the Suffolk county sewer agency and the developer shall also petition to form a county district, or
 - (d) the developer shall provide such other means and methods or combination thereof as the Suffolk county sewer agency may determine, specify and direct. Any sums paid to the Suffolk county sewer agency pursuant to any provisions of this section, shall constitute a trust fund to

be used exclusively for a future communal sewerage system which shall be owned and operated by a county sewer district, which district shall include the subject plat within its bounds. Such moneys and accrued interest, if any, when paid to such district, shall be credited over a period of time determined by the district, pro rata, against the sewer assessment of each tax parcel of the subject plat as may exist at the time of the payment of such moneys and accrued interest to such district. The useable value of any sewage collection system built under paragraph (b), (c) or (d) of this subdivision shall be credited over a period of time determined by the district, pro rata, against the sewer assessment of each tax parcel of the plat as may exist at the time such system is incorporated into a county sewer district which shall include the subject plat within its bounds.

§ 7-732. Subdivision review; record of plats.

Only plats approved and signed by the planning board may be filed

- 1. Filing of plat with county clerk or register.
 - (a) No plat of a subdivision of land showing lots, blocks or sites, shall be filed or recorded in the office of the county clerk or register until it has been approved by a planning board which has been empowered to approve such plats. Further, such approval must be endorsed in writing on the plat in such manner as the planning board may designate.

Plan may not conflict with county official map

(b) Such endorsement shall stipulate that the plat does not conflict with the county official map, where one exists, or in cases where plats do front on or have access to or are otherwise related to roads or drainage system is shown on the county official map, that such plat has been approved in the manner specified by section two hundred thirty-nine-f of the general municipal law.

County clerk must notify village planning board when a plat is filed or recorded

Notification of filing. It shall be the duty of the county clerk or register to notify
the planning board in writing within three days of the filing or recording of any
plat approved by such planning board, identifying such plat by its title, date of
filing or recording, and official file number.

Relationship to village official map or plan

- Effect of filing. After such plat is approved and filed, the streets, highways and parks shown on such plat shall be and become a part of the official map or plan of the village.
- 4. Cession or dedication of streets, highways or parks.

Unless otherwise noted by owner, all streets, highways or parks are offered for dedication

(a) All streets, highways or parks shown on a filed or recorded plat are offered for dedication to the public unless the owner of the affected land, or the owner's agent, makes a notation on the plat to the contrary prior to final plat approval. Any street, highway or park shown on a filed or recorded plat shall be deemed to be private until such time as it has been formally accepted by a resolution of the local legislative body, or until it has been condemned by the village for use as a public street, highway or park.

If plat approval expires before filing or recording, any offer of dedication is voided (b) In the event that such approved plat is not filed or recorded prior to the expiration date of the plat approval as provided in section 7-728 of this article, then such offer of dedication shall be deemed to be invalid, void and of no effect on and after such expiration date. Purpose

Notes: County official maps - see General Municipal Law, §239-e.

§ 7-734. Buildings in streets; permits; hearings; review.

No permit to be issued for any building in bed of street shown on official map or plan

Authority to vary in terms of section under certain circumstances and to impose conditions

Notice, hearing, publication

Review

No construction or improvement unless street or highway is public and is placed on official map

Exception

Permit for erection of building; requisites

Adequacy of street or highway as condition for issuance of permit

For the purpose of preserving the integrity of such official map or plan no permit shall hereafter be issued for any building in the bed of any street or highway shown or laid out on such map or plan, provided, however, that if the land within such mapped street or highway is not yielding a fair return on its value to the owner, the board of appeals or other similar board in any village which has established such a board having power to make variances or exceptions in zoning regulations shall have power in a specific case by the vote of a majority of its members to grant a permit for a building in such street or highway which will as little as practicable increase the cost of opening such street or highway, or tend to cause a change of such official map or plan, and such board may impose reasonable requirements as a condition of granting such permit, which requirements shall inure to the benefit of the village. Before taking any action authorized in this section, the board of appeals or similar board shall give a hearing at which parties in interest and other shall have an opportunity to be heard. Any such decision shall be subject to review in the same manner and pursuant to the same provisions as in appeals from the decisions of such board upon zoning regulations.

§ 7-736. Construction of municipal utility in streets; permits for erection of buildings; appeal; review by court.

- No public municipal street utility or improvement shall be constructed by the village in any street or highway until it has become a public street or highway and is duly placed on the official map or plan; except that the board of trustees may authorize the construction of a public municipal street utility or improvement in or under a street which has not been dedicated, but which has been used by the public as a street for five years or more, prior to March second, nineteen hundred thirty-eight, and is shown as a street on a plat of a subdivision of land which had been filed prior to March second, nineteen hundred thirty-eight, in the office of the county clerk or register of the county in which such village is located.
- No permit for the erection of any building shall be issued unless a street or highway giving access to such proposed structure has been duly placed on the official map or plan, or if there be no official map or plan, unless such street or highway is
 - (a) an existing state, county, town or village highway, or
 - (b) a street shown upon a plat approved by the planning board as provided under the provisions of this article, as in effect at the time such plat was approved, or
 - (c) a street on a plat duly filed and recorded in the office of the county clerk or register prior to the appointment of such planning board and the grant to such board of the power to approve plats. Before such permit shall be issued such street or highway shall have been suitably improved to the satisfaction of the planning board in accordance with standards and specifications approved by the appropriate village officers as adequate in respect to the public health, safety and general welfare for the special circumstances of the particular street or highway, or alternatively, and in

Performance bond in lieu of improvement

the discretion of such board, a performance bond sufficient to cover the full cost of such improvement as estimated by such board or other appropriate village departments designated by such board shall be furnished to the village by the owner. Such performance bond shall be issued by a bonding or surety company approved by the board of trustees or by the owner with security acceptable to the board of trustees, and shall also be approved by the village attorney as to form, sufficiency and manner of execution. The term, manner of modification and method of enforcement of such bond shall be determined by the appropriate board in substantial conformity with section 7-730 of this article.

Variance procedure

3. The applicant for such a permit may appeal from the decision of the administrative officer having charge of the issue of permits to the board of appeals or other similar board, in any village which has established a board having the power to make variances or exceptions in zoning regulations for: a) an exception if the circumstances of the case do not require the structure to be related to existing or proposed streets or highways, and/or b) an area variance pursuant to section 7-712-b of this chapter, and the same provisions are hereby applied to such appeals and to such board as are provided in cases of appeals on zoning regulations. The board may in passing on such appeal make any reasonable exception and issue the permit subject to conditions that will protect any future street or highway layout. Any such decision shall be subject to review in the same manner and pursuant to the same provisions as in appeals from the decisions of such board upon zoning regulations.

Power of appropriate board to issue permit subject to conditions

Court Review

§ 7-738. Subdivision review; approval of cluster development.

Definitions

"Cluster development"

"Zoning districts"

The village board of trustees must authorize cluster development by local law or ordinance

Encourage flexibility of design

Definitions. As used in this section:

- (a) "cluster development" shall mean a subdivision plat or plats, approved pursuant to this article, in which the applicable zoning local law is modified to provide an alternative permitted method for the layout, configuration and design of lots, buildings and structures, roads, utility lines and other infrastructure, parks, and landscaping in order to preserve the natural and scenic qualities of open lands.
- (b) "zoning districts" shall mean districts provided for in section 7-702 of this article.
- 2. Authorization; purpose.
 - (a) The village board of trustees may, by local law, authorize the planning board to approve a cluster development simultaneously with the approval of a plat or plats pursuant to the provisions of this article. Approval of a cluster development shall be subject to the conditions set forth in this section and in such local law. Such local law shall also specify the zoning districts in which cluster development may be applicable.
 - (b) The purpose of a cluster development shall be to enable and encourage flexibility of design and development of land in such a manner as to preserve the natural and scenic qualities of open lands.
- Conditions.

VILLAGE LAW

Cluster procedure may be followed at the discretion of the planning board, however, special authorization from the village board of trustees is needed to require clustering

Maximum density applicable to parcel must be maintained

Allowable densities in various zoning districts may be summed

Conditions may be established to preserve natural and scenic qualities of open lands

Content of plat

A cluster development is a subdivision subject to hearings as required by Village Law §7-728

Filing

No change in permitted use

- (a) This procedure may be followed at the discretion of the planning board if, in said board's judgment, its application would benefit the village. Provided, however, that in granting such authorization to the planning board, the village board of trustees may also authorize the planning board to require the owner to submit an application for cluster development subject to criteria contained in the local law authorizing cluster development.
- (b) A cluster development shall result in a permitted number of building lots or dwelling units which shall in no case exceed the number which could be permitted, in the planning board's judgment, if the land were subdivided into lots conforming to the minimum lot size and density requirements of the zoning local law applicable to the district or districts in which such land is situated and conforming to all other applicable requirements. Provided, however, that where the plat falls within two or more contiguous districts, the planning board may approve a cluster development representing the cumulative density as derived from the summing of all units allowed in all such districts, and may authorize any actual construction to take place in all or any portion of one or more of such districts.
- (c) The planning board as a condition of plat approval may establish such conditions on the ownership, use, and maintenance of such open lands shown on the plat as it deems necessary to assure the preservation of the natural and scenic qualities of such open lands. The village board of trustees may require that such conditions shall be approved by the board of trustees before the plat may be approved for filing
- (d) The plat showing such cluster development may include areas within which structures may be located, the height and spacing of buildings, open spaces and their landscaping, off-street open and enclosed parking spaces, streets, driveways and any other features required by the planning board. In the case of a residential plat or plats, the dwelling units permitted may be, at the discretion of the planning board, in detached, semi-detached, attached, or multi-story structures.
- 4. Notice and public hearing. The proposed cluster development shall be subject to review at a public hearing or hearings held pursuant to section 7-728 of this article for the approval of plats.
- 5. Filing of plat. On the filing of the plat in the office of the county clerk or register, a copy shall be filed with the village clerk, who shall make appropriate notations and references thereto on the village zoning map required to be maintained pursuant to section 7-706 of this article.
- Effect. The provisions of this section shall not be deemed to authorize a change in the permissible use of such lands as provided in the zoning local law applicable to such lands.

§ 7-739. Coordination with agricultural districts program.

Policy of local governments. Local governments shall exercise their powers
to enact local laws, ordinances, rules or regulations that apply to farm
operations in an agricultural district in a manner which does not unreasonably
restrict or regulate farm structures or farming practices in contravention of the

Policy of local governments

purposes of article twenty-five-AA of the agriculture and markets law, unless it can be shown that the public health or safety is threatened.

Agricultural data statements to be submitted by applicants for certain approvals

Consideration of data statement in review of proposed projects

Mailing of notice

Content of agricultural data statement

Referral under General Municipal Law §239-m

Persons aggrieved by decision of planning board, or other officer or department, may apply for review

Filing is with the village clerk

Time to commence proceeding

2. Agricultural data statement; submission, evaluation. Any application for a special use permit, site plan approval, use variance, or subdivision approval requiring municipal review and approval by the village board of trustees, planning board, or zoning board of appeals pursuant to this article, that would occur on property within an agricultural district containing a farm operation or on property with boundaries within five hundred feet of a farm operation located in an agricultural district, shall include an agricultural data statement. The village board of trustees, planning board, or zoning board of appeals shall evaluate and consider the agricultural data statement in its review of the possible impacts of the proposed project upon the functioning of farm operations within such agricultural district. The information required by an agricultural data statement may be included as part of any other application form required by local law, ordinance or regulation.

- 3. Agricultural data statement; notice provision. Upon the receipt of such application by the planning board, zoning board of appeals, or village board of trustees, the clerk of such board shall mail written notice of such application to the owners of land as identified by the applicant in the agricultural data statement. Such notice shall include a description of the proposed project and its location, and may be sent in conjunction with any other notice required by state or local law, ordinance, rule or regulation for the said project. The cost of mailing said notice shall be borne by the applicant.
- 4. Agricultural data statement; content. An agricultural data statement shall include the following information: the name and address of the applicant; a description of the proposed project and its location; the name and address of any owner of land within the agricultural district, which land contains farm operations and is located within five hundred feet of the boundary of the property upon which the project is proposed; and a tax map or other map showing the site of the proposed project relative to the location of farm operations identified in the agricultural data statement.
- 5. Notice to county planning board or agency or regional planning council. The clerk of the village board of trustees, planning board, or zoning board of appeals shall refer all applications requiring an agricultural data statement to the county planning board or agency or regional planning council as required by sections two hundred thirty-nine-m and two hundred thirty-nine-n of the general municipal law.

§ 7-740. Review of decisions of planning board.

Any officer, department, board or bureau of the village, with the approval of the board of trustees, or any person or persons, jointly or severally aggrieved by any decision of the planning board concerning such plat or the changing of the zoning regulations of such land, may bring a proceeding to review in the manner provided by article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules in a court of record on the ground that such decision is illegal, in whole or in part. Such proceeding must be commenced within thirty days after the filing of the decision in the office of the board

Commencement of the proceeding shall stay proceedings upon the decision appealed from.

Appointment of referee

If, upon the hearing, it shall appear to the court that testimony is necessary for the proper disposition of the matter, it may take evidence or appoint a referee to take such evidence as it may direct and report the same to the court with his findings of fact and conclusions of law, which shall constitute a part of the proceedings upon which the determination of the court shall be made. The court may reverse or affirm, wholly or partly, or may modify the decision brought up for review.

Costs

Costs shall not be allowed against the planning board, unless it shall appear to the court that it acted with gross negligence or in bad faith or with malice in making the decision appealed from.

Preference over other civil actions

All issues in any proceeding under this section shall have preference over all other civil actions and proceedings.

§ 7-741. Intermunicipal cooperation in comprehensive planning and land use regulation.

Legislative intent, promotion of intergovernmental cooperation

1. Legislative intent. This section is intended to illustrate the statutory authority that any municipal corporation has under article five-G of the general municipal law and place within land use law express statutory authority for cities, towns and villages to enter into agreements to undertake comprehensive planning and land use regulation with each other or one for the other, and to provide that any city, town or village may contract with a county to carry out all or a portion of the ministerial functions related to the land use of such city, town or village as may be agreed upon. By the enactment of this section the legislature seeks to promote intergovernmental cooperation that could result in increased coordination and effectiveness of comprehensive planning and land use regulation, more efficient use of infrastructure and municipal revenues, as well as the enhanced protection of community resources, especially where such resources span municipal boundaries.

2. Authorization and effects.

- (a) In addition to any other general or special powers vested in a village to prepare a comprehensive plan and enact and administer land use regulations, by local law or ordinance, rule or regulation, each village is hereby authorized to enter into, amend, cancel and terminate agreements with any other municipality or municipalities to undertake all or a portion of such powers, functions and duties.
- (b) Any one or more municipalities located in a county which has established a county planning board, commission or other agency, hereinafter referred to as a county planning agency, are hereby authorized to enter into, amend, cancel and terminate agreements with such county in order to authorize the county planning agency to perform and carry out certain ministerial functions on behalf of such municipality or municipalities related to land use planning and zoning. Such functions may include, but are not limited to, acting in an advisory capacity, assisting in the preparation of comprehensive plans and land use regulations to be adopted and enforced by such municipality or municipalities and participating in the formation and functions of individual or joint administrative boards and bodies formed by one or more municipalities.

Limitations of agreements

Scope of agreements

Authorization to enter into

intermunicipal agreement

agencies

Agreements with county planning

(c) Such agreements shall apply only to the performance or exercise of any function or power which each of the municipal corporations has the authority by any general or special law to prescribe, perform, or exercise separately.

Definitions of terms for purposes of land use planning and regulation

- 3. Definitions. As used herein:
 - (a) "Municipality", means a city, town or village.
 - (b) "Community resource", means a specific public facility, infrastructure system, or geographic area of special economic development, environmental, scenic, cultural, historic, recreational, parkland, open space, natural resource, or other unique significance, located wholly or partially within the boundaries of one or more given municipalities.
 - (c) "Intermunicipal overlay district", means a special land use district which encompasses all or a portion of one or more municipalities for the purpose of protecting, enhancing or developing one or more community resources as provided herein.
- 4. Intermunicipal agreements. In addition to any other powers granted to municipalities to contract with each other to undertake joint, cooperative agreements any municipality may:

Creation of a consolidated planning board

 (a) create a consolidated planning board which may replace individual planning boards, if any, which consolidated planning board shall have the powers and duties as shall be determined by such agreement;

Creation of a consolidated zoning board of appeals

(b) create a consolidated zoning board of appeals which may replace individual zoning boards of appeals, if any, which consolidated zoning board of appeals shall have the powers and duties as shall be determined by such agreement;

Creation of a comprehensive plan

 (c) create a comprehensive plan and/or land use regulations which may be adopted independently by each participating municipality;

Creation of a consolidated land use enforcement program

(d) provide for a land use administration and enforcement program which may replace individual land use administration and enforcement programs, if any, the terms and conditions of which shall be set forth in such agreement; and

Creation of an intermunicipal overlay district

(e) create an intermunicipal overlay district for the purpose of protecting, enhancing or developing community resources that encompass two or more municipalities.

Special considerations.

Joint agreements

- (a) Making joint agreements. Any agreement made pursuant to the provisions of this section may contain provisions as the parties deem to be appropriate, and including provisions relative to the items designated in paragraphs a through m inclusive as set forth in subdivision two of section one hundred nineteen-o of the general municipal law.
- (b) Establishing the duration of agreement. Any agreement developed pursuant to the provisions of this section may contain procedures for

VILLAGE LAW

Duration of agreement

periodic review of the terms and conditions, including those relating to the duration, extension or termination of the agreement.

(c) Amending local laws or ordinances. Local laws or ordinances shall be amended, as appropriate, to reflect the provisions contained in intermunicipal agreements established pursuant to the provisions of this section.

Appeal of action by aggrieved parties

6. Appeal of action by aggrieved party or parties. Any officer, department, board or bureau of any municipality with the approval of the legislative body, or any person or persons jointly or severally aggrieved by any act or decision of a planning board, zoning board of appeals or agency created pursuant to the provisions of this section may bring a proceeding by article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules in a court of record on the ground that such decision is illegal, in whole or in part. Such proceeding must be commenced within thirty days after the filing of the decision in the office of the board. Commencement of the proceeding shall stay proceedings upon the decision from which the appeal is taken. All issues in any proceeding under this section shall have a preference over all other civil actions and proceedings.

Existing agreements valid

7. Any agreements made between two or more municipalities pursuant to article five-G of the general municipal law or any other law which provides for the undertaking of any land use regulation or activity on a joint, cooperative or contract basis, if valid when so made, shall not be invalidated by the provisions of this section.

Existing authority not limited

8. The provisions of this section shall be in addition to existing authority and shall not be deemed or construed as a limitation, diminution or derogation of any statutory authority authorizing municipal cooperation.

§ 7-742. Separability clause.

If any part or provision of this article or the application thereof to any person or circumstance be adjudged invalid by any court of competent jurisdiction, such judgment shall be confined in its operation to the part, provision or application directly involved in the controversy in which such judgment shall have been rendered and shall not affect or impair the validity of the remainder of this article or the application thereof to other persons or circumstances and the legislature hereby declares that it would have enacted this article or the remainder thereof had the invalidity of such provision or application thereof been apparent.

SECTION HEADINGS

SECTIO	N	PAGE
S 06 5	Dretaction of historical places, buildings and works of out	
§ 96-a	Protection of historical places, buildings and works of art	
§ 99-c	Agreements for joint building inspectors by municipal corporations Capital program	
§ 99-g § 119-u	Intermunicipal cooperation in comprehensive planning and	143
g 119-u	land use regulation	1//
§ 119-dd	Local historic preservation programs	
§ 113-dd § 136	Regulation of automobile junkyards	
3 100	regulation of automobile junkyards	
	Article 12-A City and Village Planning Commissions	
§ 234	Creation, appointment and qualifications	149
§ 235	Officers, expenses and assistance	150
§ 236	General powers	150
§ 237	Maps and recommendations	150
§ 238	Private streets	
§ 239	Rules	
§ 239-a	Construction of article	15′
	Article 12-B County Planning Boards and Regional Planning Counc	·ile
§ 239-b	Definitions	
§ 239-c	County planning boards	
§ 239-d	County comprehensive plan	
§ 239-e	County official map	
§ 239-f	Approval of building permits, curb cuts and subdivision plats	159
§ 239-g	Planning associations or federations	
§ 239-h	Regional planning councils	160
§ 239-i	Regional comprehensive plans	163
§ 239-l	Coordination of certain municipal zoning and planning	
	actions; legislative intent and policy	
§ 239-m	Referral of certain proposed city, town and village planning and zoning a	
	to the county planning agency or regional planning council; report there	
		166
§ 239-n	Referral of certain proposed subdivision plats to the county planning ago	
0.000	regional planning council; report thereon; final action	
§ 239-nn	Rights and duties of neighboring municipalities in planning and zoning matters	
	and zoning matters	108
	Article 12-C Intergovernmental Relations Councils	
§ 239-n.	Intergovernmental Relations Councils	
§ 247	Acquisition of open spaces and areas	17′
	Article 19-B Municipal Theme Districts	
§ 990	Short title	172
§ 990-a	Statement of legislative findings and declaration	
§ 990-b	Definitions.	172
§ 990-c	Criteria for municipal theme district designation	
§ 990-d	Designation of municipal theme districts	172
§ 990-е	Municipal theme district development plan	
§ 990-f	Administration of municipal theme districts	173
§ 990-g	Termination or revision of municipal theme district	173

§ 96-a. Protection of historical places, buildings and works of art.

Municipalities empowered to enact laws to protect historical places, buildings and works of art

In addition to any power or authority of a municipal corporation to regulate by planning or zoning laws and regulations or by local laws and regulations, the governing board or local legislative body of any county, city, town or village is empowered to provide by regulations, special conditions and restrictions for the protection, enhancement, perpetuation and use of places, districts, sites, buildings, structures, works of art, and other objects having a special character or special historical or aesthetic interest or value. Such regulations, special conditions and restrictions may include appropriate and reasonable control of the use or appearance of neighboring private property within public view, or both. In any such instance such measures, if adopted in the exercise of the police power, shall be reasonable and appropriate to the purpose, or if constituting a taking of private property shall provide for due compensation, which may include the limitation or remission of taxes.

Appointment of a shared building inspector

Power to plan and execute a capital

program

Six-year time frame

Annual budget prepared

Proposed method of financing

§ 99-c. Agreements for joint building inspectors by municipal corporations.

It shall be lawful for two or more municipal corporations to engage jointly one building inspector and make an agreement specifying how such inspector shall be paid for his services.

§ 99-g. Capital program.

- Any municipal corporation, by resolution or ordinance of the governing board, may undertake the planning and execution of a capital program in accordance with the provisions of this section.
- 2. A capital program shall be a plan of capital projects proposed to be undertaken during a six-year period, the estimated cost thereof and the proposed method of financing.
- 3. The officer charged with the preparation of the tentative budget shall annually cause the capital program to be prepared, and shall submit it to the governing board with the tentative budget. It shall be arranged in such manner as to indicate the order of priority of each project, and to state for each project:
 - (a) a description of the proposed project and the estimated total cost thereof;
 - (b) the proposed method of financing, indicating the amount proposed to be financed by direct budgetary appropriation or duly established reserve funds; the amount, if any, estimated to be received from the federal and/or state governments; and the amount to be financed by the issuance of obligations, showing the proposed type or types of obligations, together with the period of probable usefulness for which they are proposed to be issued;
 - (c) an estimate of the effect, if any, upon operating costs of the municipal corporation within each of the three fiscal years following completion of the project.
- Amount of appropriation included in
- The tentative budget shall include the amount proposed for the capital program to be financed by direct budgetary appropriation during the fiscal year to which such tentative budget pertains.

Summary of financial requirements

There shall be included in the budget message, if any, a general summary of the financial requirements for the capital program for the fiscal year to which the budget message relates. Additional comments and recommendations of any other board, officer or agency may also be included in the budget message.

Adoption of budget

budget

The governing board shall annually adopt the capital program after review and revisions, if any. The provisions of any law relating to a public hearing on the

Amendment of budget

tentative budget, and to the adoption of the budget, shall apply to the capital program.

7. At any time during the fiscal year for which the capital program was adopted, the governing board by the affirmative vote of two-thirds of its total membership, may amend the capital program by adding, modifying or abandoning the projects, or by modifying the methods of financing. No capital project shall be authorized or undertaken unless it is included in the capital program as adopted or amended.

Defines term "capital project"

- 8. The term "capital project" as used in this section shall mean:
 - (a) any physical betterment or improvement, including furnishings, machinery, apparatus or equipment for such physical betterment or improvement when first constructed or acquired, or
 - (b) any preliminary studies and surveys relating to any physical betterment or improvement, or
 - (c) land or rights in land, or
 - (d) any combination of (a), (b) and (c).

No authorization given to incur indebtedness or obligations

 Nothing in this section shall be construed to authorize a municipal corporation to incur indebtedness for which obligations may be issued except as provided by the local finance law.

§ 119-u. Intermunicipal cooperation in comprehensive planning and land use regulation.

1. Legislative intent. This section is intended to illustrate the statutory authority that any municipal corporation has under article five-G of this chapter and place within land use law express statutory authority for cities, towns, and villages to enter into agreements to undertake comprehensive planning and land use regulation with each other or one for the other, and to provide that any city, town, or village may contract with a county to carry out all or a portion of the ministerial functions related to the land use of such city, town or village as may be agreed upon. By the enactment of this section the legislature seeks to promote intergovernmental cooperation that could result in increased coordination and effectiveness of comprehensive planning and land use regulation, more efficient use of infrastructure and municipal revenues, as well as the enhanced protection of community resources, especially where such

2. Authorization and effects.

resources span municipal boundaries.

- (a) In addition to any other general or special powers vested in a city, town or village to prepare a comprehensive plan and enact and administer land use regulations, by local law or ordinance, rule or regulation, each city, town or village is hereby authorized to enter into, amend, cancel and terminate agreements with any other municipality or municipalities to undertake all or a portion of such powers, functions and duties.
- (b) Any one or more municipalities located in a county which has established a county planning board, commission or other agency, hereinafter referred to as a county planning agency, are hereby authorized to enter into, amend, cancel and terminate agreements with such county in order to authorize the county planning agency to perform and carry out certain ministerial functions on behalf of such municipality or municipalities related to land use planning and zoning. Such functions may include, but are not limited to, acting in an advisory capacity, assisting in the preparation of comprehensive plans and land use regulations to be adopted and enforced by such municipality or municipalities and participating in the formation and functions of individual or joint

Legislative intent

Authorization to enter into agreements with other municipalities

Authorization to enter into agreements with county planning agencies

administrative boards and bodies formed by one or more municipalities.

(c) Such agreements shall apply only to the performance or exercise of any function or power which each of the municipal corporations has the authority by any general or special law to prescribe, perform, or exercise separately.

3. Definitions. As used herein:

- (a) "Municipality", means a city, town or village.
- (b) "Land use regulation", means an ordinance or local law enacted by a municipality for the regulation of any aspect of land use and community resource protection and includes any zoning, subdivision, special use permit or site plan regulation or any other regulations which prescribe the appropriate use of property or the scale, location, and intensity of development.
- (c) "Community resource", means a specific public facility, infrastructure system, or geographic area of special economic development, environmental, scenic, cultural, historic, recreational, parkland, open space, natural resource, or other unique significance, located wholly or partially within the boundaries of one or more given municipalities.
- (d) "Intermunicipal overlay district", means a special land use district which encompasses all or a portion of one or more municipalities for the purpose of protecting, enhancing, or developing one or more community resources as provided herein.
- Intermunicipal agreements. In addition to any other powers granted to municipalities to contract with each other to undertake joint, cooperative agreements any municipality may:
 - (a) create a consolidated planning board which may replace individual planning boards, if any, which consolidated planning board shall have the powers and duties as shall be determined by such agreement;
 - (b) create a consolidated zoning board of appeals which may replace individual zoning boards of appeals, if any, which consolidated zoning board of appeals shall have the powers and duties as shall be determined by such agreement;
 - (c) create a comprehensive plan and/or land use regulations which may be adopted independently by each participating municipality;
 - (d) provide for a land use administration and enforcement program which may replace individual land use administration and enforcement programs, if any, the terms and conditions of which shall be set forth in such agreement; and
 - (e) create an intermunicipal overlay district for the purpose of protecting, enhancing, or developing community resources that encompass two or more municipalities.

5. Special considerations.

- (a) Making joint agreements. Any agreement made pursuant to the provisions of this section may contain provisions as the parties deem to be appropriate, and including provisions relative to the items designated in paragraphs a through m inclusive as set forth in subdivision two of section one hundred nineteen-o of this chapter.
- (b) Establishing the duration of agreement. Any local law developed pursuant to the provisions of this section may contain procedures for periodic review of the terms and conditions, including those relating to the duration, extension or termination of the agreement.

Definitions

"Municipality" "Land

use regulation"

"Community resource"

"Intermunicipal overlay district"

Power to create a consolidated planning board

Power to create a consolidated Zoning Board of Appeals

Power to create a consolidated comprehensive plan

Power to provide for a land use administration and enforcement program

Power to create an intermunicipal overlay district

Other considerations

Judicial review

Agreements made pursuant to Article 5-G of the General Municipal Law

Not a limitation of authority

Additional powers of local legislative bodies

Enact protective regulations

Establish a board or commission

Valuation of property

Sale of property shall be for fair market value

(c) Amending local laws or ordinances. Local laws or ordinances shall be amended, as appropriate, to reflect the provisions contained in intermunicipal agreements established pursuant to the provisions of this section.

- 6. Appeal of action by aggrieved party or parties. Any officer, department, board or bureau of any municipality with the approval of the legislative body, or any person or persons jointly or severally aggrieved by any act or decision of a planning board, zoning board of appeals or agency created pursuant to the provisions of this section may bring a proceeding by article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules in a court of record on the ground that such decision is illegal, in whole or in part. Such proceeding must be commenced within thirty days after the filing of the decision in the office of the board. Commencement of the proceeding shall stay proceedings upon the decision from which the appeal is taken. All issues in any proceeding under this section shall have a preference over all other civil actions and proceedings.
- 7. Any agreements made between two or more municipalities pursuant to article five-G of this chapter or other law which provides for the undertaking of any land use regulation or activity on a joint, cooperative or contract basis, if valid when so made, shall not be invalidated by the provisions of this section.
- 8. The provisions of this section shall be in addition to existing authority and shall not be deemed or constructed as a limitation, diminution or derogation of any statutory authority authorizing municipal cooperation.

§ 119-dd. Local historic preservation programs

In addition to existing powers and authorities for local historic preservation programs including existing powers and authorities to regulate by planning or zoning laws and regulations or by local laws and regulations for preservation of historic landmarks and districts and use of techniques including transfer of development rights, the legislative body of any county, city, town or village is hereby empowered to:

- Provide by regulations, special conditions and restrictions for the protection, enhancement, perpetuation and use of places, districts, sites, buildings, structures, works of art and other objects having a special character or special historical, cultural or aesthetic interest or value. Such regulations, special conditions and restrictions may include appropriate and reasonable control of the use or appearance of neighboring private property within the public view, or both.
- Establish a landmark or historical preservation board or commission with such
 powers as are necessary to carry out all or any of the authority possessed by
 the municipality for a historic preservation program, as the local legislative
 body deems appropriate.
- 3. After due notice and public hearing, by purchase, gift, grant, bequest, devise, lease or otherwise, acquire the fee or any lesser interest, development right, easement, covenant or other contractual right necessary to achieve the purposes of this article, to historical or cultural property within its jurisdiction. After acquisition of any such interest pursuant to this subdivision, the effect of the acquisition on the valuation placed on any remaining private interest in such property for purposes of real estate taxation shall be taken into account.
- 4. Designate, purchase, restore, operate, lease and sell historic buildings or structures. Sales of such buildings and structures shall be upon such terms and conditions as the local legislative body deems appropriate to insure the maintenance of the historic quality of the buildings and structures, after public notice is appropriately given at least thirty days prior to the anticipated date of availability and shall be for fair and adequate consideration of such buildings and structures which in no event shall be less than the expenses incurred by the municipality with respect to such buildings and structures for acquisition,

Provide for transfer of development rights for purposes consistent with Article 5-K of the General Municipal Law restoration, improvement and interest charges.

Provide for transfer of development rights for purposes consistent with the purposes of this article.

Note: For additional provisions relating to local historic preservation programs, see General Municipal Law §§119-aa, 119-bb, and 119-cc.

§ 136. Regulation of automobile junk yards.

1. Legislative intent. A clean, wholesome, attractive environment is declared to be of importance to the health and safety of the inhabitants and the safeguarding of their material rights against unwarrantable invasion and, in addition, such an environment is deemed essential to the maintenance and continued development of the economy of the state and the general welfare of its citizens. It is further declared that the unrestrained accumulation of junk motor vehicles is a hazard to such health, safety and welfare of citizens of the state necessitating the regulation, restraint and elimination thereof. At the same time, it is recognized that the maintenance of junk yards as hereinafter defined, is a useful and necessary business and ought to be encouraged when not in conflict with the express purposes of this section.

2. Definitions.

For the purposes of this section, "junk yard" shall mean any place of storage or deposit, whether in connection with another business or not, where two or more unregistered, old, or secondhand motor vehicles, no longer intended or in condition for legal use on the public highways, are held, whether for the purpose of resale of used parts therefrom, for the purpose of reclaiming for use some or all of the materials therein, whether metal, glass, fabric or otherwise, for the purpose of disposing of the same or for any other purpose; such term shall include any place of storage or deposit for any such purposes of used parts or waste materials from motor vehicles which, taken together, equal in bulk two or more such vehicles provided, however, the term junk yard shall not be construed to mean an establishment having facilities for processing iron, steel or nonferrous scrap for sale for remelting purposes only.

"Municipality" as used in this section shall mean a city of less than one million in population, town or village.

"Motor vehicle" shall mean all vehicles propelled or drawn by power other than muscular power originally intended for use on public highways.

- 3. Requirement for operation or maintenance. No person shall operate, establish or maintain a junk yard until he
 - (1) has obtained a license to operate a junk yard business and
 - (2) has obtained a certificate of approval for the location of such junk yard.
- 4. Application for license and certificate of approval. Application for the license and the certificate of approved location shall be made in writing to the governing board of the municipality where it is proposed to locate the junk yard, and, in municipalities having a zoning ordinance or local law and a zoning board, the application shall be accompanied by a certificate from the zoning board that the proposed location is not within an established district restricted against such uses or otherwise contrary to the prohibitions of such zoning ordinance or local law. The application shall contain a description of the land to be included within the junk yard.
- 5. Hearing. A hearing on the application shall be held within the municipality not less than two nor more than four weeks from the date of the receipt of the application by the legislative body. Notice of the hearing shall be given to the applicant by mail, postage prepaid, to the address given in the application and

Intent

Definitions

"Junk yard"

"Municipality"

"Motor vehicle"

Establishment of a junk yard

Compliance with zoning

Hearing on application

shall be published once in a newspaper having a circulation within the municipality, which publication shall be not less than seven days before the date of the hearing.

License requirements

6. License requirements. At the time and place set for hearing, the governing board shall hear the applicant and all other persons wishing to be heard on the application for a license to operate, establish or maintain the junk yard. In considering such application, it shall take into account the suitability of the applicant with reference to his ability to comply with the fencing requirements or other reasonable regulations concerning the proposed junk yard, to any record of convictions for any type of larceny or receiving of stolen goods, and to any other matter within the purposes of this section.

Consideration of impact on surrounding property

7. Location requirements. At the time and place set for hearing, the governing board shall hear the applicant and all other persons wishing to be heard on the application for certificate of approval for the location of the junk yard. In passing upon same, it shall take into account, after proof of legal ownership or right to such use of the property for the license period by the applicant, the nature and development of surrounding property, such as the proximity of churches, schools, hospitals, public buildings or other places of public gathering; and whether or not the proposed location can be reasonably protected from affecting the public health and safety by reason of offensive or unhealthy odors or smoke, or of other causes.

Aesthetic considerations

8. Aesthetic considerations. At the hearing regarding location of the junk yard, the governing board may also take into account the clean, wholesome and attractive environment which has been declared to be of vital importance to the continued general welfare of its citizens by considering whether or not the proposed location can be reasonably protected from having an unfavorable effect thereon. In this connection the governing board may consider collectively the type of road servicing the junk yard or from which the junk yard may be seen, the natural or artificial barriers protecting the junk yard from view, the proximity of the proposed junk yard to established residential and recreational areas or main access routes thereto, as well as the reasonable availability of other suitable sites for the junk yard.

Grant or denial of application and the appeal process

9. Grant or denial of application; appeal. After hearing the governing board shall, within two weeks, make a finding as to whether or not the application should be granted, giving notice of their finding to the applicant by mail, postage prepaid, to the address given on the application. If approved, the license, including the certificate of approved location, shall be forthwith issued to remain in effect until the following April first. Approval shall be personal to the applicant and not assignable. Licenses shall be renewed thereafter upon payment of the annual license fee without hearing, provided all provisions of this chapter are complied with during the license period, the junk yard does not become a public nuisance under the common law and the applicant is not convicted of any type of larceny or the receiving of stolen goods. The determination of the governing board may be reviewed under article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules.

Conditions for denying license renewal

10. License fees. The annual license fee shall be twenty-five dollars to be paid at the time the application is made and annually thereafter in the event of renewal. In event the application is not granted, the fee shall be returned to the applicant. A municipality, in addition to the license fee, may assess the applicant with the costs of advertising such application and such other reasonable costs incident to the hearing as are clearly attributable thereto and may make the license conditional upon payment of same.

Annual fees

11. Fencing. Before use, a new junk yard shall be completely surrounded with a fence at least eight feet in height which substantially screens and with a suitable gate which shall be closed and locked except during the working hours of such junk yard or when the applicant or his agent shall be within. Such fence shall be erected not nearer than fifty feet from a public highway. All motor vehicles and parts thereof stored or deposited by the applicant shall be kept within the enclosure of the junk yard except as removal shall be necessary for the transportation of same in the reasonable course of the

Requirements for fencing

Section does not supersede local law or ordinance

Junkyards established prior to September 1, 1965

No operation of junk yard allowed within 500 feet of certain structures

Enforcement

Authority of cities and villages to create planning commissions

Creation by legislative body

Membership

Term of office

Residence requirement

business. All wrecking or other work on such motor vehicles and parts and all burning of same within the vicinity of the junk yard shall be accomplished within the enclosure. Where the topography, natural growth of timber or other considerations accomplish the purposes of this chapter in whole or in part, the fencing requirements hereunder may be reduced by the legislative body, upon granting the license, provided, however, that such natural barrier conforms with the purposes of this chapter.

- 12. Effect of local ordinances or local laws. This section shall not be construed to affect or supersede zoning ordinances or local laws or any other ordinances or local laws for the control of junk yards now in effect or hereafter enacted in any municipality within the proper exercise of the police power of such a municipality and shall not be deemed to apply to any municipality which has any ordinance or local law or regulation to license or regulate junk yards.
- 13. Established junk yards. For the purposes of this section the location of junk yards already established shall be considered approved by the governing board of the municipality where located and the owner thereof deemed suitable for the issuance of a license. Within sixty days from the passage of this section, however, the owner shall furnish the governing board the information as to location which is required in an application, together with the license fee, and the governing board shall issue him a license valid until the next April first, at which time such owner may apply for renewal as herein provided. Such owner shall comply with all other provisions of this section including the fencing requirements set forth in subdivision eleven of this section.
- 14. Notwithstanding any of the foregoing provisions of this section, no junk yard, hereafter established, shall be licensed to operate of such yard or any part thereof shall be within five hundred feet of a church, school, hospital, public building or place of public assembly.
- 15. Violators of any of the portions of this section shall be guilty of an offense punishable by a fine not exceeding one hundred dollars and each week that such violation is carried on or continues shall constitute a separate violation.

Note: For additional information relating to the control of junk cars see Department of State publication, "Controlling Junk.".

Article 12-A CITY AND VILLAGE PLANNING COMMISSIONS

§ 234. Creation, appointment and qualifications.

Each city and incorporated village is hereby authorized and empowered to create a commission to be known as the city or village planning commission. Such commission shall be so created in incorporated villages by resolution of the trustees, in cities by ordinance of the common council, except that in cities of the first class, having more than a million inhabitants, it shall be by resolution of the board of estimate and apportionment or other similar local authority. In cities of the first class such commission shall consist of not more than eleven, in cities of the second class of not more than nine, in cities of the third class and incorporated villages of not more than seven members. Such ordinance or resolution shall specify the public officer or body of said municipality that shall appoint such commissioners, and shall provide that the appointment of as nearly as possible one-third of them shall be for a term of one year; one-third for a term of two years, and one-third for a term of three years; and that at the expiration of such terms, the terms of office of their successors shall be three years; so that the term of office of one-third of such commissioners, as nearly as possible, shall expire each year. All appointments to fill vacancies shall be for the unexpired term. Not more than one-third of the members of said commission shall hold any other public office in said city or village. In a county containing a population of over three hundred thousand one of the members of any such commission may reside outside of such village or city as the case may be.

Election of chairman Employment of staff

Compensation

Appropriations

Referral of matters to planning commission

Planning commission report to legislative body

General Municipal Law, §236 does not impair other powers of commission

Acceptance of works of art

Preparation and contents of maps and plans

§ 235. Officers, expenses and assistance.

The commission shall elect annually, a chairman from its own members. It shall have the power and authority to employ experts, clerks, and a secretary, and to pay for their services and such other expenses as may be necessary and proper, not exceeding, in all, the annual appropriation that may be made by said city or village for said commission. The body creating the commission shall by ordinance or resolution provide what compensation if any, each of such commissioners shall receive for his services as such commissioner. Each city and incorporated village is hereby authorized and empowered to make such appropriation as it may see fit for such expenses and compensation, such appropriations to be made by those officers or bodies in such city or village having charge of the appropriation of the public funds.

§ 236. General powers.

The body creating such planning commission may, at any time, by ordinance or local law or resolution, provide that the following matters, or anyone or more of them, shall be referred for report thereon, to such commission by the board, commission, commissioner or other public officer or officers of said city or village which is the final authority thereon before final action thereon by such authority: the adoption of any map or plan of said city or incorporated village, or part thereof, including drainage and sewer or water system plans or maps, and plans or maps for any public water front, or marginal street, or public structure upon, in or in connection with such front or street, or for any dredging, filling or fixing of lines with relation to said front; any change of any such maps or plans; the location of any public structure upon, in or in connection with, or fixing lines with relation to said front; the location of any public building, bridge, statue or monument, highway, park, parkway, square, playground or recreation ground, or public open place of said city or village. In default of any such ordinance, local law or resolution all of said matters shall be so referred to said planning commission.

The body creating such planning commission may, at any time, by ordinance, local law or resolution, fix the time within which such planning commission shall report upon any matter or class of matters to be referred to it, with or without the further provision that in default of report within the time so fixed, the planning commission shall forfeit the right further to suspend action, as aforesaid with regard to the particular matter upon which it has so defaulted. In default of any such ordinance, local law or resolution, no such action shall be taken until such report is so received, and no adoption, change, fixing or location as aforesaid by said final authority, prior thereto, shall be valid. No ordinance, local law or resolution shall deprive said planning commission of its right or relieve it of its duty, to report, at such time as it deems proper upon any matter at any time referred to it.

This section shall not be construed as intended to limit or impair the power of any art commission, park commission or commissioner, now or hereafter existing by virtue of any provision of law, to refuse consent to the acceptance by any municipality of the gift of any work of art to said municipality, without reference of the matter, by reason of its proposed location or otherwise, to said planning commission. Nor shall this section be construed as intended to limit or impair any other power of any such art commission or affect the same, except in so far as it provides for reference or report, or both, on any matter before final action thereon by said art commission.

§ 237. Maps and recommendations.

Such planning commission may cause to be made a map or maps of said city or village or any portion thereof, or of any land outside the limits of said city or village so near or so related thereto that in the opinion of said planning commission it should be so mapped. Such plans may show not only such matters as by law have been or may be referred to the planning commission, but also any and all matters and things with relation to the plan of said city or village which to said planning commission seem necessary and proper, including recommendations and changes

suggested by it; and any report at any time made, may include any of the above. Such planning commission may obtain expert assistance in the making of any such maps or reports, or in the investigations necessary and proper with relation thereto.

§ 238. Private streets.

The body creating such planning commission may at any time, by ordinance or resolution provide that no plan, plot or description, showing the layout of any highway or street upon private property, or of building lots in connection with or in relation to such highway or street shall, within the limits of any municipality having a planning commission, as aforesaid, be received for record in the office of the clerk of the county where such real property is situated, until a copy of said plan, plot or description has been filed with said commission and it has certified, with relation thereto, its approval thereof. Such certificate hall be recorded as a part of the record of said original instrument containing said plan, plot, or description. No such street or highway which as not received the approval of the planning commission shall be accepted by said city or village until the matter has been referred to such commission under the provision of section two hundred and thirty-six of this article. But if any such street is plotted or laid out in accordance with the map of said municipality, adopted according to law, then it shall not be necessary to file such copy, or obtain or record such certificate.

No street to be accepted without approval of planning commission, except if laid out in accordance with map of municipality

No plat showing streets on private

property or building lots in relation to

a private street shall be recorded

until approved by commission

Rule making authority given to commission

§ 239. Rules.

Such commission may make rules not contrary to law, to govern its action in carrying out the provisions of this article.

§ 239-a. Construction of article.

This article shall be construed as the grant of additional power and authority to cities and incorporated villages, and not as intended to limit or impair any existing power or authority of any city or village. Any city or incorporated village in order to appoint a planning commission under this article shall recite, in the ordinance or resolution so creating the commission, the fact that it is created under this article.

Article 12-B COUNTY PLANNING BOARDS AND REGIONAL PLANNING COUNCILS

§ 239-b. Definitions. As used in this article and unless otherwise provided:

- "Municipal legislative body" means the town board of a town, the board of trustees of a village; the board of aldermen, common council, council or commission of a city; and other elective governing board or body now or hereafter vested by state statute, charter or other law with jurisdiction to initiate and adopt local laws or ordinances.
- 2. "County legislative body" means the board of supervisors of a county, the county legislature, the county board of representatives, or other body vested by its charter or other law with jurisdiction to enact local laws or resolutions.
- 3. "Municipality" means a city, village, or that portion of a town located outside the limits of any city or village.
- 4. "County planning board" means a county planning board established pursuant to section two hundred thirty-nine-c of this article.
- 5. "Special board" means a board consisting of one or more members of the county planning board and such other members as are appointed by the

Definitions

county legislative body to prepare a proposed county comprehensive plan or an amendment thereto.

6. "County comprehensive plan" means the materials, written and/or graphic,

including but not limited to maps, charts, studies, resolutions, reports and other descriptive material that identify the goals, objectives, principles, guidelines, policies, standards, devices and instruments for the immediate and long-range protection, enhancement, growth and development of the county, as may be prepared pursuant to section two hundred thirty-nine-d of this article.

- 7. "Region" means an area which encompasses a regional planning council.
- 8. "Regional planning council" means a council established pursuant to section 239-h of this article.
- 9. "Regional comprehensive plan" means the materials, written and/or graphic, including but not limited to maps, charts, studies, resolutions, reports and other descriptive material that identify the goals, objectives, principles, guidelines, policies, standards, devices and instruments for the immediate and long-range protection, enhancement, growth and development of the region, as may be prepared pursuant to §239-i of this article.

§ 239-c. County planning boards.

- Legislative findings and intent. The legislature hereby finds and determines that:
- (a) significant decisions and actions affecting the immediate and long-range protection, enhancement, growth and development of the state and its communities are made by county planning boards.
- (b) county planning boards serve as an important resource to the state and its localities, helping to establish productive linkages between communities as well as with state and federal agencies.
- (c) through comprehensive planning and special studies, county planning boards focus on opportunities and issues best handled at a county-wide scale.
- (d) the development of a county comprehensive plan can foster cooperation among governmental agencies in the planning and implementation of capital projects. Similarly, county comprehensive plans can promote intermunicipal cooperation in the provision of public services.
- (e) citizen participation is essential to the design and implementation of a county comprehensive plan.
- (f) the great diversity of resources and conditions that exist within and among counties requires consideration of such factors by county planning boards.
- (g) it is the intent of the legislature therefore, to provide a permissive and flexible framework within which county planning boards can perform their power and duties.
- 1-a. Alternate members of county planning boards.
- (a) A county legislative body may, by local law or as a part of the local law creating the county planning board, establish alternate planning board member positions for purposes of substituting for a member in the event such member is unable to participate because of a conflict of interest. Alternate members of the county planning board shall be appointed by resolution of the county legislative body, for terms established by such legislative body.
- (b) The chairperson of the planning board may designate an alternate member to substitute for a member when such member is unable to participate because

County Planning Boards

Intent

Appointment of alternate members.

of a conflict of interest on an application or matter before the board. When so designated, the alternate member shall possess all the powers and responsibilities of such member of the board. Such designation shall be entered into the minutes of the initial planning board meeting at which the substitution is made.

- (c) All provisions of this section relating to county planning board member training and continuing education, attendance, conflict of interest, compensation, eligibility, vacancy in office, removal, and service on other boards, shall also apply to alternate members.
- 2. Establishment of county planning board.
- (a) Creation. In the absence of a county administrative code or county charter which may otherwise provide for the creation of a county planning board, the county legislative body alone, or in collaboration with the legislative bodies of the municipalities in such county may establish a county planning board.
- (b) Membership. Members and officers of such board shall be selected in a number and manner determined by the county legislative body. In making such appointments, the county legislative body shall include members from a broad cross section of interests within the county. Consideration should also be given to securing representation by population size, geographic location and type of municipality. The terms of membership as well as the filling of vacancies on such board shall be determined by the county legislative body. The county legislative body may provide for the appointment of individuals to serve as ex-officio members of the county planning board. Said ex-officio members or their designees may participate in the deliberations of the county planning board, but shall not have voting privileges.
- (c) Membership of elected or appointed officials. No person shall be precluded from serving as a member of a county planning board, as appointed by the county legislative body pursuant to this section, because such member is an elected or appointed official of the county or a municipality. A member of a county planning board shall excuse himself or herself from any deliberation or vote relating to a matter or proposal before such county planning board which is or has been the subject of a proposal, application or vote before the municipal board of which he or she is a member.
- (d) Training and attendance requirements.
 - (i) Each member of a county planning board shall complete, at a minimum, four hours of training each year designed to enable such members to more effectively carry out their duties. Training received by a member in excess of four hours in any one year may be carried over by the member into succeeding years in order to meet the requirements of this paragraph. Such training shall be approved by the county and may include, but not be limited to, training provided by a regional or county planning office or commission, county planning federation, state agency, statewide municipal association, college or other similar entity. Training may be provided in a variety of formats, including but not limited to, electronic media, video, distance learning and traditional classroom training.
 - (ii) To be eligible for reappointment to such board, such member shall have completed the training promoted by the county pursuant to this paragraph.
 - (iii) The training required by this paragraph may be waived or modified by the county when, in the judgment of the governing board, it is in the best interest of the county to do so.
 - (iv) No decision of a county planning board shall be voided or declared invalid because of a failure to comply with this paragraph.
- (e) Member reimbursement. The members of such county planning board shall receive no salary or compensation for their services as members of such board but may be reimbursed for authorized, actual and necessary travel and

Creation of a county planning board

Membership

Terms of members

Ex-officio members

Locally elected or appointed officials eligible to serve on county planning board

Recusal from vote and discussion required in some cases

County planning board members are required to receive training on an annual basis

Must receive training to be eligible for reappointment

Waivers

Decisions of board not voided if not in compliance with training requirements

Reimbursement

expenditures.

Removal of members

(f) Removal of members. The county legislative body may remove any member of such planning board for cause, and may provide by resolution for removal of any planning board member for non-compliance with minimum requirements relating to meeting attendance and training as established by the county legislative body by resolution.

By-laws

(g) By-laws. The county planning board shall adopt by-laws governing its operation which shall be approved by the county legislative body and shall keep a record of its resolutions, transactions, findings and determinations, which record shall be a public record.

Appropriation, expenses

(h) Appropriation; expenses. The county legislative body and municipal legislative bodies may, in their discretion, appropriate and raise by taxation, money for the expenses of such county planning board. Such bodies shall not be charged for any expense incurred by such board except pursuant to such appropriation. The county planning board shall have the power and authority to employ staff, consultants and other experts and to pay for their services, and to provide for such other expenses as may be necessary and proper, not to exceed the appropriation that may be made therefor by the county legislative body for such county planning board.

Authority to appoint staff, consultants and other experts

(i) Authority to receive and expend funds. In furtherance of the purposes of this article, the county planning board may receive and expend public funds and grants from private foundations or agencies and may apply for and accept grants from the federal government or the state government and enter into contracts for and agree to accept such grants, donations or subsidies in accordance with such reasonable conditions and requirements as may be imposed thereon.

Powers and duties

3. County planning board powers and duties.

Review of certain municipal actions

(a) Review of certain municipal planning and zoning actions. The county legislative body may, by resolution, authorize the county planning board to conduct reviews of certain classes of planning and zoning actions by a city, town or village within such county pursuant to sections two hundred thirty-nine-I and two hundred thirty-nine-m of this article, and to review certain subdivision plats pursuant to section two hundred thirty-nine-n of this article.

Preparation of county comprehensive plan

(b) County comprehensive plan. The county legislative body may request the county planning board to assist in the preparation of a county comprehensive plan and amendments thereto pursuant to section two hundred thirty-nine-d of this article.

Preparation of county official map

(c) County official map. The county legislative body may request the county planning board to prepare a county official map and amendments thereto pursuant to section two hundred thirty-nine-e of this article.

Conduct county studies

(d) County studies. The county planning board may undertake studies relevant to the future growth, development, and protection of the county and municipalities therein, including studies in support of a county comprehensive plan.

Assist with local studies

(e) Local studies. The county planning board may assist a city, town, or village in the study of ways to obtain economy, efficiency and quality in the planning and provision of municipal services.

Provide information to local boards

f) Collection and distribution of information. The county planning board may collect and distribute information relative to county or municipal planning and zoning in such county. Upon request from the county or a municipality, the planning board may recommend to the legislative body of the county or such municipalities whose jurisdictions are served by the county planning board a comprehensive plan which shall designate suitable areas to be zoned for land uses, taking into consideration, but not limited to, such factors as existing and projected highways, parks, open spaces, parkways, public works, public utilities, public transportation terminals and facilities, population trends,

topography and geologic structure.

Provide technical assistance to local governments

(g) Local technical assistance. The county planning board may furnish such technical services as a municipality within the county may request. Such services may include, but not be limited to assistance with planning and land use functions, use of geographic information systems, infrastructure development, as well as inter-municipal services delivery, and may be provided directly by the county planning board or in coordination with other county departments or agencies. The charges, if any, to be made for such services shall be established by the county legislative body.

Comment on state or county highway reconstruction

(h) Highway construction. Before the final approval of any plan involving the construction or reconstruction of any state or county highway, with or without federal aid, the county planning board shall be given an opportunity to examine such plans and offer suggestions with respect thereto. This paragraph shall in no manner be construed as nullifying or contravening the final approval of the commissioner of transportation.

Annual report

- 4. Annual report. The county planning board shall submit an annual report to the county legislative body and include in such report topics that are required in the by-laws of the county planning board.
- Voting requirements. Every motion or resolution of a county planning board shall require for its adoption the affirmative vote of a majority of all the members of the county planning board.

§ 239-d. County comprehensive plan.

- Content. The county comprehensive plan may include but shall not be limited to the following topics at the level of detail adapted to the special requirements of the county:
- (a) General statements of goals, objectives, principles, policies, and standards upon which proposals for the immediate and long-range protection, enhancement, growth and development of the county are based;
- (b) Consideration of regional needs and the official plans of other governmental units and agencies within the county;
- (c) The existing and proposed location and intensity of land uses;
- (d) Consideration of agricultural uses, historic and cultural resources, coastal and natural and scenic resources and sensitive environmental areas:
- (e) Consideration of population, demographic and socio-economic trends and future projections;
- (f) The location and types of transportation facilities, including the reuse of abandoned transportation facilities;
- (g) Existing and proposed general location of public and private utilities and infrastructure;
- (h) Existing housing resources and future housing needs, including affordable housing;
- (i) The present and future general location of educational and cultural facilities, historic sites, health facilities, and facilities for emergency services
- (i) Existing and proposed recreation facilities and parkland;
- (k) The present and potential future general location of commercial and industrial facilities:

Findings and intent

- Specific policies and strategies for improving the county economy in coordination with other plan topics;
- (m) Proposed measures, programs, devices, and instruments to implement the goals and objectives of the various topics within the county comprehensive plan;
- (n) All or part of the plan of another public agency;
- (o) Any and all other items which are consistent with the protection, enhancement, orderly growth and development of the county; and
- (p) Consideration of cumulative impacts of development, and other issues which promote compliance with the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations.

County legislative body to determine who prepares plan

2. Preparation. The county legislative body, or by resolution of such body the planning board or a special board, may prepare a proposed county comprehensive plan and amendments thereto. In the event the planning board or special board is directed to prepare a proposed comprehensive plan or amendment thereto, such board shall, by resolution, recommend such proposed plan or amendment to the county legislative body.

Subject to SEQRA review

3. Environmental review. A county comprehensive plan and any amendments thereto shall be subject to the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations. A county comprehensive plan may be designed to also serve as, or be accompanied by, a generic environmental impact statement pursuant to the state environmental quality review act statute and regulations. No further compliance with such law is required for subsequent site specific county actions that are in conformance with the thresholds established for such county actions in the generic environmental impact statements and its findings.

Consideration with county agriculture and farmland protection plans

4. Agricultural review and coordination. A county comprehensive plan and any amendments thereto for a county containing all or part of an agricultural district or lands receiving agricultural assessments within its jurisdiction, shall continue to be subject to the provisions of article twenty-five-AA of the agriculture and markets law relating to the enactment and administration of local laws, ordinances, rules or regulations. A newly adopted or amended county comprehensive plan shall take into consideration applicable county agricultural and farmland protection plans as created under article twenty-five-AAA of the agriculture and markets law.

Referral of proposed plan

Referrals. The county legislative body shall, prior to adoption, refer the
proposed county comprehensive plan or any amendment thereto to the county
and regional planning boards as well as to the legislative bodies and to the
planning boards of each municipality within the county for review and
recommendation.

Hearings

- 6. Public hearings; notice.
- (a) Prior to adopting or amending a county comprehensive plan, the county legislative body shall hold one or more hearings on such proposed plan or amendments thereto.
- (b) Where a special board prepares the proposed county comprehensive plan the county legislative body shall, within ninety days of receiving the special board's recommendations on such proposed plan or amendment, and prior to the adoption of the plan or amendment, hold a public hearing on such proposed plan or amendment.
- (c) Notice of a public hearing shall be published in a newspaper of general circulation in the county at least ten calendar days in advance of the hearing. Notice shall also be mailed to the chief executive officer and the chairperson

Notice of hearing

Adoption by county legislative body

Filing of county plan

Land acquisitions and public improvements shall be in accordance with a county comprehensive plan

All capital project plans must take into consideration the plan

Periodic review

Intent of sections authorizing county official maps

Purposes

Adoption by counties of official maps

Contents

No State or Federal facility to be shown without approval

Adoption of official map

of the planning board of each municipality at least ten days before such hearing. Representatives of the regional or county planning board, the commissioner of transportation or his or her representative, county departments, municipalities, citizens and other interested parties shall be given the opportunity to be heard.

- 7. Adoption. The county legislative body may adopt by resolution a county comprehensive plan or any amendment thereto.
- 8. Filing of adopted county comprehensive plan. The adopted county comprehensive plan and any amendments thereto shall be filed in the office of the county clerk or register and a copy thereof filed in the office of the county planning board, with the secretary of state, as well as with the clerk of each municipality within the county.
- 9. Effect of adoption.
- (a) All county land acquisitions and public improvements, including those identified in the county official map adopted or amended pursuant to this article, shall be in accordance with a county comprehensive plan, if one exists.
- (b) All plans for capital projects of a municipality or state governmental agency on land included in the county comprehensive plan adopted pursuant to this section shall take such plan into consideration.
- Periodic review. The county legislative body shall provide, as a component of such proposed county comprehensive plan, the maximum intervals at which the adopted plan shall be reviewed.

§ 239-e. County official map.

- 1. Legislative intent. It is the general intent of this section and section two hundred nine-f of this chapter to enable counties to utilize certain regulatory powers which are essential for providing for orderly growth and development, for affording adequate facilities for the safe, convenient, and efficient means for traffic circulation including the vehicular movement of goods, for protecting the public against flood damage, and for providing needed space for public development. Such purposes are declared to be in promotion of the safety, convenience, and general welfare of the community.
- 2. Purpose. The county legislative body may adopt an official map in order to facilitate the planning and development of roads and drainage systems and sites for public development. County official maps shall be designed to assist in the protection of rights-of-way that will be needed for widened, realigned or new roads; protect drainage systems; and protect sites for public development. Such county official map shall serve as a basis for the adoption and administration of regulations for the control of development along or otherwise related to roads, drainage channels and sites for public development.
- 3. Content. The county official map shall show existing and proposed rights-of-way for drainage systems and for county roads as established pursuant to article six of the highway law. Such map shall be consistent with any county comprehensive plan adopted or amended pursuant to this article. In counties where the county legislative body has adopted such county comprehensive plan, the official map may also include: rights-of-way required for any proposed transportation network; and sites for any proposed county, state or federal development facilities, including parks, drainage courses, water courses, and public buildings. No state or federal development facility shall be included, changed or deleted in the official map until approved by the appropriate state or federal agency.
- Adoption, amendment. After the conduct of a public hearing, as hereinafter provided, the county legislative body may adopt an official map covering the entire county, or portions thereof, and amend such map whenever it may deem

Notice and hearing

Referral of proposed county map to county planning board

Referral of county planning board to each municipality

Effect of official map

Effect on municipal official maps

Adoption of new map does not supersede highway maps

Certified copies to be sent to affected municipalities

Buildings in right of way

it to be in the public interest.

- (a) Notice, hearing. A public hearing shall be held on any proposed adoption of, or amendment to, the official county map. Notice of such hearing shall be published at least ten days prior to such hearing in a newspaper of general circulation in the county. Written notice shall be given to the appropriate state or federal agency for the development facilities affected.
- (b) Referral to county planning board. Prior to adopting or amending a county official map, the county legislative body shall refer such proposed change to the county planning board, if any, and the county superintendent of highways or commissioner of public works for report thereon within thirty days of such reference.
- (c) Referral to municipalities. The county legislative body shall refer such proposed amendment to the legislative body and planning board of each municipality within the county, which may report thereon to the county legislative body and to the county planning board. If the municipal legislative body of a disapproves by resolution such proposed amendment, the county legislative body may not so amend the official map except by a two-thirds vote of said body. In counties where the county legislative body has adopted a county comprehensive plan, the county legislative body may change the official map by a majority vote notwithstanding such municipal disapproval so long as the change is in accordance with the county comprehensive plan.
- 5. Effect.
- (a) The official county map shall be final and conclusive with respect to the location, width and dimensions of all rights-of-way and sites as shown thereon. The county official map shall be deemed to be in addition to, or an amendment of, the official map of any municipality. If a municipality does not have an official map, the county official map as it affects such municipality shall be considered to be the official map of such municipality, and all provisions of law applying to municipal official maps shall be applicable in the case of county official maps where they affect municipalities. The adoption of a county official map shall in no way supersede or otherwise substitute for highway maps or procedures adopted pursuant to the state highway law. No permit shall be issued for any building in any right-of-way or site, shown or laid out on a county official map, except in accord with the appeal procedures herein.
- (b) All county land acquisitions and public improvements shall be in accordance with the county map and any comprehensive plan adopted or amended pursuant to this article.
- 6. Filing. Certified copies of such county official map and all amendments thereto shall be sent to each municipality, the secretary of state, and appropriate state and federal agencies affected, within ten days of the date of adoption.
- 7. Appeals. If the land within a right-of-way or site shown or laid out on the county official map is not yielding a fair return on its value to the owner, the owner may appeal to the zoning board of appeals, if any, or other board established by the municipality in which the land is situated to issue variances or make exceptions in zoning regulations.
- (a) Notice, hearing. Notice of a public hearing on such appeal shall be published in a newspaper of general circulation in the municipality at least ten days prior to such hearing. Notice of such hearing shall also be given at least ten days in advance by a registered letter to the superintendent of highways or commissioner of public works, to the clerk of the county legislative body, and to the county planning board and those state and federal agencies affected.
- (b) Conditions. The zoning board of appeals or other board authorized by the municipal legislative body to issue building permits shall, by the vote of two-thirds of its members in accordance with the provisions of section two hundred thirty-nine-f of this article, have the power to grant a permit for a building in such right-of-way or site which will as little as practicable increase

Appeal taken to the court

Review

Procedure

Limitation on issuance of building permit

Notifications

Report of superintendent of highways

Matters to be considered

Effect of failure to report

Variance procedure

the cost of acquiring such right-of-way or site or tend to cause a change of the county official map. Such board may impose reasonable requirements as a condition of granting such permit, which requirements shall inure to the benefit of the county and of the municipality in which such building is located.

(c) Court review. Any person or persons, jointly or severally aggrieved by any decision of the board of appeals or other board authorized by the municipal legislative body to issue building permits may apply to the supreme court for review by a proceeding under article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules. Such appeal shall be taken in the same manner and pursuant to the same provisions as appeals from the decisions of such zoning board of appeals or other authorized board.

§ 239-f. Approval of building permits, curb cuts and subdivision plats.

- 1. Rules and regulations. The county superintendent of highways or the commissioner of public works in cooperation with the county planning board as well as the county building inspector, if any, shall promulgate rules and regulations governing the approval of building permits and curb cuts relating to elements contained in the county official map, including provision for direct application to him or her by prospective builders or by persons desiring to secure access to existing or proposed rights-of-way to alter existing means of access. Any approval of such application shall be subject to all the provisions of law pertaining to the municipality affected.
- Procedure. No subdivision plat or building permit shall be issued or approved by any municipality when there are proposed structures, proposed new streets, or proposed buildings which shall have frontage on, access to, or be otherwise directly related to any existing or proposed right-of-way or site shown on the county official map, except in accord with the following procedures.
- (a) Notification.
 - (i) Upon receipt of an application for approval of a subdivision plat, the clerk of the municipal planning board shall notify the county planning board and the county superintendent of highways or commissioner of public works.
 - (ii) Upon receipt of an application for a building permit the municipal building inspector or other authorized municipal official shall notify county officials. The county superintendent of highways or commissioner of public works shall notify appropriate state of federal agencies affected. Such state and federal agencies shall have ten working days in which to file their objections to an application for a building permit.

(b) Report.

- (i) The county planning board shall review a subdivision application insofar as proposed structures or new streets may be related to any existing or proposed right-of-way or site shown on the county official map. Within ten working days of receipt of notification of a subdivision plat application, the county planning board shall report to the municipality on its approval, disapproval, or approval subject to stated conditions.
- (ii) The county superintendent of highways or commissioner of public works shall review an application for a building permit insofar as proposed building, including curb cuts or other means of access, may be related to any existing or proposed right-of-way or site shown on the county official map. Within ten working days of receipt of building permit application the county superintendent of highways or commissioner of public works may consult with the county planning board and shall report to the municipality on his or her approval disapproval, or approval subject to stated conditions. If such superintendent or commissioner fails to make a report within ten working days of such reference, the county shall forfeit the right to suspend action.

Matters to be considered

Municipal override of county recommendations

Creation of a planning federation or

Appropriations

association

Intent

- (c) Considerations. In making such report the county planning board and the county superintendent of highways or commissioner of public works shall take into consideration the following:
 - (i) the prospective character of the development;
 - (ii) any appropriate access standards or non-access or limited access provisions of state and federal agencies;
 - (iii) the design and frequency of access;
 - (iv) the traffic which the development will generate and the effect of said traffic upon existing or proposed rights-of-way or sites shown on the county official map;
 - (v) the effect of this development upon drainage as related to drainage systems; and
 - (vi) the extent to which such development may impair the safety and traffic carrying capacity of existing and proposed rights-of-way affected.

(d) Approval.

- A subdivision plat may be approved by the municipality subject to stated conditions, notwithstanding such county planning board report, by a twothirds vote of all the members.
- (ii) A building permit shall be issued in accord with and consistent with such report, provided that the board of appeals of other authorized board may vary the requirements of the report of the county superintendent of highways of the commissioner of public works by a two-thirds vote of all the members. Before issuing such building permit, a notice of public hearing on such permit shall be published in a newspaper of general circulation in the municipality at least ten working days prior to such hearing. Such notice shall be forwarded at least ten working days in advance by a registered letter to the superintendent of highways or commissioner of public works, to the clerk of the county legislative body, and to the county planning board, if any, and appropriate state and federal agencies affected.

§ 239-g. Planning associations or federations.

- Establishment. In any county or counties, the municipalities may form a
 federation or association to promote community or inter-community planning
 within or by such municipalities, to provide for the collection and distribution of
 information on planning, subdivision and zoning matters and kindred subjects
 and to cooperate with appropriate state and county authorities in matters
 affecting the county comprehensive plan and county official map.
- 2. Appropriation, expenses. A municipal legislative body or a county legislative body, is hereby authorized to include annually in the budget and raise by taxation in such municipality or county a sum to meet the actual and necessary expenses of establishing, maintaining and continuing such association or federation. Such expenses may include activities in this state for the purpose of devising practical ways and means for obtaining greater economy and efficiency in the design, layout and development of a municipality or county; for promoting the public health, safety and general welfare by means of local and inter-community planning, subdivision and zoning activities; of for establishing and maintaining information services for the benefit of its members.

§ 239-h. Regional planning councils.

- Legislative findings and intent. The legislature hereby finds and determines that:
- (a) Significant decisions and actions affecting the immediate and long-range protection, enhancement, growth and development of the state and its communities are made by regional planning councils.

- (b) Regional planning councils serve as an increasingly important resource to the state and its localities, helping to establish productive linkages between communities as well as with state and federal agencies.
- (c) Through comprehensive planning and special studies, regional planning councils provide focus on opportunities and issues best handled on a broad geographic scale.
- (d) The development of a regional comprehensive plan can foster cooperation among governmental agencies in the planning and implementation cooperation in the provision of public services. Similarly, regional comprehensive plans can promote intermunicipal cooperation in the provision of public services.
- (e) Citizen participation is essential to the design and implementation of a regional comprehensive plan.
- (f) The great diversity of resources and conditions that exist within and among regions requires consideration of such factors by regional planning councils.
- (g) It is the intent of the legislature therefore, to provide a permissive and flexible framework within which regional planning councils can perform their powers and duties.
- 2. Definitions. For the purposes of this section and section 239-i of this article, the term "municipality" shall mean any city, town, village or county.
- 3. Establishment of regional planning council.
- (a) Creation. Any municipal legislative body may collaborate with the legislative body of a contiguous municipal legislative body to create a regional planning council under this article. The legislative bodies of the municipalities participating in the regional planning council shall adopt by resolution an agreement setting forth the terms and conditions of such collaboration. The regional planning council shall be considered an agency of a political subdivision or municipality for purposes of sections one hundred three, one hundred four and article eighteen of this chapter and articles six and seven of the public officers law.
- (b) Membership. Membership and officers on such council shall be selected in a manner to be determined by the collaborating legislative bodies. In making such appointments, the collaborating legislative bodies shall include members from a broad cross section of interests within the region. Consideration should also be given to securing representation by population size, geographic location and type of municipality. The terms of membership as well as the filling of vacancies on such council shall be determined by collaborating legislative bodies. The collaborating legislative bodies may also jointly provide for the appointment of individuals to serve as ex-officio members of the regional planning council. Said ex-officio members or their designees may participate in the deliberations of the council, but shall not have voting privileges.
- (c) Membership of elected or appointed officials. No person shall be precluded from serving as a member of a regional planning council as appointed by a collaborating municipal legislative body pursuant to this section, because such member is an elected or appointed official of such municipality. A member of a regional planning council shall excuse himself or herself from any deliberation or vote relating to a matter or proposal before such regional planning council which is or has been the subject of a proposal, application or vote before the municipal board of which he or she is a member.
- (d) Training and attendance requirements. As a condition of appointment to the regional planning council, the collaborating legislative bodies may establish training, continuing education and meeting attendance requirements for such members.
- (e) Member reimbursement. The members of such regional planning council shall

Definitions contained in section 239-i

"Municipality" means and city, town, village or county

Creation of a regional council

Membership

Ex-officio members

Locally elected or appointed officials eligible to serve on regional planning council

Recusal from vote and discussion required in some cases

Training and attendance

Reimbursement

Removal of members

Adoption of by-laws

Appropriation and expenses

Authority to appoint staff, consultants and other experts

Powers and duties

Preparation of regional comprehensive plan

Conduct county studies

Assist with local studies

Provide information to local boards

receive no salary or compensation for their services as members of such council, but may be reimbursed for authorized, actual and necessary travel and expenditures.

- (f) Removal of members. The legislative body of each collaborating county and the legislative body of each collaborating municipality may remove any regional planning council member which said county or municipal legislative body has appointed for cause and may provide by resolution for removal of any such regional planning council member for non-compliance with minimum requirements relating to meeting attendance and training as established by the collaborating legislative bodies by resolution.
- (g) By-laws. The regional planning council shall adopt by-laws governing its operation which shall be approved by the collaborating legislative bodies and shall keep a record of its resolutions, transactions, findings, and determinations, which record shall be a public record.
- (h) Appropriation; expenses. Collaborating legislative bodies may, in their discretion, appropriate and raise by taxation, money for the expenses of the regional planning council; such bodies shall not be covered with any expense incurred by the regional planning council except pursuant to such appropriation. The legislative body of each collaborating municipality is authorized to provide for the payment of the moneys so appropriated for the expenses of such council to an officer of the council designated in the council by laws to receive such moneys, provided that before any such money shall be paid to such officer, such officer shall have executed an official undertaking conditioned for the faithful performance of duties in the manner provided in section four hundred three of the county law and provided that such undertaking shall have been approved by the legislative body of each municipality. The regional planning council shall the power and authority to employ staff, consultants and other experts and to pay for their services, and to provide for such other expenses as may be necessary and proper.
- (i) Authority to receive and expend funds. In furtherance of the purposes of this section, the regional planning council may receive and expend public and private funds and grants from non-public foundations, agencies, corporations and private entities and may apply for and accept grants from the federal government or the state government and enter into contracts for and agree to accept such grants, donations or subsidies in accordance with such reasonable conditions and requirements as may be imposed thereon.
- 4. Regional planning council powers and duties.
- (a) The regional planning council shall have such of the following powers as shall be provided in the agreement among the collaborating municipalities:
 - conduct surveys, studies and research programs which address regional needs and improve community services
 - (ii) distribute information resulting from such surveys, studies, and programs:
 - (iii) prepare a regional comprehensive plan and any amendments thereto pursuant to section two hundred thirty-nine-i of this article;
 - (iv) consult and cooperate with appropriate state, municipal and public or private agencies in matters affecting the region, including, but not limited to the general protection, enhancement, quality of life, growth and development of the region;
 - (v) assist with transportation planning in areas of the region not served by metropolitan planning organizations created pursuant to section fifteen-a of the transportation law; and
 - (vi) conduct review of certain classes of planning and zoning actions by a city, town or village pursuant to sections two hundred thirty-nine-I and twohundred thirty-nine-m of this article, and review certain subdivision plats

pursuant to section two hundred thirty-nine-n of this article.

- (b) A regional planning council shall not undertake any capital construction project, including but not limited to the design, acquisition, construction, improvement, reconstruction or rehabilitation of any capital asset, whether in the nature of real or personal property.
- 5. Annual report and audit. Every regional planning council shall submit an annual report to the collaborating legislative bodies and to the department of audit and control which report shall include a summary of council activities, including planning and technical services and grant and loan programs, a summary of the financial status of the council, including the annual budget as well as any federal, state and local funding and private sector financial assistance, and a summary of planned future activities as well as the topics that are required in the by-laws of the regional planning council. Every regional planning council shall engage a certified public accountant to complete an annual financial audit and audit of the internal control structure of the regional planning council, a copy of which shall be included in the annual report.
- Voting requirements. Every motion or resolution of a regional planning council shall require for its adoption the affirmative vote of a majority of all the members of the regional planning council.

Appropriations

Motions need an affirmative vote of a majority of all the members of the regional planning council in order to be adopted

§ 239-i. Regional comprehensive plans.

- 1. Content of a regional comprehensive plan. The regional comprehensive plan may include the following topics of significance at the level of detail adapted to the special requirements of the region:
- (a) general statements of goals, objectives, principles, policies, and standards upon which proposals for the immediate and long-range protection, enhancement, growth and development of the region are based;
- (b) consideration of regional needs and the official plans of other government units and agencies within the region;
- (c) the existing and proposed location and intensity of land uses;
- (d) consideration of agricultural uses, historic and cultural resources, coastal and natural resources and sensitive environmental areas;
- (e) consideration of population, demographic and socio-economic trends and future projections;
- (f) the location and types of transportation facilities, including the reuse of abandoned transportation facilities;
- (g) existing and proposed general location of public and private utilities and infrastructure;
- (h) existing housing resources and future housing needs, including affordable housing;
- the present and future general location of educational and cultural facilities, historic sites, health facilities, and facilities for emergency services;
- (i) existing and proposed recreation facilities and parkland;
- (k) the present and potential future general location of commercial and industrial facilities;
- specific policies and strategies for improving the regional economy in coordination with other plan topics;

- (m) proposed measures, programs, devices, and instruments to implement the goals and objectives of the various topics within the regional comprehensive plan;
- (n) all or part of the plan of another public agency;
- (o) any and all other items which are consistent with the protection, enhancement, orderly growth and development of the region; and
- (p) consideration of cumulative impacts of development and other issues which promote compliance with the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations;
- 2. Preparation. The regional planning council may prepare a proposed regional comprehensive plan and amendments thereto.
- 3. Environmental review. A regional comprehensive plan, and any amendment thereto, is subject to the provisions of the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations. A regional comprehensive plan may be designed to also serve as, or be accompanied by, a generic environmental impact statement pursuant to the state environmental quality review act statute and regulations. No further compliance with such law is required for subsequent site specific actions that are in conformance with the conditions and thresholds established for such actions in the generic environmental impact statement and its findings.
- 4. Agricultural review and coordination. A regional comprehensive plan and any amendments thereto, for a region containing all or part of an agricultural district or lands receiving agricultural assessments within its jurisdiction, shall continue to be subject to the provisions of article twenty-five-AA of the agriculture and markets law relating to the enactment and administration of local laws, ordinances, rules or regulations. A newly adopted or amended regional comprehensive plan shall take into consideration applicable county agricultural and farmland protection plans as created under article twenty-five-AAA of the agriculture and markets law.
- Referrals. The regional planning council shall, prior to adoption, refer the proposed regional comprehensive plan or any amendment thereto to the collaborating municipal legislative bodies and planning boards for review and recommendation.
- 6. Public hearings; notice.
- (a) In the event the regional planning council prepares a proposed regional comprehensive plan or amendment thereto, the regional planning council shall hold one or more public hearings in each collaborating municipality and such other meetings as it deems necessary to assure full opportunity for citizen participation in the preparation of such proposed plan or amendment, and in addition, the regional planning council shall hold one or more public hearings in each collaborating municipality prior to adoption of such proposed plan or amendment.
- (b) Notice of a public hearing shall be published in a newspaper of general circulation in each collaborating municipality at least ten calendar days in advance of the hearing. Notice shall also be mailed to the chief executive officer and the chairperson of the planning board of each municipality at least ten days before such hearing. The proposed regional planning comprehensive plan or amendment thereto shall be made available for public review during said period at the office of the county clerk of each collaborating municipality, and may be made available at any other place, including a public library.
- Adoption. The regional planning council may adopt by resolution a regional comprehensive plan or any amendment thereto.

Subject to SEQRA review

Consideration with county agriculture and farmland protection plans

Referral of proposed plan

Hearings

Notice of hearing

Adoption by regional planning council

Filing of county plan

All capital project plans must take into consideration the plan

Periodic review

Definitions

"County planning agency"

"Regional planning council"

Intent

Considerations

- 8. Filing of regional comprehensive plan. The adopted regional comprehensive plan and any amendments thereto shall be filed in the office of the clerk of each collaborating municipality.
- Effect of adoption of the regional comprehensive plan. All plans for capital
 projects of another governmental agency on land included in the regional
 comprehensive plan adopted pursuant to this section shall take such plan into
 consideration.
- Periodic review. The regional planning council shall provide, as a component of such proposed regional comprehensive plan, the maximum intervals at which the adopted plan shall be reviewed.

§ 239-I. Coordination of certain municipal zoning and planning actions; legislative intent and policy.

- Definitions. For the purposes of this section and sections 239-m and 239-n of this article, the following terms shall apply:
- (a) "County planning agency" means a county planning board, commission or other agency authorized by the county legislative body to review proposed actions referenced for inter-community or county-wide considerations subject to the provisions of this section, and sections 239-m, and 239-n of this article.
- (b) "Regional planning council" means a regional planning board or agency established pursuant to the provisions of this chapter.
- 2. Intent. The purposes of this section, sections 239-m and 239-n of this article shall be to bring pertinent inter-community and county-wide planning, zoning, site plan and subdivision considerations to the attention of neighboring municipalities and agencies having jurisdiction. Such review may include intercommunity and county-wide considerations in respect to the following:
- (a) compatibility of various land uses with one another;
- (b) traffic generating characteristics of various land uses in relation to the effect of such traffic on other land uses and to the adequacy of existing and proposed thoroughfare facilities;
- (c) impact of proposed land uses on existing and proposed county or state institutional or other uses;
- (d) protection of community character as regards predominant land uses, population density, and the relation between residential and nonresidential areas:
- (e) drainage;
- (f) community facilities;
- (g) official municipal and county development policies, as may be expressed through comprehensive plans, capital programs or regulatory measures; and
- (h) such other matters as may relate to the public convenience, to governmental efficiency, and to the achieving and maintaining of a satisfactory community environment.
- 3. Review considerations. In no way shall the review of inter-community and county-wide considerations pursuant to the provisions of this section, or pursuant to sections 239-m and 239-n of this article, preclude a county planning agency or a regional planning council from making informal comments, or supplying such technical assistance as may be requested by a municipality.

§ 239-m. Referral of certain proposed city, town and village planning and zoning actions to the county planning agency or regional planning council; report thereon; final action.

tions 1. Definitions. As used herein:

- (a) The term "proposed" as used in subparagraphs (ii) and (iii) of paragraph (b) of subdivision three of this section shall be deemed to include only those recreation areas, parkways, thruways, expressways, roads or highways which are shown on a county comprehensive plan adopted pursuant to ection two hundred thirty-nine-d of this article or adopted on an official map pursuant to section section two hundred thirty-nine-e of this article.
- (b) The term "referring body" shall mean the city, town or village body responsible for final action on proposed actions subject to this section.
- (c) The term "full statement of such proposed action" shall mean all materials required by and submitted to the referring body as an application on a proposed action, including a completed environmental assessment form and all other materials required by such referring body in order to make its determination of significance pursuant to the state environmental quality review act under article eight of the environmental conservation law and its implementing regulations. When the proposed action referred is the adoption or amendment of a zoning ordinance or local law, "full statement of such proposed action" shall also include the complete text of the proposed ordinance or local law as well as all existing provisions to be affected thereby, if any, if not already in the possession of the county planning agency or regional planning council. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this paragraph, any referring body may agree with the county planning agency or regional planning council as to what shall constitute a "full statement" for any or all of those proposed actions which said referring body is authorized to act upon.
- (d) The term "receipt" shall mean delivery of a full statement of such proposed action, as defined in this section, in accordance with the rules and regulations of the county planning agency or regional planning council with respect to person, place and period of time for submission. In no event shall such rule or regulation define delivery so as to require in hand delivery or delivery more than twelve calendar days prior to the board or county planning agency's or regional planning council's meeting date. In the absence of any such rules or regulations, "receipt" shall mean delivery in hand or by mail to the clerk of the county planning agency or regional planning council. Where delivery is made in hand, the date of receipt shall be the date of delivery. Where delivery is made by mail, the date as postmarked shall be the date of delivery. The provisions of this section shall not preclude the rules and regulations of the county planning agency or regional planning council from providing that the delivery may be a period greater than twelve days provided the referring body and the county planning agency or regional planning council agree in writing to such longer period.
- 2. Referral of proposed planning and zoning actions. In any city, town or village which is located in a county which has a county planning agency, or, in the absence of a county planning agency, which is located within the jurisdiction of a planning agency or regional planning council duly created pursuant to the provisions of law, each referring body shall, before taking final action on proposed actions included in subdivision three of this section, refer the same to such county planning agency or regional planning council.
- 3. Proposed actions subject to referral.
- (a) The following proposed actions shall be subject to the referral requirements of this section, if they apply to real property set forth in paragraph (b) of this subdivision:
 - adoption or amendment of a comprehensive plan pursuant to section two hundred seventy-two-a of the town law, section 7-722 of the village law or

Definitions

"Proposed"

"Referring body"

"Full statement"

Joint agreement on what constitutes a full statement

"Receipt"

Referral of certain proposed planning and zoning actions

Local actions subject to referral

Comprehensive plan

Zoning

Special use permits

Site plans

Variances

Other authorizations

Referral required if action applies to certain real property within 500 feet

Farm operation in an agricultural district

Agreement on matters not subject to review

Review of local actions by county planning agency

County reports

Extraordinary vote

Report of final local action

section twenty-eight-a of the general city law;

- ii) adoption or amendment of a zoning ordinance or local law;
- (iii) issuance of special use permits;
- (iv) approval of site plans;
- (v) granting of use or area variances;
- (vi) other authorizations which a referring body may issue under the provisions of any zoning ordinance or local law.
- (b) The proposed actions set forth in paragraph (a) of this subdivision shall be subject to the referral requirements of this section if they apply to real property within five hundred feet of the following:
 - (i) the boundary of any city, village or town; or
 - the boundary of any existing or proposed county or state park or any other recreation area; or
 - (iii) the right-of-way of any existing or proposed county or state parkway, thruway, expressway, road or highway; or
 - (iv) the existing or proposed right-of-way of any stream or drainage channel owned by the county or for which the county has established channel lines; or
 - (v) the existing or proposed boundary of any county or state owned land on which a public building or institution is situated; or
 - (vi) the boundary of a farm operation located in an agricultural district, as defined by article twenty-five-AA of the agriculture and markets law, except this subparagraph shall not apply to the granting of area variances.
- (c) The county planning agency or regional planning council may enter into an agreement with the referring body or other duly authorized body of a city, town or village to provide that certain proposed actions set forth in this subdivision are of local, rather than inter-community or county-wide concern, and are not subject to referral under this section.
- County planning agency or regional planning council review of proposed actions; recommendation, report.
- (a) The county planning agency or regional planning council shall review any proposed action referred for inter-community or county-wide considerations, including but not limited to those considerations identified in section two hundred thirty-nine-I of this article. Such county planning agency or regional planning council shall recommend approval, modification, or disapproval, of the proposed action, or report that the proposed action has no significant county-wide or inter-community impact.
- (b) Such county planning agency or regional planning council, or an authorized agent of said agency or council, shall have thirty days after receipt of a full statement of such proposed action, or such longer period as may have been agreed upon by the county planning agency or regional planning council and the referring body, to report its recommendations to the referring body, accompanied by a statement of the reasons for such recommendations. If such county planning agency or regional planning council fails to report within such period, the referring body may take final action on the proposed action without such report. However, any county planning agency or regional planning council report received after thirty days or such longer period as may have been agreed upon, but two or more days prior to final action by the referring body, shall be subject to the provisions of subdivision five of this section.
- Extraordinary vote upon recommendation of modification or disapproval. If such county planning agency or regional planning council recommends modification or disapproval of a proposed action, the referring body shall not act contrary to such recommendation except by a vote of a majority plus one of all the members thereof.
- Report of final action. Within thirty days after final action, the referring body shall file a report of the final action it has taken with the county planning agency or regional planning council. A referring body which acts contrary to a recommendation of modification or disapproval of a proposed action shall set

forth the reasons for the contrary action in such report.

§ 239-n. Referral of certain proposed subdivision plats to the county planning agency or regional planning council; report thereon; final action.

- 1. Definitions. As used herein:
- (a) The term "proposed" as used in subparagraphs (ii) and (iii) of paragraph (a) of subdivision three of this section shall be deemed to include only those recreation areas, parkways, thruways, expressways, roads or highways which are shown on a county comprehensive plan, adopted pursuant to subdivision seven of section two hundred thirty-nine-d of this article, or shown on an official map adopted pursuant to section two-hundred thirty-nine-e of this article.
- (b) The term "undeveloped plat" shall mean those plats already filed in the office of the clerk of the county in which such plat is located where twenty percent or more of the lots within the plat are unimproved unless existing conditions, such as poor drainage, have prevented their development.
- (c) The term "referring body" shall mean the city, town or village body authorized by a municipal legislative body to approve preliminary or final plats or to approve the development of undeveloped plats and/or plats already filed in the office of the county clerk.
- 2. Referral of proposed plats. In any city, town or village which is located in a county which has a county planning agency authorized by the county legislative body to review preliminary or final plats or to approve the development of undeveloped plats, the clerk of the municipal planning agency, upon receipt of application for preliminary and/or final approval of a subdivision plat or proposal to develop an undeveloped plat and/or plats already filed in the office of the county clerk, shall refer certain of such plats to the county planning agency. In the absence of a county planning agency, the county legislative body may authorize a regional planning council whose geographic area includes the county, to perform the review functions prescribed herein.
- Plats subject to referral.
- (a) The following applications for approval of preliminary or final plats and undeveloped plats shall be subject to the referral requirements of this section, if the application applies to real property within five hundred feet of the following:
 - (i) the boundary of any city, village, or town; or
 - (ii) the boundary of any existing or proposed county or state park or other recreation area; or
 - (iii) the right-of-way of any existing or proposed county or state parkway, thruway, expressway, road or highway; or
 - (iv) the existing or proposed right-of-way of any stream or drainage channel owned by the county or for which the county has established channel lines; or
 - (v) the existing or proposed boundary of any county or state owned land on which a public building or institution is situated; or
 - (vi) the boundary of a farm operation located in an agricultural district, as defined by article twenty-five-AA of the agriculture and markets law.
- (b) The county planning agency or regional planning council may enter into an agreement with the referring body or other duly authorized body of a city, town or village to provide that certain proposed plats are of local, rather than inter-community or county-wide concern, and are not subject to referral under this section.
- County planning agency or regional planning council review of proposed plats; recommendation, report.
- (a) The county planning agency or regional planning council, when authorized by

Definitions

"Proposed"

"Undeveloped plat"

"Referring body"

Referral of plats by city, town or village

Plats covered by this section

Agreement on matters not subject to review

Review of subdivision plats by county planning agency

the county legislative body, shall review any referred plat for inter-community or county-wide considerations, including but not limited to those considerations identified in section two hundred thirty-nine-I of this article. The county planning agency or regional planning council may adopt such rules and regulations as are necessary to perform such function. Such county planning agency or regional planning council shall recommend approval, modification, or disapproval, of such plat, or report that such plat has no significant county-wide or inter-community impact.

County reports

(b) Such county planning agency or regional planning council, or an authorized agent of said agency or council, shall have thirty days after receipt of a preliminary or final plat or proposal to develop an undeveloped plat, or such longer period as may have been agreed upon by the county planning agency or regional planning council and the referring body, to report its recommendations to the referring body, accompanied by a statement of the reasons for such recommendations. If such county planning agency or regional planning council fails to report within such period, the referring body may take final action on the referred plat without such report. However, any county planning agency or regional planning council report received after thirty days or such longer period as may have been agreed upon, but two or more days prior to final action by the referring body, shall be subject to the provisions of subdivision five of this section.

Extraordinary vote

 Extraordinary vote upon recommendation of modification or disapproval. If such county planning agency or regional planning council recommends modification or disapproval of a referred plat, the referring body shall not act contrary to such recommendation except by a vote of a majority plus one of all the members thereof.

Report of final action by city, town or village

6. Report of final action. Within thirty days after final action, the referring body shall file a report of the final action it has taken with the county planning agency or regional planning council. A referring body which acts contrary to a recommendation of modification or disapproval of a proposed action shall set forth the reasons for the contrary action in such report.

§ 239-nn. Rights and duties of neighboring municipalities in planning and zoning matters.

- Legislative intent and purpose. It is the intent and purpose of this section
 to encourage the coordination of land use development and regulation among
 adjacent municipalities in order that each adjacent municipality may
 recognize the goals and objectives of neighboring municipalities, and as a
 result development occurs in a manner which is supportive of the goals
 and objectives of the general area.
- 2. Definitions. For the purpose of this section:
 - (a) "Municipality" shall mean a city, except a city having a population in excess of one million, a town or a village.
 - (b) "Adjacent municipality" shall mean a city, except a city having a population in excess of one million, town or village which has a portion of its boundary that is contiguous with another municipality.

Certain applications require notice to adjacent municipalities

- The legislative body or other authorized body having jurisdiction in a municipality shall give notice to an adjacent municipality when a hearing is held by such body relating to:
 - (a) the issuance of a proposed special use permit or the granting of a use variance on property that is within five hundred feet of an adjacent municipality;
 - (b) site plan review and approval on property that is within five hundred feet of an adjacent municipality; or

- (c) a subdivision review and approval on property that is within five hundred feet of an adjacent municipality.
- 4. Such notice shall be given by mail or electronic transmission to the clerk of the adjacent municipality at least ten days prior to any such hearing.
- 5. Such adjacent municipality may appear and be heard.

Article 12-C INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS COUNCILS

§ 239-n. Intergovernmental Relations Councils
Any county outside the city of New York, city, town, village, school district,

- board of cooperative educational services, or fire district or any combination thereof, may create by agreement an intergovernmental relations council to strengthen local governments and to promote efficient and economical provision of local governmental services within or by such participating municipalities, and to that end such council shall have power to:
- (a) Make surveys and studies and conduct research programs to aid in the solution of local governmental problems and in efforts to improve administration and services.
- (b) Provide for the distribution of information resulting from such surveys, studies and programs.
- (c) Consult and cooperate with appropriate state, municipal and public or private agencies in matters affecting municipal government.
- (d) Devise practical ways and means for obtaining greater economy and efficiency in the planning and provision of municipal services and make recommendations in accordance therewith.
- (e) Promote the general commercial, industrial and cultural welfare of the participating municipalities.
- (f) Otherwise promote strong and effective local government, public health, safety, morals and general welfare by means of local and intercommunity planning or performance of municipal services.
- (g) Employ such persons and adopt such rules and regulations as shall be necessary and proper to effectuate the purposes of this section.
- (h) Provide a forum for local governments to explore and develop areas for municipal cooperative activities pursuant to article five-G of this chapter.
- Operate as a purchasing consortium, where authorized by participating municipalities, for the purpose of obtaining economies through joint bidding and purchasing.
- (j) Purchase and make available to participating municipalities, where authorized by participating municipalities, goods and equipment, including but not limited to computer hardware and software.
- (k) Gather and make available information on surplus goods and equipment for sale or lease.
- The members of an intergovernmental relations council shall adopt by-laws to govern its activities and shall elect from their own number a chairman and secretary and other necessary officers to serve for such period as the members shall decide.
- 3. The board of supervisors of a county, the appropriate officials of a city, the

Authorization and powers

Surveys, studies, and research

Distribute information

Intergovernmental and public-private participation

Efficiency

Employment

Provides a forum for discussion

Purchasing consortium

Adoption of by-laws and election of officers

Budget authorization

governing body of a school district, board of cooperative educational services or fire district, the board of trustees of a village, or the town board of a town, is hereby authorized to include annually in the budget and raise by taxation in such county, city, school district, village or town a sum to meet all or an appropriate share of the actual and necessary expenses of establishing, maintaining and continuing such intergovernmental relations council.

Note: General Municipal Law contains two sections that are numbered "239-n." Be careful not to confuse the above §239-n with the one in Article 12-B, which relates to the referral of certain subdivision plats to the county planning agency.

§ 247. Acquisition of open spaces and areas.

- 1. Definitions. For the purposes of this chapter an "open space" or "open area" is any space or area characterized by
 - (1) natural scenic beauty or,
 - (2) whose existing openness, natural condition, or present state of use, if retained, would enhance the present or potential value of abutting or surrounding urban development, or would maintain or enhance the conservation of natural or scenic resources.

For purposes of this section natural resources shall include but not be limited to agricultural lands defined as open lands actually used in bona fide agricultural production.

- 2. The acquisition of interests or rights in real property for the preservation of open spaces and areas shall constitute a public purpose for which public funds may be expended or advanced, and any county, city, town or village after due notice and a public hearing may acquire, by purchase, gift, grant, bequest, devise, lease or otherwise, the fee or any lesser interest, development right, easement, covenant, or other contractual right necessary to achieve the purposes of this chapter, to land within such municipality. In the case of a village the cost of such acquisition of interests or rights may be incurred wholly at the expense of the village, at the expense of the owners of the lands benefitted thereby, or partly at the expense of such owners and partly at the expense of the village at large as a local improvement in the manner provided by article twenty-two in the village law entitled local improvements.
- 3. After acquisition of any such interest pursuant to this act the valuation placed on such an open space or area for purposes of real estate taxation shall take into account and be limited by the limitation on future use of the land.
- 4. For purposes of this section, any interest acquired pursuant to this section is hereby enforceable by and against the original parties and the successors in interest, heirs and assigns of the original parties, provided that a record of such acquisition is filed in the manner provided by section two hundred ninety-one of the real property law. Such enforceability shall not be defeated because of any subsequent adverse possession, laches, estoppel, waiver, change in character of the surrounding neighborhood or any rule of common law. No general law of the state which operates to defeat the enforcement of any interest in real property shall operate to defeat the enforcement of any acquisition pursuant to this section, unless such general law expressly states the intent to defeat the enforcement of any acquisition pursuant to this section.

Note: See the "Local Open Space Planning Guide" which is available from the Department of State.

Definitions.

"Open space" or "open area"

Acquisition of interests or rights in real property for the preservation of open space must constitute a public purpose

Valuation for tax purposes

Interest acquired pursuant to General Municipal Law, § 247

Article 19-B MUNICIPAL THEME DISTRICTS

§ 990. Short title.

This article shall be known and may be cited as the "Municipal theme districts act".

§ 990-a. Statement of legislative findings and declaration.

Across the nation municipal theme districts have arisen to construct, renovate and geographically coordinate areas of a municipality into a common area for art, entertainment, education, culture or business. These areas develop the economy, tourism, culture, education and the quality of life of a community. It shall be the public policy of the state to encourage the development of theme districts and to promote their establishment, designation, administration and success.

§ 990-b. Definitions.

As used in this article:

- (a) "Municipal theme district" shall mean a geographic area designated by a county, city, town or village, pursuant to section nine hundred ninety-d of this article, to be a theme district for the purpose of promoting, advancing or coordinating an approved theme pursuant to section nine hundred ninety-c of this article.
- (b) "Theme district board" shall mean the board of directors of the theme district, appointed by the county, city, town or village establishing the district, and responsible for the administration and operation of the district.

§ 990-c. Criteria for municipal theme district designation.

Any county, city, town or village may designate, pursuant to section nine hundred ninety-d of this article, a theme district for the purpose of promoting, advancing or coordinating an approved theme. A theme district shall consist of not less than ten acres of land and shall contain not less than thirty buildings. The theme district may contain less than thirty buildings if within five years of the designation of the theme district such district will within a reasonable certainty contain thirty buildings. Any theme district designated pursuant to section nine hundred ninety-d of this article shall contain a single common approved theme of art, entertainment, education, culture or business.

§ 990-d. Designation of municipal theme districts.

Upon the application of a resident or business owner within a proposed theme district, any county, city, town or village may by resolution or local law designate a theme district for the purpose of promoting, advancing or coordinating an approved theme pursuant to section nine hundred ninety-c of this article. An application for such designation shall specify the geography to be contained within such district, the number of parcels contained within such district, the common theme of art, entertainment, education, culture or business sought to be promoted, advanced or coordinated by the district and the municipal theme district development plan that will be implemented and administered by the theme district board.

§ 990-e. Municipal theme district development plan.

An application for the designation of a municipal theme district made pursuant to section nine hundred ninety-d of this article shall contain a municipal theme district development plan. Such municipal theme district development plan shall describe in detail the plans for development of the theme district, including the changes in buildings, structures and infrastructure within the district, the activities to be conducted within the district, and the proposed benefits that the district will have for the community.

Title

Legislative findings

Definitions

"Municipal theme district"

"Theme district board"

Designation

Ten acre minimum size, with at least 30 buildings at the five year mark

Need for a common theme

Any county, city, town or village may designate a theme district once a resident or business owner applies

Applications must contain a development plan for the district

§ 990-f. Administration of municipal theme districts.

A theme district board made up of seven people shall administer the district. Members are appointed by the municipality. The municipal theme district shall be administered by a seven person theme district board appointed by the county, city, town or village designating the district. The members of the board shall serve at the pleasure of the appointing entity and shall be responsible for the administration of theme district activities and events as well as the implementation of the municipal theme district development plan.

§ 990-g. Termination or revision of municipal theme district.

Termination or revision of district

A municipal theme district may be terminated or revised by the county, city, town or village designating the district.

SECTION HEADINGS

SECTION		PAGE
§ 10	General powers of local governments to adopt and amend local laws	177
§ 11.	Restrictions on the adoption of local laws	182

§10. General powers of local governments to adopt and amend local laws.

- In addition to powers granted in the constitution, the statute of local governments or in any other law,
 - (a) every local government shall have power to adopt and amend local laws not inconsistent with the provisions of the constitution or not inconsistent with any general law relating to its property, affairs or government and,
 - (b) every local government, as provided in this chapter, shall have power to adopt and amend local laws not inconsistent with the provisions of the constitution or not inconsistent with any general law, relating to the following subjects, whether or not they relate to the property, affairs or government of such local government, except to the extent that the legislature shall restrict the adoption of such a local law relating to other than the property, affairs or government of such local government:
 - a. A county, city, town or village:
 - (1) The powers, duties, qualifications, number, mode of selection and removal, terms of office, compensation, hours of work, protection, welfare and safety of its officers and employees, except that cities and towns shall not have such power with respect to members of the legislative body of the county in their capacities as county officers. This provision shall include but not be limited to the creation or discontinuance of departments of its government and the prescription or modification of their powers and duties.
 - (2) In the case of a city, town or village, the membership and composition of its legislative body.
 - (3) The transaction of its business.
 - (4) The incurring of its obligations, except that local laws relating to financing by the issuance of evidences of indebtedness by such local government shall be consistent with laws enacted by the legislature.
 - (5) The presentation, ascertainment, disposition and discharge of claims against it.
 - (6) The acquisition, care, management and use of its highways, roads, streets, avenues and property.
 - (7) The acquisition of its transit facilities and the ownership and operation thereof.
 - (8) The levy and administration of local taxes authorized by the legislature and of assessments for local improvements, which in the case of county, town or village local laws relating to local nonproperty taxes shall be consistent with laws enacted by the legislature.
 - (9) The collection of local taxes authorized by the legislature and of assessments for local improvements, which in the case of county, town or village local laws shall be consistent with laws enacted by the legislature.
 - (a) The fixing, levy, collection and administration of local government rentals, charges, rates or fees, penalties and rates of interest thereon, liens on local property in connection therewith and charges thereon.
 - (10) The wages or salaries, the hours of work or labor, and the

Cities, towns and village have the power to adopt local laws relating to its property, affairs or government

Additional subjects that local laws may address

Matters relating to officers and employees

Highways, roads, streets, avenues and property

Transit facilities

Taxes and assessments

Protection and enhancement of its physical and visual environment

Licensing of businesses or occupations

Apportionment

Amended by Chapter 57 of the Laws of 2010 relating to the collection of Census data for incarcerated individuals

Additional subjects that local laws adopted by a county may address

- protection, welfare and safety of persons employed by any contractor or subcontractor performing work, labor or services for it.
- (11) The protection and enhancement of its physical and visual environment.
- (12) The government, protection, order, conduct, safety, health and well-being of persons or property therein. This provision shall include but not be limited to the power to adopt local laws providing for the regulation or licensing of occupations or businesses provided, however, that:
 - (a) The exercise of such power by a town shall relate only to the area thereof outside the village or villages therein.
 - (b) Except in a case where and to the extent that a county is specifically authorized to regulate or license an occupation or area thereof in any city, village or area of any town outside the village or villages therein during such time as such city, village or town is regulating or licensing the occupation or business in question.
- (13) The apportionment of its legislative body and, only in connection with such action taken pursuant to this subparagraph, the composition and membership of such body, the terms of office of members thereof, the units of local government or other areas from which representatives are to be chosen and the voting powers of individual members of such legislative body. Except for the equal apportionment requirements in subclause (I.) of clause (a.) and clause (c.) of this subparagraph, which shall apply generally to any local government, the power granted by this subparagraph shall be in addition to and not in substitution for any other power and the provisions of this subparagraph shall apply only to local governments which adopt a plan of apportionment thereunder.
 - (a.) A plan of apportionment adopted under this subparagraph shall comply with the following standards, which shall have priority in the order herein set forth, to the extent applicable:
 - (I.) The plan shall provide substantially equal weight for the population of that local government in the allocation of representation in the local legislative body.
 - (ii.) In such plan adopted by a county, no town except a town having more than one hundred and ten per cent of a full ratio for each representative, shall be divided in the formation of representation areas. Adjacent representation areas in the same town or city shall not contain a greater excess in population than five per cent of a full ratio for each representative.
 - (iii.) The plan shall provide substantially fair and effective representation for the people of the local government as organized in political parties.
 - (iv.) Representation areas shall be of convenient and contiguous territory in as compact form as practicable.
 - (b.) A plan of apportionment adopted by a county under this subparagraph may provide that mayors of cities or villages, supervisors of towns or members of the legislative bodies of cities, towns, or villages, who reside in the county shall be eligible to be elected as members of the county legislative body.
 - (c.) As used in this subparagraph the term "population" shall

mean residents, citizens, or registered voters. For such purposes, no person shall be deemed to have gained or lost a residence, or to have become a resident of a local government, as defined in subdivision eight of section two of this chapter, by reason of being subject to the jurisdiction of the department of correctional services and present in a state correctional facility pursuant to such jurisdiction. A population base for such a plan of apportionment shall utilize the latest statistical information obtainable from an official enumeration done at the same time for all the residents, citizens, or registered voters of the local government. Such a plan may allocate, by extrapolation or a other rational method, such latest statistical information to representation areas or units of local government, provided that any plan containing such an allocation shall have annexed thereto as an appendix, a detailed explanation of the allocation.

- (d.) Where a public hearing on a local law proposed to be adopted under this subparagraph is required, by subdivision five of section twenty of this chapter, to be held only before an elective chief executive officer, the legislative body shall not adopt such proposed local law until after a public hearing shall have been held thereon before it, on notice as provided in such subdivision five, in which event no public hearing thereon before such chief executive officer shall be required.
- (e.) A local law proposed to be adopted under this subparagraph shall be subject to referendum only in the manner provided by paragraph j of subdivision two of section twenty-four of this chapter, except that such local law shall be subject to a mandatory referendum in any county in which a provision of law requires a mandatory referendum if a local law proposes a change in the form or composition of the elective governing body of the county. The local law may be so structured as to permit separate submission of the principle elements (such as, multiple office holding as in clause (b) above, the use of multiple member or floterial districts in portions of the local government, and so forth) of the plan and also may provide alternatives in the event one or more of these separate submissions is rejected by the electorate.
- (f.) Notwithstanding any inconsistent provisions of any general or special law, or any local law, ordinance, resolution or city or county charter heretofore or hereafter adopted, no local government may restructure its local legislative body (pursuant to provision of this chapter or any other provision of law) more than once in each decade commencing with the year nineteen hundred seventy; provided, however, that this prohibition shall not prevent the periodic adjustment of the weight of the votes of representatives on the basis of current census, voter, or other valid information where an existing plan distributes the votes of representatives on such a basis.
- (14) The powers granted to it in the statute of local governments.

b. A county:

- (1) The adoption, amendment or repeal of a county charter pursuant to article four of this chapter in addition to its powers under this article.
- (2) The establishment of a county tax department headed by a director appointed by and serving at the pleasure of the board of supervisors, which director shall, subject to authorization of such

Game, gamebirds, fish or shell fish

Floods

Additional subjects that local laws adopted by a city may address

board

- (a) employ necessary employees,
- (b) advise with and assist all assessors, collectors and receivers of taxes of the various tax districts within the county in the discharge of their duties.
- (c) assist in the preparation of equalization rates with the various tax districts within the county.
- (d) assist in the disposition and sale of real property acquired by the county as the result of enforcement of unpaid taxes, and
- (e) perform such other duties as shall be prescribed by such board.
- (3) The assignment to and the performance by the chairman of the board of supervisors of specified administrative functions, powers and duties on behalf of such board, with provision for periodic reports to such board, and with further provision that such local law shall not divest such board of such functions, powers and duties.
- (4) The creation of an office of administrative assistant to the chairman of the board of supervisors and assignment to and performance by such an assistant, under the general supervision of such chairman, of specified administrative functions, powers and duties on behalf of such board, with provision for periodic reports to such board, and with further provision that such local law shall not divest such board of such functions, powers and duties.
- (5) The compensation to be paid from county funds to public officers or employees who are not officers or employees of the county other than members of the judiciary.
- (6) The method for the correction of assessment rolls and tax rolls as authorized by title three of article five of the real property tax law, subject to review by the courts as provided by law.
- (7) The protection or preservation of game, game birds, fish or shell fish on county-owned lands.
- (8) The control of floods or the conservation of soil.
- (9) The reforestation of lands owned by the county.
- (10) The eradication or prevention of bovine tuberculosis or other infectious or communicable diseases affecting animals or fowls.
- (11) The regulation or prohibition of the dumping of garbage, rubbish, ashes or other waste material in or adjacent to creeks or streams in watershed areas improved under any flood control or soil erosion program.

c. A city:

- (1) The revision of its charter or the adoption of a new charter by local law adopted by its legislative body pursuant to the provisions of this chapter and subject to the procedure prescribed by this chapter or by local law adopted pursuant to article four of this chapter.
- (2) The preparation, making, confirmation and correction of assessments of real property and the review of such assessments subject to further review by the courts as provided by law.
- (3) The authorization, making, confirmation and correction of benefit assessments for local improvements.

d. A town:

(1) The preparation, making, confirmation and correction of

Additional subjects that local laws

adopted by a town may address

The property, affairs or government of the town

Additional subjects that local laws adopted by a village may address

The property, affairs or government of the village

Adoption and amendment of local laws where they have the authority to act by ordinance, resolution, rule or regulation assessments of real property and the review of such assessments subject to further review by the courts as provided by law, consistent with laws enacted by the legislature.

- (2) The authorization, making, confirmation and correction of benefit assessments for local improvements, consistent with laws enacted by the legislature.
- (3) The amendment or supersession in its application to it, of any provision of the town law relating to the property, affairs or government of the town or to other matters in relation to which and to the extent to which it is authorized to adopt local laws by this section, notwithstanding that such provision is a general law, unless the legislature expressly shall have prohibited the adoption of such a local law. Unless authorized by other state statute this subparagraph shall not be deemed to authorize supersession of a state statute relating to (1) a special or improvement district or an improvement area, (2) creation or alteration of areas of taxation, (3) authorization or abolition of mandatory and permissive referendum or (4) town finances as provided in article eight of the town law; provided, however that nothing set forth herein shall preclude the transfer or assignment of functions, powers and duties from one town officer or employee to another town officer or employee, and provided, however, further that the powers of local legislation and appropriation shall be exercised by the local legislative body.

e. A village:

- (1) The preparation, making, confirmation and correction of assessments of real property and the review of such assessments subject to further review by the courts as provided by law, consistent with laws enacted by the legislature.
- (2) The authorization, making, confirmation and correction of benefit assessments for local improvements.
- (3) The amendment or supersession in its application to it, of any provision of the village law relating to the property, affairs or government of the village or to other matters in relation to which and to the extent to which it is authorized to adopt local laws by this section, notwithstanding that such provision is a general law, unless the legislature expressly shall have prohibited the adoption of such a local law.
- 2. Every local government also shall have power to adopt and amend local laws where and to the extent that its legislative body has power to act by ordinance, resolution, rule or regulation.
- 3. a. A grant of a specific power by this section to one or more local governments shall not operate to restrict the meaning of a general grant of power by this section to the same or any other local government or to exclude other powers comprehended in such general grant.
 - b. The enumeration of powers in this section is not intended to imply that any of such powers is not included within the power of a local government to adopt and amend local laws in relation to its property, affairs and government.
- 4. In the exercise of its powers to adopt and amend local laws, the legislative body of a local government shall have power:
 - (a) To delegate to any officer or agency of such local government the power to adopt resolutions or to promulgate rules and regulations for carrying into effect or fully administering the provisions of any local law and to authorize issuance of an appearance ticket by a public servant who,

Authorization to issue appearance tickets relating to parking, licensing of occupations or businesses, fire prevention and safety, health and sanitation, and building, zoning and planning

Enforcement of local laws

Limitations on supersession of state statutes

by virtue of office, title or position is authorized or required to enforce any statute, local law, ordinance, rule or regulation relating to parking, licensing of occupations or businesses, fire prevention and safety, health and sanitation, and building, zoning and planning; provided however, that a peace officer may be authorized to issue an appearance ticket relating to enforcement of any statue, local law, ordinance, rule or regulation affecting the public health, safety and welfare.

- (b) To provide for the enforcement of local laws by legal or equitable proceedings which are or may be provided or authorized by law, to prescribe that violations thereof shall constitute misdemeanors, offenses or infractions and to provide for the punishment of violations thereof by civil penalty, fine, forfeiture or imprisonment, or by two or more of such punishments, provided, however, that a local law adopted pursuant to subdivision two of this section shall provide only for such enforcement or punishment as could be prescribed if the action of the legislative body were taken by ordinance, resolution, rule or regulation, as the case may be.
- (c) To enact as local law the provisions of any existing charter, general law or special law, theretofore enacted, conferring a right, power or authority, or imposing a duty or obligation, on such local government, whether or not the same relate to its property, affairs or government. Any such provision of law so re-enacted shall thereafter be subject to be superseded by local law only to the same extent and in the same manner as if the same had not been so re-enacted.
- (d) In establishing the office of the head of a department of its government, to provide that such an office shall be in the unclassified service of the civil service and, in establishing the offices of one or more deputies to the head of a department of its government with power to act generally for and in place of their principals, to provide that the positions of such deputies shall be in the exempt class of the civil service.
- Except in the case of a transfer of functions pursuant to the constitution or under an alternative form of county government, a local government shall not have power to adopt local laws which impair the powers of any other public corporation.
- 6. Whenever the constitutionality of any local law, ordinance, rule or regulation is brought into issue upon a trial or hearing of any civil cause of action or proceeding in any court, and the local government which enacted such local law, ordinance, rule, or regulation is not a party to such action or proceeding, notice shall be served upon such local government in accordance with section one thousand twelve of the civil practice law and rules.

§ 11. Restrictions on the adoption of local laws.

- Notwithstanding any provision of this chapter, the legislative body shall not be deemed authorized by this chapter to adopt a local law which supersedes a state statute, if such local law:
 - a. Removes or raises any limitation of law on the amount in which the local government may become indebted, or on the amount which may be raised in any one fiscal year by tax for any or all purposes of such local government provided, however, that if the total bonded indebtedness of any city operating under the provisions of the second class cities law is evidenced only by serial bonds payable in annual installments, any such city may adopt a local law which shall provide that the provisions of section seventy-two of the second class cities law shall not be operative or applicable as to such city.
 - b. Removes a restriction of law relating to the issuance of bonds or other

evidences of indebtedness.

- c. Applies to or affects the maintenance, support or administration of the educational system in such local government, or a teachers' pension or retirement system therein.
- d. Except in the case of an alternative form of county government, changes the number or term of office of the members of the county board of supervisors chosen as such in a city or town.
- e. Applies to or affects the courts as required or provided by article six of the constitution.
- f. Applies to or affects any provision of paragraph (c) of subdivision one of section 8-100 of the election law, the labor law, sections two, three and four of chapter one thousand eleven of the laws of nineteen hundred sixty-eight, entitled "An act in relation to the maximum hours of labor of certain municipal and fire district firemen and the holidays of firemen and policemen, repealing certain sections of the labor law relating thereto, and to amend the municipal home rule law, in relation thereto," as amended, the volunteer firemen's benefit law, or the workmen's compensation law or changes any provision of the multiple residence law or the multiple dwelling law, except that in a city of one million persons or more, the provisions of local law for the enforcement of the housing code which is not less restrictive than the multiple dwelling law may be applied in the enforcement of the multiple dwelling law.
- g. Applies to or affects powers of the state comptroller in relation to auditing or examining municipal accounts or prescribing forms of municipal accounting or in relation to approval or disapproval of establishment or extension of fire districts or special districts.
- Applies to or affects any provision of law providing for regulation or elimination of railroad crossings at grade or terminal facilities within the local government.
- Relates to the judicial review of dismissals from the civil service or, in the case of a county, changes a provision of law relating to the membership of its civil service commission or to the terms of office of the members of such commission or of the personnel officer administering the provisions of the civil service law.
- In the case of a city, transfers to abutting property owners its liability for failure to maintain its sidewalks and gutters in a reasonably safe condition.
- Notwithstanding any provision of this chapter, the legislative body of a county, city or village shall not be authorized by this chapter to adopt any local law which:
 - a. Amends the charter of the county, city or village, as the case may be, contrary to any provisions of such charter regulating its own amendment. This provision shall not abridge the right of the people of a county, city or village to amend their charter or approve a proposed new charter, where such amendment or proposed new charter is subject to a mandatory referendum.
 - b. The legislative body is by provision of the charter prohibited to adopt.
- Notwithstanding any provision of this chapter, any local law adopted by a town board shall be effective and operative only in that portion of such town outside of any village or villages therein except in a case where the power of such town board extends to and includes the area of the town within any such village or villages.

Local laws adopted by a town board shall be effective and operative only in the portion of the town outside of any village, except where the power of the town board extends to and includes the area within the village

SECTION HEADINGS

SECTION		AGE
§ 305-a	AGRICULTURE AND MARKETS LAW Coordination of local planning and land use decision-making with the agricultural districts program.	187
§ 7209 § 7307	EDUCATION LAW Special provisions Special provisions	187 189
	ENVIRONMENTAL CONSERVATION LAW Environmental Quality Review	
§ 8-0109	Preparation of environmental impact statement. (Excerpt)	189
§ 17-1501 § 17-1505 § 17-1511	Definitions	190 190 191
§ 23-2703 § 23-2711	Declaration of policy	191 192
§ 55-0119	Local land use regulation within a special groundwater protection area	196
§ 1115 § 1116 § 1117	PUBLIC HEALTH LAW - Realty Subdivisions: Water Supply Realty subdivisions; definitions Realty subdivisions; plans required to be filed and approved Realty subdivisions; duty of county clerk or register in respect to filing of plans and map	196 197 197
§ 89	HIGHWAY LAW Control of junkyards and scrap metal processing facilities	197
§ 333-c § 334	REAL PROPERTY LAW Lands in agricultural districts; disclosure	200 200
§ 574	REAL PROPERTY TAX LAW Information to be furnished by recording officers and assessors	202
§ 41	GENERAL CONSTRUCTION LAW Quorum and Majority	203
§ 102 § 103 § 104 § 105 § 106 § 107 § 108 § 109 § 110	PUBLIC OFFICERS LAW - Open Meetings Law Definitions. Open meetings and executive sessions. Public notice. Conduct of executive sessions. Minutes. Enforcement. Exemptions. Committee on open government. Construction with other laws.	204 204 205 205 206 206 207 207
§ 390	SOCIAL SERVICES LAW Child day care; license or registration required	208

The following index has been provided for the convenience of the reader. Not all instances of a term have been indexed.

- A -

agricultural data statement pp. 86, 137 agricultural districts pp. 17, 62, 66, 108, 137,187,200,202 article 78 proceedings city, pp. 7,12, 14, 30, 31,37 town, pp. 59, 69, 85, 88 village, pp. 108, 119, 120, 137, 140 automobile junkyards p. 147

- C -

capital project pp. 17, 66, 116, 157, 165, 166, 168 cluster subdivision development pp. 30, 82, 135 comprehensive plan pp. 10, 14, 51, 63, 93, 98, 111, 113, 155 county official map, p. 157 content, pp. 15, 64, 113, 155 effect of adoption, pp. 17, 66, 116,, 157, 165 incentive zoning, pp. 38, 48, 96 intermunicipal cooperation, pp. 5, 87, 284 planned unit development, pp 40, 98, 50

- D -

definitions

community resource, pp. 6, 88, 132, 139, 145 comprehensive plan, pp. 15, 64, 113 full statement (referral to county), p. 166 intermunicipal overlay district, pp. 6, 88, 139, 145 land use regulation, pp. 15, 64, 113, 145 site plan, pp.10, 66, 116 special board, pp, 15, 64, 113, 151 special use permit, pp. 13, 69, 119

- H -

historic preservation, pp. 137,146

- | -

intermunicipal cooperation, pp. 5, 87, 138, 144

- M -

mining, p. 191

municipal theme districts, pp. 172 - 173

- 0 -

official map, county, pp. 154, 157 official map, local, pp. 7, 17, 25, 27, 28, 60, 66, 77, 83 - 85, 116, 129, 133, 134

- P -

parkland or cash in lieu of parkland dedication, pp. 27, 84, 133 open space; acquisition, p. 171 subdivision, pp. 25, 31, 78, 83, 129, 136 site plan, pp. 11, 67, 117

planning board alternate members, pp. 10, 63, 111, 152 creation, appointment, duties, pp. 8, 61, 109, 153 site plan review, pp. 11, 67, 116 special use permit, pp. 13, 69, 119 subdivision, pp. 18, 70, 121 training and attendance, pp. 8, 61, 1110, 153 voting requirements pp. 10, 63, 112, 155 planning commission, pp. 111, 149 planned unit development zoning districts, pp. 40, 50, 98 - S site plan review, pp. 10, 66, 116 conditions, pp. 11, 67, 117 performance guarantees, pp. 12, 68, 118 referral to county, pp. 12, 68, 118, 167 waiver of requirements, pp. 11, 67, 117 special use permit, pp. 13, 69, 119 conditions, pp. 13, 69, 120 referral to county, pp. 14, 70, 120, 167 waiver of requirements, pp. 13, 69, 120 state environmental quality review act (SEQRA) comprehensive plan, pp. 17, 65, 115 incentive zoning, pp. 39, 49, 97 site plan review, pp. 12, 68, 119 special use permit, pp. 14, 70,120 subdivision, pp. 19, 71, 122 transfer of development rights, pp 4, 47, 94 zoning; adoption and amendment, pp. 52, 99 zoning appeals, pp. 35, 57, 105 streets and highways building in bed of mapped streets, pp. 28, 84, 134 dedication, pp. 28, 84, 133 municipal improvements, pp. 28, 85, 134 private streets, p. 151 requirements, pp. 25, 77, 129 see also official map subdivision; review, pp. 18, 70, 121, 159 abandonment, pp. 24, 77, 123 approval in sections, pp. 23, 76, 127 cluster subdivision, pp. 30, 82, 135 default approval, pp. 24, 76, 128 definitions, pp. 18, 71, 121 expiration of approval; final, pp. 24, 77, 128 expiration of approval; preliminary, pp. 21, 74, 124 filing of deeds, pp. 200 performance guarantees, pp. 26, 79, 131 referral to county, pp. 24, 77, 128, 168

realty subdivisions, pp. 190

- T - transfer of development rights, pp. 3, 46, 93 conservation easements, pp. 4, 47, 94 development rights bank, pp. 5, 48, 95 historic preservation, pp. 147 tax assessment, pp. 5, 47, 95

- V -

variance

appeals process, pp. 34, 56, 104 area; site plan review, pp. 11, 67, 117 area; special use permits, pp. 13, 69, 119 area; standards, pp. 37, 58, 107 area; subdivision, pp. 26, 78, 130 bed of mapped streets, pp. 28, 84, 134 default denial, pp. 36, 57, 106 referral to county, pp. 35, 57, 105 use; standards, pp. 36, 58, 106

- Z -

zoning

adoption and amendment, pp. 40, 51, 52, 166 districts, pp. 3, 50, 95 enforcement and remedies, pp. 59, 108, 181 exemption of lots, pp. 41, 53, 100 first zoning ordinance; zoning commission, pp. 53, 101, 166 incentive, pp. 38, 48, 96 purpose, pp. 3, 46, 51, 93, 98 referral to county, pp. 52, 99, 166 relationship to comprehensive plan, pp.17, 66, 116

zoning board of appeals; creation, appointment, duties, pp. 32, 34, 54, 56, 104 alternate members, pp. 34, 55, 103 procedure, pp. 34, 56, 104 training & attendance pp. 33, 55, 103 voting requirements, pp. 35, 57, 106

This compilation of statutes is not certified as a correct transcript of the original text of the laws of New York. Though every effort was made to assure the accuracy of the text, typographical errors may well have occurred in the reproduction of the laws contained in this guide. In addition, statutory amendments may have occurred post-publication. Accordingly, please consult an official version of the New York State statutes.

AGRICULTURAL AND MARKETS LAW

§ 305-a. Coordination of local planning and land use decision-making with the agricultural districts program.

Do not unreasonably restrict or regulate farm operations within agricultural districts.

Farm operations are defined in §301 of Agricultural and Markets Law.

The Commissioner of Agriculture and Markets may enforce this policy.

Need for agricultural data statements

Notice provisions

Content of agricultural data statement

- Policy of local governments.
- (a) Local governments, when exercising their powers to enact and administer comprehensive plans and local laws, ordinances, rules or regulations, shall exercise these powers in such manner as may realize the policy and goals set forth in this article, and shall not unreasonably restrict or regulate farm operations within agricultural districts in contravention of the purposes of this article unless it can be shown that the public health or safety is threatened.
- (b) The commissioner, upon his or her own initiative or upon the receipt of a complaint from a person within an agricultural district, may bring an action to enforce the provisions of this subdivision.
- 2. Agricultural data statement; submission, evaluation. Any application for a special use permit, site plan approval, use variance, or subdivision approval requiring municipal review and approval by a planning board, zoning board of appeals, town board, or village board of trustees pursuant to article sixteen of the town law or article seven of the village law, that would occur on property within an agricultural district containing a farm operation or on property with boundaries within five hundred feet of a farm operation located in an agricultural district, shall include an agricultural data statement. The planning board, zoning board of appeals, town board, or village board of trustees shall evaluate and consider the agricultural data statement in its review of the possible impacts of the proposed project upon the functioning of farm operations within such agricultural district. The information required by an agricultural data statement may be included as part of any other application form required by local law, ordinance or regulation.
- 3. Agricultural data statement; notice provision. Upon the receipt of such application by the planning board, zoning board of appeals, town board or village board of trustees, the clerk of such board shall mail written notice of such application to the owners of land as identified by the applicant in the agricultural data statement. Such notice shall include a description of the proposed project and its location, and may be sent in conjunction with any other notice required by state or local law, ordinance, rule or regulation for the said project. The cost of mailing said notice shall be borne by the applicant
- 4. Agricultural data statement; content. An agricultural data statement shall include the following information: the name and address of the applicant; a description of the proposed project and its location; the name and address of any owner of land within the agricultural district, which land contains farm operations and is located within five hundred feet of the boundary of the property upon which the project is proposed; and a tax map or other map showing the site of the proposed project relative to the location of farm operations identified in the agricultural data statement.

EDUCATION LAW

Surveyors

§ 7209. Special provisions. (Excerpt)

Every professional engineer and every land surveyor shall have a seal, approved by the board, which shall contain the name of the professional engineer and the Plans must be certified and stamped with a surveyor's or professional engineer's seal words "Licensed Professional Engineer" or the name of the land surveyor and the words "Licensed Land Surveyor" and such other words or figures as the board may deem necessary. All plans, specifications, plats and reports relating to the construction or alteration of buildings or structures prepared by such professional engineer and all plans, specifications, plats and reports prepared by such land surveyor or by a full-time or part-time subordinate under his supervision, shall be stamped with such seal and shall also be signed, on the original with the personal signature of such professional engineer or land surveyor when filed with public officials. No official of this state, or of any city, county, town or village therein, charged with the enforcement of laws, ordinances or regulations shall accept or approve any plans or specifications that are not stamped:

- With the seal of an architect or professional engineer or land surveyor licensed in this state and bearing the authorized facsimile of the signature of such architect or professional engineer or land surveyor, or
- b. With the official seal and authorized facsimile of the signature of a professional engineer or land surveyor not a resident of this state and having no established business in this state, but who is legally qualified to practice as such in his own state or country, provided that such person may lawfully practice as such in this state, and provided further that the plans or specifications are accompanied by and have attached thereto written authorization issued by the department certifying to such right to practice at such time.

.....

3. No county, city, town or village or other political subdivision of this state shall engage in the construction or maintenance of any public work involving engineering or land surveying for which plans, specifications and estimates have not been made by, and the construction and maintenance supervised by, a professional engineer or land surveyor; provided that this section shall not apply to the construction, improvement or maintenance of county roads or town highways, nor to any other public works wherein the contemplated expenditure for the completed project does not exceed five thousand dollars. This section shall not be construed as affecting or preventing any county, city, town or village or other political subdivision of this state from engaging an architect licensed in this state for the preparation of plans, specifications and estimates for and the supervision of construction or maintenance of public

.

Does not apply to certain plans

Construction or installation of machinery

To the alternation of certain buildings or structures costing \$10,000 or less

To farm buildings

To certain residential buildings

- 7. Nothing in this article shall be construed to apply:
- a. To the preparation or execution of designs, drawings, plans or specifications for the construction or installation of machinery, or apparatus constructed or installed by the corporation preparing such designs, drawings, plans or specifications if the supervision of the preparation of any such designs, drawings, plans or specifications, construction or installation is done under the general direction of a professional engineer or land surveyor licensed under this article; or
- b. To alterations to any building or structure costing ten thousand dollars or less which do not involve changes affecting the structural safety or public safety thereof nor to farm buildings, including barns, sheds, poultry houses and other buildings used directly and solely for agricultural purposes; nor to residence buildings of gross floor area of fifteen hundred square feet or less, not including garages, carports, porches, cellars, or uninhabitable basements or attics.

Architects

§ 7307. Special provisions. (Excerpt)

1. Every architect shall have a seal, approved by the board, which shall contain the name of the architect and either the words "Registered Architect" and such other words or figures as the board may deem necessary. All working drawings and specifications, prepared by such architect or by a full-time or part-time subordinate employed under his supervision, shall be stamped with such seal and shall also be signed on the original with the personal signature of such architect when filed with public officials. Except for plans and specifications excluded from the provisions of this article by section seventy-three hundred six of this article, no official of this state, or of any county, city, town or village therein, charged with the enforcement of laws, ordinances or regulations relating to the construction or alteration of buildings or structures, shall accept or approve any plans or specifications that are not stamped:

Plans must be certified and stamped with an architect or professional engineer's seal

- With the seal of an architect or professional engineer registered in this state and bearing the authorized facsimile of the signature of such architect or professional engineer; or
- b. With the official seal and authorized facsimile of the signature of an architect or professional engineer not a resident of this state and having no established business in this state, but who is legally qualified to practice as such in his own state or country, provided that such person holds a limited permit issued by the department, and provided further that the plans or specifications are accompanied by and have attached thereto written authorization issued by the department for the specific project.

5. This article shall not apply to:

- Farm buildings, including barns, sheds, poultry houses and other buildings used directly and solely for agricultural purposes; nor to residence buildings of gross area of fifteen hundred square feet or less, not including garages, carports, porches, cellars, or uninhabitable basements or attics: or
- Alterations, costing ten thousand dollars or less, to any building or structure within the city of New York and twenty thousand dollars or less, to any building or structure outside the city of New York which do not involve changes affecting the structural safety or public safety thereof.

Does not apply to certain structures

Farm buildings

Certain residential buildings

Alterations of \$10,000 or less in New York City and \$20,000 or less elsewhere

ENVIRONMENTAL CONSERVATION LAW

ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY REVIEW

§ 8-0109 Preparation of environmental impact statement. (Excerpt)

Environmental impact statements must be posted on the Internet, unless impracticable

- . . . All agencies (or applicant as hereinafter provided) shall prepare, or cause to be prepared by contract or otherwise an environmental impact statement on any action they propose or approve which may have a significant effect on the environment.
- . . . The draft statement shall be filed with the department or other designated agencies and shall be circulated to federal, state, regional and local agencies having an interest in the proposed action and to interested members of the public for comment, as may be prescribed by the commissioner pursuant to section 8-

0113. In addition, unless impracticable, the draft statement shall be posted on a publicly-available Internet website. The website posting of such draft statement may be discontinued when the environmental impact statement is posted pursuant to subdivision six of this section.

. . To the extent as may be prescribed by the commissioner pursuant to section 8-0113, the environmental impact statement prepared pursuant to subdivision two of this section together with the comments of public and federal agencies and members of the public, shall be filed with the commissioner, made available to the public, and, unless impracticable, posted on a publicly-available Internet website prior to acting on the proposal which is the subject of the environmental impact statement. The website posting of such statement may be discontinued one year after all necessary permits have been issued by the federal, state and local governments.

REALTY SUBDIVISIONS: SEWERAGE SERVICE

Definitions

"Subdivision"

"Tract"

"Residential lot" "residential building plat"

Defines sewage

No subdivision sold or built on until plan or map is filed

§ 17-1501. Definitions.

- As used in sections 17-1501 to 17-1505, inclusive, and sections 17-1509 and 17-1511, the word "subdivision" shall mean any tract of land which is divided into five or more parcels, after the effective date of this act, along any existing or proposed street(s), highway(s), easement(s) or right(s)-of-way for sale or for rent as residential lots or residential building plots, and in the county of Suffolk also as business, commercial or industrial lots or building plots, regardless of whether the lots or plots to be sold or offered for sale, or leased for any period of time, are described by metes and bounds or by reference to a map or survey of the property or by any other method of description and regardless of whether the lots or plots are contiguous. A tract of land shall constitute a subdivision upon the sale, rental or offer for sale or lease of the fifth residential lot or residential building plot therefrom within any consecutive three year period, and at this time the provisions of section 17-1505 of this chapter shall apply to all such parcels thereof, including the first four parcels, regardless of whether said parcels have been sold, rented or offered for sale or lease singly or collectively.
- The word "tract" shall mean any body of land, including contiguous parcels of land, under one ownership or under common control of any group of persons acting in concert as part of a common scheme or plan.
- "Residential lot" or "residential building plot" shall mean any parcel of land of five acres or less, any point on the boundary line of which is less than one-half mile from any point on the boundary line of another such lot in the same tract, unless any such lot may not legally be used for residential purposes. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the term "residential" shall include temporary, seasonal and permanent residential use.
- For the purposes of this title sewage shall be defined as any substance, solid or liquid that contains any of the waste products or excrementitious or other wastes or washings from the bodies of human beings or animals.

§ 17-1505. Plans required to be filed and approved.

No subdivision or portion thereof shall be sold, offered for sale, leased or rented by any corporation, company or person, and no permanent buildings shall be erected thereon, until a plan or map of such subdivision shall be filed

with and approved by the department or city, county or part-county department of health having jurisdiction and such plan or map thereafter filed in the office of the clerk of the county in which such subdivision is located.

Map must show adequate sewage facilities

2. Such plan or map shall show methods for obtaining and furnishing adequate and satisfactory sewerage facilities to said subdivision.

Installation of sewage facilities in accordance with plan

- 3. The installation of such facilities shall be in accordance with the plans or any revision or revisions thereof approved by the department or city, county or part-county department of health having jurisdiction.
- 4. The rules and regulations adopted by the department to implement this title and the provisions of article 70 of this chapter and rules and regulations adopted thereunder shall govern department processing of approval applications and modifications under this title.

§ 17-1511. Duty of county clerk or register in respect to filing of plans and map.

No filing accepted without certificate of approval from municipality

The county clerk or register shall not file nor record nor accept for filing or recording any map or plat showing a subdivision of land in any town, village or city having a population of less than one million unless there is endorsed thereon or annexed thereto a certificate of the department or city, county or part-county department of health having jurisdiction approving the sewerage systems proposed or installed for such subdivision and consenting to the filing of such map or plat.

MINED LAND RECLAMATION ACT

§ 23-2703. Declaration of policy.

Legislative declaration of state policy

- The legislature hereby declares that it is the policy of this state to foster and encourage the development of an economically sound and stable mining industry, and the orderly development of domestic mineral resources and reserves necessary to assure satisfaction of economic needs compatible with sound environmental management practices. The legislature further declares it to be the policy of this state to provide for the management and planning for the use of these non-renewable natural resources and to provide, in conjunction with such mining operations, for reclamation of affected lands; to encourage productive use including but not restricted to the planting of forests, the planting of crops for harvest, the seeding of grass and legumes for grazing purposes, the protection and enhancement of wildlife and aquatic resources, the establishment of recreational, home, commercial, and industrial sites; to provide for the conservation, development, utilization, management and appropriate use of all the natural resources of such areas for compatible multiple purposes; to prevent pollution; to protect and perpetuate the taxable value of property; to protect the health, safety and general welfare of the people, as well as the natural beauty and aesthetic values in the affected areas of the state.
- Supersedes other existing laws, but does not prevent the enactment of local laws in certain instances
- 2. For the purposes stated herein, this title shall supersede all other state and local laws relating to the extractive mining industry; provided, however, that nothing in this title shall be construed to prevent any local government from:

Special use permit - conditions

Ingress/egress

Routing of transport vehicles on local roads

Conditions established in state permit

Enforcement of state permit requirements

Local governments may regulate mines not regulated by state permit

No permit issued within counties of over one million population who derive drinking water from a sole source aquifer

Certain mining prohibited without a Department of Environmental Conservation permit

Application

- enacting or enforcing local laws or ordinances of general applicability, except that such local laws or ordinances shall not regulate mining and/or reclamation activities regulated by state statute, regulation, or permit; or
- enacting or enforcing local zoning ordinances or laws which determine permissible uses in zoning districts. Where mining is designated a permissible use in a zoning district and allowed by special use permit, conditions placed on such special use permits shall be limited to the following:
 - ingress and egress to public thoroughfares controlled by the local government;
 - (ii) routing of mineral transport vehicles on roads controlled by the local government;
 - (iii) requirements and conditions as specified in the permit issued by the department under this title concerning setback from property boundaries and public thoroughfare rights-of-way natural or man-made barriers to restrict access, if required, dust control and hours of operation, when such requirements and conditions are established pursuant to subdivision three of section 23-2711 of this title;
 - (iv) enforcement of reclamation requirements contained in mined land reclamation permits issued by the state; or
- enacting or enforcing local laws or ordinances regulating mining or the reclamation of mines not required to be permitted by the state.
- 3. No agency of this state shall consider an application for a permit to mine as complete or process such application for a permit to mine pursuant to this title, within counties with a population of one million or more which draws its primary source of drinking water for a majority of county residents from a designated sole source aquifer, if local zoning laws or ordinances prohibit mining uses within the area proposed to be mined.

§ 23-2711. Permits.

- 1. After September first, nineteen hundred ninety-one, any person who mines or proposes to mine from each mine site more than one thousand tons or seven hundred fifty cubic yards, whichever is less, of minerals from the earth within twelve successive calendar months or who mines or proposes to mine over one hundred cubic yards of minerals from or adjacent to any body of water not subject to the jurisdiction of article fifteen of this chapter or to the public lands law shall not engage in such mining unless a permit for such mining operation has been obtained from the department. A separate permit shall be obtained for each mine site.
- Applications for permits may be submitted for annual terms not to exceed five years. A complete application for a new mining permit shall contain the following:
 - (a) completed application forms;
 - (b) a mined land-use plan;
 - a statement by the applicant that mining is not prohibited at that location; and

(d) such additional information as the department may require.

Notice of completion of permit sent to local government

3. Upon receipt of a complete application for a mining permit, for a property not previously permitted pursuant to this title, a notice shall be sent by the department, by certified mail, to the chief administrative officer of the political subdivision in which the proposed mine is to be located (hereafter, "local government"). Such notice will be accompanied by copies of all documents which comprise the complete application and shall state whether the application is a major project or a minor project as described in article seventy of this chapter.

Determinations made by the chief administrative officer

(a) The chief administrative officer may make a determination, and notify the department and applicant, in regard to:

Setbacks

(i) appropriate setbacks from property boundaries or public thoroughfare rights-of-way,

Access

(ii) manmade or natural barriers designed to restrict access if needed, and, if affirmative, the type, length, height and location thereof,

Dust control

Hours of operation

Location

iii) the control of dust,

(iv) hours of operation, and

Local determinations supported by documentation within time allowed

(v) whether mining is prohibited at that location.

Any determination made by a local government hereunder shall be accompanied by supporting documentation justifying the particular determinations on an individual basis. The chief administrative officer must provide any determinations, notices and supporting documents according to the following schedule:

- (i) within thirty days after receipt for a major project,
- (ii) within thirty days after receipt for a minor project.

Incorporation of local determinations

(b) If the department finds that the determinations made by the local government pursuant to paragraph (a) of this subdivision are reasonable and necessary, the department shall incorporate these into the permit, if one is issued. If the department does not agree that the determinations are justifiable, then the department shall provide a written statement to the local government and the applicant, as to the reason or reasons why the whole or a part of any of the determinations was not incorporated.

Thirty-day public comment period on proposed mines of five acres or more

(c) A proposed mine of five acres or greater total acreage, regardless of length of the mining period, shall be a major project. The department shall, by regulation, provide a minimum thirty day public comment period on all permit applications for mined land reclamation permits classified as major projects.

Issuance of permit by the department pursuant to Environmental Law §23-2715

4. Upon approval of the application by the department and receipt of financial security as provided in section 23-2715 of this title, a permit shall be issued by the department. Upon issuance of a permit by the department, the department shall forward a copy thereof by certified mail, to the chief executive officer of the county, town, village, or city in which the mining operation is located. The department may include in permits such conditions as may be required to achieve the purposes of this title.

MISCELLANEOUS SECTIONS OF LAW

Public display

A permit issued pursuant to this title or a certified copy thereof, must be publicly displayed by the permittee at the mine and must at all times be visible, legible, and protected from the elements.

Suspension or revocation of permit

- 6. The department may suspend or revoke a permit to mine for repeated or willful violation of any of the terms of the permit or provisions of this title or for repeated or willful deviation from those descriptions contained in the mined land-use plan. The department may refuse to renew a permit upon a finding that the permittee is in repeated or willful violation of any of the terms of the permit, this title or any rule, regulation, standard, or condition promulgated thereto.
- 7. Nothing in this title shall be construed as exempting any person from the provisions of any other law or regulation not otherwise superseded by this title.

Local governments exempt from fees

 Notwithstanding any other provision of law, counties, cities, towns and villages shall be exempted from the fees for the permit, application, amendment and renewal required by this article.

No permit required of local municipalities if total mining does not exceed threshold

9. Counties, cities, towns and villages shall not be required to obtain a permit if such county, city, town or village mines or proposes to mine from any mine site less than one thousand tons or seven hundred fifty cubic yards, whichever is less, of minerals from the earth within twelve successive calendar months and which does not require a permit pursuant to title five of article fifteen of this chapter.

Person engaged in mining has primary obligation to comply

10. The applicant, permittee or, in the event no application has been made or permit issued, the person engaged in mining shall have the primary obligation to comply with the provisions of this title as well as the conditions of any permit issued thereunder.

Renewal of permit

- 11. Permits issued pursuant to this title shall be renewable. A complete application for renewal shall contain the following:
 - (a) completed application forms;
 - (b) an updated mining plan map consistent with paragraph (a) of subdivision one of section 23-2713 of this title and including an identification of the area to be mined during the proposed permit term;
 - (c) a description of any changes to the mined land-use plan; and
 - (d) an identification of reclamation accomplished during the existing permit term.

Transfer of permit

The procedure for transfer of a permit issued pursuant to this title is the procedure for permit modification pursuant to article seventy of this chapter.

Amended by Chapter 107 of the Laws of 2008 amended the law to make the provisions permanent. Effective June 30, 2008.

12-a (a) Notwithstanding any provision of this section to the contrary, any person who engages in or proposes to engage in bluestone mining exploration shall not commence such exploration unless a written authorization for such exploration has been obtained from the department. The department may grant an authorization for bluestone mining exploration for a period of at least one hundred eighty days and not to exceed one year where the land affected by mining will not exceed one acre, and is not adjacent to any body of water. Bluestone to be removed from the site may not exceed five hundred tons in twelve successive calendar months and any overburden shall remain on the one acre site at all times. As

Specific permission needed for bluestone mining

used in this subdivision, the term "bluestone" means quartz/feldspathic sandstone of Devonian age, which is easily separated along bedding planes.

- (b) Only persons with five or fewer employees shall be eligible to apply for an authorization for bluestone mining exploration, provided, however that a small business shall be eligible to apply on behalf of such a person. A person may possess no more than five authorizations for bluestone mining exploration at any one time, and no such authorizations shall be for adjacent sites. As used in this paragraph, "small business" means any business which is resident in this state, independently owned and operated, not dominant in its field, and employing not more than one hundred individuals.
- (c) An application for authorization must be submitted on a form prescribed by the department at least forty-five days before exploration and removal of bluestone is expected to commence. The requirements of such application shall include, but not be limited to, a description of the proposed activity, a map showing the area to be affected by mining, with the location of the one acre site on which mining activities are proposed and a statement that such mining activities conform with local zoning, copies of any local permits, and measures to control erosion of sediment and prevent contamination of groundwater or adverse impacts to aguifers. Upon receipt of a complete application for bluestone mining exploration authorization, for a property not previously authorized pursuant to this subdivision, a notice shall be sent by the department, by certified mail, to the chief administrative officer of the political subdivision in which the proposed bluestone mine is to be located. Such notice shall be accompanied by copies of all documents which comprise the complete application. The chief administrative officer may make a determination within thirty days after receipt accompanied by supporting documentation justifying the particular determinations on an individual basis pursuant to subparagraphs (i), (ii), (iii), (iv) and (v) of paragraph a of subdivision three of this section.
- (d) An authorization for bluestone mining exploration issued pursuant to this subdivision must be publicly displayed by the holder at the one acre site and must at all times be visible, legible and protected from the elements.
- (e) The person engaged in bluestone mining exploration shall complete reclamation, in accordance with requirements set forth by the department, no later than one year from the date of authorization by the department unless the person engaged in mining obtains a renewal of the authorization or a permit pursuant to this title. An authorization issued pursuant to this section may be renewed for an additional one year term upon application to the department at least thirty days prior to the expiration of the authorization. The total authorization period shall not exceed two years. Before the department may issue a bluestone mining exploration authorization, the applicant shall furnish acceptable financial security. Department review of acceptable financial security shall be governed by the provisions set forth in section 23-2715 of this title and the regulations promulgated pursuant to such section. There shall be no fee for such authorization.
- (f) On or before March fifteenth, two thousand eight, the department shall submit a report to the governor and legislature regarding bluestone mining exploration in the state. Such report shall list the sites, including locations of sites, and detrimental environmental impacts, if any, an assessment as to the degree to which the adoption of this subdivision benefits the environment, as well as an assessment of the enforcement

activities undertaken against individuals authorized pursuant to this subdivision.

Rules and regulations

13. The rules and regulations adopted by the department to implement this title and the provisions of article seventy and rules and regulations adopted hereunder shall govern permit applications, renewals, modifications, suspensions and revocations under this title.

SOLE SOURCE AQUIFER PROTECTION

§ 55-0119. Local land use regulation within a special groundwater protection area.

Municipalities allowing recreational and other uses on open space land in groundwater protection areas must provide clear guidance as to what uses can occur.

Any land use regulation enacted by any town or village located within a special groundwater protection area which includes a definition of "open space" must consider the impact of such definition on the water quality and/or recharge capabilities of the area. Any such definition of "open space" may also consider other purposes of open space, including, but not limited to, protection of habitat, farmland, forest, air quality, view shed protection and recreation. Provided however, that any definition of open space that allows for or includes recreational uses, must provide clear guidance as to which recreational uses, improvements or facilities serve the purpose of protecting water quality and/or recharge capabilities. "Land use regulation" shall mean an ordinance or local law enacted by a municipality with responsibility for zoning and includes any zoning, subdivision, special use permit or site plan regulation or any other regulation which prescribes the appropriate use of property, or scale, location and intensity of development.

PUBLIC HEALTH LAW REALTY SUBDIVISIONS: WATER SUPPLY

§ 1115. Realty subdivisions; definitions.

Defines "subdivision"

As used in sections one thousand one hundred fifteen to one thousand one hundred eighteen of this chapter, inclusive, the word "subdivision" shall mean any tract of land which is divided into five or more parcels, after the effective date of this act, along an existing or proposed street(s), highway(s), easement(s) or right(s)- of-way for sale or for rent as residential lots or residential building plots, and in the county of Suffolk also as business, commercial or industrial lots or building plots, regardless of whether the lots or plots to be sold or offered for sale, or leased for any period of time, are described by metes and bounds or by reference to a map or survey of the property or by any other method of description and regardless of whether the lots or plots are contiguous. A tract of land shall constitute a subdivision upon the sale, rental or offer for sale or lease of the fifth residential lot or residential building plot therefrom within any consecutive three year period, and at this time the provisions of section eleven hundred sixteen of the public health law shall apply to all such parcels thereof, including the first four parcels. regardless of whether said parcels have been sold, rented or offered for sale or lease singly or collectively.

Defines "tract"

2. The word "tract" shall mean any body of land, including contiguous parcels of land, under one ownership or under common control of any group of persons acting in concert as part of a common scheme or plan.

Defines "residential lot" and "residential building plot" 3. "Residential lot" or "residential building plot" shall mean any parcel of land of five acres or less, any point on the boundary line of which is less than one-half mile from any point on the boundary line of another such lot in the same tract, unless any such lot may not legally be used for residential purposes. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the term "residential" shall include temporary, seasonal and permanent residential use.

§ 1116. Realty subdivisions; plans required to be filed and approved.

Application for health department approval of water supply

- No subdivision or portion thereof shall be sold, offered for sale, leased or rented by any corporation, company or person, and no permanent building shall be erected thereon, until a plan or map of such subdivision shall be filed with and approved by the department or city, county, or part-county department of health having jurisdiction and in the county of Suffolk until a plan or map shall have been also filed with and approved by the county department of environmental control and such plan or map thereafter filed in the office of the clerk of the county in which such subdivision is located.
- Such plan or map shall show methods for obtaining and furnishing adequate and satisfactory water supply to said subdivision.
- 3. The installation of such facilities shall be in accordance with the plans or any revision or revisions thereof approved by the department or city, county or part-county department of health having jurisdiction.
- § 1117. Realty subdivisions; duty of county clerk or register in respect to filing of plans and map.

Certificate of approval

Recording by county clerk

The county clerk or register shall not file nor record nor accept for filing or recording any map or plat showing a subdivision of land in any town, village or city having a population of less than one million unless there is endorsed thereon or annexed thereto a certificate of the department or city, county or part-county department of health having jurisdiction approving the water supply system proposed or installed for such subdivision and consenting to the filing thereof.

HIGHWAY LAW

- § 89. Control of junkyards and scrap metal processing facilities.
- 1. Definitions. As used in this section:
- "Interstate highway system"

Definitions

a) "Interstate highway system" means that portion of the national system of interstate and defense highways located within this state, as officially designated, or as may hereafter be so designated, by the commissioner of transportation, and approved by the secretary of commerce or the secretary of transportation of the United States pursuant to the provisions of title twenty-three of the United States code, as amended.

MISCELLANEOUS SECTIONS OF LAW

"Primary highway system"

"Junk"

"Junkyard"

"Scrap metal processing facility"

Program began Jan. 1, 1968

Junkyards and scrap metal processing facilities may not be visible from the main travel area of interstate and primary highway systems

No junk and scrap metal processing facilities allowed within 1000 of certain roads. Exceptions:

- Facilities screened from view
- Facilities located in areas zoned for industrial use
- Where no zoning exists, facilities located in areas industrial in nature
- Facilities not visible from roadway

- (b) "Primary highway system" means that portion of connected main highways, as officially designated, or as may hereafter be so designated, by the commissioner of transportation, and approved by the secretary of commerce or the secretary of transportation of the United States pursuant to the provisions of title twenty-three of the United States code, as amended.
- (c) "Junk" means old or scrap copper, brass, rope, rags, batteries, paper, trash, rubber debris, waste, or junked, scrapped, ruined, dismantled or wrecked motor vehicles or parts thereof, iron, steel and other old or scrap ferrous or nonferrous material.
- (d) "Junkyard" means an establishment or place of business which is maintained, operated, or used for storing, keeping, buying or selling junk, and shall include garbage dumps and sanitary fills.
- (e) "Scrap metal processing facility" means an establishment having facilities for processing iron, steel, or nonferrous scrap and whose principal produce is scrap iron, steel or nonferrous scrap for sale for remelting purposes only.
- 2. The commissioner of transportation is hereby authorized and directed to implement a program prior to January first, nineteen hundred sixty-eight, for the effective control of the establishment and maintenance of junkyards and scrap metal processing facilities within one thousand feet of the nearest edge of the right of way and visible from the main traveled way of the interstate and primary highway systems. Effective control means that by January first, nineteen hundred sixty-eight, such junkyards and scrap metal processing facilities shall conform with subdivision four of this section or be screened by natural objects, plantings, fences or other appropriate means so as not to be visible from the main traveled way of such systems, or shall be removed from sight on or prior to July first, nineteen hundred seventy.
- 3. The commissioner of transportation is hereby authorized to promulgate and enforce regulations which are consistent with the purposes of this act and with section one hundred thirty-six of title twenty-three of the United States code, any amendments made thereto and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, in implementing such effective control program. Such regulations may provide standards for location, planting, construction and maintenance, including the materials used in any screening or fencing required by this section.
- No person, firm or corporation shall establish, operate or maintain a junkyard or scrap metal processing facility, any portion of which is within one thousand feet of the nearest edge of the right-of-way of any interstate or primary highway, except the following:
 - (a) Those which are screened by natural objects, plantings, fences or other appropriate means so as not to be visible from the main traveled way of the interstate or primary highway system, or otherwise removed from sight.
 - (b) Those located within areas which are zoned for industrial use under authority of the state law.
 - (c) Those located within unzoned industrial areas, which areas shall be determined from actual land uses and defined by the regulations promulgated by the commissioner of transportation.
 - (d) Those which are not visible from the main traveled way of the interstate or primary highway system.

Facilities lawfully in existence on 10/22/65 shall be screened by the commissioner of transportation, if feasible

Any junkyard or scrap metal processing facility not conforming with subdivision four of this section and lawfully in existence on October twenty-second, nineteen hundred sixty-five; or lawfully along any highway made a part of the interstate or primary highway systems on or after October twenty-second, nineteen hundred sixty-five, and prior to January first, nineteen hundred sixty-eight, which is within one thousand feet of the nearest edge of the right-of-way and visible from the main traveled way of any highway on the interstate or primary highway systems, shall be screened, if feasible, by the commissioner of transportation at locations within the highway right-of-way or in areas acquired for such purposes outside the right-of-way so as not to be visible from the main traveled way of such highways. The commissioner of transportation may acquire such property as may be necessary for the purposes of this subdivision in the same manner as other property is acquired for state highway purposes pursuant to this chapter, except that any property in the city of New York, which is deemed by the commissioner of transportation and the city of New York to be necessary for the purposes of this subdivision, shall be acquired by the city of New York in the same manner as provided in section three hundred forty-nine-c of this chapter relating to the acquisition of property for the state arterial system in the city of New York.

If facilities mentioned in subdivision five can not be screened, the commissioner may acquire the property When the commissioner of transportation determines that the topography of the land adjoining the highway will not permit adequate screening of any junkyard or scrap metal processing facility specified in subdivision five of this section or the screening of such junkyard or scrap metal processing facility would not be economically feasible, the commissioner of transportation is authorized to acquire such property, in the same manner as other property is acquired for state highway purposes pursuant to this chapter, except that any property in the city of New York, which is deemed by the commissioner of transportation and the city of New York to be necessary for the purposes of this subdivision, shall be acquired by the city of New York in the same manner as provided in section three hundred forty-nine-c of this chapter relating to the acquisition of property for the state arterial system in the city of New York, as may be necessary to secure the relocation, removal or disposal of such junkyard or scrap metal processing facility, and to pay for the costs of relocation, removal or disposal thereof. Where additional property is acquired for the relocation of such junkyard, or scrap metal processing facility, the commissioner may enter into a written agreement with the owner of such junkyard or scrap metal processing facility to convey such property as is deemed necessary for the purposes of this subdivision to such owner on terms beneficial to the state. In connection with the acquisition of property for the purposes of this section, the commissioner of transportation may acquire, in the same manner as property is acquired for state highway purposes pursuant to this chapter, and dispose of, in any reasonable manner, all or any part or portion of the junk on such property.

Junkyard or scrap metal facilities established or maintained which violate this section are a public nuisance 7. Any junkyard or scrap metal processing facility established or maintained in violation of this section or any rule or regulation promulgated pursuant thereto, is hereby declared to be, and is, a public nuisance and such junkyard or scrap metal processing facility may be abated and removed through an action at law or in equity, or a combination thereof, brought by the commissioner of transportation in the name of the people of the state of New York, or such junkyard or scrap metal processing facility may be abated and removed by the commissioner of transportation giving thirty days' notice, by registered mail, to the owner of the property on which such junkyard or scrap metal processing facility is located to remove same and if the owner of the property fails to act within thirty days as required in the notice, the commissioner of transportation or his duly authorized agent shall cause the removal of such junkyard or scrap metal processing facility at the expense of the owner of the property.

8. Nothing in this section shall be construed to abrogate or affect the provisions of any statute, lawful ordinance, regulation or resolution which are more restrictive than the provisions of this section.

Enforcement is by the commissioner of transportation

9. The commissioner of transportation is hereby authorized to enter into an agreement or agreements with the secretary of transportation of the United States, as provided by title twenty-three of the United States code, as amended, relating to the control of junkyards and scrap metal processing facilities in areas adjacent to the interstate and primary highway systems, and to take action in the name of the people of the state of New York to comply with the terms of any such agreement.

REAL PROPERTY LAW

§ 333-c. Lands in agricultural districts; disclosure.

Local laws or ordinances may be more restrictive

Prospective purchasers of agricultural district parcels should contact the Department of

Agriculture and Markets

- When any purchase and sales contract is presented for the sale, purchase, or exchange of real property located partially or wholly within an agricultural district established pursuant to the provisions of article twenty-five-AA of the agriculture and markets law, the prospective grantor shall present to the prospective grantee a disclosure notice which states the following: "It is the policy of this state and this community to conserve, protect and encourage the development and improvement of agricultural land for the production of food, and other products, and also for its natural and ecological value. This disclosure notice is to inform prospective residents that the property they are about to acquire lies partially or wholly within an agricultural district and that farming activities occur within the district. Such farming activities may include, but not be limited to, activities that cause noise, dust and odors. Prospective residents are also informed that the location of property within an agricultural district may impact the ability to access water and/or sewer services for such property under certain circumstances. Prospective purchasers are urged to contact the New York State Department of Agriculture and Markets to obtain additional information or clarification regarding their rights and obligations under article 25-AA of the Agriculture and Markets Law.'
- Such disclosure notice shall be signed by the prospective grantor and grantee prior to the sale, purchase or exchange of such real property.
- 3 Failure of the seller to provide such information to the buyer shall not prevent the recording officer from filing such deed.

§ 334. Maps to be filed; penalty for nonfiling. (Excerpt)

1. It shall be the duty of every person or corporation who, as owner or agent, subdivides real property into lots, plots, blocks or sites, with or without streets, for the purpose of offering such lots, plots, blocks or sites for sale to the public, to cause a map thereof, together with a certificate of the licensed land surveyor filing said map attached showing the date of the completion of the survey by said land surveyor and of the making of the map by said land surveyor and the name of the subdivision as stated by the owner, to be filed in the office of the county clerk or, in any county having a register of deeds, in the office of the register of deeds, of the county where the property is situated prior to the offering of any such lots, plots, blocks or sites for sale; and a duplicate copy of such map shall also be filed in the office of the city, town or village clerk, where the property is situated, and, if situated in a county

All property which has been subdivided into lots, plots, blocks or sites must be shown on a map and filed in the county clerk's office maintaining a tax map department, a copy shall also be filed with such department, before any such sale.

. . .

Map specifications

Every such map of subdivided land, whether intended as an original subdivision or as an alteration of a prior subdivision, shall have endorsed thereon or annexed thereto at the time such map is offered to be filed a certificate of the county treasurer or of an abstract and title company and a certificate of the tax collecting officer of any county, city, town or village wherein such property or any part thereof is situate, stating that all taxes levied and unpaid and in addition, all taxes which are a lien prior to the time such original or subsequent map is offered to be filed, whether assessed against the entire tract of land or against any lot or other part of such land, have been paid, and a certificate of the county director of real property tax services that the fee authorized by section five hundred three of the real property tax law, if any, has been paid and the county clerk shall not file any such map without such endorsements or certificates. All of such maps shall be placed and kept, by some suitable method, in consecutive order and shall be consecutively numbered in the order of their filing and shall be indexed under the initial letters of all substantives in the title of the subdivision.

Penalty for failing to file a subdivision map

4. A failure to file any such map as required by the provisions of this section shall subject the owner of such subdivision, or of the unsold lots therein, to a penalty to the people of the state of not less than twenty-five dollars and not more than three hundred dollars for each and every lot therein sold and conveyed by or for such owner prior to the due filing of such map. Such penalty shall be recovered in an action brought by the city, town or village in which the subdivision or part thereof is located.

Lands with proximity to navigable waters of the state

- 5. In case the lands sought to be shown upon the subdivision map are contiguous to the navigable waters of the state and have frontage on such waters, such map shall show the extension of the littoral property line or lines of such lots, plots, blocks, sites or units from the intersection of said line or lines with the high water mark into said navigable waters of the state. Such map shall show sufficient data to define the location of the riparian/littoral area associated with such lots, plots, blocks, sites or units.
- 6. All moneys recovered as penalties for the violation of this section by town justices shall be paid to the state comptroller in accordance with the provisions of section twenty-seven of the town law, and moneys so recovered by village justices shall be paid to the state comptroller in accordance with the provisions of section 4-410 of the village law. The state comptroller shall retain one-third of such penalty and transmit one-third to the town or village in which the remitting town or village justice is located to be credited to the general fund of such town or village. The state comptroller shall also send to the county in which the property is located one-third of such penalty to be credited to the general fund of the county.
- 7. Except in a city with a population of one million or more, all moneys recovered as penalties for the violation of this section by a city court shall be paid to the chief fiscal officer of the city within thirty days of receipt by the city court. Such chief fiscal officer shall send one-third of such penalty recovered to the state comptroller and one-third of such funds to the general fund of the county. The balance shall be credited to the general fund of the city.

REAL PROPERTY TAX LAW

Amended by Chapter 56 of the Laws of 2010 to refer to reflect a merger of the State Office of Real Property Services into the Tax Department. Effective January 1, 2011

County recording officer must provide assessors of each assessing unit a report showing all transfers which occurred during the preceding calendar month

Information contained in report

Is the parcel in an agricultural district?

Has the parcel been subdivided?

Is the parcel subject to local subdivision regulations?

If the property is subject to subdivision approval has it been approved?

§ 574. Information to be furnished by recording officers and assessors.

- On or before the fifteenth day of each month, the county recording officer or such other officer or agency as may be designated by the county legislative body shall furnish to the assessors of each assessing unit in the county, to the county equalization agency through the office of the county director of real property tax services and to the commissioner a report showing all transfers during the preceding calendar month of real property situated wholly or partly within such assessing unit. Such report shall include transfers of real property or interests in real property to the state by appropriation. It shall be the duty of the state at the time of filing a copy of a description and map of property or interests therein being acquired by appropriation in the office of the duly designated county recording officer, to deliver to and leave with said recording officer a duplicate paper copy thereof. The said county recording officer or another duly designated officer or agency shall include said duplicate copy of the description and map with his said monthly report to the assessors. Such reports shall be made in a form and manner approved by the commissioner and shall contain such information as the commissioner shall prescribe by regulation including
 - (a) the mailing address of the new owner;
 - (b) the tax billing address, if different from the owner;
 - (c) the appropriate tax map designation, if any;
 - (d) a statement of the full sales price as required by section three hundred thirty-three of the real property law;
 - (e) a statement whether the parcel is in an agricultural district and, if so, whether a disclosure notice has been provided pursuant to section three hundred thirty-three-c of the real property law and section three hundred ten of the agriculture and markets law;
 - (f) a statement whether the property described in such deed is the entire parcel owned by the transferor or transferors;
 - (g) a statement that in the event the parcel conveyed by such deed is a portion of the parcel owned by the transferor or transferors, the city, town or village in which such property is situated has a planning board or other entity empowered to approve subdivisions;
 - (h) a statement that in the event such parcel conveyed by such deed is a portion of the parcel owned by the transferor or transferors and the city, town or village in which said property is located has an entity that is empowered to approve subdivisions and:
 - (i) the parcel conveyed by such deed is not subject to such subdivision approval, and
 - (ii) the parcel is subject to subdivision approval and has been approved by the respective city, town or village planning board or other entity empowered to approve subdivisions.

Where the assessor receives a report of a transfer occurring after taxable status date and at least thirty-five days prior to the last date prescribed by law for the annexation of the warrant to the assessment roll, including a warrant for the collection of school district or village taxes, the assessor shall notify the appropriate collecting officer no later than the thirtieth day preceding such last date for such annexation. Such notification shall be in any mutually agreeable format and shall include the names of the new owners, mailing addresses, tax billing addresses and tax map designations contained in the transfer report. Where the assessor receives a report of a

transfer occurring after the thirty-fifth day preceding such annexation, the assessor shall notify the appropriate collecting officer within ten days of the receipt thereof; provided, however, that where the assessor receives such report less than five days prior to the expiration of the warrant or after the expiration of the warrant of the appropriate collecting officer, the assessor shall notify the appropriate officer charged by law with the enforcement of delinquent taxes. Such notification shall be in any mutually agreeable format and shall include the names of the new owners, mailing addresses, tax billing addresses and tax map designations contained in the transfer report. The assessor shall also be authorized to send a notice of increased assessment pursuant to section five hundred ten of this chapter to the new owner of real property appearing on the transfer report. In the event that there are no such transfers in an assessing unit, the report shall so indicate. Such reports to the assessors shall be in the number prescribed by the commissioner. The commissioner may require, by regulation, that the report may be copied and sent to designated officers.

Assessors must transmit notice of errors within 15 days of receipt of report

Reports not required for cities whose city assessors prepare such reports

Paragraph 4 was eliminated by the Legislature

Forms/reports made available for public inspection/copying

Amended by Chapter 56 of the Laws of 2010 to refer to data more broadly. Effective January 1, 2011

- Within fifteen days after receiving such reports, the assessors of all assessing units shall transmit notice of any errors contained therein to the commissioner and assessors of cities and towns shall transmit notice of any such errors to the county equalization agency through the office of the county director of real property tax services. The commissioner may require such other additional information relating to real property transfers as may be necessary for the performance of its duties pursuant to this chapter.
- 3. The county recording officer, or such other officer or agency as the board of supervisors may designate to carry out the provisions of this section, shall not be required to furnish such reports of transfers to the assessors of any city where such reports are prepared and furnished to such city assessors by an officer or agency of the city.
- 5. Data collected pursuant to this section or section three hundred thirty-three of the real property law shall be made available for public inspection or copying in accordance with rules promulgated by the commissioner, except that where the commissioner and the department of taxation and finance have developed a combined process for collecting data pursuant to paragraph viii of subdivision one-e of section three hundred thirty-three of the real property law, any data so collected which is not required to be furnished to the commissioner by statute or by the state board's rules shall not be subject to inspection or copying.

GENERAL CONSTRUCTION LAW

A board may not perform its duties unless a quorum is present

A quorum is a majority of the whole number of the board (the number of members on the board if there are no vacancies or absences)

A quorum can be achieved through videoconferencing.

§ 41. Quorum and majority.

Whenever three or more public officers are given any power or authority, or three or more persons are charged with any public duty to be performed or exercised by them jointly or as a board or similar body, a majority of the whole number of such persons or officers, gathered together in the presence of each other or through the use of videoconferencing, at a meeting duly held at a time fixed by law, or by any by-law duly adopted by such board or body, or at any duly adjourned meeting of such meeting, or at any meeting duly held upon reasonable notice to all of them, shall constitute a quorum and not less than a majority of the whole number may perform and exercise such power, authority or duty. For the purpose of this provision the words "whole number" shall be construed to mean the total number which the board, commission, body or other

group of persons or officers would have were there no vacancies and were none of the persons or officers disqualified from acting.

Note: See also Public Officers Law §§102 - 104 for additional information on videoconferencing.

See DOS technical series publication "Conducting Public Meetings and Public Hearings."

PUBLIC OFFICERS LAW ARTICLE 7 OPEN MEETINGS LAW (EXCERPTS)

Definitions

§ 102. Definitions.

As used in this article:

Meeting

 "Meeting" means the official convening of a public body for the purpose of conducting public business, including the use of videoconferencing for attendance and participation by the members of the public body.

Public body

2. "Public body" means any entity, for which a quorum is required in order to conduct public business and which consists of two or more members, performing a governmental function for the state or for an agency or department thereof, or for a public corporation as defined in section sixty-six of the general construction law, or committee or subcommittee or other similar body of such public body.

Executive session

"Executive session" means that portion of a meeting not open to the general public.

Amended by Chapter 40 and 43 of the Laws of 2010 to recognize advances in technology that allow meetings to be photographed, broadcast, and recorded in a nondisruptive manner. Effective 4/1/2011

§ 103. Open meetings and executive sessions.

Meetings open to the public

(a) Every meeting of a public body shall be open to the general public, except that an executive session of such body may be called and business transacted thereat in accordance with section ninety-five of this article.

See Public Officers Law § 105

(b) Public bodies shall make or cause to be made all reasonable efforts to ensure that meetings are held in facilities that permit barrier-free physical access to the physically handicapped, as defined in subdivision five of section fifty of the public buildings law.

Barrier-free physical access

(c) A public body that uses videoconferencing to conduct its meetings shall provide an opportunity for the public to attend, listen and observe at any site at which a member participates.

Access to the public must be provided at videoconferencing sites as well

(d) Public bodies shall make or cause to be made all reasonable efforts to ensure that meetings are held in an appropriate facility which can adequately accommodate members of the public who wish to attend such meetings. Note: there are two subdivisions numbered (d)

- (d) 1. Any meeting of a public body that is open to the public shall be open to being photographed, broadcast, webcast, or otherwise recorded and/or transmitted by audio or video means. As used herein the term "broadcast" shall also include the transmission of signals by cable.
 - 2. A public body may adopt rules, consistent with recommendations from the committee on open government, reasonably governing the location of equipment and personnel used to photograph, broadcast, webcast, or otherwise record a meeting so as to conduct its proceedings in an orderly manner. Such rules shall be conspicuously posted during meetings and written copies shall be provided upon request to those in attendance.

§ 104. Public notice.

 Public notice of the time and place of a meeting scheduled at least one week prior thereto shall be given to the news media and shall be conspicuously posted in one or more designated public locations at least seventy-two hours before such meeting.

Notify media of scheduled meetings

2. Public notice of the time and place of every other meeting shall be given, to the extent practicable, to the news media and shall be conspicuously posted in one or more designated public locations at a reasonable time prior thereto.

Publication not required

3. The public notice provided for by this section shall not be construed to require publication as a legal notice.

Public notice must include the videoconferencing sites

4. If videoconferencing is used to conduct a meeting, the public notice for the meeting shall inform the public that videoconferencing will be used, identify the locations for the meeting, and state that the public has the right to attend the meeting at any of the locations.

Amended by Chapter 26 of the Laws of 2009 to add language relating to posting of notices on municipal websites. Effective May 12, 2009

5. When a public body has the ability to do so, notice of the time and place of a meeting given in accordance with subdivision one or two of this section, shall also be conspicuously posted on the public body's internet website.

§ 105. Conduct of executive sessions.

Vote needed to go into executive session; procedure

Upon a majority vote of its total membership, taken in an open meeting pursuant to a motion identifying the general area or areas of the subject or subjects to be considered, a public body may conduct an executive session for the below enumerated purposes only, provided, however, that no action by formal vote shall be taken to appropriate public moneys:

Permissible reasons to go into executive session

- a. matters which will imperil the public safety if disclosed;
- b. any matter which may disclose the identity of a law enforcement agent or informer;
- information relating to current or future investigation or prosecution of a criminal offense which would imperil effective law enforcement if disclosed;
- d. discussions regarding proposed, pending or current litigation;
- e. collective negotiations pursuant to article fourteen of the civil service law;

- the medical, financial, credit or employment history of a particular person or corporation, or matters leading to the appointment, employment, promotion, demotion, discipline, suspension, dismissal or removal of a particular person or corporation;
- g. the preparation, grading or administration of examinations; and
- the proposed acquisition, sale or lease of real property or the proposed acquisition of securities, or sale or exchange of securities held by such public body, but only when publicity would substantially affect the value thereof.

Attendance may be limited

Attendance at an executive session shall be permitted to any member of the public body and any other persons authorized by the public body.

§ 106. Minutes.

Minutes of open meetings shall be

 Minutes shall be taken at all open meetings of a public body which shall consist of a record or summary of all motions, proposals, resolutions and any other matter formally voted upon and the vote thereon.

Minutes of executive sessions

2. Minutes shall be taken at executive sessions of any action that is taken by formal vote which shall consist of a record or summary of the final determination of such action, and the date and vote thereon; provided, however, that such summary need not include any matter which is not required to be made public by the freedom of information law as added by article six of this chapter.

Minutes available to the public

Court remedy

3. Minutes of meetings of all public bodies shall be available to the public in accordance with the provisions of the freedom of information law within two weeks from the date of such meeting except that minutes taken pursuant to subdivision two hereof shall be available to the public within one week from the date of the executive session.

§ 107. Enforcement.

- Amended by Chapter 44 of the Laws of 2010 to authorize the court to declare that a public body has violated the Open Meetings Law or to declare that actions taken by a public body are void. It also allows the court to require members of a public body to attend training sessions about the Open Meetings Law. Effective June 13, 2010.
- Any aggrieved person shall have standing to enforce the provisions of this article against a public body by the commencement of a proceeding pursuant to article seventy-eight of the civil practice law and rules, or an action for declaratory judgment and injunctive relief. In any such action or proceeding, if a court determines that a public body failed to comply with this article, the court shall have the power, in its discretion, upon good cause shown, to declare that the public body violated this article and/or declare the action taken in relation to such violation void, in whole or in part, without prejudice to reconsideration in compliance with this article. If the court determines that a public body has violated this article, the court may require the members of the public body to participate in a training session concerning the obligations imposed by this article conducted by the staff of the committee on open government. An unintentional failure to fully comply with the notice provisions required by this article shall not alone be grounds for invalidating any action taken at a meeting of a public body. The provisions of this article shall not affect the validity of the authorization, acquisition, execution or disposition of a bond issue or notes.

Costs

Amended by Chapter 397 of the Laws of 2008 to add allow the court to award costs and reasonable 2. In any proceeding brought pursuant to this section, costs and reasonable attorney fees may be awarded by the court, in its discretion, to the successful party. If a court determines that a vote was taken in material violation of this article, or that substantial deliberations relating thereto occurred in private prior to such vote, the court shall award costs and reasonable attorney's fees

attorneys fees in matters relating to violations of the Open Meetings Law. Effective August 5, 2008.

Executive sessions - statute of limitations

to the successful petitioner, unless there was a reasonable basis for a public body to believe that a closed session could properly have been held.

The statute of limitations in an article seventy-eight proceeding with respect
to an action taken at executive session shall commence to run from the date
the minutes of such executive session have been made available to the
public.

§ 108. Exemptions.

Nothing contained in this article shall be construed as extending the provisions hereof to:

- judicial or quasi-judicial proceedings, except proceedings of the public service commission and zoning boards of appeals;
- 2. a. deliberations of political committees, conferences and caucuses.
 - b. for purposes of this section, the deliberations of political committees, conferences and caucuses means a private meeting of members of the senate or assembly of the state of New York, or of the legislative body of a county, city, town or village, who are members or adherents of the same political party, without regard to (i) the subject matter under discussion, including discussions of public business, (ii) the majority or minority status of such political committees, conferences and caucuses or (iii) whether such political committees, conferences and caucuses invite staff or guests to participate in their deliberations; and
- 3. any matter made confidential by federal or state law.

§ 109. Committee on open government.

The committee on open government, created by paragraph (a) of subdivision one of section eighty-nine of this chapter, shall issue advisory opinions from time to time as, in its discretion, may be required to inform public bodies and persons of the interpretations of the provisions of the open meetings law.

§ 110. Construction with other laws.

- Any provision of a charter, administrative code, local law, ordinance, or rule
 or regulation affecting a public body which is more restrictive with respect to
 public access than this article shall be deemed superseded hereby to the
 extent that such provision is more restrictive than this article.
- Any provision of general, special or local law or charter, administrative code, ordinance, or rule or regulation less restrictive with respect to public access than this article shall not be deemed superseded hereby.
- Notwithstanding any provision of this article to the contrary, a public body may adopt provisions less restrictive with respect to public access than this article.

Exemptions

ZBA not exempt

Advisory opinions

SOCIAL SERVICES LAW

§ 390. Child day care; license or registration required. (Excerpt)

Definitions

"Child day care"

Allows group family day care providers to provide additional services to school age children

"A child day care provider"

"A child day care center"

"Group family day care home"

- 1. Definitions.
 - (a)(i) "Child day care" shall mean care for a child on a regular basis provided away from the child's residence for less than twenty-four hours per day by someone other than the parent, step-parent, guardian, or relative within the third degree of consanguinity of the parents or step-parents of such child.
 - (ii) Child day care shall not refer to care provided in:
 - (A) a day camp, as defined in the state sanitary code;
 - (B) an after-school program operated for the purpose of religious education, sports, or recreation;
 - (C) a facility:
 - providing day services under an operating certificate issued by the department;
 - (2) providing day treatment under an operating certificate issued by the office of mental health or office of mental retardation and developmental disabilities; or
 - (D) a kindergarten, pre-kindergarten, or nursery school for children three years of age or older, or after-school program for children operated by a public school district or by a private school or academy which is providing elementary or secondary education or both, in accordance with the compulsory education requirements of the education law, provided that the kindergarten, pre-kindergarten, nursery school, or after school program is located on the premises or campus where the elementary or secondary education is provided.
 - (b) "Child day care provider" shall mean any individual, association, corporation, partnership, institution or agency whose activities include providing child day care or operating a home or facility where child day care is provided.
 - (c) "Child day care center" shall mean any program or facility caring for children for more than three hours per day per child in which child day care is provided by a child day care provider except those programs operating as a group family day care home as such term is defined in paragraph (d) of this subdivision, a family day care home, as such term is defined in paragraph (e) of this subdivision, and a school-age child care program, as such term is defined in paragraph (f) of this subdivision.
 - (d) "Group family day care home" shall mean a program caring for children for more than three hours per day per child in which child day care is provided in a family home for seven to twelve children of all ages, except for those programs operating as a family day care home, as such term is defined in paragraph (e) of this subdivision, which care for seven or eight children. A group family day care provider may provide child day care services to four additional children if such additional children are of school age and such

Amended by Chapter 117 of the Laws of 2010 to change the definitions of group family day care home, and family day care home, as well as other provisions not included in this excerpt. Effective June 15, 2010

"Family day care home"

Amended by Chapter 117 of the Laws of 2010 to revise paragraph 12 (a), repeal paragraph 12(b) and renumbered paragraph 12(c) as 12(b). Effective June 15, 2010

Local governments may not impose unusual standards or ordinances in regard to family day care structures

No local government may prohibit use of a single family dwelling as a family day care center where a permit has been issued in accordance with the law

Amended by Chapter 160 of the Laws of 2003 to add the exception in paragraph 13 of paragraph A1 of subdivision 2a. Effective July 22, 2003.

Does not apply to day care centers in New York City

children receive services only before or after the period such children are ordinarily in school or during school lunch periods, or school holidays, or during those periods of the year in which school is not in session. There shall be one caregiver for every two children under two years of age in the group family home. A group family day care home must have at least one assistant to the operator present when child day care is being provided to seven or more children when none of the children are school age, or nine or more children when at least two of the children are school age and such children receive services only before or after the period such children are ordinarily in school or during school lunch periods, or school holidays, or during those periods of the year in which school is not in session. This assistant shall be selected by the group family day care operator and shall meet the qualifications established for such position by the regulations of the office of children and family services.

- (e) "Family day care home" shall mean a program caring for children for more than three hours per day per child in which child day care is provided in a family home for three to six children. There shall be one caregiver for every two children under two years of age in the family day care home. A family day care provider may, however, care for seven or eight children at any one time if no more than six of the children are less than school age and the school-aged children receive care primarily before or after the period such children are ordinarily in school, during school lunch periods, on school holidays, or during those periods of the year in which school is not in session in accordance with the regulations of the office of children and family services and the office inspects such home to determine whether the provider can care adequately for seven or eight children.
- Notwithstanding any other provision of law, except as may be 12. (a) required as a condition of licensure or registration by regulations promulgated pursuant to this section, no village, town (outside the area of any incorporated village), city or county shall adopt or enact any law, ordinance, rule or regulation which would impose, mandate or otherwise enforce standards for sanitation, health, fire safety or building construction on a one or two family dwelling or multiple dwelling used to provide group family day care or family day care than would be applicable were such child day care not provided on the premises. No village, town (outside the area of any incorporated village), city or county shall prohibit or restrict use of a one or two family dwelling, or multiple dwelling for family or group family day care where a license or registration for such use has been issued in accordance with regulations issued pursuant to this section. Nothing in this paragraph shall preclude local authorities with enforcement jurisdiction of the applicable sanitation, health, fire safety or building construction code from making appropriate inspections to assure compliance with such standards.
 - (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, but pursuant to section five hundred eighty-one-b of the real property tax law, no assessing unit, as defined in subdivision one of section one hundred two of the real property tax law, in the assessment of the value of any parcel used for residential purposes and registered as a family day care home pursuant to this section, shall consider the use or registration of such parcel as a family day care home.
- 13. Notwithstanding any other provision of law, this section, except for paragraph (a-1) of subdivision two-a of this section, shall not apply to child day care centers in the city of New York.

Note:

 For a complete explanation of licensing and registration for child day care consult the statute and its implementing regulations. A legal memorandum on Daycare is available on the DOS website at www.dos.state.ny.us The following index has been provided for the convenience of the reader. Not all instances of a term have been indexed.

- A -

agricultural data statement pp. 86, 137 agricultural districts pp. 17, 62, 66, 108, 137, 187, 200, 202 article 78 proceedings city, pp. 7,12, 14, 30, 31, 37 town, pp. 59, 69, 85, 88 village, pp. 108, 119, 120, 137, 140 automobile junkyards p. 147

- C -

capital project pp. 17, 66, 116, 157, 165, 166, 168 cluster subdivision development pp. 30, 82, 135 comprehensive plan pp. 10, 14, 51, 63, 93, 98, 111, 113, 155 county official map, p. 157 content, pp. 15, 64, 113, 155 effect of adoption, pp. 17, 66, 116, 157, 165 incentive zoning, pp. 38, 48, 96 intermunicipal cooperation, pp. 5, 87, 138, 144 planned unit development, pp 40, 98, 50

- D -

definitions

community resource, pp. 6, 88, 132, 139, 145 comprehensive plan, pp. 15, 64, 113 full statement (referral to county), p. 166 intermunicipal overlay district, pp. 6, 88, 139, 145 land use regulation, pp. 15, 64, 113, 145 site plan, pp.10, 66, 116 special board, pp. 15, 64, 113, 151 special use permit, pp. 13, 69, 119

- H -

historic preservation, pp. 137, 146

- 1 -

intermunicipal cooperation, pp. 5, 87, 138, 144

- M -

mining, p. 191

municipal theme districts, pp. 172 - 173

- 0 -

official map, county, pp. 154, 157 official map, local, pp. 7, 17, 25, 27, 28, 60, 66, 77, 83 - 85, 116, 129, 133, 134

- P -

parkland or cash in lieu of parkland dedication, pp. 27, 84, 133 open space; acquisition, p. 171 subdivision, pp. 25, 31, 78, 83, 129, 136 site plan, pp. 11, 67, 117 planning board alternate members, pp. 10, 63, 111, 152 creation, appointment, duties, pp. 8, 61, 109, 153 site plan review, pp. 11, 67, 116 special use permit, pp. 13, 69, 119 subdivision, pp. 18, 70, 121 training and attendance, pp. 8, 61, 110, 153 voting requirements pp. 10, 63, 112, 155 planning commission, pp. 111, 149 planned unit development zoning districts, pp. 40, 50, 98 - S site plan review, pp. 10, 66, 116 conditions, pp. 11, 67, 117 performance guarantees, pp. 12, 68, 118 referral to county, pp. 12, 68, 118, 167 waiver of requirements, pp. 11, 67, 117 special use permit, pp. 13, 69, 119 conditions, pp. 13, 69, 120 referral to county, pp. 14, 70, 120, 167 waiver of requirements, pp. 13, 69, 120 state environmental quality review act (SEQRA) comprehensive plan, pp. 17, 65, 115 incentive zoning, pp. 39, 49, 97 site plan review, pp. 12, 68, 119 special use permit, pp. 14, 70,120 subdivision, pp. 19, 71, 122 transfer of development rights, pp 4, 47, 94 zoning; adoption and amendment, pp. 52, 99 zoning appeals. pp. 35, 57, 105 streets and highways building in bed of mapped streets, pp. 28, 84, 134 dedication, pp. 28, 84, 133 municipal improvements, pp. 28, 85, 134 private streets, p. 151 requirements, pp. 25, 77, 129 see also official map subdivision; review, pp. 18, 70, 121, 159 abandonment, pp. 24, 77, 123 approval in sections, pp. 23, 76, 127 cluster subdivision, pp. 30, 82, 135 default approval, pp. 24, 76, 128 definitions, pp. 18, 71, 121 expiration of approval; final, pp. 24, 77, 128 expiration of approval; preliminary, pp. 21, 74, 124 filing of deeds, pp. 200 performance guarantees, pp. 26, 79, 131 referral to county, pp. 24, 77, 128, 168 realty subdivisions, pp. 190

- T -

transfer of development rights, pp. 3, 46, 93 conservation easements, pp. 4, 47, 94 development rights bank, pp. 5, 48, 95 historic preservation, pp. 147 tax assessment, pp. 5, 47, 95

- V -

variance

appeals process, pp. 34, 56, 104 area; site plan review, pp. 11, 67, 117 area; special use permits, pp. 13, 69, 119 area; standards, pp. 37, 58, 107 area; subdivision, pp. 26, 78, 130 bed of mapped streets, pp. 28, 84, 134 default denial, pp. 36, 57, 106 referral to county, pp. 35, 57, 105 use; standards, pp. 36, 58, 106

- Z -

zoning

adoption and amendment, pp. 40, 51, 52, 166 districts, pp. 3, 50, 95 enforcement and remedies, pp. 59, 108, 181 exemption of lots, pp. 41, 53, 100 first zoning ordinance; zoning commission, pp. 53, 101, 166 incentive, pp. 38, 48, 96 purpose, pp. 3, 46, 51, 93, 98 referral to county, pp. 52, 99, 166 relationship to comprehensive plan, pp.17, 66, 116

zoning board of appeals; creation, appointment, duties, pp. 32, 34, 54, 56, 104 alternate members, pp. 34, 55, 103 procedure, pp. 34, 56, 104 training & attendance pp. 33, 55, 103 voting requirements, pp. 35, 57, 106

This compilation of statutes is not certified as a correct transcript of the original text of the laws of New York. Though every effort was made to assure the accuracy of the text, typographical errors may well have occurred in the reproduction of the laws contained in this guide. In addition, statutory amendments may have occurred post-publication. Accordingly, please consult an official version of the New York State statutes.